What does it mean to Flourish? A Psychosocial Investigation

Siobhan Lennon-Patience

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of Bournemouth University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Bournemouth University

Abstract

The concept of 'Flourishing' has been a key idea in the history of positive psychology. The narrative of positive psychology has been influential within politics, culture and society and its language and philosophy have informed key social policies of the UK government, particularly in the area of welfare and wellbeing policy. This thesis examines the ways in which positive psychology is mobilised in political discourse and considers the implications of this. I argue that a psychoanalytic viewpoint is missing from that government policy arena and so, consequently, a significant alternative narrative on what it means to flourish is denied the space to be explored. I argue that psychoanalysis offers an important dimension to our understanding of human flourishing and can provide a more nuanced interpretation than positive psychology allows. Its means of exploring flourishing takes account of the affective dynamics that shape social relations in the contemporary social and cultural context, together with the potential spaces that can be opened up for change and transformation.

The purpose of my thesis is to get a purchase on the complex and contested nature of what it means to flourish by exploring 'structures of feeling'. This involves exploring the conscious system of ideas and beliefs, as well as the whole lived social process organized around dominant meanings and values at any one time (Williams 1977, p.108), The role of the researcher, in this instance, is to document the things and feelings which can block the paths to human flourishing, yet also actively seek what has the potential to offer a more hopeful future (Highmore 2016). It does this through four key case studies, employing a multimodal and psychosocial approach. It argues that the repression of psychoanalysis reveals a deficit that can be fruitfully filled by its rehabilitation in public discourse. This allows a new space for thinking about the complexities of contemporary social and cultural experience. The thesis sets out to foreground an alternative narrative of what it means to flourish from a psychoanalytic, specifically object relational, standpoint.

As an original contribution to knowledge, this thesis shows how austerity measures in the UK since 2010 had a direct impact on people's capacity to flourish. The thesis reasserts the value of psychoanalysis for an understanding of flourishing. By adding a psychoanalytic dimension, I am contributing a new intervention into the evaluation of the meaning of flourishing and its relationship to the contemporary political culture of austerity. I am also offering an alternative articulation of what it may mean to flourish by presenting a psychoanalytic object relations understanding of flourishing based on a capacity for concern.

Key themes: Childhood; Capacity for Concern; Character Strengths and Resilience; Flourishing, Mattering Theory; Positive Psychology; Psychoanalysis; Social Injustice; Wellbeing and Happiness; Welfare; Winnicott, D.W.

Table of Contents

Δ	h	str	90	٠t
\Box	U	งน	a	νl

Table of Contents

Statement of Original Authorship

Acknowledgements

Chapter 1 Introduction	9
1.1 The Good Society	11
1.2 Aims and Objectives	13
PART 1	
Literature Review and Contextualisation	14
Conjuncture	14
Chapter 2 Defining Flourishing.	18
2.1 Flourishing: A Key Word	19
2.2 Eudaimonia	20
2.3 Are Virtues Necessary for Human Flourishing?	21
2.4 Flourishing: Something to be Achieved?	22
2.5 Flourishing and Social Justice	22
2.6 Structural Injustice: An Impediment to Human Flourishing?	24
2.7 Social Capital and Flourishing	24
2.8 The Capabilities Approach	26
2.9 Community Flourishing.	28
2.10 Psychoanalysis and the Meaning of Flourishing.	29
2.11 Wellbeing and Flourishing from a Psychoanalytic Perspective	30
2.12 Ethics of Care and Wellbeing: a Psychoanalytic Understanding of What it Means to Flourish	33
2.13 The Depressive Position	35
2.14 The Capacity to Care	36
2.15 Psychoanalysis and The Negative	39
2.16 A Healthy Society Carries All Of Its Members	40
2.17 Flourishing and the Capacity for Concern	42
2.18 The Innate Desire to Feel Significant to Others	45
2.19 Flourishing and the Generative Process.	46
2.20 Relational Foundations of Human Flourishing	48

Cha	pter 3 Influence of Positive Psychology's View of Flourishing on UK Social Policy	49
3.1	Defining Positive Psychology.	49
3.2	Measuring a Nation's Wellbeing: How Positive Psychology Influences Government Policy	53
3.3	Market Value of Wellbeing Policies	56
3.4	Positive Psychology and Character Strengths: Resilience as a Key Component of Flourishing	58
3.5	Teaching Character	61
3.6	Masculinised View of Character	63
3.7	A Nuanced View of Character	64
3.8	Positive Psychology in an Age of Bewilderment	67
Cha	pter 4 The Politics of Flourishing	72
4.1	Flourishing and Welfare	72
4.2	Welfare: Driver of the Economy or Safety Net?	74
4.3	From Welfare to Workfare	76
4.4	Wellbeing and the Therapy Culture Debate	79
4.5	Lack of a Containing Function of Government	82
Cha	pter 5 Method	87
5.1	Thematic Analysis	89
5.2	Structures of Feeling.	90
5.3	Psychoanalysis as Theoretical Procedure	91
5.4	Psychosocial Studies and Psychoanalysis in the Political Sphere	92
5.5	Feminist Social Research.	93
5.6	FANI Method	94
5.7	Research and the Feminist Ethic of Care	95
5.8	Motherhood and the Researcher.	96
5.9	Writing, Research and Self-Experience	96
PAF	RT 2: Case Studies	98
PAF	RT 2 A Childhood – the Roots of Flourishing	100
Cha	pter 6 Childhood as the Crucible of Flourishing	100
CAS	SE STUDY 1 Sure Start: Can Social Policy Facilitate Flourishing?	100
6.1	A Chronicle of Sure Start	101
6.2	The Trajectory of Sure Start	104
6.3	Closure of Sure Start Centres	107
6.4	The Current Fate of Sure Start	109
6.5	Social Mobility - Social Injustice: Why Sure Start was Needed in West Somerset	111

6.6 Problematising Sure Start	112			
5.7 How could a Psychoanalytic Approach to Human Flourishing Work in Practice: The Potential of Sure				
Start as a Facilitating Environment	116			
6.8 Flourishing as a Mutual Experience	117			
6.9 The Maison Vertes "a place where psychoanalysis is alive"	121			
6.10 Generativity and Flourishing.	124			
PART 2 B Flourishing in an Age of Bewilderment?	125			
Chapter 7 Flourishing and the Neoliberal Entrepreneurial Spirit	127			
CASE STUDY 2 Can a Workfare State Enable Flourishing?	127			
7.1 I Was A JSA Claimant: Surviving not Flourishing	127			
7.2 I Was A JSA Claimant: Telling His Story	128			
7.3 Lack of Containment	132			
7.4 The Job Centre Work Coach	133			
7.5 Decline in the Capacity to Care	138			
7.6 The Value of Stories from the Margins: Potential for a Counter-narrative	139			
Chapter 8 The Ideology of Workfare: How Does it "Get Inside"?	142			
CASE STUDY 3 Has "Poverty Porn" Contributed to a Decline in the Capacity for Concern?	142			
8.1 Anti-Welfare	144			
8.2 Benefits by the Sea - Jaywick	145			
8.3 Poverty Porn and Social Stigma	146			
8.4 Jaywick Fights Back - Poverty Porn or Community Resilience?	147			
8.5 A Brief History of Jaywick	147			
8.6 Jaywick Stories	148			
8.7 The Empathy Gap	151			
Chapter 9 Benefits of the Sea	154			
CASE STUDY 4 Seeking Wellbeing and Flourishing in a UK Coastal Town	154			
9.1 Weymouth and Portland: Health, Wellbeing and Flourishing from Past to Present	155			
9.2 Weymouth and the 2012 Olympics: A Town Revitalised?	156			
9.3 The Coast as a Health-enabling Place	158			
9.4 Weymouth and Portland: Social Inequality - An Impediment to Flourishing	159			
9.5 Interviewees in Weymouth	160			
9.6 Examining the Emergent Themes from My Interviews	162			
9.7 Coastal Towns and Isolation - End of the Line	162			

165
167
167
171
173
175
176
178
179
181
185
187
188
190
190
: Hope192
194
195
197
200
202
228

Copyright Statement

This copy of the thesis has been supplied on condition that anyone who consults it is understood to recognise that its copyright rests with its author and due acknowledgment must always be made of the use of any materials contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

Acknowledgements

"I may not have gone where I intended to go, but I think I have ended up where I needed to be"
(Douglas Adams: The Long Dark Teatime of The Soul 1988)

This thesis is dedicated to Lorcan (mo stóirín) and to Chris (who would have been so proud to have seen this finished).

Grateful thanks must go to Professor Candida Yates who believed in me. I am pleased to be able to call her Director, supervisor, mentor and friend. Thank you to Dr Mark Readman who joined the supervisory team at just the right moment. Both Mark and Candida have helped me to see the forest when I was caught up in the trees.

Thanks must also go to Professor Susanna Radstone and Dr Heather Price for their invaluable insights. Also to Professor Philip Marfleet for his constructive criticism, observations and advice. To my family, I thank you beyond words for your support, and love, especially to my mother Jenny for her encouragement and for checking for 'infelicities'. To Stephen, Iris, Jim and Sally for their source of comfort and strength.

To my interviewees, thank you so much for your time and for telling your stories, it was a pleasure and an honor to engage with you during my research.

Chapter 1: Introduction

My motivation to write my thesis came because I had written about the policy to measure the wellbeing of the UK population (Lennon-Patience 2013) and I was interested in how positive psychology had influenced policy making in the UK. I noticed how psychoanalysis was absent from discussions around the meaning of wellbeing and human flourishing. In addition, I was concerned that the implementation of austerity measures in the UK may be impacting on the possibility for flourishing for many UK citizens. The purpose of my research is to examine definitions of flourishing, how they are mobilized and how meanings can change over time, and how that shift in meaning is played out in UK government policy. Flourishing or wellbeing is a key idea in contemporary cultural and political discourse; positive psychology is often invoked explicitly or implicitly in relation to it. Positive psychology's roots can be found in the 1960s; in humanistic psychology for example, where it thrived as part of the hippie counter-culture. It is possible to consider positive psychology in the light of an individualistic turn taken since the 1960s. To 'flourish' is construed in a social Darwinian context with its omnipresent value of competition. Those who 'flourish' are the ones with the will, talent or good fortune to compete successfully, as I will go on to explore.

According to psychoanalytic psychotherapist Graham Music (2001), "positive feelings have received a bad press within psychoanalysis and psychoanalysis has received its own bad press as a result" (p.67). Music (2009) has gone as far as to suggest that psychoanalysis's focus on painful and difficult experiences may actually be an Achilles heel. Attention to the more negative aspects of the personality may mean that psychoanalysis has under theorised concepts such as resilience and feeling good. Music argues that positive psychology presents a challenge to psychoanalysis. Whilst it is right that psychoanalysis helps to manage bad experiences, he said, it should also enable us to have good experiences because, in his view, good experiences can protect us when bad experiences come along. I want to know what is at stake if the positive psychology view of human flourishing takes precedence in a narrative on wellbeing, to the detriment of alternative ideas. I argue that what is missing from discussions about human flourishing is a psychoanalytic viewpoint. Therefore, this thesis aims to use a psychoanalytically informed approach in order to offer an alternative understanding of what it means to flourish that will encompass greater tolerance of the complexities of what it is to be human. My study is thus a psychoanalytically inflected, qualitative exploration of flourishing. The research takes the form of four case studies where I examine potential impediments to

flourishing but also explore the possibilities for social policy which can go some way towards creating an environment conducive to flourishing and wellbeing.

In my first case study I set out to consider what the consequences would be if we took psychoanalysis into account when discussing what constitutes human flourishing. I believe that psychoanalysis has something important to say about what it means to flourish that is more collective and feminine in its approach. I argue that this is absolutely vital for a society which has due regard for the vulnerability of its citizens and wants to ensure that, when we talk about human flourishing, we mean that this is for all and not just a few. This is about recognising that we are unable to consider wellbeing without considering justice. It is about the vital capacity to care. The psychoanalytic concept of the capacity for concern (Bowlby1953; Winnicott1964; Murray 1996) arises from the fostering of a sense of something good within the self, which is then felt to be worthwhile giving to others. Most importantly, the capacity for concern consists of "a felt experience of being of value" (Murray 1996, p.57). For my first case study I investigate the UK Sure Start programme initiated under the 1997- 2010 New Labour government. I argue that this had the potential to be a facilitating environment for parents and children, which could lay down the foundations for future flourishing and wellbeing. I suggest that the Sure Start initiative had the opportunity for transformation in terms of social policy that would have positive impacts for subsequent generations. Because of the ideology of austerity, this germ of a good idea has been allowed to fade.

In case studies two, three and four, I take a psychosocial approach using a narrative method of qualitative unstructured interviews, to examine how social welfare is perceived in the public sphere and how welfare restructure and austerity have impacted both from an individual's perspective but also from a community perspective. I focus particularly on UK coastal towns. The purpose of this case study is to show the shift that has taken place in welfare policy where there has been a distinct move away from any understanding of welfare as having a part to play in how members of a population may flourish. Instead, the emphasis is on workfare. My case studies demonstrate the tension felt by the individual to flourish under neoliberal conditions. Flourishing means taking responsibility for oneself, and to thrive in the face of adversity yet without the containing function of a welfare state. I take a particular interest in coastal towns as they are so often evoked as placed of good health and wellbeing, an environment in which to flourish. Yet often they are areas of social injustice and deprivation which are not conducive to the flourishing either of the self or of the community.

1.1 The Good Society

A key idea in political philosophy is that of the good society. Michael Rustin, in his 1991 book *The Good Society and the Inner World*, examined the ways in which psychoanalytic concepts often intersect with the philosophical ideas of what may constitute a good society. His book demonstrated the social and political relevance of psychoanalytic ideas, particularly the focus on the reparative drive or the more generalised capacity to feel concern. It is possible, as Rustin suggests, that "the social architecture of a more benign world" may function as an almost universally shared internal representation (Rustin and Rustin, 1982). I want to revisit some of the key themes raised by Rustin and evaluate their relevancy and potency for today, notably the idea that psychoanalysis is linked to social justice and that we are members of a social community from birth. The cultural forces and political movements emerging from the emotional aftermath of the political turbulence of the late 1960s offered a vision of a society free from restraints in both the internal and external worlds. However, as Rustin notes (1991), rather than providing spontaneous social harmony as an alternative, the ideology of personal liberation is actually more individualistic than the rhetoric implies.

Against this backdrop my thesis examines the concept of 'flourishing'. Life events meant that this thesis took far longer to write than had been originally planned. As a consequence, the time period it covers saw immense change and significant political events took place. I began writing as the Conservative-led coalition government began its time in power in the UK and President Obama was in office in the USA. But as my writing began to draw to a close, the UK had voted for Brexit which saw the demise of David Cameron as UK Prime Minister and, in America, the billionaire and former reality TV star Donald J Trump was elected president. My interest had been piqued because of David Cameron's acknowledgement of the influence of positive psychology in the formation of his policies, notably to measure the wellbeing of the UK population (Lennon-Patience 2013). This thesis sets out to find out what impact positive psychology has had and how it has been mobilised for social policy in the UK in relation to wellbeing. I want to know what is at stake if the positive psychology view of human flourishing takes precedence in a narrative on wellbeing to the detriment of alternative ideas. What is missing, I will argue, is a psychoanalytic viewpoint.

Frosh (2010) has said that psychoanalysis can be seen as a universal methodology. Rather than supplying solutions to research questions, its role is in "undoing", "provoking" and

"questioning" (p.189). He warns against the use of psychoanalysis to assert ideas of certainty about human nature; the psychoanalytic stance, Frosh says, should be both "tentative and creatively disruptive" (Frosh 2010, p.195). Therefore, my thesis does not seek to counterpose positive psychology with an alternative psychoanalytic structure advancing ideas on human optimism and potential. Indeed, this would perhaps serve only to co-opt psychoanalysis into a project of optimism. I am heedful of Wollheim's injunction; "do not do Freud the disservice of recruiting him into the kind of bland or mindless optimism that he so utterly and heroically despised" (Wollheim 1991, p.234). Rather than 'mindless optimism' in the relational approach, conflict and destructiveness are recognised as part of the whole lived experience. Applying this knowledge can enable a more settled society characterised by more fulfilling relationships which are based on mutual recognition (Frosh 2010). I find the work of Paul Hoggett important for informing my position on welfare and wellbeing, notably his book *Emotional Life and the* Politics of Welfare (2000). In this work he called for a model of collective altruism where society is seen as an interdependent community of friends and strangers. People's emotional wellbeing or flourishing is dependent upon the quality of social relationships in which they are immersed. What is often absent, suppressed or denied space to engage in the current commonsense perception of wellbeing is a psychoanalytic point of view, notably for this thesis, an object relational one. As my thesis unfolds I consider that the inclusion of a more object relational ideal of human flourishing may prove fruitful for social policies that recognise and enhance the qualities of our social relationships for the benefit of our collective wellbeing.

Psychoanalysis can and does contribute to ideas around what makes a good society (Rustin 1991). Relational psychoanalysis, I will argue, offers an alternative perspectiveon what it means to flourish. I propose to add a psychoanalytic inflection to a critical understanding of positive psychology as well as presenting an alternative narrative on what it means to flourish from the vantage of a psychoanalytic object relational perspective. The latter places emphasis on the containing environment necessary for emotional and psychical growth. "Object relations theory 'provide[s] a useful theoretical container for the idea that human beings are innately social, that is to say are dependent on, and preoccupied with the wellbeing of others from their earliest months of life" (Rustin 2001, p.189). Emotional growth is the development of a capacity to integrate conflicting emotions and cope creatively with conflicts, contradictions, challenges and opportunities in life. The containing environment is not limited to the family sphere, but more broadly, can encapsulate the social and political arena. Problems arise when that containing environment fragments and fails, or worse, becomes an active assault on human

need. I therefore intend to present a way in which psychoanalysis can inform social policy in order to offer a more containing environment.

The purpose of my thesis is to get a purchase on the complex and contested nature of what it means to flourish by exploring 'structures of feeling'. This involves exploring the conscious system of ideas and beliefs, as well as the whole lived social process organized around dominant meanings and values at any one time (Williams 1977, p.108), The central motivation of this thesis is therefore taken from Ben Highmore's description of Raymond William's theoretical perspective:

"We need to chart the relays of things and feelings that block the paths to our flourishing, just as we need to grasp hold of the feelings and things that can, potentially at least, offer a more hopeful future" (Highmore 2016, p.23)

1.2 Aims and Objectives

- To explore how meanings of flourishing and wellbeing emerge from particular social, political and economic spheres within a particular social formation or conjuncture.
- To get a purchase on the complex and contested nature of what it means to flourish by exploring 'structures of feeling'.
- To document the impediments to flourishing as well as grasp hold of feelings and things that have the potential to offer a more hopeful future.
- To provide an original critique of positive psychology and its relationship to the contemporary political culture of austerity in the UK.
- To foreground an alternative narrative of what it means to flourish from an object relational psychanalytic standpoint.

PART 1: Literature Review and Contextualisation

In order to provide context for my case studies which follow in Part 2, this first part of the thesis constitutes a literature review where I define key terms, set the parameters of my subject and provide an historical contextualization for my research. I review the key constructs that inform my thinking about flourishing and demonstrate why I am interested in this particular topic. This is a thematic review with the aim of defining key terms, examining the historical progression of positive psychology, reflecting on a particular period in the UK marked by economic austerity and what impact that may have on a person's capacity to flourish. Finally, the intention is to identity what has potentially been absent, suppressed or denied, and here I will discuss psychoanalytic ideas pertaining to human flourishing linked to the capacity to care.

Conjuncture

The following is a brief description of the contours of a given social, political and cultural conjuncture. This will be followed by a more detailed discussion of how that comes to bear when considering what it might mean to flourish. I draw on the conceptual framework of conjunctural analysis, pioneered by the late Stuart Hall, which seeks to examine politics through analysis of the contours of a given social, political and cultural conjuncture at a number of different levels (Rutherford and Davison 2012). As the thesis continues, I aim to identify the social, political and historical dimensions that have given rise to positive psychology as an influential narrative. Conjunctural analysis is also about analysing the ways in which aspects of culture have been deployed as a particular version of common sense (Hall and Massey 2012). "Common sense shapes our ordinary, practical everyday calculation and appears as natural as the air we breathe" (Hall 1988, p.8). This thesis examines the narrative of positive psychology and suggests that it is an exemplar of common sense thinking and, as such, becomes taken for granted as a way of interpreting the world.

There is a need to study all the elements of the culture that we inhabit so that we can effectively construct a counter narrative. As I will discuss, the emergence of positive psychology is set in the wider political context of neoliberalism and the emergence of a particular mode of common sense that is linked to it. Hall, in collaboration with O'Shea, brought to our attention the significance of "common sense neoliberalism" (Hall and O'Shea 2015, p.52). A tactic mobilised by politicians when they want to gain support for their policies

is to speak of them as though they are firmly in tune with popular thinking, in keeping with the taken for granted truths and wisdoms of the age. This common sense thinking bestows on government policy a sense that it has been legitimised by popular thought: "it is a form of everyday thinking which offers us frameworks of meaning with which to make sense of the world. It is a form of popular, easily-available knowledge which contains no complicated ideas, requires no sophisticated argument and does not depend on deep thought and wide reading" (Hall and O'Shea 2013, p.8).

The contemporary conjuncture I explore has been characterised in the UK by inequality, cuts to welfare and an increase in the neoliberal workfare state (Seymour 2014; O'Hara 2015; Ryan 2019). The workfare state links welfare and public support to work activity (Betram 2019). Neoliberalism as an economic theory proposes that wellbeing or flourishing is best achieved through the maximisation of entrepreneurial freedoms; individual liberty and freedom is seen as sacrosanct, the social good will be increased through the maximisation of the reach and frequency of market transaction (Harvey 2005). As a consequence, however, "we are obliged to live as appendages of the market" (Harvey 2005, p.185). Mental illness is considered an individual problem and the social causation of mental ill health is not considered. (Fisher 2009). This conjuncture then is one characterized by melancholy and in inability to feel hope (Fisher 2009). As Hall and O'Shea point out;

"The structural consequences of neoliberalism - the individualization of everyone, the privatization of public troubles and the requirement to make competitive choices at every turn - has been paralleled by an upsurge of feelings of insecurity, anxiety, stress and depression" (Hall and O'Shea 2015, p.6).

Psychoanalyst and author, Christopher Bollas (2015, 2018), suggests that American and British society are experiencing an 'age of bewilderment'. Characterised by a pervasive sense of cynicism, the age of bewilderment Bollas describes is a period of intense melancholia, where people feel that they can no longer find a sense of meaning and purpose in their lives. There has been a rejection, he_argues, of depth psychologies, with a resistance to reflection. This is seen, he argues, in the antipathy towards psychoanalysis and the embracing of 'myopic utilitarianism' (Bollas, 2018, p.xxiii).

There has been a shift to privatised culture, with the penetration of market forces into every aspect of life. People, increasingly, seek personal solutions to social problems in the hope of shutting out the risks, terrors and persecutions that dominate our lives in the global age (Elliott and Lemert, 2006). What has resulted is the unlinking of the individual from their social

contexts. The psychoanalyst Lynne Layton (2006a, 2006b) describes this as the dominant norm of liberal individualist ideology. She argues that there has been a subordination of 'sensuous human existence and morality' to the 'facts' of the marketplace, this technical rationality severs the individual from their social and natural world and also from each other (Layton, 2006a, p.109). The split between the public and the private realms, Layton suggested, produces hostile and submissive versions of dependency on the one hand and hostile and omnipotent versions of agency on the other. As Richards contends, the acceptance of our dependence on others "cannot be endured by the neoliberal mind" or by the "psychologist connoisseurs of happiness" (Richards, 1989, p.26). The result of this denial of dependency is a need to expunge the world of reminders of the reality of dependency as exemplified by welfare recipients or the NHS. We find ourselves in a post-dependent society, argues Dartington (2009), in which individual self-interest has become a sufficient explanation of socio-economic theory.

The neoliberal ideal of human flourishing is therefore comprised of pro-market values, underpinned by a culturally powerful therapeutic discourse. There has been an ongoing debate amongst cultural analysts about the absorption of the language of therapy into everyday life and an associated preoccupation with the self. Early work by Reiff (1966) stimulated a range of social scientists and academics to examine a therapeutic culture as a negative feature of late modernity. For some (Lasch 1991; Reiff 1966; Sennett 1986) this is an indication of modern culture in which people had become self-absorbed and selfish. For Reiff (1966) wellbeing has become an end in itself, rather than a byproduct of striving after some superior common end. Cloud (1998) identified therapeutic rhetoric as a hegemonic force in American political life. She argued that therapeutic discourse works within what she calls the hegemonic framework of liberal individualism, with a focus on privatisation which has facilitated a channeling of social discontent into an individualistic private sphere which forces reform and adaption. Furedi (2004) argues that British culture since the Second World War has uncritically assimilated the therapeutic ethos, with therapeutic language permeating government domestic policy initiatives. Therapeutic culture has come to encompass concern about cultural decline, self-surveillance, and emotional governance (Richards 2007). There are others who offer, if not a positive, then at least a more nuanced and ambivalent reading of the therapeutic turn (Elliott and Lemert 2006; Illouz 2008; Layton 2011; Richards and Brown 2011; Wright 2008; Yates 2011).

Richards (2007; Richards and Brown 2011) proposed that emotion has become a more visible part of everyday life, which he described as a process of emotionalisation. He noted that

the development of therapeutic culture is complex and multivariate with the enabling possibility of self-reflection, as opposed to self-fulfilment, as an ideal. In these more nuanced readings of therapy culture we find that a better understanding of the self enables us to be more attuned to others and their suffering. Whilst it is possible to view the absorption of the language of therapy into everyday life as concurring with the preoccupation with the self. It is also possible to view therapeutic culture as a valuable resource, both in professional and cultural terms, which has enabled a language of the self, of emotion and of identity underpinned by an emotional style with a potential for empathy and recognition of the other (Illouz, 2008). Richards (2007) noted that a therapeutic culture could allow for an expressiveness of different types. Whilst it can be commandeered for the expression of selfishness and contrivance, it can also allow for the opening up of an opportunity for reflexivity and a growth in compassion. My work is situated here, taking a more nuanced view of therapeutic culture which recognizes the ways in which it can allow for an opportunity for the growth in compassion.

Having outlined the contemporary conjuncture I will now move on to chapter two, defining the multi-dimensional term flourishing.

Chapter 2: Defining Flourishing

In this chapter, I aim to define flourishing and consider associated terms such as happiness, wellbeing, resilience, thriving, optimism and generativity. Flourishing is a multi-dimensional construct as I will show. It encompasses a wide range of psychological, philosophical, economic and political theories. The term flourishing has now become synonymous with the positive psychology movement, with the concept of wellbeing seemingly an interchangeable term (Dodge et al. 2012). According to the *Oxford English Dictionary* the word flourishing means to grow vigorously, to thrive, prosper, to be in one's prime, to have good health, or to be successful. The definition means to grow or develop in a healthy or vigorous way, especially as a result of a particularly congenial environment. Wellbeing then is defined as the state of being comfortable, happy or healthy and has a synonym, welfare which signifies the health, happiness and fortune of a person or group.

Corey Keys, one of the earliest psychologists to examine flourishing as a psychological construct, defines flourishing as "high levels of emotional wellbeing and social wellbeing" (Keyes p.89). Keyes (2003) defines mental health as "a syndrome of symptoms of positive feelings and positive functioning in life". According to Keyes, a diagnosis of the presence of mental health can be described as flourishing, and the absence of mental health is characterised by languishing (p.207). Diener and colleagues (2010) produced The Flourishing Scale to quantify eight aspects ranging from leading a meaningful life, being a good person and being optimistic about the future. Wellbeing can be viewed as a multi-dimensional construct with flourishing being understood as high levels of wellbeing (Dodge et al 2012; Diener et al 2010; Fredrickson and Lousada 2005; Huppert 2013; Keyes 2003; Seligman 2011).

In a detailed review of the key theoretical works on the psychometric measurement of flourishing Hone et al (2013) found that while there were some commonalities in how flourishing was defined there were also significant differences. For example, some psychologists chose to include optimism in their working definition of flourishing (Diener et at 2010), others include vitality or resilience (Huppert 2013). There is a lack of clarity therefore amongst researchers on the subject about what to include or exclude when trying to define flourishing as a psychological concept. There is also a gap, suggest Hone et al (2014), between these definitions offered by psychologists and a "real world understanding" (92) of what it may mean to flourish.

The concept of wellbeing can be defined as living and faring well. It is usually understood to entail happiness and the sort of life it is good to lead, whether that is both what

the good life is and what the good life achieves (Honderich 1995). However, there is ambiguity in the concept of the "good life", which can be variably interpreted as a morally good life, or a life where comfort and enjoyment are paramount. The concept of wellbeing is a fundamentally political notion, as according to Honderich (1995), a good person cannot experience wellbeing under conditions of poverty or oppression. Wellbeing is explicated in both moral and political terms. Politics, therefore, involves the consideration of what constitutes the good life, how we should live, and what kind of values should underpin social action. Moreover, resources and power are then distributed accordingly in relation to those values. Therefore, how a society debates and decides what is deemed to be 'good' will be affected by the dominant cultural and political discourses of the time.

2.1 Flourishing: a Keyword?

Raymond Williams (1976) is important here for thinking about how words are formed and transformed through cultural use. In *Keywords* (1976) Williams describes how he chose the words he included in his study:

"[e]very word I have included has at some time, in the course of some argument, virtually forced itself on my attention because the problems of its meanings seemed to me inextricably bound up with the problems it was being used to discuss" (Williams 1976, p.15).

Whilst the word flourishing was not included in his extensive discussion, the way Williams thinks about how a word functions or transforms is important here. He suggested that keywords are polysemous, in that they are capable of bearing multiple meanings depending on the context in which they are deployed. In looking at the way the word flourish is being used, or perhaps even usurped by other words such as wellbeing or resilience, one can cast light on the struggle over the meaning of the word, as I go on to discuss later in the thesis.

In recent times, the narrative of positive psychology has been influential within politics, culture and society. Its language and philosophy have informed key UK government policies, particularly in the area of welfare and wellbeing. The use of the word flourish is often limited to academic circles, used more in the realms of moral and political philosophy rather than in public political discourse. An sample search of UK policy documents to find the word 'flourish' brings up more than 1000 results. More often, the word flourishing, in these contexts, is used

when talking about business or economy. Upon closer inspection of policies relating to health, education or community, the word flourish actually appears considerably less frequently than the term 'wellbeing' which is by far the more common choice of word. It is perhaps pertinent that the word flourishing is not the first choice in political discourse because it is possible to argue that human flourishing is the very point of politics. Instead it is more likely that the terms used will be 'wellbeing', 'resilience' or 'thrive', as I will go on to discuss. Flourishing, more often than not is designated as a psychological construct, not an immediately identifiable goal for the UK political system. The terms used in place of flourishing are more about the making of a good moral subject rather than enabling flourishing.

2.2 Eudaimonia

Aristotle [384 BC – 322 BC] argues in *The Nicomachean Ethics*, that Eudaimonia is the aim of life: It is a kind of enduring happiness that can only be achieved by the cultivation of virtues. In recent times there has been a renewed interest in this concept from both philosophy and psychology (Evans 2012; Snow 2008; Schwartz and Sharpe 2006). Evans (2012) argues that there is a neo-Aristotelian consensus emerging in UK public policy making, but it is a consensus that incorporates quite distinct variations. He makes the distinction between the social science version of neo-Aristotelianism, and philosophical neo-Aristotelianism. The social science version is like the work of Martin Seligman or Lord Richard Layard, who are seeking ways in which concepts such as 'wellbeing' or 'flourishing' can be scientifically measured. There are then the philosophical neo-Aristotelians, such as Martha Nussbaum who places an emphasis on renewed civic activism and public ethical reasoning, as I will go on to discuss. Eudaimonia was Aristotle's term for the human good or welfare, and is frequently translated as flourishing or to flourish, coming from the French term "florir" to thrive and prosper like a plant coming into bloom (Darwall 2002, p.76). Wellbeing or welfare is therefore viewed as a function of fulfilling one's potential. Eudaimonia requires the ordering of the soul, which has three motivating parts, rational, spirited and appetitive. The rational and spiritual parts need to work together to keep the appetitive part under control. This, according to Aristotle, is how virtue is achieved. In line with the ancient philosophers' understanding of eudaimonia as "the life well lived", positive psychology sees its remit here as the study of values and virtues that are most desirable and most indicative of the highest good (Compton, 2005, p.11-12).

A central tenet of this Aristotelian understanding of eudaimonia is a distinction between "man as he happens to be" and "man as he could be if he realised his essential nature" (MacIntyre 1984, p.52). Eudaimonia is experienced not though the acquisition of wealth or power but by rational activity in accordance with one's virtues. Aristotle believed that flourishing should be the ultimate aim of all political activity, the target of ethics and governments (Prah Ruger 2010). Flourishing is a central theme for positive psychology; Seligman has developed a theory of wellbeing with the acronym PERMA for Positive Emotion, Engagement, Relationships, Meaning and Purpose and Accomplishment as the vital components for the life well lived. "The goal of positive psychology in well-being theory ... is to increase the amount of flourishing in your life and on the planet" (Seligman 2011). As Seligman's book title *Flourish: A new understanding of Happiness and Wellbeing – and how to achieve them* (2011) implies, flourishing is goal oriented, something to be achieved by following a guide.

2.3 Are Virtues Necessary for Human Flourishing?

The philosopher Bernard Williams (1985) problematised the idea that virtues are somehow derived from human nature. Williams has argued that we can no longer accept Aristotle's method because it can only be supported by a particular conception of human nature. He problematises Aristotle for seemingly deducing that virtues are derived from human nature. Properly functioning human beings, argues Williams, can still live well even if they are not virtuous. Critical too of enlightenment rationalism, so dominant in much of British philosophy, Bernard Williams advocated a return to the philosophy of the ancient Greeks in order to grapple with fundamental philosophical questions. Too much emphasis, he suggested, had been placed on the systematic theories of Kantianism and Utilitarianism. Moral life was being over simplified, according to Williams. Universal principles are an insufficient basis to understand the good life and the good society. The point of the Aristotelian concept of flourishing was that it referred to the good life within the context of society. Social roles and relationships are at its essence. There would inevitably be a plurality of goals and values. Ethical behaviour, therefore, does not depend merely on supressing or inhibiting our selfish desires, but of being social beings with all the complexities that entails. Returning to positive psychology, Schwartz and Sharp (2006) point out that the strengths and virtues model requires the individual to identify their so-called signature strengths and then work on them. This is an appropriation of Aristotle's philosophy which misses the point that eudaimonia requires all the virtues but above all it is

practical wisdom that will enable flourishing, such wisdom orchestrates the other virtues to guide us in conflict resolution and problem solving.

2.4 Flourishing: Something to be Achieved?

Positive psychology suggests that wellbeing or flourishing can be achieved by the application of a rationally laid out plan in order to achieve the good life, or life well lived. Psychoanalysis brings an important dimension into the study of what may constitute a good life and that is a recognition that both reason and emotion must be taken into account when considering the conditions for human flourishing (Cottingham 1998, Lear 1999). Space here is given to thinking that, whilst we are capable of rational reflection, we are also profoundly influenced by unconscious processes, emotions and passions that also give meaning to our lives.

Philosopher Charles Lamore (1999) argues that the basic mistake at the core of wanting a life plan is that this view suggests that life is something to lead. Instead he argues that life should be something 'we should allow to happen to us' (p.97). The idea that one can flourish by following a life plan is flawed, according to Lamore, because the underlying assumption is that it is possible to gain mastery and control over one's life. He states; 'we flourish as human beings, it supposes, only if we shape our lives ourselves, instead of leaving them to be the hostages of circumstance or whim' (Lamore, 1999, p.97). Being guided by an all-embracing plan, in Lamore's view, fails to take into account that 'unlooked for good' may occur in one's life. What is missing from a rationally laid out plan is an openness to the unexpected which may be 'revelatory, offering new meaning, experience or opportunity', being open to the unplanned and unexpected can make for a more enriched idea of what flourishing means. However, a concern here would be in what form being a 'hostage to circumstance' may take, or to what extent for some individuals there may be no opportunity to gain even a semblance of control over their lives. This is why it is important to consider flourishing in relation to social justice.

2.5 Flourishing and Social Justice

Whilst the word flourishing may not readily appear in political discourse or social policy it is a central idea which underpins theories of social justice. Rawls (1972) defines social justice as the systems and practices that govern the way in which individuals interact with each other and how individuals within a given society are able to access material resources. In his

Theory of Social Justice (1972) Rawls argues that everyone should have an equal right to the most extensive total system of basic liberties with a similar system for all. It is the role of government to provide that system.

In contrast, there is an older view of how society functions based on the philosophical theories of John Locke whose Law of Nature (1689) states that people are morally bound not to damage other people's lives and property. The role of government here then is to defend the individual against anyone else's attempt to damage their lives and their property. Distribution of wealth is seen to be beyond the scope of government, rather the focus is on the protection of property rights and the adjudication of contractual disputes. In contrast to Aristotelian philosophy which understands humans to be social by nature, Locke instead suggests that humans are social only by habituation, naturally preferring to be solitary individuals.

The Eighteenth Century economist and philosopher Adam Smith, considered to be the first theorist of capitalism, wrote about enlightened self-interest. Smith's conception of human nature was that people who act to further the interests of others ultimately serve themselves. Individuals do well for themselves through doing good. An advocate of *laissez-faire* economics, Smith argued that free markets regulate themselves via the invisible hand of competition, supply, demand and self-interest. At first sight, Smith may seem to be advocating a good society in which only the most talented are able to flourish, In his treatise *The Theory of Moral Sentiments* (1759) Smith sets out his understanding of human communication and the reliance on sympathy. Whilst human nature is based on self-interest, Smith suggests that humans also have a great capacity to want to help others. He introduces the idea of the 'inner man', an internal and impartial spectator that guides human action by creating balance between passion and reason;

"We begin, [upon this account], to examine our own passions and conduct, and to consider how these must appear to [them], by considering how [they] would appear to us if in their situation. We suppose ourselves the spectators of our own behaviour, and endeavour to imagine what effect it would, in this light, produce upon us. This is the only looking glass by which we can in some measure, with the eyes of other people, scrutinize the propriety of our own conduct" (Smith [1759], 2013, p.105)

Human passion is then regulated by institutional frameworks that steer human productivity towards actions that benefit society as a whole. It is through the exchange of sympathy that individuals cultivate a sense of propriety and internalize the ethical values necessitated by the

modern market society. A society based only on mercenary exchange is one that subsists and does not flourish. A flourishing society is one in which the majority of its members are able to flourish, not just a select few. According to Smith in *The Wealth of Nations* 1776:

"No society can surely be flourishing and happy, of which the far greater part of the members are poor and miserable. It is but equity, besides they that who feed, clothe and lodge the whole body of people, should have such a share of the produce of their own labour as to be themselves tolerably well fed, clothed and lodged" (Smith [1776], 2014, p.44).

A flourishing society in Smith's terms then, is best achieved through free market economics. The market is the best way in which the conditions of the poorest are alleviated. Markets, from this point of view, are indispensable to human flourishing and it is economic liberty that will enable a flourishing society (Hanley 2016).

2.6 Structural Injustice: An Impediment to Human Flourishing

Injustice occurs when social processes put large categories of persons under threat of domination and deprivation of the means to develop and exercise their capabilities. The processes involved in structural injustice also enable others to dominate or have a wide range of opportunities for developing and exercising their capabilities. Structural injustice is perpetuated when large numbers of people act unquestioningly within accepted norms and practices. Beyond the post-Rawlsian focus on individual responsibility, Young suggests the social connection model, in which an interconnected world is considered. Structural processes produce wrongs on a local and global level. There should be a shared responsibility, all those who therefore contribute to structural injustice have a responsibility to rectify injustice where it is found. Young's model, therefore, generates political responsibility rather than moral responsibility because it requires collective action. According to Young; "what I mean by 'politics' here is public communicative engagement with others for the sake of organizing our relationships and coordinating our actions most justly" (Young 2011, p.112).

2.7 Social Capital and Flourishing

Communitarian philosophy emphasises the importance of community in the functioning of political life. Particularly prevalent in philosophical and political debates in the 1980s, it arose as a critique of both liberalism and libertarianism, although the term was first used by the Chartists and utopian socialists. Communitarians argue for attention to be paid to

the role of civic society and the fostering of pro-social conduct. Sociologists such as Tonnies (1887 [1957]) and Durkheim (1912) had problematised modernisation, where society becomes composed of atomised individuals who had gained their liberty but lost their social moorings. This view of Western society, particularly in America, was born out by Robert Putnam in his book Bowling Alone (2000). His work examined the decline in civic engagement in the USA over a thirty year period. Social capital, according to Putnam, refers to the features of social networks that facilitate action and co-operation for mutual benefit. He is concerned about the link, as he sees it, between the decline in social capital in the USA and the breakdown of family and community ties. Putnam's detailed analysis demonstrated just how much is influenced by social connectivity or lack thereof. From school performance, crime rates, economic productivity, public health, through to human happiness, all are influenced by how people are connected to families, friends, neighbours and fellow workers. It is not enough, as Putnam has argued, to just have a society based on virtuous individuals. He questioned the idea that virtue was a necessity for living a full life. His suggested instead that our lives are made more productive by social ties. He advocated social capital, social connections based on trustworthiness and reciprocity.

Bourdieu, in contrast, considers social capital as being instrumental in the reproduction of social inequality. Bourdieu's (1986) concern that social capital is essentially about who you have the good fortune to know, a network not open to all in a fair and just way. Putnam's networks are horizontal rather than vertical structures of inequality. Women, in particular, would often find themselves excluded from the opportunities to gain social capital in any meaningful way, and women are often more likely to organise themselves in a more informal, less hierarchical way. There are problems too with how Putman diagnoses the society in which social capital is failing, for example, he was concerned about the increase in women in the workplace. At its heart, social capital theory is inherently conservative with a disregard of gender power imbalances. It places women un-problematically at the centre of community life as the good mother, the good activist or the good social capitalist. Social capital theory "offers answers which are simple, nostalgic and conservative. The perfect tonic for uncertain times" (Thomson and Franklin 2005, p.168).

Whilst social capital is problematic as a theory, it is nevertheless pointing to something important: the recognition of the embeddedness of the individual. The social connections a person has, the opportunity to make contacts and the relationships formed are fundamental to a person's ability to flourish. I would like to expand on this by drawing on both care ethics and

mattering theory, which I will go on to discuss. First, however I explore the capabilities approach which draws on Aristotelian eudaimonia.

2.8 The Capabilities Approach

The economist and philosopher Amartya Sen (1999) contends that all human beings are equally entitled to enjoy a life that they value. Social facilities, he argues, should aim to provide opportunities that increase the wellbeing of the population. The freedom to achieve wellbeing is of primary importance. What is necessary for a flourishing human life is the same everywhere; food, clothing, shelter, health and education. A person's capabilities, therefore, are the real freedoms they have to achieve these. Sen's capability approach can be traced back to Aristotle's eudaimonia and as Martha Nussbaum notes, the approach does not reduce human wellbeing to a numerical scale, measuring the average wellbeing of an individual. Instead, according to Nussbaum (2011), this approach seeks to examine what opportunities and freedoms are open to the individual and is concerned with the discrimination and marginalization that many people face in achieving wellbeing. Nussbaum and Sen argue that it should be the task of governments and social policy to tackle entrenched social injustice and inequality (Nussbaum and Sen 2011).

Knowing how people thrive or flourish must go beyond how much money they have and how they are able to conduct their lives. In order to assess people's capacity to flourish it is necessary to understand how they can access healthcare, education, can they participate in democracy, is their labour rewarding and are they treated with dignity in the workplace and have the sense that they can have control over their work environment. As Nussbaum and Sen (2002, p. 3) argue:

"We need perhaps above all, to know how people are enabled by the society in question to imagine, to wonder, to feel emotions such as love and gratitude, that presuppose that life is more than a set of commercial relations"

Martha Nussbaum (2011) develops the "capabilities approach" which can allow for a more enriched understanding of human flourishing. She does this from the perspective of moral and political philosophy rather than economics. The three capabilities that she thinks we need to cultivate for the 21st century are critical thinking, global citizenship and empathy. I will go on to examine in depth here the need to cultivate empathy or, as it is described in psychoanalytic

terms, the capacity for concern. Nussbaum and Sen place human capability at the heart of distributive justice, resources should therefore be distributed in such a way that everyone has the opportunity to actualize their capabilities. Disabled people, for example, may need greater resources directed towards them to ensure capabilities can be met. Nussbaum's argument that some may need a greater distribution of resources in order to bring themselves to a common level of welfare should be taken into account when calculating distributive justice. Respect for the dignity all human beings possess, regardless of how rational and social they are, requires a just society which assists all its members to attain eudaimonia (Nussbaum 2006).

Nussbaum further developed this approach by compiling a list of what she considers to be central human capabilities. These are; life; bodily health; bodily integrity; senses, imagination and thought; emotions; practical reason; affiliation; play; and lastly, political and material control over one's environment (Nussbaum 2000; 2003). The capability approach does not reduce human wellbeing to a numerical scale measuring the average wellbeing of the individual. Instead, according to Nussbaum (2011) this approach seeks to examine what opportunities and freedoms are open to that individual. This approach is concerned with the discrimination and marginalisation many people face in achieving wellbeing and therefore tasks government and social policy to tackle intrenched social injustice and inequality.

Nussbaum suggests that it is possible to look at Aristotle's virtue theory in a different way. The shared problems that human life presents to human beings mean that we can only understand, as a truly human life, a way of living which involves values directed towards the easing of those shared problems. Any life which lacks the values of trying to ameliorate human need is therefore not deemed to be a flourishing life. The understanding of human life, sought by Nussbaum, is of an ethical life common to human beings. This may be seen by introspection of our own ethical attitudes. One must understand one's own behaviours as well as try to understand the behaviour of others and, in doing so, apply the same concepts to others that we would do to ourselves. Virtue then comes in the similarities of human experience and the ways in which humans seek to problem solve.

The function then is to 'provide the circumstances under which humans can be cared for and thrive given their differing degrees of frailty and vulnerability' (Kittay 1999, p.78). Kittay says that equality requires an inherent understanding that "we are all some mother's child" she employs this phrase as a means to convey "our inherent equality in the face of inevitable human dependency". She continues, "when I remind us that we are all some mother's child, and we use that phrase to recall ourselves, our common humanity and equality. I wish to invoke the care required for each of us to survive and thrive" (p.78). The purpose of the phrase

is to recall a someone whom we fail to honor and respect when we do not care for one another. In doing so, one fails to honor the founding relationship between people. Kittay concludes, it is not that the state should treat its citizens as children, but as "someone's cherished person" (Kittay 1999, p.78). Crucially, those who are most vulnerable need respect and assistance but so too do their caregivers.

2.9 Community Flourishing

Hetan Shah and Nick Marks from The New Economics Foundation, a think tank with the aim of developing a new model of wealth creation rooted in equality, diversity and economic stability, put forward their manifesto for wellbeing (2004). Their aim was to refocus attention away from the idea that increasing economic growth is the only way to enhance a population's wellbeing. When defining wellbeing they incorporate two personal dimensions, life satisfaction and personal development, as indicators of wellbeing. They also include a social dimension to their definition, here wellbeing is evaluated according to how one feels about having a sense of belonging to a community, to what extent one is able to feel positive towards others and feel able to contribute in a pro-social positive way to society. They conclude "for people to lead truly flourishing lives they need to feel they are personally satisfied and developing as well as functioning positively in regard to society" (P.5). Shah and Marks express concern that a society devoted solely to increasing living standards will be to the detriment of fostering and building relationships and this will have very negative implications for wellbeing. I find Shah and Marks's definition of wellbeing useful as it encompasses a broader understanding of wellbeing where individual wellbeing is given parity with community wellbeing. They argue that a key aim for government should be to provide a flourishing society. To achieve this, Shah and Marks offer a number of key ways in which politics could work to actively promote wellbeing. One area that stood out for me was that governments should invest in the early childhood years. Shah and Marks state that "cost benefit analysis shows that investment in the age group zero to three will repay itself many times over, due to reduced health, education and social costs in the future" (p.3).

Reading Shah and Marks's definition of flourishing and their highlighting of the importance of social policy and investment for the early years struck a chord with me as a researcher with an interest in psychoanalysis, notably object relational psychoanalysis. It seemed to me that psychoanalysis had a great deal to contribute towards an understanding of both individual and societal flourishing. Particularly, in my view, in terms of evidence based

social policy making and practice for early years health, care, support and education. I chose therefore to look in more detail at the Sure Start initiative, as I will go on to discuss in my first case study. The preferred term in the original proposals for this initiative was that it would enable children to "thrive" (The Stationary Office 1998). Thrive, a synonym of flourish, means to enable something to grow vigorously, healthily and strong.

It has been argued that there is a diminishing ability to consider any form of collective capacity for change (Gilbert 2013; Cederstrom and Spicer 2017). It is this that I want to address in my thesis. I want to challenge the current ideology of wellbeing and flourishing, whilst also considering a notion of flourishing where childhood is its crucible, and which can only be viewed as a collective process. I foreground a feminist ethics of care approach which I see as having significant links to object relational psychoanalysis. Psychologist Barbara Held (2006) argues that, by placing the ethics of care at centre stage, we would have a society that takes seriously the enablement of all children to flourish as well as the development of caring relations. This would not only be within a personal context but also at the level of government, civic institutions and social policy. Even though this thesis does not centre on childhood and mothering, I do consider this significant in my interpretation of flourishing, the origins of human wellbeing and flourishing emerge from our earliest relationships. There is an openness to experiences, both positive and negative, and this can offer us a way of thinking about the psychological preconditions of a good society.

2.10 Psychoanalysis and the Meaning of Flourishing

The potential, however, is that the focus is only on the rules governing acquisition. Economic liberty becomes the primary aim in itself, rather than how a more caring, sympathetic, flourishing society can be achieved. In *The Good Society and the Inner World* (1991) Rustin writes on psychoanalysis and social justice, which is useful when discussing the meanings of what it means to flourish. He notes that there is a difficulty in extending the idea of social justice to include the more subtle areas of say, relationships or understanding. They are not 'goods' that can readily provide quantifiable, measurable outcomes. This is soft data gleaned from people's narratives, opinions or feelings. Rustin argues that it should be possible to begin to define social justice in terms of the provision of opportunities for emotional and psychic growth as well as other types of development. This is important, he suggests, because "when one defines these conditions of 'social justice', it means of course that we can protest at the society or its institutions which fail to meet them" (Rustin 1991, P.49). Psychoanalysis,

Rustin says, has contributed to a richer, broader conception of social justice. The understanding gleaned from psychoanalysis of the conditions of favourable development of children and adults was incorporated into the workings of social institutions like the NHS. Such knowledge can continue to be applied beyond the clinic to offer preventative measures rather than just treatments by enabling a more informed awareness of emotional needs and vulnerabilities (Rustin 1991).

2.11 Wellbeing and Flourishing from a Psychoanalytic Perspective

In the conclusion to *Ethics and the Limits of Philosophy* Williams (1985) says that psychological theory, particularly of a psychoanalytical kind, would be supportive for ethical conceptions necessary to human happiness. A depth psychology, like psychoanalysis would potentially provide a robust explanation, justification or critique of a value laden life. However, he does not consider this in more detail, only that he has reservations about the ability of psychology not to just collapse into a moralised psychology rather than a moral psychology. Although Williams does not engage further with psychoanalysis, the psychoanalyst Jonathan Lear nevertheless argues that his conclusion leads inevitably and essentially to an engagement with psychoanalysis.

Lear (1999) argues that psychoanalysis can allow us to devise a more humane ethics in which we consider humans more fully and realistically before saying how they should live. Lear says that we also want to understand and to be understood; in doing this we are able to grow and to flourish. For Lear (2014) psychoanalysis is akin to Aristotle's concept of *phronesis* or practical wisdom which is the capacity to think effectively and well about how to live. Psychoanalysis can be both an understanding and a manifestation of human health and can be carried out in the service of a flourishing human life because it can help us to become active, thoughtful, self-conscious people. Lear believes that the ideas of both Freud and Aristotle have something really important to offer each other. For Aristotle, a happy and healthy existence is achieved when reason and rationality govern over the harmonious soul. What is missing from this understanding of the flourishing human life is a more nuanced account of who we are, taking account of the non-rational parts of ourselves that Freud brings to our attention.

Whilst it may be possible to think effectively about how to live well, as Aristotle advocates, a more nuanced account would recognise that, when people try to think who they are and what matters to them, this will be based on core fantasies, held at a largely unconscious level, about their sense of the world and their place in it. These core fantasies will have begun

formation in early childhood as a way of coping with the sense of vulnerability one feels. What psychoanalysis has to offer in understanding human flourishing, according to Lear (2014) is that we need to take in to account our rational and non-rational elements and to try to understand them both; the skills to do this should be enabled to develop right from early childhood.

An aim of this thesis is to add a psychoanalytic inflection to a narrative on flourishing. Frosh has described psychoanalysis as a voice speaking from the margins of psychology (2003). In the discussion that follows I therefore consider what that voice may contribute to the notion of wellbeing and flourishing. I appraise the possibility that psychoanalytic ideas could enable the retrieval of an alternative narrative. I now explore what may be lost if psychoanalysis is rejected as a useful body of knowledge in the debate about wellbeing and human flourishing. The house of psychoanalysis has many mansions writes Janet Malcolm in her book *Psychoanalysis: The impossible profession* (1980). It is therefore necessary to establish what I mean when I refer to psychoanalysis and why I think that, as a theoretical orientation, it has something useful and relevant to contribute to these debates. In particular, I choose the Independent tradition in British psychoanalysis because of its focus upon human interdependency and in its presumption that individual 'character' always appears situated in, and determined by, intersubjective affective relations. I think that it can speak to the issues raised in my exposition of positive psychology and has something important to say.

It is because of the multiplicity and heterogeneity of psychoanalysis that, when calling upon it in the construction of a thesis, one must define not only *why* psychoanalysis but also *which* psychoanalysis. The British School of Psychoanalysis in its Kleinian and object relational forms provides a significant basis for a relational way of thinking. With a shift away from a solely drive based theory, this school of thought views humans as essentially relationship seeking. There remains a focus on the inner world yet there is an understanding of the importance of environmental and social issues.

Seen as "an honourable use of psychoanalytic understanding" (Rayner 1990, p.98) the British School theorists sought to reach beyond the consulting room. Their endeavour was to understand environmental influences on the causes of psychic pain in the hopes of initiating preventative measures, for example, by informing and influencing social policies. Harcourt (2013) suggests that the ancient philosophers and relational psychoanalysts are concerned with the same inquiry, that of 'how should I live?' Relational psychoanalysis has as its subject matter the moral and emotional growth of the individual. Socialisation, seen in these relational terms, is consistent with flourishing, according to Harcourt. Our development of an inner morality,

reciprocity and concern for others can "perfect our natures rather than pulling them out of shape" (Harcourt 2013, p.14). The psychoanalyst D W Winnicott held the view that all human beings are geared to health and integration given the right facilitating environment. The British School of Psychoanalysis sets forth a set of ideas which show that mental pain should receive attention and help us to consider the conditions in which psychic development is most likely to take place (Rustin 1995). What is often absent, suppressed or denied space to engage in the current common-sense perception of flourishing is a psychoanalytic point of view, notably for this thesis, an object relational one. As my thesis unfolds, I consider that the inclusion of a more object relational ideal of human flourishing may prove fruitful for social policies that recognise and enhance the qualities of our social relationships for the benefit of our collective flourishing.

Rather than impose an arbitrary categorisation on the reality of human experience, instead psychoanalysis seeks to develop an understanding of it. Key to this is the recognition of the normality of psychic pain and an acknowledgement of states of being which are generally found unbearable. Rustin and Cooper (1996) argue that one of the principal emancipatory contributions of psychoanalysis is the recognition of the normality of psychic pain, a commitment to a certain kind of psychic realism, whilst holding that this can open the possibility of improvements to individual lives and society. I would concur with Rustin when he noted that: on a more macro-social plane, the idea that mental pain and anxiety constitute valid claims on social attention has import for broader principles of social organisation, qualifying and constraining the logic of markets or bureaucracies as arbiters of social life. (Rustin, 1995, p.241)

Writing on the subject of the relational society Michael Rustin (2015) puts forward the argument that human capabilities and potentials, that enable the production of social goods, are dependent on the quality of relationships within which they are nurtured. He cites Sure Start as a good example of the acknowledgment that children do better in terms of physical, emotional and educational development when in receipt of good quality care. Rather than the wellbeing of a society being measured in monetary terms, a better_measure of value would be the quality of relationships which are available to individuals throughout every stage of their lives. He notes

"enabling individuals to learn, over a life time, to acquire the capabilities to be good citizens, attentive to the developments and needs of others as well as to their own interests, is more relevant to

human well-being than the pursuit of the chimera of 'economic growth' as the measure of human happiness' (Rustin, 2015 p.16).

2.12 Ethics of Care and Wellbeing: A Psychoanalytic Understanding of What it Means to Flourish

"The term depressive position is a bad name for a normal process, but no one has been able to find a better one. My own suggestion was that it should be called the stage of concern."

(Winnicott [1949] 2007, p. 264).

"With strong loving and concerned impulses, an internal state of love leads directly to a more or less stable sense of well-being and self-confidence." (Hinshelwood 1994, p. 70).

Object relations theory is a complex term that has been applied to a range of different psychoanalytic formulations. However, object relations theorists, such as Winnicott, Fairbairn and Guntrip in Britain and Kernberg in America emphasise the relational context of development. Most importantly their emphasis is on the quality of early relationships for a child during their formative years which can bring so much to bear as templates for future relationships in adulthood. Just as Freud's ideas emerged from the cultural milieu of Vienna at the close of the 19th century, object relations theory emerges from its own socio-cultural environment, Rayner (1990) described the Independent mind in psychoanalysis, as group of psychoanalysts who did not want to take sides when Anna Freud and Melanie Klein took psychoanalysis into new directions. This loose association of psychoanalysts all came from similar backgrounds and philosophical outlooks. According to Rayner, this group combined specific philosophical values of romanticism, which considers that essential knowledge must be emotional and intuitive, with the classical psychoanalytic tradition developed by Freud. What they added to the classical psychoanalytic theory is a recognition of the importance of environmental effects upon the individual. They wanted to extend their influence beyond the clinic to inform social policy-making as this seemed an honourable application of psychoanalytic understanding.

The Independent School in British psychoanalysis finds its roots in the first half of the 20th century; social democratic thinking of the time emphasised the values of both family and community, stressing our need for interpersonal connection and social solidarity (Zaretsky

2005). Object relations theory recognises the continuous oscillations between the inner and the outer world and brings together the individual and society; in doing so it has "transcended the crippling antithesis of individual and social" (Rustin 1991, p.15).

In postwar Britain, British psychoanalysts such as D W Winnicott and Marion Milner had hands-on experience of working in hospital and child guidance settings and saw themselves actively working to rebuild an inclusive society where the best care, education and support would be available to all (Pajaczkowska 2007). The early welfare state was formed around the idea that we are all interdependent and consequently must share responsibility for one another. The conceptualisation of welfare was seen as having the ethical end of optimising human creativity and eliminating extremes of inequality; the role of welfare in this context was understood in terms of human flourishing and wellbeing (Freeden 1999).

From the very first moment we are born we are dependent on others and these early relationships are foundational for our future emotional lives. The British school of psychoanalysis emerged from two major traditions in psychoanalysis, Kleinian and Independent, which placed an emphasis on the inner world of the child in the early phases of life and may be referred to as object relations theory. However, references to object relationships emerge first in the work of Freud himself, as I will explore. I will then look at the key contribution of Melanie Klein to Object Relations theory; and then to the contribution made by Donald Winnicott.

The emergence of an understanding of object relations begins in the work of Freud, notably in his discussions regarding the development of the ego. The ego develops and strengthens as external representations of objects are taken in and become internalised; once internalised, the mind identifies with them. Freud (1923) writes "it is possible to suppose that the character of the ego is a precipitate of abandoned object cathexis and that it contains the history of those object choices" (p, 29). Our inner world, therefore, is made up in a large part of internalised versions of our actual relationships with others in the outside world.

The object, in Freud's view, can be whatever satisfies a drive. Klein, however suggested that drives are always directed towards a particular object, therefore an appropriate object is always known. The mouth, for example, seeks the breast because the knowledge of objects is inherent in the drives themselves. To Freud's theory of development Klein added two key developmental phases or positions, the paranoid-schizoid position and the depressive position. Stemming from powerful primitive emotions these phases continue to influence our mental states throughout life. Melanie Klein's theoretical work emerged from her analysis of children, with her particular interest being the inner world of drives and unconscious phantasies.

Contained within Klein's theories is the recognition that we all have the capacity for destructiveness, yet also an inbuilt ability for reparation and making good.

2.13 The Depressive Position

It was Winnnicott's analyst, James Strachey, who introduced him to the work of Klein. For Winnicott, Klein's most important contribution to psychoanalysis was the identification of the depressive position: "this is Klein's most important contribution, in my opinion, and I think it ranks with Freud's concept of the Oedipus complex" (Winnicott [1962] 2007, p. 176). The depressive position is constituted by an introjection of the whole loved object, giving rise to "concern and sorrow lest the object should be destroyed" (Klein [1940] 1991, p. 150). Klein uses the phrase "pining for the loved object" to describe the feelings of sorrow and concern which combine with fear that the loved object may be lost (Klein [1940] 1991, p. 151). As the child develops, they continue to test external reality and, through proof and counter proof, the child is able to have belief in their capacity to love and in their reparative powers (Klein [1940] 1991). Winnicott says that what he learned from Klein was that, to feel guilt or in his words "concern", is an achievement for the developing child; it is from here that restitution and reparation can take place (Winnicott 1962 [2007]). Melanie Klein had postulated the idea that a baby experiences depressive feelings, particularly at the time of weaning, when the child has a sense of loss for the breast. Simultaneously the child has begun to acknowledge her parents, and other important people around her, feeling them to be live people inside the body; they have formed internal objects for the child, and the foundation for the child's inner world in which the real external world is assimilated and merged with internal phantasy. The loving, trusting bond between the child and the care giver serves as proof that the inner object has not been permanently injured and that the feelings of depression and loss can be overcome. Along with the introjection of a whole loved object comes concern, concern that the loved object may be subject to attack and destruction (Klein 1940 [1991]).

The depressive position is constituted by an introjection of the whole loved object, giving rise to "concern and sorrow lest the object should be destroyed" (Klein [1940] 1991, p.150). As the child develops they continue to test external reality and, through proof and counter proof, the child is able to have belief in their capacity to love and in their reparative powers (Klein [1940] 1991). It is through this introjection of loving and concerned impulses that we establish a stable sense of confidence and wellbeing (Hinshelwood 1994). The depressive position is not only normal, it is also an achievement, a signification of personal growth.

2.14 The Capacity to Care

Winnicott preferred to use the phrase stage of concern to describe the depressive position. "Concern" Winnicott says, "is used to cover in a positive way a phenomenon that is covered in a negative way by the word guilt" (Winnicott [1963] 2007, p.73). To begin with the child is dependent for survival on an auxiliary ego, usually that of the mother. The child, through experience, must develop an ego of its own and form an understanding that there is both an inside and an outside reality: "the inner psychic reality which Freud taught us to respect now becomes a real thing to the infant, who now feels that personal richness resides within the self" (Winnicott 1963 [2007], p.5). So crucial are the early experiences in the formation of the self "to build a personal ego, to ride instincts, and to meet with all the difficulties inherent in life" (Winnicott 1956, p.304), that without an early good enough experience the difficulties we inevitably face in life "cannot be reached, let alone the satisfactions" (Winnicott 1956, p.305). The capacity for concern, Winnicott asserts, forms the basis of all constructive play and work and, as such, is an important feature of social life. He contrasts it with the notion of guilt. Guilt, he says, is coupled with anxiety and ambivalence and implies that a certain degree of ego integration has taken place allowing for the retention of an imago of the good object along with an idea that the good object can be destroyed. Concern, however, indicates further growth and crucially "refers to the fact that the individual cares or minds, and both feels and accepts responsibility" (Winnicott 1963 [2007], p.73).

Healthy early development requires that the child experiences continuity of being. This is achieved at first in a perfect environment which actively adapts to the needs of the infant. As the infant develops, the need for perfection lessens and an environment that is 'good enough' not only further enables that sense of continuity but the slight failures that may occur in that environment actually facilitate growth and development. For it is the child's own mental activity and understanding rather than the (m)other's that turns a good enough environment into a perfect one (Winnicott [1949] 2007). At first, the very young infant exists in a state of ruthlessness but gradually there is sufficient ego integration for the infant to appreciate the personality of the mother figure "and this has the tremendously important result that he is concerned as to the results of his instinctual experience, physical and ideational" (Winnicott [1950-55] 2007, p.206). This significant development means that the infant has an ability to feel guilt and, in a healthy environment, the child can hold onto that guilt and with help from

the (m)other he is enabled to find "his own personal urge to give and to construct, and to mend" (p. 207). The reparative impulse transforms feelings of guilt, loss, and concern into a more constructive effort of an altruistic kind (Hinshelwood 1994).

If the infant has achieved sufficient enough integration of a good enough object imago, along with the idea of the destruction of it, then they begin to care about what happens to the good object, feeling and accepting responsibility. The capacity for concern and to feel guilt is an achievement, the infant can begin to experience this in conjunction with ideas of restitution and reparation under the care of a consistent love object. Pre-Oedipal in its origins, the process starts in early childhood and continues to develop even into adulthood. For Winnicott, maturity encompasses not only personal growth but also socialisation. In contrast to the so-called atomised individual, we find in Winnicott's understanding not an isolated individual but one who is related to the environment in an interdependent way. In other words, the achievement of healthy independence has a "built in social sense" (Winnicott [1963] 2007, p.84). The value of understanding this intertwining of the individual and the environment is that both internal and external factors in human growth and development can be discussed. In healthy maturity, Winnicott observes, one is able to identify with society without too great a sacrifice of personal spontaneity "yet also be able to attend to his or her own personal needs without being antisocial" (Winnicott [1963] 2007, p.83). Crucially, health means both the health of the individual and the health of society. There is a degree of responsibility for the maintenance or modification of that society, "we get left with certain social conditions, and this is a legacy we have to accept, and if necessary, alter, it is this that we eventually hand down to those who come after us" (Winnicott [1963] 2007, p.84). As the child's emotional development emerges, the capacity for concern develops. The personality of the (m)other is appreciated by the infant and with that comes a concern as to what impact the child may have on his/her care giver in terms of the results of their instinctual, physical and ideational impulses. With concern, Winnicott suggests, comes guilt about the damage that may have been inflicted upon the loved object. With the help of the (m)other, this guilt can be held onto by the healthy infant as the infant discovers the capacity to repair. The depressive position lays the foundation for internal moral structures because the child internalises an object, the primary care giver, that can be both bad and good; this enables the child to accept that others in the world can be imperfect, they too have needs and entitlements of their own. Underlying the depressive position is the knowledge that the whole, repaired object can still be lost. A sense of responsibility emerges,

the child begins to resist excessive attacks on the loved object despite facing frustrations and, instead, exercises concern towards the loved object to ensure its wellbeing.

The emergence of a sense of responsibility out of the depressive position was seen by followers of Klein, such as Donald Meltzer, as the locus of moral achievement. The depressive position signalled the "relinquishment of egocentricity in favour of concern for the welfare of the loved objects" (Meltzer 1981, p.1). When the child develops the capacity for concern, the inner world becomes more complicated. There is a concern for the impact of impulses on the care giver, and also on the self. The satisfaction of instinctual impulses makes the child feel good and this initiates and maintains confidence in the self and in what the child feels they can expect from life. However, there are times when the child experiences an angry attack on the other and becomes filled with a sense of bad and persecutory feelings inside: "now starts a lifelong task of management of the inner world, a task which, however, cannot be started until he is well lodged in his body and able to differentiate what is inside himself and what is external, and between what is actual and what is his own fantasy. His management of the external world depends on his management of his inner world" (Winnicott [1950-55] 1884, p.207).

With his interest in etymology, Winnicott would have chosen the word capacity fully aware of its Latin origins, capare meaning to hold or to contain, yet it also has English roots in the word capable, in other words, the capability to do things (Hopkins 2003). This word is rich with meaning, both active and passive at the same time, at once we can have the ability to hold and the ability to do (Phillips 2007 [1988]). At this vital point in a child's development the psychological inner world becomes complex. The child begins to feel concern for the effects his or her impulses have, not only on the self but also on the mother. Input is perceived in both a physical and a psychological sense and, if what the child is filled with is perceived to be good, the child's confidence is then enhanced in terms of how they feel about the self and also what can be expected from life (Winnicott 1950-55). The management of this input and output from the inner world becomes a lifelong task according to Winnicott. Our ability to be alone yet retain a sense of curiosity which enables us to reach out to the world, is predicated on us having established a sense of being thought about by another in the first place (Frosh 2012). If the infant experiences the world as containing and trustworthy then their true self can flourish. Winnicott's work concentrated not only on the causes of mental ill health, but also what makes people thrive. He wrote that the experience of frustration, disappointment, the loss of what is loved, and the recognition of weakness and personal unimportance, are hugely significant parts of a child's development. For Winnicott therefore, the aim of education, for example, should be to "enable the child to manage life unaided" (Winnicott [1931] 2007, p. 66). At the heart of Winnicott's work is the belief that human beings are "programmed for health and integration" (Boyle Spelman 2013, p.3). Which is why he advocates for the aspects of life which might indicate quality of living such as creativity, wellbeing and aliveness (Boyle Spelman 2013).

It is the child's ability to keep alive in his mind what he loves and to retain a belief in his own love that has a significant bearing on how good or bad the things inside him and outside feel:

"... The cumulative effect of happy experience and a stable and friendly atmosphere round a child build up his confidence in people in the external world, and his general feeling of security. The child's belief in the good things and relationships inside himself are also strengthened. Such little steps in the solution of central problems come in the everyday life of the infant and young child, and every time the problem is solved something is added to the child's general stability, and the foundation of emotional development is strengthened." (Winnicott 1931 [2007], p.66).

2.15 Psychoanalysis and the Negative

Rather than trying to recruit psychoanalysis into a kind of "bland or mindless optimism" (Wollheim 1991, p.234) it is important to remember that psychoanalysis is more often about learning from that which is not. It can be about the empty space as opposed to the plenitude and fullness offered by positive psychology. Freud in *On Negation* (1925) says that the thinking about objects or events defined negatively for example as non-exisitng, such as through the process of repression, can actually allow the mind to think about issues that may otherwise remain unrecognized (Freud 1925).

The psychoanalyst André Green's work shows the significance of the negative for psychoanalysis. What is often of interest in the analytic setting is that which is absent, lost or latent. The negative in psychoanalysis is a normal and necessary part of development. Reflecting on Winnicott's work on children's play, Green (2005) points out that play can be driven by violent, destructive and provocative aspects. Aggression is inherent in emotional development and interference on its expression can compromise psychic maturation. Creativity and aggression are intrinsically linked in what Winnicott called the "love-strife drive" (Winnicott, 1969, p.245). How that aggression is expressed will be dependent on the

environment. Aggression expressed as part of healthy development will be dependent on a *dependable* facilitating environment which is able to withstand that aggression and help the child find healthy ways to express it. Inadequate environmental provision leads to either compliance or anti-social and destructive responses by the child. Winnicott's explorations of aggression and its links to creativity are important as they offer a rich and complex understanding of human nature. Love and aggression are explained in Winnicott's writings as expressions of the same drive and are expressed through primary creativity, primary aggression, primitive love, greed and appetite. They conclude that it is through the recognition of one's personal aggression and potential for destruction and the strong links to primitive love that there is a possibility to live 'creatively and with zest' (Posner et al. 2001, p.187).

2.16 A Healthy Society Carries All of its Members

Writing on the subject of psychoanalysis and policy making, Andrew Cooper (2015) points out that the psychoanalytic community has been "slow to advance its ideas and practices" noting that there "has never been a 'movement' to promote its version of 'human flourishing' and emotionally intelligent policy making" (Cooper, 2015, p.162). He outlines a psychoanalytic approach to policy making which would be informed by actual lived experience which would recognise the complex realities of social relations. Rather than making policy from the top down, the policy makers need to be grounded in the complexity of social relations and be able to negotiate solutions based on real life experiences. Cooper argues that modern psychoanalysis engages with a vast array of social realities and brings them to attention. This can bring a richness and depth to policy-making beyond the traditional discourses of rights, opportunities or redistribution. A psychoanalytically informed discourse, therefore, "insists on the thick textures of social and personal suffering, desire and aspiration as its point of departure for theory and action and speaks to the inherent value of participatory democracy" (Cooper, 2015, p.163).

The morality at the heart of psychoanalysis is that an increased insight into our own psychic lives may lead to more tolerance of everyone's complexities and contradictions and an increased capacity for concern (Richards and Brown 2011). Winnicott in particular helps us to think about what it means to be 'good enough', in knowing that we are capable of inflicting damage to others we are also capable of remorse and a desire for reparation, we therefore have a capacity to respond creatively to another human being experiencing hopelessness and distress. Richards and Brown (2002) defined a psychoanalytically informed therapeutic

sensibility constituted by three factors, emotional expressivity, knowledge or thoughtfulness and concern for the other. Object relations psychoanalysis recognises the capacity for emotional expressivity and the deep routed reparative impulse. An ideal psychic constellation for object relations psychoanalysis is the ability for us to develop our own observational capacity whereby we can be a participant observer in our own minds. We can be at once beset by complex feelings yet also able to be observant of them. Object relations psychoanalysis recognises our internal conflicts and destructiveness which brings forth the desire for reparation. "The compassion that is described is not, therefore, one which turns away from ugliness and 'dispels the Freudian gloom' but is instead a reparative generosity born from a knowledge of and remorse about the damage we are capable of inflicting" (Richards and Brown 2011, p.21).

Iain Craib wrote; "perhaps the good thing about object relations theory is that it does not generate a blueprint but offers a critical standard, It enables us to see when things are not happening and leaves us free to create ways for them to happen" (Craib, 1989, p.200). The ideal self that is offered by object relations theory is significant, in Craib's view, because it leaves a place for what is bad. Although envy, greed, aggression or helplessness, for example, can be suppressed, they can also be acknowledged. It is also recognised that they cannot always be sublimated. "They exist, and we have to find a way of living with them in ourselves, and in other people" (Craib, 1989, p.200). The view of life experience here is that it will be a mixed one with anxiety and distress forming part of the human experience. A healthy society must carry all of its members. If anger and destructiveness are acknowledged, what this tells us is that there will not be a 'perfect self' (Craib 1989: 198), but an ideal self would be one which is sufficiently strong to tolerate powerful and difficult feelings 'which will often be unpleasant feelings of dependence and anger, if not hatred, without acting immediately or blindly on these feelings' (ibid.) Craib argues that under these circumstances: 'there will be normal human misery and the capacity for happiness should the world allow it' (Craib 1989: 198).

It can be argued that the object relational view of human development has a distinctly social emphasis, which can lead to a certain degree of commitment to social projects ranging from neonatal care to the hospice movement (Rustin 1995). Cooper and Lousada (2010) argue that the old welfare state was modelled on a metaphor that would be immediately recognisable within psychoanalytic discourse, that of the provision of good, unconditional care and attention to the ill, unhappy and distressed. Psychoanalytic thinking played a part in the construction of the post war welfare state; Rustin and Cooper (1996) argue that, as such, it has earned the right to remain in the debates surrounding the reconstruction and remodelling. Whilst I am not

proposing a movement within the psychoanalytic community to promote its version of human flourishing, as Cooper (2015) put it. What I am doing here is to foreground the valuable insights from psychoanalysis that can bring a richness and depth to discussions around what it means to flourish. How psychoanalysis can involve itself in such a debate will be explored further as this thesis develops.

2.17 Flourishing and the Capacity for Concern

Ahmed (2014) argues that emotions are intrinsically related to civic participation and social justice. There is a tension, however, between discourses of emotional care and compassion and rational duty to social justice (Jackson 2014). For care ethicists it is compassion that is the most crucial emotion related to social justice. For the purpose of this thesis, it is also the most fruitful area of discussion in relation to social justice and human flourishing. To this I would also like to add the related concept of mattering theory that takes into account one's perceived significance to others and the world around them (Elliot, Kao and Grant 2004). First, I will examine the ethics of care in more detail. In this thesis I take the opportunity to consider the notion of flourishing which is more akin to Tessman's (2005) concept, which takes a feminist view of what it is to flourish. She suggests that liberatory politics must develop Aristotle's account of flourishing so that it goes beyond the pursuit of one's own moral good. Flourishing would therefore require pursuing the good of "those whose very lack of well-being may have been a condition of my privilege" (p.76). In this context, flourishing can only be promoted as a worthwhile pursuit if it is considered as part of an inclusive social collectivity. Drawing on a feminist ethics of care approach, I argue that psychoanalysis can provide an alternative narrative on flourishing to the one presented by positive psychologists. I consider the psychoanalytic concept of the capacity for concern to be important here. Flourishing, in this instance, is about the cultivation of desirable emotions and is therefore concerned with establishing what makes for good people, and good societies. The psychoanalytic concept of the capacity for concern (Bowlby, 1953, Winnicott, 1963, Murray, 1996) arises from the fostering of a sense of something good within the self, which is then felt to be worthwhile giving to others. Most importantly, the capacity for concern consists of "a felt experience of being of value" (Murray 1996, p.57).

A largely overlooked source of welfare and wellbeing is the orientation to care for others and a willingness to adopt a caring approach to those in need and those we love (Daly 2011). Our ability to care for others is a complex concept imbued with a combination of

feelings from obligation and pressure to reward, commitment, trust and loyalty (Daly 2011). Most importantly, an ethics of care places an emphasis on the relational foundations of social life. An ethics of care approach broadens the concept of welfare so that care is not just about meeting needs but is about an orientation towards both self and others as independent and at times vulnerable (Daly 2011).

Wendy Hollway (2006) is interested in how an infant's early relationships inform their developing ability to care for themselves and others. She argues that the accounts of mothering in which it is seen as an oppressive aspect of patriarchy fail to take into account the genuine joy that can be experienced when we care for others. Yet she recognises too that, in any caring relationship, there can be ambivalence, conflict, frustration and even breakdown. The language of caring is more often the language of the mother, with a focus on relationships, needs, care and connection (Noddings 1984, 2013, Gilligan 1982)

The introduction of wellbeing as an indication of how well a society is doing provides a, perhaps welcome, shift away from the traditional focus on the satisfaction derived from consumption. As such, "it resists taking income or other aspects of people's 'external' lives as proxies for their wellbeing and is inclusive of life spheres beyond the market" (Daly 2011, p.40). The problem with this approach, however, is that it runs the risk of valuing the individual's sense of fulfilment over and above a more collective and relational notion of flourishing. Rather than reject wholesale a wellbeing approach to welfare, it is possible to draw on some of its useful aspects. Jordan (2008) for example, suggests that it enables a move away from an over-emphasis on economic welfare. He argues for an understanding of welfare based on social value, incorporating the cultural and institutional characteristics of human flourishing. Jordan's model of welfare is based on a culture of respect and support. If we are to offer a potential alternative to the idea that flourishing is about the successful and thriving individual, then the concept of the ethic of care may enable the expansion of the meaning of welfare or wellbeing: "a focus on care emphasises the relational foundations of all social life. There is no place here for solo individuals" (Daly 2011, p.47).

The ethics of care approach enables us to understand that a fundamental source of wellbeing and welfare stems from our orientation to others in terms of our willingness to adopt a caring approach, not only to those close to us but also to those in need (Jordan 2008, Daly 2011). In essence, welfare is about the kind of care we receive when we need it, both physically and emotionally. To acknowledge that at times we all have a need to be cared for, or about, allows a recognition that we are all interdependent and vulnerable. The definition of care here is nuanced, not simply the meeting of needs, it is more an orientation towards both self and

others, with an emphasis on mutual responsibility. The ethics of care approach emerges largely from feminist scholarship and is frequently sidelined in debate around welfare and wellbeing (Daly 2011). Yet it offers an opportunity to explore a more social explanation of wellbeing (Jordan 2008). Emotions, personal relations and informal support are essential elements in this ethics of care approach. Gilligan (1982) claims that women consider moral issues in a different way from men. Rather than the masculine focus on rights, duties laws and doctrines, women see moral issues in terms of intimacy and relationships. "The ideal of care is thus an activity of relationship, of seeing and responding to need, taking care of the world by sustaining the web of connection so that no one is left alone" (Gilligan 1982, p.62).

Hollway (2006) challenges the idea that we are born with a capacity to care and that it is somehow innate. Instead, she argues that the capacity to care emerges through key phases in early development. Psychoanalysis, particularly object relational, can help us to develop the ethics of care approach with its explanations of developing childhood as the crucible of the capacity to care for others: "the easy kindness of children all too easily gets lost in growing up, and that this loss, when it occurs on a wide enough scale is a cultural disaster" (Phillips and Taylor 2009, p.112). From an ethics of care approach as outlined, I am suggesting that flourishing can only be seen as a worthwhile pursuit if it is considered to be part of an inclusive social collectivity. Flourishing can mean to foster something good within the self that can be shared such as concern or kindness: "With strong loving and concerned impulses, an internal state of love leads directly to a more or less stable sense of well-being and self-confidence." (Hinshelwood 1994, p.70). According to Jessica Benjamin (1988), whilst the infant seeks self-assertion and autonomy, simultaneously they also seek connection and closeness to the other. What is important is not just to understand how we become independent but also how we connect with and recognise others, actively making ourselves known to them.

It is Winnnicot's work, as I will go on to discuss, that allows for an understanding of how the child is able to secure a sense of self in relation with others. The ethics of care approach provides a framework to examine the moral dimensions of caring relationships because it takes 'care' to be a political value (Tronto 1993). I think that this aspect allows the countering of the claim that so-called cultural feminism served a de-politicising function. The ethic of care approach diverges from the unilateral individualism central to much of moral theory. It exposes the binary thinking of oppositions between autonomy and independence, or individual and community. To live a good life the individual needs caring relationships with others (Sevenhuijsen 2003).

2.18 The Innate Desire to Feel Significant to Others

"When I look I am seen, so I exist. I can now afford to look and see" (Winnicott, [1967] 2010, p.154)

How one goes about enacting one's commitments to various things, such as relationships, work, commitments to causes, is what allows the individual to find meaning in life. Williams states that an individual has a set of desires, concerns, he calls them projects which help to constitute character (Williams 1981). According to Williams, we evaluate how well our lives are going by how well our ground protects are going. By this he meant a person's commitments and conceptions of what makes life worth living. They are the things that a person takes seriously at the deepest level and are what his life is about. They are projects that are closely related to his existence and to which, to a significant degree, give a meaning to his life (1981). According to Williams, ground projects give one a reason to go on propelling the person into the future, giving them a reason for living. The philosopher Rebecca Goldstein (2017) suggests that what these ground projects highlight it that mattering is more urgent than the concept of meaning when one evaluates what it means to flourish. Coming under the umbrella of relatedness, mattering is our subjective perception and interpretation that we make a difference to others in our lives. "A powerful source of social integration ... consistently reinforced by our interdependence with others and others with us" (Rosenberg and McCullough 1981, p. 165). Mattering is an inter and intrapersonal fundamental need (Elliot et al, 2004). That our presence is noted and our actions are validated. Mattering to others occurs both at the interpersonal and the societal level (Rosenberg and McCullogh 1981). Mattering involves "the beliefs people have, whether right or wrong, that they matter to someone else, that they are the object of someone else's attention, and that others care about them and appreciate them" (Schlossberg, Lynch and Chickering 1989, p.21). Feeling that one does not matter leads to a sense that one is marginalised and disconnected. That sense can make one feel insignificant, socially isolated, and to a feeling that one's life has lost meaning and purpose. People need to feel that they matter to others.

In psychoanalytic terms it is useful to think about Winnicott's use of the concept of mirroring (1967 [2010]). Mirroring, in the Winnicottian sense, is where the infant looks to the mother's face and sees themselves reflected back. This gives the infant the sense of being cherished. The reflection back proves to the child that they exist. What the mother looks like, as she returns the gaze of the infant, is related to what she sees. The accurate reflection of the child's emotional experience gives validation to those feelings. Rather than feeling chaotic and

fragmented, the mirror mother helps the child to feel integrated and self-assured (Bollas 2011). Over time this validity is internalised, giving the child a sense of self awareness and acceptance. The needs of the self, according to Winnicott, are to be seen, to be recognised, and to be understood. This is not about a need for dependency but is part of the human experience of moving from dependence to independence. The experience of good enough mirroring "creates within the baby a feeling that his resolution of existential difficulties derives from nascent creative abilities of his own" (Bollas 2011, p.146). Through this the child begins to acquire a 'thinking apparatus' (Bion 1962), an awareness that they have a mind. They learn that human behaviours are motivated by ideas, feelings and beliefs. The child is then able to think about their own feelings (Fonagy and Target 2007).

We have to learn to have a life, especially a good one, a sense of curiosity plays a crucial role in making us feel that we want to learn. Being able to be curious about our environment begins in childhood as we play and explore. This curiosity about our environment helps us to develop the skills needed to make skilled judgements about the future. This sense of curiosity about the world needs the presence of care givers who are consistently sensitive and responsive to the activities of the infant. The infant experiences then a care giver who is engaged and excited by them and who is capable of providing a stimulating environment (Brazelton et al 1974, Cassidy and Shaver 2008). The sense of security lays the foundation for the developing of social and emotional skills required for experiencing a good life imbued in which one can be said to be flourishing (Chisholm 2011). A future oriented outlook is not just about the potential future flourishing of the individual, it incorporates a belief that it is good to invest in future generations in a way that will endure.

2.19 Flourishing as a Generative Process

Generativity is understood here as the intergenerational transmission of human flourishing. Humans, argues Chisholm (2011) are born with emotional functions that point to the future, we are motivated to share emotions, experiences and activities with others. A sense of curiosity directs us to find the right people to share a sense of we-ness, making us strive for a sense of connectedness. As Chisholm argues;

"Our affective connectedness and coordination with fellow group members makes us empathic, and we want to share with the group, to show altruism by taking part in the life of our community in order to experience the feeling of positive existential meaning" (Chisholm 2011, p.205).

The transmission of human flourishing is an intergenerational process, we do not just learn from and about mothers and others, but through them with shared symbols and meanings.

Erik Erikson (1950) introduces the idea of generativity which encompasses a constellation of desires, commitments and concerns that can motivate an individual or a society to pass on legacies to the future generations. He coined the term to define a concern a person has for establishing and guiding the next generation. It is the sense of care and responsibility that moves down through generations and into the future. It is about caring for the next generation and beyond in such a way that it benefits their development and wellbeing. I suggest that this could be considered as significant for a more relational version of flourishing. Erikson's concept is multi-faceted in that it can also include the creation and production of things that benefit others, as well as the generativity that comes with being an active member of one's community. More broadly generativity is a blend of "inner desire, cultural demand, conscious concern, belief, commitment, action and narration revolving around and ultimately justified in terms of the overall psychosocial goal of providing for the survival, wellbeing and development of human life in succeeding generations" (McAdams, Hart and Maruna 1998, p.9). Erikson (1950) also identified the concept of 'rejectivity' whereby some people or groups are excluded from the scope of our care and concern. This is a symptom of failed generativity.

The philosopher Nancy Snow contends that in order to flourish one must be generative. She says that generativity coheres with the overall Aristotelian picture of a life well lived and can be considered an Aristotelian type of virtue. Generativity is defined here as the desire to invest one's substance in forms of life and work that will outlive the self and benefit others; it is the sense that we have experienced love and care in childhood and we want to pay that forward as adults. A flourishing person not only experiences psychological wellbeing, that is a sense that life is going well for them, a generative person, in addition, to this sense of wellbeing, sees themselves as having something worthwhile to bequeath to future generations. In Snow's view, Aristotle is urging that life is lived to the fullest, with robust emotional engagement, showing wholehearted care and concern not only for the self but for loved ones and the wider community. She goes on to note that Aristotle thought the individual was habituated into virtue. Parental influence, for better or worse, will not only impact on one's ability to show virtue, but also the capacity for generativity. Snow states "my hunch is that children who are encouraged

by loving parents to share and be generous are learning lessons about themselves and social interactions that pave the way for later generative attitudes and activities" (Snow 2015, p. 276).

Generativity is about nurturing the things that are deemed to be good in life and the transformation of the elements that need improving. This is done with the common aim of fostering the development and wellbeing of future generations (McAdams and Logan 2004). I will go on to discuss this in more detail in my case study on Sure Start.

2.20 Relational Foundations of Human Flourishing

The purpose of this chapter has been to define flourishing, showing the complexity of the term. I have suggested that the embeddedness of the individual in a social structure must be taken into account when considering what it means to flourish. I argued that a significant voice has been lost in the current narrative of what it means to flourish, or to fare well. I contend that psychoanalysis can bring a richness and depth to discussions on flourishing and offers a more nuanced understanding that is more relational and social. The capacity to care is an often-overlooked source of wellbeing and therefore deserves greater attention when considering what it means to flourish. Drawing on object relational psychoanalysis, I have presented a more collective and feminine approach to flourishing, that recognises its relational foundations with the capacity to care being a fundamental aspect. This is absolutely vital for a society which has due regard for the vulnerability of its citizens and wants to ensure that, when we talk about human flourishing, we mean that this is for all and not just a few. It is about recognising that we are unable to consider wellbeing without considering justice.

Giving consideration to how human beings may flourish has been central to positive psychology. I will now move on to define and discuss positive psychology in more depth, paying particular attention to the ways in which positive psychology's theories and methods have been influential in UK social policy.

Chapter 3 Influence of Positive Psychology's View of Flourishing on UK Social Policy

3.1 Defining Positive Psychology

I now provide a brief cartography of positive psychology and the cultural conditions from which it emerged. I am particularly interested in how the concept of flourishing has been deployed within positive psychology. To flourish according to positive psychology, it is necessary to work on one's character strengths in order to enable the cultivation of greater resilience.

Established nearly twenty years ago, positive psychology is a rapidly developing and expanding field of psychology which places emphasis on being a new and forward thinking discipline (Boniwell 2006). Although it is possible to pinpoint a precise date when the psychologist, Martin Seligman (1999), first announced his intentions to form a positive psychology movement, it is also clear that positive psychology has its antecedents. What adds to the complexity of definition is that positive psychology has continuously evolved, shifted its emphasis or widened its remit, to the extent that it has rather become an umbrella term which covers more than just psychology; "so dynamic is the movement" Woolfolk and Wasserman (2005, p.82) point out, "that critique becomes difficult, given the speed with which the target moves".

In 1998 Martin Seligman began his tenure as president of the American Psychological Association and, along with a few select colleagues, he announced the formation of what he called positive psychology. He considered this to be important because, in his view, the discipline of psychology had become too focused on the things that could go wrong for/with people. According to the positive psychologists, traditional psychology tended to emphasise individuals' shortcomings rather than their potentials (Boniwell 2006). Instead, Seligman wanted to develop a branch of psychology that would study scientifically a whole range of areas that focused on human potential. In addition, they rejected psychoanalysis as a useful body of knowledge.

Wallis (2005) describes the events leading up to the birth of the positive psychology movement. On New Year's Day 1998 in Akumal, Mexico, Martin Seligman called a meeting of his colleagues. It was the first day of Martin Seligman's tenure as President of the American Psychological Association (APA) and it was at his behest that fellow psychologists, Ray Fowler and Mihalyi Csikszentmihalyi joined him to discuss his vision for the direction of

psychology during his APA presidency. Seligman had set himself a mission, it was his view that psychology had somehow lost its way: the discipline had become too focused on the assuagement of life's troubles rather than prioritising the states that make life worth living (Seligman 2002). From this initial meeting evolved the positive psychology movement with plans for its first conference to be held the following year.

From this conference came the development of the Akumal Manifesto that provided a definition of positive psychology. Even at this early stage of its inception, the movement had a clear list of potential applications, such as in education, psychotherapy and the moral character of society, to name but a few. As the founder of this movement, Martin Seligman saw it as his mission to create a positive psychology with high aims for its remit: he stated that it must be 'tethered from below to a positive biology and from above to a positive philosophy, even perhaps a positive theology' (Seligman 2002, p.251 & 265). Seligman described what he called "psychology as usual" as negative psychology, focusing mainly on the remedial disease model, with its main mode of intervention to repair damage. Initially, positive psychologists distanced themselves from other psychological schools of thought, notably psychoanalysis and also humanistic psychology. Over time, however, a rapprochement has taken place with humanistic psychology. One of the founder members of the positive psychology movement, Csikszentmihalyi (2009), acknowledged that "the reason positive psychology developed so quickly and ready to go ... was because it was built on already existing knowledge from Aristotle to the earlier humanistic psychologists like Maslow" (Csikszentmihalyi 2009, p.203).

Drawing on the traditions of communitarian social theory and virtue ethics, positive psychology has been described as a 'revitalisation of Aristotelian philosophy' (Jorgensen and Nafstad 2004, p.16). The Aristotelian concept of eudaimonic wellbeing became known as 'self-actualising' to the humanistic psychologists (Robbins 2008). In Seligman's view, traditional psychology had focused too much attention on negative aspects of human psychology, to the detriment of studying growth, mastery and character building (Seligman 2007). According to Peterson and Seligman (2004), the meaningful life is one in which the person makes use of their signature strengths and virtues, and that good character can be cultivated. It is through the acquisition of virtues that a person is able to live a good life. The result of living a virtuous life is pleasure and happiness; to flourish and obtain happiness, therefore, is a fundamentally moral endeavour.

It is of interest to note that Seligman and Peterson (2004) have used the model of a medical statistical manual (Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders - DSM) to devise their own handbook of classification, "Jokingly referred to as the un-DSM" (Boniwell

2006, p 82). They classified 24 strengths under 6 core virtues that they deemed to be valuable, attainable and seen as cross-culturally important. The development of strengths and virtues is viewed as the key to the good life and it is identifying and using one's key strengths in the main areas of one's life that can "bring abundant gratification and authentic happiness" (Seligman 2002, p.161). Evans (2012) says that positive psychology represents a revival of virtue ethics and an interest in neo-aristotelian philosophy with a focus on trying to understand what can help us to live a "good life" and achieve a state of eudaimonia or flourishing. This can clearly be seen in Martin Seligman's move away from an attention on what constitutes "authentic happiness" (2002), via the categorisation of character strengths and virtues (Peterson and Seligman 2004), and towards a proposition that we can achieve "flourishing" by following his rules of PERMA, his acronym for the five pillars of wellbeing that he has identified: positive emotions, engagement, relationships, meaning and accomplishment (2011).

An example of how a positive psychologist examines human flourishing can be seen in the work of Barbara Fredrickson (2010). She developed what she called 'the broaden and build' theory for positive psychology. According to this theory, negative emotions close down people's ideas about possible actions in a given situation. In contrast, positive emotions broaden people's ideas and open awareness. Fredrickson says that with an open awareness it is possible for people then to build new skills and knowledge, with the ultimate goal to "achieve flourishing" (Fredrickson 2010, p.22). Fredrickson outlines a 'toolkit" that includes "cultivating kindness", "ritualizing gratitude", and "savouring positivity" (p.231). The practical task suggested is to assemble portfolios "as a gift to yourself" on joy, gratitude, serenity, interest, hope, pride, amusement, inspirations and awe (p.231). Fredrickson concludes that in "making more moments glisten with positivity we make the right choices for our best future and our best world ... And as you reach this noble goal of flourishing, you help create a world that is truly worth leaving to our children" (Fredrickson 2010, p.23). Fredrickson and Lousada (2005) wanted to find out if there are predictors of whether people will "flourish" or "languish" and if these predictors can be found in individuals, relationships or groups. They sought to track people's experiences of genuine positive emotions and concluded that a key predictor of flourishing is the ratio between positive and negative effect, arguing that the ratio is 2:9; for an individual, relationships or groups to flourish they need to experience positive feelings at a rate of 9 times to every 2 negative feelings.

There have already been several critiques of positive psychology. Clinical psychologists Woolfolk and Wasserman (2005) have questioned the philosophical scientific underpinnings of positive psychology, which they see as having both prescriptive and

descriptive concepts laden with value judgments. They welcome a psychology that claims to study 'the good life', yet they argue that it succeeds only in providing the illusion of the pursuit of higher things, whilst contributing to a contemporary 'therapeutic culture' that focuses on a less noble drive for self-fulfilment. Writing from a humanistic psychology perspective, Held (2004) is highly critical of what she terms "The Tyranny of the Positive" in American culture. Her concern is the "separatist message" she sees as emerging from the positive psychology movement's declarations of independence and establishment of itself as a new branch of psychology; she asks the founders to acknowledge their debt to humanistic psychology. In an extensive research paper by psychologists Chambers and Hickenbottom (2008) the ethnocentrism of positive psychology is explored and exposed. They conclude that positive psychology has not demonstrated a capacity for self-reflection, resulting in cultural disrespect and 'psychological imperialism' that serves only to perpetuate the status quo.

The writer and activist Barbara Ehrenreich (2009) has also provided a forceful critique of what she sees as the "cult of positivity". She argues that positive thinking is endemic in American culture and is deeply rooted in the corporate world. Her exploration of the topic covers the whole gamut of positive thinking, from 'cosmic ordering' to the field of academic research which rests its claim to respectability in science. Her conclusion is that the "positivity cult" is a hugely negative phenomenon, reducing tolerance to other people's suffering and contributing to an individualised culture that blames the victim. Although not tackling the subject of positive psychology per se, Ahmed (2010) makes use of philosophy and feminist cultural studies to explore happiness as a duty; in doing so she demonstrates that happiness has been used to justify social oppression.

Fernandez-Rios and Novo (2012) contend that positive psychology as a paradigm has acquired popularity without sufficient critical thinking. They argue that positive psychology does not constitute a new paradigm but instead recycles old ideologies and world-views. They suggest that positive psychology places too much emphasis on happiness and self-realisation which, they argue, serves only to support the individualistic ideology of capitalist neoliberal society. According to Binkley (2011), positive psychology can be viewed through the lens of governmentality theory. From this perspective, positive psychology is seen as an emergent therapeutic discourse and technology for the management of subjectivity. He says that the language of positive psychology appears to be simultaneously uplifting yet technical (Binkley 2011). Davies examined what he calls The Happiness Industry (2015) and suggests that wellbeing and positive psychology have come to dominate our lives to the extent that our emotions have become commodities to be bought and sold. In a detailed analysis, Davies traces

how wellbeing measurement is poised to replace market pricing as the main measure of the economy. Wright (2014), in a similar vein to this thesis yet from a framework that makes use of both Foucault and Lacan, seeks also to examine positive psychology and the shift in emphasis from happiness studies to flourishing. Wright argues that the current vogue for happiness studies and positive psychology is merely a new neoliberal interpretation of utilitarianism. Wright then draws on a specifically Lacanian psychoanalysis to critique modern consumer happiness and demonstrate a clinical commitment to working transformatively with unhappiness. Evans suggests that positive psychology and questions pertaining to the "good life" have emerged as a direct result of the baby boomers questioning the values of the so-called "affluent society" (Evans 2012). As I have noted, my particular interest is in how positive psychology had influenced UK social policy in recent times. I now move on to consider that influence in more detail.

3.2 Measuring a Nation's Wellbeing: How Positive Psychology Influenced UK Government Policy

Positive psychology's proposal that positive emotional states can be scientifically studied impressed the UK's coalition government. In November 2010, the then Prime Minister David Cameron initiated the Behavioural Insights Unit followed, in April 2011, by a £2 million plan to measure happiness in the UK (Cameron, 2010a). This was implemented through what the Office for National Statistics described as "an ongoing dialogue with citizens, specialists and others", in which people have been asked to rate their own wellbeing. They published the first official wellbeing index in 2012 (ONS, 2012). This prompted me to examine and evaluate positive psychology's influence on government policy (Lennon-Patience 2013).

The proposition that wellbeing could be measured was already under consideration by the New Labour government under Tony Blair, with the incorporation of wellbeing into policy initiatives (Michaelson, 2009). A strategy for wellbeing had already been proposed in 2005 (DEFRA, 2005) which committed the government to reviewing research evidence on wellbeing and led to the establishing of the Whitehall Wellbeing Working Group. In 2008 the government published the Foresight Review on Mental Capital and Wellbeing which called for the development of a Wellbeing Index. These proposals were never to make it to fruition during Labour's time in office. However, wellbeing remained firmly embedded in the rhetoric of New Labour. It was there in their promotion of psychological therapies, through the implementation of the economist and government advisor, Lord Layard's Improving Access to Psychological

Therapies report (Department of Health, 2008). This report initiated the recruitment of 3,500 cognitive behavioural therapists with the specific remit to suggest ways in which the people they saw could become more upbeat and optimistic (Dorling, 2010). A key proponent of wellbeing measurement, Layard went on_to become one of the founding members of Action for Happiness (www.actionforhappiness.org) which describes itself as a movement for social change, "bringing people together to play a part in creating a happy society for everyone".

It is necessary to unpick how the term 'wellbeing' was being defined and mobilised for the purpose of measuring a nation's wellbeing. As previously stated, the Office for National Statistics (ONS) was tasked with developing measures of national wellbeing and progress. Jil Matheson, National Statistician, emphasised that the term 'wellbeing' is often taken to mean 'happiness', however she went on to say that:

"Happiness is one aspect of the well-being of individuals and can be measured by asking them about their feelings – subjective well-being. As we define it, well-being includes both subjective and objective measures. It includes feelings of happiness and other aspects of subjective well-being, such as feeling that one's activities are worthwhile, or being satisfied with family relationships." (Matheson, 2011, p.2)

I noticed however, that the term 'wellbeing' was interpreted by the mainstream media to be firmly equated with the notion of happiness, rather than positive psychology's preferred emphasis on flourishing (Lennon-Patience 2013). The complexity of defining wellbeing is evident when examining how the term has been deployed by David Cameron at various points in his political life. The emphasis on what constitutes wellbeing, according to Cameron varies depending on the audience, purpose and timing of his speech. Prior to the global economic crisis of 2008, David Cameron's modernising of the Conservative Party was about forming a credible alternative to New Labour. Early Cameron speeches showed a willingness to explore topics not normally seen as priorities for Conservatives, such as quality of life issues, climate change and social activism (Peele 2016). Before the general election in 2010, when David Cameron became prime minister in a coalition government, he demonstrated his advocacy of wellbeing measurement. As early as 2006 Cameron began to develop his ideas about measuring general wellbeing as well as gross domestic product. In a speech to students, which was on the subject of sustainability, he includes his ideas on wellbeing. He states:

"Of course economic growth is vital. Capitalism is the engine of progress and it has brought us unprecedented prosperity and opportunity. There is, however, a yearning for more – for capitalism with commitment, for work that has meaning, and for relationships that are about more than just money and markets It needs to find the words to articulate, the means to fulfil, the nation's yearning for a general wellbeing that goes beyond economic prosperity." (Cameron 2006a)

It is important to examine how David Cameron himself defined wellbeing, as I think the way he deployed wellbeing in varying ways highlights the rather nebulous quality of the term. He does not use the term flourishing, although he does use the more popular term, happiness. In this 2006 speech he explained that he thought there were two components to wellbeing, 'time' and 'control'. To increase the amount of time people spend with family and less time working, Cameron's proposal was to improve the UK's transport networks. He said: "So to put it in the language of traditional politics, I'd like us not just to think about how we give people a tax cut, but how we give them a time increase". The second factor, according to Cameron, is control; "we know that happy families are ones where the parents can control their lives - travel home on time, access good health care and childcare and care for the elderly. We know that happy workplaces are those where employees feel in control of their careers and involved in the direction of their company" (ibid.).

In a speech to Google Zeitgeist Europe, Cameron's defining of wellbeing was broadened, he says;

"On the one hand we want to be heroic individuals, making our own way in the world and shape our own fate. One of the ways we express ourselves is when we exercise our sovereign power of choice."

The second strand to wellbeing, according to Cameron in this speech, was a sense of commitment to relationships and in particular to the place where someone works. He did not specify how he planned to initiate policies to improve people's wellbeing, however, he explained that his political agenda was not about redefining the relationship between the individual and the state, but the individual and society; "we believe in trusting people and sharing responsibility". In his view, improving wellbeing would not come by regulation and legislation, a mechanistic approach. Instead, he argued, an organic approach was needed; "one that understands the complexity of human relationships and trusts in the power and importance of human relationships (Cameron 2006b).

Following the global economic crash of 2008 Cameron's narrative on wellbeing began to shift in tone and emphasis. He made his reasons clear in a TED talk (Cameron 2010b) where he declared: "we have run out of money" and he wanted to know how it would be possible to make things better but without spending any more. He argued that this was a "post bureaucratic" age where we have seen a shift in power from the local, to the central and finally to the people and what the people want is "transparency, choice and accountability", with choice being the underpinning Conservative philosophy because it "puts people in the driving seat". In his view, developments in "positive psychology" and "behavioural economics" would have a part to play, in enabling governments to "treat people as they are rather than as you would like them to be". Cameron suggested that the developments in these two sciences would enable new modes of measuring to succeed. He stated that "If you think everything is valued in money you are going to have a very miserable time" (Cameron, 2010b).

3.3 Market Value of Wellbeing Policies

A system for measuring social cost benefit analysis was developed by the UK government's Treasury. First published in 2003 and updated in 2011, The Green Book sets out HM Treasury's guidance for central government on the appraisal of policies, programmes and projects, with the statement that: "The government is committed to improving the way that wellbeing and social impacts are incorporated into policy decisions" (2011, p.5). From 2011 this guidance was updated to include two techniques for the valuation of non-market impacts: the stated preference method, which makes use of questionnaires to estimate "people's willingness to pay for, or willingness to accept"; the other is the revealed preference approach which "observes people's behaviour in related markets". The idea behind this is that economic methods can be used to estimate the life satisfaction provided by non-market goods (a good or service not traded on the market including public goods, health, employment and marriage). The estimation of life satisfaction is then converted into a monetary figure, that is, economists seek to monetise the impact of a policy by looking at the impact it has on 'utility' (HM Treasury, 2011). A Social Impacts Task Force was set up in 2010 (Harper and Price, 2011) that brought together analysts from across Whitehall to work on the scope and quality of wellbeing analysis in government departments, and to assess the social impact of policies. For example, the DWP and the Cabinet Office produced a working paper on how to put a financial value on volunteering and unpaid care (Fujiwara, Oroyemi and McKinnon, 2013). It would seem that,

under the guise of compassionate conservatism, we find evidence of the pervasiveness of the market. As Cooper (2008) has noted, the public sector is just one component of the national "business plan" where health and welfare "commodities" are valued as much for their export and earning potentials as they are for their potential to benefit the population.

Placing a market value on public goods is an indication of the extent that the marketisation of social life has achieved the status of common sense. Pre-dating the 2008 banking crash and subsequent economic impacts, and also the UK government's policy on wellbeing, the political scientist Wendy Brown (2005) had argued that, in the economic thinking of neoliberalism, we see the reduction of all human life to rational transactions: neoliberal political rationality emerges as a mode of governance which encompasses, though is not limited to, the state. This form of governance, when deployed, "reaches from the soul of the citizen subject to education practice to practice of empire" and involves the extension and dissemination of market values to all institutions and social actions (Brown, 2005, p.39). In these terms, Brown asserts, the human being is configured as homo economicus and all dimensions of human life are viewed in terms of market rationality.

According to Brown, not only does neoliberalism assume that all aspects of social, cultural and political life can be reduced to a calculus, it actively develops institutional practices for its implementation. Despite the state providing the apparatus for this calculus it remains the market that is the organising and regulative principle of both state and society, with the individual seen as an entrepreneurial actor in every sphere of life. Just as with Cameron's vision for individuals in the UK becoming "authors of their own destiny", citizens under the neoliberal construct are morally obligated to manage their own lives with a rational deliberation of costs, benefits and consequences. A "mismanaged life" for the neoliberal, Brown argued, is one in which the individual has failed to navigate the impediments to prosperity (Brown, 2005). There is a deeply held notion of the self as a project that is viewed both as social norm and cultural obligation (Elliott and Lemert, 2006).

I would suggest that the rhetoric of wellbeing has been appropriated from the language of therapy to justify huge spending cuts and the dismantling of the welfare state. When used in political contexts the wellbeing narrative serves as a counterweight to the excesses of capitalism, a new moral economy which puts people's aspirations central to policy making promises (White 2015). Welfare can then be seen through the lens of mental health rather than material prosperity. In the year that followed David Cameron's announcement regarding the

measurement of the nation's wellbeing, the UK coalition government had begun to implement a programme of cuts in public spending. The government's focus was now on austerity. Austerity measures would not create conditions conducive to the improvement of the nation's wellbeing.

Writing in 2007, Rustin provided a critique of the proposition under New Labour that wellbeing should be measured, suggesting that it was merely a ruse to divert the public's attention away from pro-market policies. Cameron persevered with this project, so Rustin's concerns continued to apply. Rustin argues that there would be considerable difficulties in replacing the one-dimensional goal of measuring economic growth with a multi-dimensional concept of wellbeing because it fails to acknowledge the system in which we find ourselves. Our current economic system, he notes, means that there is a tendency to equate greater purchasing power with more choice and opportunity for individuals. He concludes that the proposals by New Labour in 2007 may have had a kernel of good intention but ultimately served to "distract our attention from the 'main line' of pro market policies that are exacerbating the deep problems which such 'micro solutions' attempt to cure" (Rustin, 2007, p.11). The global financial crash and the subsequent implementation of austerity measures in the UK meant that David Cameron's modernizing agenda for the Conservative party was superseded by narratives of deficit reduction and spending cuts. I will now examine in more detail how the wellbeing narrative can shift, dependent on the particular political focus at any one time.

3.4 Positive Psychology and Character Strengths: Resilience as a Key Component of Flourishing

From the perspective of positive psychology, building one's character strengths can enable the cultivation of greater resilience. The Penn Positive Psychology Center, of which Martin Seligman is a Director, offers resilience programmes, PERMA © workshops and training programmes that offer to help one build resilience, wellbeing and optimism. According to the positive psychologist Peterson (2006) resilient people are mentally healthy and are better able to "thrive in adversity" (p.239). The ubiquitous nature of resiliency discourse means that both those in the caring professions and in the military are being offered training on how to be resilient (O'Malley 2010, Grant and Kinman 2013). In educational settings we also find resilience is a keyword, as I will go on to discuss. In this context, flourishing is more akin to ensuring that individuals attain the correct moral code and virtues for a market driven society.

To return however, to positive psychology, it would seem that the key theme of resilience ties in with this call for the building of one's character strengths. To be more resilient one needs to identify and then utilise one's character strengths and this can help to drive the 'victor mentality'. The victor mentality stands in contrast to the so-called victim mentality which according to Cavenaugh et al. (2000) is the propensity, when faced with a problem, to view this as an attack on the self, something that is happening to the individual, beyond their control, which is preventing them from moving forward. Advocates of resilience building techniques argue that not only can individuals teach themselves to be resilient but in doing so they are enabled to 'achieve at the highest levels at work, to have fulfilling and loving relationships, and to raise healthy, happy and successful children' (Reivich and Shatte 2003 p.4). The narrative that calls for the building of character strengths and resilience has proved useful for the neoliberal project of state reduction in that the methods of positive psychology have been mobilised to further embed the workfare state, whereby welfare and public support are linked to work activity (Betram 2019)

The concept of emotional resilience has become a key construct in the recent revival of the discourse of character which is setting out to define socially desirable behaviours and emotional competencies (Ecclestone 2012). The resiliency discourse can be seen in the political and social policy arena, academia and in popular media narratives. Education is cited as a key factor in the building of resilience, with the school setting seen as providing the structure and opportunity for individuals to learn skills and build talents which all contribute to a sense of resiliency. An article for the magazine *Scholastic Instructor* (Fink 2013), an American publication for teachers, shows an image of a child bedecked in full cowboy outfit under the heading "*True Grit*". The article offers tips for promoting strengths, perseverance and resilience in students. In his first speech as Education Secretary in Teresa May's government, Damian Hinds (2018) declared that schools should teach children resilience to help them in the workplace. Resilience, in Hind's view, could be taught through sport and public speaking. Character, resilience and workplace skills are vital, he suggested, not only in terms of what the individual can achieve in life, but also in terms of a thriving economy.

In the summer of 2011 over a five-day period, rioting broke out, largely by young people, in various town centres across England. A panel established to investigate the causes of these riots outlined preventative measures with the aim to stop such riots occurring again (After the Riots 2012). The report suggests that "parents and schools ensure children develop the values, skills and character to make the right choices at crucial moments" (p,6). The panel lists resilience, self-discipline, application, and the ability to defer gratification as the attributes that form character, adding that this is what employers want to see in potential recruits. The

panel advised that schools should be required to develop and publish policies on building character, Ofsted (school inspectorate) should then review character building measures in schools and primary schools should undertake regular assessments of pupils' 'strength of character' (After the Riots 2012, p.7). Espoused by think tanks, taught in schools and incorporated into government policy documents, character has become a prevalent theme; there has been an increased interest in character and virtues as an area of academic interest and also social policy. In a speech made in 2018 by the then Education Secretary, Damian Hinds stated that schools should be teaching children resilience to help them in the workplace (Hinds 2018). He said;

"Now, until I became the Education Secretary, I was the Minister for Employment and in that role I also heard a lot from businesses about the importance of workplace skills, sometimes called 'employability skills'. Sometimes, by the way, also called 'soft skills' but I would suggest to you, ladies and gentlemen, there is nothing soft about these skills. The hard reality of soft skills is that actually these things around the workplace and these things around character and resilience are important for what anybody can achieve in life, as well as for the success of our economies. They're not exactly the same thing, character and workplace skills, but there obviously is some overlap" (Hinds 2018).

Character, resilience and workplace skills are vital, Hinds suggested, for individual achievement and a thriving economy. Damian Hinds propounding character resilience and wellbeing was not new as one of his predecessors, Nicky Morgan, who has written a book, *Taught not Caught: Educating for the 21st Century* (Morgan 2017), on the subject, incorporated character building into education policy during her tenure as education secretary. Prior to coming into power, David Cameron too had outlined his aim to focus on character building education for schools. The Department for Education strategy 2015-2020 states "As well as mastering the fundamentals - literacy and numeracy - and studying an academic core, all young people also need the skills and character to succeed academically, having a fulfilling career and make a positive contribution to British society." (P.9 2016). The document notes that character traits such as curiosity, integrity and persistence are often overlooked because they are difficult to measure: "But we can all recognise when a young person has these broader qualities' (p,9). The proposal was that the Department for Education would help schools to develop "happy and resilient individuals". In December 2014 the then Secretary of State for Education Nicky

Morgan announced that the government would spend £3.5 million on helping schools to teach grit, character and resilience to school pupils. Academic learning was to be set on a par with character education. By October 2017, with a new Secretary of State, Justine Greening, in post, Morgan's character-building project had been replaced by an 'Essential Life Skills programme' (Greening 2017) which would be restricted to 12 so-called opportunity areas. The essential life skills programme emphasised the development of skills such as resilience, emotional wellbeing and employability.

3.5 Teaching Character

The Jubilee Centre for Character and Virtues has been established at the University of Birmingham. The idea that character can be taught has moved from being something practiced in the private school setting, such as the work of Anthony Seldon at Wellington college, to being established in some academy schools such as Kings Langley in Hertfordshire. Contemporary initiatives around character education are explicitly linked to the positive psychology movement and have strong links to the Conservative Party, as a summit held in 2013 on positive psychology demonstrated (White 2016). The conference was held at the Jubilee Centre and the organisers were Martin Seligman and James O'Shaughnessy who was David Cameron's advisor on the Wellbeing Index.

Following the riots that took place in England in the summer of 2011, Professor of Education and Director of the Jubilee Centre for Character and Virtues, James Arthur, claimed that British society had "lost God" as the "chief overseer" of behaviour. Therefore, it would be necessary to bring in lessons on virtue in order to replace traditional morality which he thought had been lost; "morals might be reintroduced by an aggressive programme of character education" (Arthur 2011). The current notion of psychological wellbeing encompasses an extensive set of constructs including resilience, stoicism and optimistic outlook (Ecclestone 2012). Professor of Education, Ecclestone suggests that "the revival of an old discourse of character incorporates concerns with morals and virtues within a psychological depiction that embraces all the constructs of wellbeing within a more inclusive set of capabilities; and hopes to find ways to measure them (Ecclestone 2012: 464). There are advocates on the liberal left who value a more communitarian view of a good society. However much of the interest in character education in the UK is more often based on psychologising moral dimensions to wellbeing and character "in a social project that alms to engineer them through state sponsored behaviour training" (Ecclestone 2012: 465).

The concept of character is at risk of being a rather nebulous idea where a particular desirable trait may be emphasised depending on who is defining what character means. Nussbaum (2011) comments that some of the definitions of character offered by positive psychology pay little attention to the philosophical arguments but tend to conflate a number of concepts such as happiness, pleasure, thriving, satisfaction flow, flourishing and resilience. To produce a taxonomy of character such as Seligman's PERMA is therefore problematic. Some would argue that it is impossible to even examine individual character traits without taking into account social contexts. Harman (1999, 2000) and Doris (2002) for example have suggested that situation and context are paramount when studying behaviour. It is not possible therefore, in their view, to define normative, global character traits. Nevertheless, systematic guides on how to live one's life and to manage one's emotions prove popular.

Rather than define what is universally true about humanity, references to character, reveal the human values that produce a particular kind of person and society (Smagorinsky and Taxel 2006). The dominant narrative emerging from UK education policy documents, think tanks and popular culture is a version of character that places a heavy burden on the individual to create their own successful outcomes in the labour market and cultivate their own human capital. This is in tune with a positive psychology concerned with a perceived need for a younger generation to be more resilient and build a strength of character. To be required to adhere to a particular version of values means that one may be required to accept the values of a society and its institutions that are actually part of the process that is producing or perpetuating injustices such as inequality or poverty (Young 2011).

Allen and Bull's (2018) network ethnography looked at UK character education policy in order to identify policy formation and influence. Their findings identified that significant financial and ideological influence came from the John Templeton Foundation. The JTF has provided significant sums of money to higher education in order to establish an evidence base for character education and third sector organisations with a particular interest in promoting character education. The key point of their research, Allen and Bull argue, is to raise questions about who is informing UK government policy and how. Their findings suggest that, in the area of character education policy, significant funders and influencers come from a very narrow socio-economic group who can "mobilise their capital and privilege to shape the political agenda" (Allen and Bull 2018, p.453).

An emphasis on resilience in an educational system can all too often become about teaching the most economically disadvantaged children to conform to a particular set of desired social norms about what achievement should look like (Martineau 1991). More widely, the

discourse of resilience should be recognised in structural terms as part of the resolution of the crisis neoliberalism faces during times of global economic crisis. According to Oliver Davis (2016), the burden of responsibility is placed on the individual who needs to weather the storms of economic stress as just something we must all expect to face and endure from time to time. The resiliency discourse, Davis argues, is part of the very resiliency of neoliberalism itself. The discourse of resilience becomes embedded neoliberalism, argues Joseph (2013). Rather than a turn to character, Taylor (2018) notes it is a return to character as it is reminiscent of nineteenth century discourses on character and morality. People deemed of being of good character were those who had an eye to the future and were provident and thrifty in their habits.

3.6 Masculinised View of Character

Burman (2018) argues that there has been a reformulation of how emotions are perceived, a move away from "their 'soft' culturally feminised associations to become 'hard and tough', and abstracted from relationship and (socio-political) context (Burman 2018, p. 416). As a result, she suggests, the way in which character is defined is often through more masculinized ideas of human emotions. Intrinsic to character education policy are questions of ethics and behaviour, academic achievement, emotional regulation and wealth creation (Burman 2018). There have always been competing ideals of manhood, fluid in nature and often cyclical. Masculine ideals can emerge as a product of a particular time, perhaps a time of "authoritarian relapse" or social transition (Starck and Luyt 2019). At any one historical moment, it may be that a version of masculinity becomes particularly lauded, such as masculinity being associated with physical strength and self-reliance. Instilled mostly through the public school system, this version of manhood is associated with physical fitness, the suppression of emotion and courage (Segal 1990).

English nineteenth century codes of masculinity emerged as a result of social changes, a commitment to free market economics, the work ethic and the establishing of an entrepreneurial society (Tosh 2005). As Tosh (2005) notes, however, the hegemony ideal of bourgeois masculinity was well beyond the attainment for many labouring men; he writes "that the labouring poor were routinely damned for shirking and skiving, for wife-beating, and for assaulting each other in public places, was partly a middle-class way of confirming their own identity" (Tosh 2005, p. 342). Writing in the 1990s but still pertinent for today, Lynn Segal's observations that modern Western life, with an emphasis on competitiveness and individualism: "exacerbates the gulf between what is seen as the feminine world of love and

caring and the masculine world of the market-place - wherever women and men may individually find themselves" (Segal 1990, p. 309). The power of a dominant masculine ideal, argues Segal, comes not from any intrinsic characteristic of individuals, but from the social meanings attached to these ideals derived from their supposed superiority to that which they are not, that is masculine is not to be feminine (Segal 1990).

3.7 A Nuanced View of Character

Narrowly defined, monocultural definitions of character may negate a more inclusive, broader recognition of human characteristics. Failure to take into account cultural identity is to make the promotion of welfare or wellbeing less effective. Conceptions of virtue or character will, to a certain extent, be culturally bound. Fowers and Davidov (2006) proposed that, for example, "embracing cultural differences" requires strength of character, they term this "openness to the other" (p.584). They define this openness as being motivated to be respectful to the other and to take an interest in them. They argue that, from a virtue ethics point of view, the desire to act well towards the other stems from a vision of the world that features inclusion, social justice, affirmation, reduction of prejudice and oppression, mutual understanding and cultural sensitivity. Rather than simply following rules, this openness, flexibility and sensitivity as character strengths means an ability to apply practical wisdom. Moral language will differ, depending on cultural settings for example. This necessitates a way of educating that will encourage critical thinking, an understanding of complexity, openness and tolerance of ambiguity (Smagorinksy and Taxel 2005).

I will go on to argue that, in an age of bewilderment and uncertainty, it is perhaps unsurprising that people seek perspectives which seem to offer greater certainty and an air of mastery over their emotional lives. Christopher Bollas has described what he calls 'psychic flight' (Bollas 2015, p. 542). This concept is useful when examining the current trend for providing taxonomies of character or delineating educational programmes on how to build character. When faced with the complexities and contradictions of an ever-changing world there can be a tendency to seek reassurance in a set guiding principles, a blueprint on how to live, or perhaps survive when faced with an overwhelming sense that one cannot influence the world around one. Bollas contends:

"Now there is a new axiom: the solution to the problem of mental life is to follow a programme that provides action guidance ... In subtle ways we may observe a shift in some of our patients, away from the merit of the unknowable productiveness of unconscious thinking towards the value of knowable remedies that can be put in to effect immediately; This type of operational thinking seeks cognitive analogies to the ingestion of medication that will be immediately effective" (Bollas 2015, p. 542).

This is symptomatic, I would argue, of the conjuncture I described earlier where there is a denial of dependency (Dartington 2009) and an inability to acknowledge the social causations of mental ill health (Fisher 2009). Flourishing or wellbeing is best achieved, under these circumstances, through the neoliberal ideals of entrepreneurial freedom and market transactions (Harvey 2005) What is absent, suppressed and denied in the account of flourishing derived through notions of strength of character and resilience, is a tolerance of the complexities of human life. Space is denied for the consideration of a more social explanation of flourishing. In other words, one should not be able to flourish at the expense of another person, beyond the pursuit of one's own moral good. Flourishing can be seen more broadly as a worthwhile pursuit only if it is considered as part of an inclusive social collectivity. Psychoanalysis cannot offer a formulaic guide on how to be resilient, or what one's character strengths must be in order to flourish. As Cooper and Lousada put it:

"Psychoanalysis discloses both the relative stability and recalcitrance to change of mental life, and the fluid, mutating, oscillating and slippery nature of what we call 'psychic structures', like the stable patterns of social life we call structures, as clinicians we would note that the individual character or patterns of enduring self-experience are continually produced and reproduced by psychic activity" (Cooper and Lousada 2005, p.9).

What is thought of as 'good character' is open to interpretation, but to dismiss character education out of hand perhaps means that an opportunity is missed for considering whether schools should see flourishing as a desirable outcome of the educational system rather than just producing children that are good at taking tests. As a school governor myself, I have been required to be a part of a whole school development of the school's core values and motto. This made me think even more about whether character education should indeed be an element of schooling. Whilst I share the concerns outlined above of a particularly authoritarian version of what character means, I do think that there is a place for schools to help children engage with, as Smagorinsky and Taxel (2006) put it: "real questions about how to live in the most

emotionally satisfying and socially responsible lives in relation to others" (p, 346). A more nuanced understanding of human character could be useful; an understanding that takes into account that the satisfaction of basic human needs is a prerequisite for the acquisition of good character. An alternative definition of character can be one that is more outward looking and demonstrates an outward expression of goodwill. Philosopher and honorary senior research fellow at the Jubilee Centre for Character and Virtues, Curren (2017) recognises a need for a more nuanced understanding of character. He says, "to be virtuously motivated is to be appropriately responsive to what is valuable, the intrinsic value of persons, other sentient beings, their good attributes, their well-being or flourishing, and the various things that are necessary and conducive to flourishing" (p,5). He argues that the promotion of good character is best achieved in a needs supportive learning environment that enables children to experience progress in living well.

Writing in the 1930s, the psychoanalyst Sandor Ferenczi identified what he called 'the wise baby phenomenon' (Ferenczi 1933). The 'wise baby' who through trauma is suddenly made to mature, more so than their peers. Mental health and trauma are not readily acknowledged in the character strengths model; this can lead to misunderstandings about students behaviour and an assumption that they are trouble making or lacking in character (Smagorinsky and Taxel 2006). In their clinic experience as child psychotherapists, Lisa Millar and Margaret Rustin (2009) point out that what makes children unhappy is when they are required to "carry loads that are beyond their strength". When faced with painful experiences, children need adults to show that these experiences can be coped with, they need to be protected from being "weighed down with anxieties"; this then "leaves room for happiness and ordinary manageable unhappiness" (Millar and Rustin, 2009, p.31).

To teach a child to be resilient can help children to draw on their own resources, develop coping skills and a sense of perseverance; to embrace failures and learn from them without becoming demoralised. From a psychoanalytic point of view resilience is comprised of good early object relations, basic trust and an ability to self-reflect (Meszaros 2014). Good early object reactions are fundamental therefore for human flourishing and so too is a person's ability to connect with others. Resilience and character development therefore, can form part of the psycho-social processes involved in healthy development. Psychoanalytic psychotherapist Julia Vellacott (2007) reminds us that the true meaning of resilience is not about absolute strength. It is more akin to a tree that bends in the wind but does not break.

A holistic view of social and emotional wellbeing would need to take into account multiple factors that either promote or impede its development in young people (Ayoube and

Swartz 2014). Research into childhood poverty (Evans 2004) demonstrates the accumulation of environmental risks faced by children of low-income families compared to more economically advantaged children. They are more likely to face family turmoil, instability and chaotic life styles. Their lived environment may be more affected by crime, be overcrowded and be more affected by pollution. Families in these circumstances may also find it harder to support their children in school and have less social support themselves. The cumulative effects of these multiple risk factors are potentially harmful to the socio-emotional and cognitive wellbeing of children which will extend into adulthood. Research on resilience (Luther et al. 2000), for example, highlights the integral role of secure attachments for the fostering of resilient children. However, environmental pressures as described above, may compromise the ability of care givers to be as sensitive and responsive to the child's needs. Chu and Lieberman (2010) find that children from 0-5 are exposed to a disproportionally increased amount of potentially traumatic events compared to older children. Traumatic events when experienced at this age may therefore impede a child's ability to 'bounce back'. However, research by epidemiologists (Bartley 2006) finds that, whilst it is important to help build strengths and resilience through nurturing familial and community relationships, this will never really counteract the adverse effects of poverty and can result in blaming the victim for circumstances in which they find themselves. Flourishing, under circumstances of structural injustice, is severely curtailed.

Having explored the ways in which positive psychology has been influential in UK social policy and political discourse I now want to consider why positive psychology has an appeal beyond the political realm.

3.8 Positive Psychology in an Age of Bewilderment

"We might think of the early 21st century as the Age of Bewilderment... if we cannot construct good dreams for ourselves, families, regions, nations and the world; if we therefore cannot construct the future as mental object, collecting those dreams and utilizing them for vital matrices that connect citizens of all nations in a meaningful progression, then as adaptive creatures we have turned to new strategies in order to tread water" (Bollas 2015, p. 548).

There is an experience globally of increased polarisation of wealth and material resources which manifests as an era of fluid mobility and uncertainty. In addition there is diminishing social support yet increased pressure from expectations placed upon the self. Such

times seem mainly to engender a sense of despair. It is perhaps not unreasonable then that a desire for happiness and wellbeing "persists paradoxically as a reasonable expectation" (McCleod and Wright 2009 p.136). What brought my attention to positive psychology in the first instance was the vehement rejection of Freud and psychoanalysis by the positive psychologist Martin Seligman. He has described Freud's work as a "rotten to the core doctrine" (Seligman 2002, p.xi), as being "empirically wrong" and a "political disaster" (2011). For Seligman, psychoanalysis serves only to understand people as being consumed by unresolved conflicts from childhood, dictated to by childhood trauma (2002). My interest in psychoanalysis in the context of this thesis is because of Martin Seligman's forceful rejection of psychoanalysis as a useful body of knowledge. I wanted to know why this was the case, but more than that I was interested not to oppose positive psychology with psychoanalysis, but to first take a psychoanalytic lens to positive psychology and then to offer psychoanalytic ideas as an alternative narrative in a discussion about human wellbeing. Freud strongly advised against psychoanalysis for polemical use. In a clinical setting, Freud warns the analyst against employing a polemical stance because this always implies a situation of superior and subordinate. The analyst in these circumstances must not be surprised if the analysand, in turn, makes use of a polemical stance against the analyst. Outside the clinic too, Freud continues, taking a polemical stance in defence of psychoanalysis will serve only to call forth similar resistances disguised as intellectual rejection. The introduction of a new psychological theory is often like launching a new social movement and Holland (1977) suggests that this is why it has the potential to be polemical because the new theory is as much concerned to reject earlier models as to establish new ones, he says "there is nothing more revelatory ... than the ideas, cultural values or schools of thought [it] chooses to react against" (p.19).

In a letter to Marie Bonaparte, Freud noted: "The moment a man questions the meaning and value of life, he is sick, since objectively neither has any existence" (Freud et al., 1978; p.272). Now it seems a whole strand of psychology is dedicated to doing just that, with wideranging influence from economics to government policy, exemplified by proposals to measure happiness and wellbeing in the UK. In the light of Freud's observation, one must wonder whether the emergence of positive psychology is, perhaps, an indication of distress from the society that is Western, late modern capitalism. Drawing on Zygmunt Bauman's concept of liquid modernity, Young (2007) describes the experience of late modernity forming around three axes: "... the disembededness of everyday life, the awareness of a pluralism of values, and an individualism which presents the achievement of self realisation as an ideal" (Young, 2007, p.2). For Young, the presentation of self realisation as an ideal contributes to the idea

that there are great potentialities for human flexibility and reinvention but, he goes on to note, that the side effects of this are "ontological insecurity" and a "precariousness of being" (Young, 2007, p.3).

The allure of positive psychology is perhaps symptomatic of a society that devalues experiences of interiority and depth. The psychoanalyst David Bell (2011) talks about the horizontalisation of experience in a culture where the rationale of the market has penetrated all spheres of life and we have lost a sense of verticality. The so-called post-modern condition has often been characterised as lacking in depth and meaning, "a perpetual present, without depth, definition or secure identity" (Jameson 1985, p.119). Emerging from this, Bauman (2000, 2003, 2005) describes a liquid modernity in which we find ourselves in a constantly shifting sea of choices, opportunities and risks. Drawing on Milan Kundera's The *Unbearable Lightness of Being* (1984), Bauman observes people existing in a way that makes them seem perpetually light. In the process of self-enhancement they can draw on a whole range of identities, flitting from one idea to the next. But this process of self-invention cannot be done without errors, doubts and re-workings: life becomes a series of unending self-focused pursuits devoid of substance.

The striving to achieve emotional wellbeing presented by the positive psychologists gives the illusion of being able to become whole, conflict free, happy selves; given the techniques of self-management we are induced to pull ourselves up by our bootstraps and at the end we can be consoled by the promise of a unified self (Yates 2011). We are encouraged to desire the impossibility of the perfect self, rooted in a market-driven consumerist society. Neoliberal economics relies on the image of the autarkic self, the self-sufficient individual who alone can master the whole of their lives, driven by a capacity to act on themselves (Beck 1992). Self-fulfilment becomes defined by a search for happiness and life value is then understood in terms of measuring our degree of life satisfaction (Smail 1998). Positive psychology offers a sense of order, a way in which daily life can be structured in order to avoid panic and anxiety, providing reassurances in an often unstable world.

To be able to identify, categorise and then work on positive emotions offers an opportunity to bring a semblance of order to daily life, to avoid panic and a sense of chaos. I suggest that positive psychology may serve this function, perhaps a need to escape may be a necessary condition in order to survive. The scientific rationality of positive psychology is perhaps a seductive solution to the uncertainties of late modernity. The consumer of positive psychology is offered a psychic retreat. Steiner (1993) describes the moment in an analysis when meaningful contact between patient and analyst is experienced as threatening and the

patient retreats psychically into a place of peace and protection. These retreats become problematic, however, when they become habitual, resulting in stagnation, withdrawal and isolation. The lure of positive psychology is perhaps understandable in a world characterised by change and uncertainty and all the anxiety that can instil. A psychology that offers a way to live a good life is very appealing. Narcissism and the retreat into oceanic oneness is where we tend to go as the ultimate sanctuary in life; indeed, "we never fully give up on the infantile illusion of omnipotence and of exclusive possession of another, which are, at the start of life, the only psychological means at the baby's disposal for coping with the brute fact of its vulnerability" (Richards, 1989, p.19). But at what cost? Positivity, happiness and self actualisation are given privileged attention whilst anxiety, ill health and dependency are spilt off and disavowed. The injunction to be a fully realised individual becomes a burden as we become solely responsible for the realisation of our dreams and aspirations; however, "in seeking to eliminate pain, we suffer from not being able to suffer" (Bruckner 2000, p.4).

Berlant (2006, 2011) argues that the post-war social democratic settlement seen in the United States and Europe promised that, as long as the economy continued to grow, everyone would have the opportunity to flourish. She describes this as a 'cruel optimism' whereby something you desire, for example, the fantasy of the 'good life' becomes an idealised version that is unattainable and is actually an obstacle to one's ability to flourish. Despite the weight of evidence that neoliberal societies cannot be counted on to enable people to flourish, fantasies remain of upward mobility, equality, job security and durable intimacy. Whilst one clings to these fantasies there is a sense of optimism but what is cruel about that, according to Berlant (2011) is when one experiences the blow of discovering that the world can no longer sustain one's organising fantasies of the good life. Indeed, the very concept of what a 'good-life' may look like is actually in a state of crisis. With the rise of a 'precarious public sphere' people are struggling to imagine new 'good life' genres and structures. Instead people are maintaining attachments to lost fantasy ideals just to make it through day-to-day life (Berlant 2006, 2011).

With an intense focus on the design of the perfect self, positive psychology appeals to one's instinct for self-preservation in a world that can feel threatening and confusing. In a neoliberal society where consumerism is all pervasive, a consumerist spirit has permeated to the very design of the self. We lapse into magical thinking, believing that we can impact reality by wishing or willpower and thereby gaining a belief that the self is all powerful and can change external realities. Wacquant's (2012, 2013) definition of neoliberalism is particularly useful here. He argues that the latter is not about the state *or* the market as instead it is about the state *and the* market. It is the new way of the world, active in the remaking and redeployment of the

state "as core agency that actively fabricates the subjectivities, social relations and collective representations suited to making the fiction of markets real and conceptual" (Wacquant 2012: 68). As he goes onto say, "neoliberalism is not merely destructive of rules, institutions and rights. It is also productive of certain kinds of social relations, certain ways of living, certain subjectivities" (Wacquant 2013" x). What constitutes wellbeing, is subject to conflicting conceptions about what form the good life takes and what enables people to flourish. Into the contested arena debating what constitutes the good life comes positive psychology and the related discipline, behavioural economics, which share a common belief that psychology can offer more to our understanding of human nature than just about when things go wrong. The language of wellness and wellbeing has been colonised by those on the right of the political spectrum. It has become an ideology whereby citizens are persuaded that they are sick or unhappy and that it is up to the individual to work on self-improvement. A meaningful existence can be achieved, we are told, if we maintain a positive outlook. In an uncertain world with diminishing social support this can feel very reassuring and give one a sense of being in control. In the chapter that follows, I will look in more depth at how the language of wellbeing, underpinned by the discourse of the neoliberal entrapreneurial spirit has come to shape welfare policy in the UK.

Chapter 4: The Politics of Flourishing

4.1 Flourishing and Welfare

The concept of welfare pertaining to human flourishing has been reformulated to be workfare, a manifestation of the neoliberal entrepreneurial spirit. I now examine the complex and contested terrain of the word welfare; a word that I think has become dulled by usage, and worse, has become tainted as its meaning has changed over time and been imbued with powerful political and cultural connotations. Raymond Williams (1976) wrote that meanings of significant words are shaped by a particular social class, and that meanings are often intrinsically linked in complex ways. For example, he noted that "charity" became a "compromised word"; once it was a sign of love and compassion for others but it became associated with "deserving and undeserving poor" and a reward for good social conduct (p. 54). He noted that governments then chose to use the term welfare benefits rather than charity to distinguish this as a right rather than charitable support. The political theorist Michael Freeden (1999) has said that, in the past, the concept of 'welfare' in socialist thought was seen as having the ethical end of optimising human creativity and eliminating alienation. The role of 'welfare' in this context pertained to an earlier notion of human flourishing and wellbeing. The foundations of the welfare state in the UK were laid by the Beveridge Report of 1942. A system whereby the state undertook to protect the health and wellbeing of its citizens, especially those in financial need.

I will look in more detail at the ways in which the current discourse around personal wellbeing, as espoused by positive psychology, places the locus of responsibility firmly on the individual. The word welfare has now also become compromised, and this has had an impact on how welfare is thought about in social policy terms.

Following the global financial crisis of 2007-2008, the Conservative-led coalition government that came to power in 2010 initiated a comprehensive programme of austerity measures. They argued that this was necessary in order to reduce the UK budget deficit, particularly by reducing public sector spending (Newman and Clark 2012, Hall, Massey and Rustin 2013, 2015, Bramall 2013, Seymour 2014, O'Hara 2015, Ryan 2019). Seymour (2014) defines austerity much more broadly, beyond an economic strategy implemented in response to an economic crisis. Seymour argues that austerity gives a political name to the process by which capitalism is evolving. Processes such as the rebalancing of the economy away from consumption and towards investment, increased inequality, precarity and the reorganization of

the welfare state from welfarist to punitive. Rustin notes; "a besetting fault - indeed pathology - of contemporary capitalist societies is that in their relentless advocacy of individual freedom, gratification and possessiveness, they undermine the very social conditions which make its exercise, for the most people possible" (Rustin 2013, p.38). The welfare state, established at a stage of social democratic settlement, was set up to respond to the various phases of human dependency, birth, ill health, old age for example. However, as Rustin points out, caring professions that respond to human need are, under neoliberal capitalism, "at risk of being pushed to the margin by reframings of organisational and personal tasks in terms of economic gain, market advantage, profit seeking and compliance with instructions and regulations ..." (Rustin 2013, p. 41). As a result, the quality of human relationships, so fundamental to individual and societal wellbeing, is diminished.

Cooper and Lousada (2005) make an important, in my view, distinction between deep and shallow welfare. When welfare is thought of only as the provision of services this is a shallow understanding of what welfare means. A deeper conception of welfare would take into consideration the relationships formed. The prospect, however, of a deeply engaged welfare can bring forth feelings of fear and hatred of dependency. There is a constellation of social anxieties, they suggest, which inform the shaping of social policy. What results is a shallow conception and practice of social welfare. The socio-economic drivers behind welfare policy are focused on supply side measures. The aim is to fulfill a need for labour for a market driven economy.

In the UK, all welfare to work programmes for the unemployed, lone parents and disabled people are to be replaced by one mandatory programme for people on 'out of work' benefits, to be known as Universal Credit. There are benefit sanctions for those who are deemed to have refused job offers or failed to comply with a complex set of regulations. These sanctions, combined with the politics of austerity, have exacerbated levels of mental distress (Wickham et al. 2020). This is combined with the demonisation of those who are entitled to benefits and a marked reduction in those entitlements. The increase in mental distress has led to these times being called the new age of anxiety (Orton 2011). Insecurity is now structurally pervasive in Britain today. Orton describes an 'on your own' approach which reinforces a heightened sense of anxiety (Orton 2011, p. 7). As Orton notes; "our lives have become piecemeal, disjointed and inconsequential rather than rounded, flourishing and fulfilled." (Orton 2011, p. 7). It is in the world of work where we see the age of insecurity and anxiety most in evidence, with zero hours contracts, lack of job security and precarity. Paid employment is no longer a means to necessarily feel financially secure. Care is no longer seen

as a collective responsibility but can be dealt with at arm's length through charity or philanthropy (Orton 2011).

4.2 Welfare: Driver of Economic Growth or Safety Net?

As Prime Minister in 2011, David Cameron made a speech on the Welfare Reform Bill (Cameron 2011), a bill which he described as "the most ambitious, fundamental and radical changes to the welfare system since it began". The aim, Cameron stated, was to "make work pay". In other words, ensure that being employed was always going to be more financially viable than being in receipt of welfare benefits and also to provide greater support to those seeking work, or trying to stay in work. This was necessary Cameron said, "to get to grips with the cost of welfare". The key theme of his speech, he notes, is "social responsibility". Whilst governments have a responsibility to provide for those in the most need, those in receipt of welfare have responsibility too. He argues "Yes, there are those who, with no regret or remorse, intentionally rip off the system - and that makes hard-working people, including many on low incomes who pay their taxes, rightly angry". The fault lies in the system, he continues, a system that has created a "benefit culture" which actually encourages people to act irresponsibly or traps them in dependency. Tougher sanctions would be introduced to put responsibility back into the welfare system. Cameron proposed to end what he calls "sick-note culture" by reviewing sickness absence and improve health and wellbeing at work. The welfare system needed to change, according to Cameron, because it should be a driver of economic growth and not just a safety net. With the help of training and confidence boosting people should be helped back into work (Cameron 2011).

Credited by David Cameron in his 2011 speech on welfare reform is Iain Duncan Smith. When Secretary of State for the Department of Work and Pensions he was a driver of welfare reform for the Conservative party, he set out his policy vision and stated that work is good for our mental health. To flourish, in this instance, is firmly linked to the idea that one must work. On 24 August 2015, Iain Duncan Smith delivered a speech on his vision for welfare reform to an event jointly hosted by a (right wing) think tank, Reform, and Barclays Bank. The press were not invited. Duncan Smith opened the speech by saying that that the guiding principle for the Conservative party agenda for welfare reform has been to "place work at the heart of everything we do" (Duncan Smith 2015) In that speech he is concerned that benefit recipients become "trapped and isolated" and he wants to enable them to move from "dependence to independence". He draws on what he says is growing evidence that demonstrates that being in

work helps to keep people healthy and, what is more, it can speed up the recovery if someone falls ill. He states that "work is more than just salaries, tax numbers and statistics ... it is what shapes us and helps us develop. In short, it is about self-esteem, self-confidence and self-worth. Work is good for health" (Duncan Smith 2015).

The coalition agreement, drawn up following the formation of a Conservative and Liberal Democrat coalition government in May 2010, made a bold statement of intent regarding their inclusion of behavioural economic and psychological techniques and insights when forming policy.

"There has been an assumption that central government can only change people's behaviour through rules and regulations. Our government will be a much smarter one, shunning the bureaucratic levers of the past and finding intelligent ways to encourage, support and enable people to make better choices for themselves." (Cameron and Clegg, 2010, p.7)

The Conservatives' plan to incorporate findings from behavioural economics and positive psychology had already been outlined prior to the 2010 election (Cameron 2010, Osborne and Thaler 2012). The methods and findings seemed to resonate with a long held Conservative philosophy that policies are most effective when they are congruent with human nature. From this perspective, there is a recognition that people do not always act rationally, and that this will have a direct impact when trying to implement government policy. In 2010 the UK coalition government, under the auspices of the Cabinet Office, formed the Behavioural Insights Team (2010), informally dubbed the 'nudge unit' (Halpern 2015). Under the directorship of Dr David Halpern, this small team was given the remit of finding ways of encouraging and enabling people to 'make better choices for themselves' (Halpern and Service 2014, p.6). They drew insight from psychology and behavioural economics and applied these to policy making. One of the biggest projects for the Behavioural Insights Team (BIT) was working with the Department of Work and Pensions to support people in getting back to work. As Halpern notes, the project was to "get people back to work faster, without addressing their formal skills or what was happening on the labour market, with a few BI inspired tweaks to the process" (Halpern 2015, p.198). One aim of this is project was to help job seekers with their wellbeing and resilience. Job seekers still looking for work after eight weeks were offered workshops in expressive writing and strengths identification (BIT Staff 2012).

In the study backed by the Wellcome Trust, Freidii and Stearn (2015) examined how psychology was being deployed by the government, in their welfare reform program, as a form of psycho-policy. Drawing on policy analysis as well as personal testimony, the authors found what they described as examples of psychological conditioning. In what can be seen as the application of the positive psychological methods, people in receipt of benefits and seeking employment were sent repeated motivational text and email messages and were required to attend self-help seminars. One's attitude to work, how one thinks and feels about employment, has become very much part of the conditionality of benefit claims and judgements about entitlement. Whilst a 'jobseeker' maybe out of work there is still 'work' to be done on the self to improve one's attitudes to employment and therefore increase one's employability; essentially the jobseeker is a commodity who must learn how to market themselves. In order to claim Universal Credit, there is a requirement to sign a Claimant Commitment so that Job Centre staff are able to check the claimant's behaviour against a checklist of work-related requirements. The application of positive psychology and CBT (Cognitive Behavioural Therapy) techniques is perfectly suited to policymakers who value quantification and standardisation, in other words, the neoliberal economic and political project. In order to flourish then, one must work on the self to achieve valued characteristics such as confidence, optimism, aspiration and self-efficacy. Such attributes can increase one's marketability with the aim of achieving employment. Fisher (2009) proposes the notion of Capitalist Realism to convey the pervasiveness of the belief that there is no alternative to capitalist ideology. Mental health, he suggests, is an aporia in capitalist realism, mental illness is considered an individual problem and the ruling ontology does not allow the consideration of a social causation of mental ill health. Positive psychology extends this locus of responsibility: our wellbeing is also devoid of social causation, becoming instead a set of tasks to be worked through "a daily undertaking in which the individual produces positive emotional states just as a fitness guru might shape a desired muscle group" (Binkley 2011: 391).

4.3 From Welfare to Workfare

There has been a systematic move in the UK to transform unemployment and poverty into individual pathologies. Punitive measures, such as benefit sanctions, are being presented as new and innovative solutions to address what has been described as Britain's broken society (Wiggan 2012). Economic instability has provided an opportunity for a neoliberal vision of welfare to be imposed and there has been a distinct shift away from Welfare onto Workfare.

Key to this has been an emphasis on behavioural explanations for social problems and an assertion that state interventions have been a failure. This has allowed for a narrative to dominate which favours the smaller state and the market reorganisation of public services (Wiggan 2012). It is suggested that there has been a dramatic shift from a Keynesian Welfare National State to a Schumpeterian Workfare Post-national Regime (Jessop 1993). The aims of the Schumpeterian Workfare Regime are to foster entrepreneurship, to sustain long-term economic growth and to subordinate social policy to the needs of labour market flexibility and competitiveness (Jessop 1993).

The meaning of welfare, how the term is interpreted, is most often underpinned by fundamental philosophical beliefs and how the world works. As such these will have a significant impact on policy making and implementation. Broadly speaking, it is possible to identify two contrasting standpoints: the liberal orientation, or the egalitarian orientation. The egalitarian rationale for welfare is essentially that it is right in a society to protect the vulnerable, children, the elderly, the poor and people with disabilities. Such a standpoint recognises that there may be inherent inequality in a society and seeks ways to ameliorate it. As a collective contract between all members of the society, the welfare state was set up in the 1940's to ensure that all of its members would have a chance to make a useful contribution and to 'flourish' through a fairer distribution of wealth (Hall and O'Shea 2015 p.14). In contrast, there is the liberal or individualist orientation. Here, human relations are based on self-interest and competitiveness. Unlike the collectivist approach of the egalitarians, the liberal view asserts the significance of the autonomous individual responsible for their own welfare. The use of the word 'welfare' tends to come with a moral undertone because at its heart it is not just about how we live, but also about how we think others should live.

In many respects the term 'welfare' has fallen out of favour, with concepts such as wellbeing and happiness coming to the fore. Welfare has become the signifier for 'character', whereby those in receipt of welfare are deemed to lack sufficient moral fibre to support themselves by their own endeavours (Daly 2011). According to Daly (2011) the case made for welfare has diminished in academic circles, as the concept no longer seems to feature in recent scholarship. She suggests that this is because this concept appears to belong to an earlier stage of societal development. Welfare does not fit in a richer society that has been organised in a more individualised way with a focus on self-fulfilment. Positive psychology, Daly suggests, has been particularly instrumental in the shift away from welfare and onto concepts such as wellbeing, happiness and flourishing. With the implementation of the government's measures to place psychological wellbeing professionals at job centres, the narrative that says

unemployment is evidence both of psychological and personal failure becomes solidified, a stratified deposit if you will.

Applied psychological methods are being used here to establish some form of scientific validation for the neoliberal view that achieving the status of paid working citizen is the pinnacle of human experience. The solution to poverty is to be in work, and this is used for the justification of the reduction of the social safety net of the welfare state. Benefits provision is no longer viewed as a respectable earned entitlement. Instead welfare is closely associated with dependency, or a 'something for nothing' culture (Duncan Smith 2013). Harsher more punitive measures are meted out to claimants who are not deemed to be complying with the new requirements. Freedom of the market economy is promoted on the one hand, whilst a punitive policy regime is established for marginal groups on the other (Wacquant 2009). More often it is those farthest from the labour market such as people with long-term ill-health, people with disabilities or lone parents, who are much harder to assist using these methods of increasing a person's employability. As Peck notes in his critical analysis of Workfare States "stripped down to its labour-regulatory essence, workfare is not about creating jobs for people that don't have them: it is about creating workers for jobs that nobody wants it is seeking to make social bodies for the new economy. Flexible, self-reliant and self-disciplining" (Peck 2001, p.6).

Disavowal of social realities can be seen in the current neoliberal ideology of selfsufficiency, through the denial of dependence and inter dependence. Since the 1970s, there has been an emergence of an enterprise culture in Anglo-American Western society which has been characterised by a distinct move towards the formation of a neoliberal model of the entrepreneurial self, based on the ethical construct of self-reliance (Beck and Beck-Gernsheim 2011; Burchell et al 1991; Burchell 1996; Elliott and Lemert 2006; Rose 1999, 2007). Thus, as Giddens (1991) argues, the contemporary era of Western society can be defined as having an unprecedented preoccupation with the 'self'. The 'self' travels from past to future through a process of continuous actualisation (Giddens 1991). As Foucault (1986) contends, there is an ethical obligation to care for oneself. This takes the form however of an endless constructing of identities, a focus on what we do rather than on what we are. Foucault argues that the subject is simultaneously governed by others yet also the governor of themselves, the subject becomes the entrepreneur of themselves. Neoliberalism is constructed through the practices of everyday life, it speaks and acts through our language, our decisions and our social relations and ultimately sets the social and cultural limits around what it means to care for the self (Peck and Tickell 2002). Yates (2015) notes that a focus on emotional wellbeing in social policy emerged

in a pre-austerity era. The notion of resilience now seems more fitting in an age where the advice is to take steps to protect oneself against whatever might befall us, it is necessary to be able to withstand the risks faced in contemporary life. However, vulnerable aspects of the self are then projected onto the 'other' such as the benefit claimant who must then "carry the shame of a system in which the ethos of success and self-promotion is all-pervading" (Yates, 2015, p.10).

The Centre for Social Justice, a think tank established in 2004 by Iain Duncan-Smith one of the architects of the Coalition's welfare reforms published a report in 2013 entitled *Maxed Out*. This report focused on the rise in personal debt, they were concerned that the most vulnerable in society were sliding further into debt, many of whom were just trying to cover the costs of daily essentials or even household bills. The report acknowledged that low and irregular incomes were a major contributory cause in this rise in personal debt and that this not only has severe financial implications but also "more wide-ranging impacts on people's mental health, family stability and ability to work" (Centre for Social Justice 2013, p.25). The United Nations Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty, Professor Philip Alston visited the UK in 2018. He wanted to see the effects of poverty for himself and spent two weeks visiting various places in the UK, including Jaywick in Essex (an area I discuss in my third case study). 1/5th of the UK population are living in poverty and of those, 1.5 million are classed as destitute. In his report Alston (2019) noted; "evidence points to the conclusion that the driving force has not been economic but rather a commitment to achieving radical social re-engineering" (p.2). He continues:

"British compassion for those who are suffering has been replaced by a punitive, mean-spirited, and often callous approach, apparently designed to instill discipline where it is least useful, to impose rigid order on the lives of those least capable of coping with today's world, and elevating the goal of enforcing blind compliance over a genuine concern to improve the wellbeing of those at the lowest level of British society" (p.3)

4.4 Wellbeing and the Therapy Culture Debate

I suggest that a language of therapy, that focuses on self-fulfilment, has been appropriated into this ideological plan as servant to neoliberal values. It is to this that I now turn. As I have discussed in relation to the current conjuncture, there has been an ongoing debate amongst cultural analysts about the absorption of the language of therapy into

everyday life and an associated preoccupation with the self (Lasch 1991; Reiff 1966; Sennett 1986). The proposal to measure the nation's wellbeing, in conjunction with the policy to calculate the value of non-market goods, is an example of the neoliberal desire to configure us as homo economicus. At the heart of neoliberal economics one can see what Beck (Beck and Beck-Gernsheim 2011, p.xxi) define as the "autarkic human self", which is a vision of the individual alone is the master of his or her life. The ethics of the market place have invaded economic and political thinking with the key maxims of public life being competition, cost effectiveness and the creation of wealth. The individual is isolated, yet supposedly self-sufficient, there to serve the demands and purposes of western capitalism. According to Cooper, as the state retreats from direct service provision, it still retains an inclination to govern but this takes the form of "governance" or "governing yet not governing" (Cooper, 2008, p.33) as it establishes ways to audit, to measure and to define standards. Contemporary social policy, Cooper says, "is distinctive for the manner in which it aims to penetrate to the heart of how individuals function in a search for reconstruction of our civic identities" (Cooper, 2008, p.36).

The model of wellbeing promoted by David Cameron was intrinsically linked to a version of wellbeing propounded by neoliberal ideals predominant in the USA and UK. At stake here is that, if unchallenged, the prevailing view of wellbeing will be underpinned by a perception that it is up to the individual to choose and design his or her own wellbeing. That construction of wellbeing will only be acceptable if it is compatible with the systematic requirements of western capitalism (Hartmut, 1998). Wellbeing, in this instance, as Rieff (1966) had described, becomes an end in itself. Under such constraints there is a tendency for uncritical acceptance of certain 'givens' such as 'freedom of choice' to form a key constituent of wellbeing; the notion of 'choice' being concomitant with an economic account of wellbeing that is about maximising one's utility (Carlisle and Hanlon, 2007). The usefulness of exploring such concepts as wellbeing is that it captures and reproduces important social norms, notably in a consumer society, where wellbeing emerges as a normative obligation and wellbeing practices are frequently consumerist in character (Sointu, 2005). The individual is able to 'consume' wellbeing from a range of options from self-help books to life coaches. In an individualised consumerist society, failures to achieve wellbeing are perceived as personal negligence. This question arises: is a consumer-based ideal of wellbeing characteristic of an individualistic psychology, a psychology which stands accused of creating the very ills that it sets out to heal (Illouz, 2008). Indeed, materialism and individualism have been shown to be

detrimental to health with increased levels of anxiety, anger, isolation and alienation (Eckersley, 2006). Significantly, these ailments are 'contagious' and "few denizens of the liquid modern society of consumers are fully immune" (Bauman, 2008, p.27). The discourse of the therapeutic has permeated our family, social, business and political lives to the extent that it is difficult to isolate it from other dominant cultural codes, such as economic liberalism, which organise selfhood (Illouz, 2008). 'Wellbeing', arising from that therapeutic language, is a complex and contested concept which Carlisle and Hanlon (2007) suggest falls into four main discourses: scientific, popular, critical and environmental. Multiple terms are mobilised to define wellbeing ranging from positive emotions, positive feelings, positive affects, life satisfaction and happiness but it is the equation of 'wellbeing' with 'happiness' that has particularly influenced media presentations of wellbeing policy, while political rhetoric, debate and policy making links wellbeing to personal control and choice.

I argue that the wellbeing narrative used by David Cameron is emblematic of a version of self-help therapy culture that comes to us in the bite sized chunks of daily affirmations, positive thinking manuals and cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT), which is more akin to the consumer culture of late capitalism with notions of self-development and fulfilment. As Yates (2011) has pointed out, the goal of emotional wellbeing has become a consoling promise of a happy and unified self. The underlying discourse articulates neoliberal, pro-market values. The measurement of wellbeing, as has been discussed, is a version of governance as outlined by Brown (2005) in which human life is reduced to rational transactions with an invasion of the market into all institutions and social actions. What results is an unlinking of the individual from their social contexts (Layton, 2006a, 2006b) and a society in a state of defence (Peltz, 2007).

The psychoanalyst Lynne Layton (2007) says that in contemporary US culture, vulnerability and dependence have been rendered shameful. This is largely because consecutive governments have abdicated responsibility for their most vulnerable citizens. She states, "the ethos that global capitalism and both neo-conservative and neoliberal ideologies have promoted since the late 1970's is an ethos of save your own skin" (Layton 2007, p.153). Layton, Gutwill and Hollander (2006) speak of a traumatogenic environment in which group physical safety, feelings of social security and symbolic capabilities come under attack. The consequence of whole groups losing the capacity to care has major societal consequences, argues Hollway (2006). A culture imbued with vengeance and hate develops, only to reproduce the kind of conditions which hinder the development of the capacity to care in the first place.

Furthermore, we lose the collective "citizenly care" which Hollway suggests "provides a bulwark against political corruption, unbridled market forces or religious fundamentalism" (Hollway 2006, p.2).

4.5 Lack of a Containing Function of Government

There is no longer a political will to provide a shared vision of creating a better society as instead there is a pervasive belief that it is better to improve one's own position within an existing society. Despite significantly increased levels of wealth and comfort there has been a simultaneous increase in global inequality and a corresponding rise in the levels of mental and emotional suffering (Dorling 2010, Wilkinson and Pickett 2010). Without the provision of social containers, by this I mean institutions of consistent social provision that are democratically maintained, members of a society can feel traumatised much as a child would had they been abandoned (Peltz 2007). According to the psychoanalyst David Bell (1996), there are powerful unconscious forces at work in the attacks on the welfare state. The primacy of the market and extreme individualism can offer a certain bewitching attraction for many who support it through identification with it, or by submission to it. Bell says that whilst this submission is often masochistic, it can also be derived from despair. The passive submission to the change in cultural attitude to welfare, may appeal to a primitive part of us which sees illness as weakness. Problems arise here for a populace who have succumbed to omnipotence in which there is a sense that they can learn nothing new because they already know everything. Bell describes this as an 'archaic morality' (p. 52), dominated by thoughts of blame and accusation. There is no room to think about alternative views of the welfare state when this occurs.

The philosopher, Martha Nussbaum (2003) has suggested that far from Seligman's proposition that people should and could be enabled to be happier, people should in fact be a lot sadder. Whilst Nussbaum refers mainly to American society, she argues that that people have become immune to the suffering of others. This argument can be extended to Europe and the UK where the values of neoliberalism shape the experience of the self in everyday life. One can experience an uncomfortable awareness of one's own vulnerability with a tendency to locate it in other people. Bell (2010) argues that the problem with this projective system is that it has a drive of its own which gathers momentum, creating a contempt and sowing the seeds for destructive social processes, such as prejudice. In this kind of non-thinking the world, the value system collapses into simple binary categories such as 'us and them' (Bell 2010) or for

example, the 'skiver, a term used to animate 'ideas of welfare dependency' (Jensen 2014), versus the 'striver' seen clearly in this speech made by the then chancellor George Osborne:

"Where is the fairness, we ask, for the shift-worker, leaving home in the dark hours of the early morning, who looks up at the closed blinds of their next door neighbour sleeping off a life on benefits?" (Conservative Party Conference October 2013).

The boundaries between the structures of politics, civic society and popular culture are increasingly fluid. This shapes political culture, necessitating analysis of how social policy is implemented and both shapes and is indeed *shaped by* public opinion. Meanings have social influence, political consequences and cultural power. Power is not just exerted by force but also by the establishing of certain ideas and meanings in a hegemonic position which can be characterised as common sense (Gramsci 1971, Lehtonen 2000). The defining elements of a particular concept are often presented as being the most valid version by those in a position of power. However, there is a relationship between the presenters of this dominant meaning and their audience. They share in the formation of a particular narrative. The move to understand welfare in negative terms has a processual and stratified quality established over time. This has allowed for the presentation and acceptance of the new terminology of workfare

The denial of dependence "severely undermines the solidaristic ties upon which the idea of common welfare rests. Except for the super-rich we all potentially depend heavily upon a framework of common care. And yet a narcissistic culture is one which, perhaps particularly in men, supports omniscient feelings of invulnerability, that fate will show its hand to others but not to me" (Hoggett 2000, pp.168-169). The 'skiver/striver' narrative as mentioned above has very real impact. The campaign and advice service for families with children who have a disability which is called *Contact A Family*, has undertaken a survey every two years since 2008 to find out how families have been affected by the economic downturn. They found that of those asked, 83% said that they were going without something in order to make ends meet, with 31% of those saying that they would regularly go without food themselves in order to feed the rest of their family. At the start of the economic downturn in 2008, *Contact A Family* found that 47% of survey respondents envisaged that their financial situation would worsen over the next twelve months. Their survey of 2014 revealed that this figure had actually risen to 60%, with many families saying that they faced a very precarious financial future. Changes made by the then coalition government since 2010 meant that 33% of respondents were worse off, many

of them by as much as £30 per week. Most significantly, the increased stigma relating to claiming benefits meant that many families were not even making a claim; others reported receiving verbal insults from family or friends because they did make a claim for their child (*Contact A Family* 2015).

In a report commissioned by the charity Turn2Us, the University of Kent investigated Benefits Stigma in Britain (2012). Significantly, they found that the UK public greatly over-estimated the numbers of people who made false benefit claims. Public opinion also showed that benefits claimants were seen as less deserving that they were twenty years ago. Negative stories in the media were linked to this stigma and belief that there were high levels of fraud. Focus groups contributing to this study which reported a clear negative impact on feelings of self-worth because of the prevalence of a stigmatising narrative around benefits. The rise in the use of the term 'scrounger' had had a real impact on how people felt about needing to claim. The report looked at trends over time which appeared to indicate that stigma had played a role in the non-take-up of benefits. This means that welfare reforms have been taking place that appear to have public consent. Stuart Hall noted, under the "chimera of compassionate conservatism" the coalition government used the banking crisis as an alibi while they "seized the opportunity to launch the most radical, far-reaching and irreversible social revolution since the war" (Hall, 2011, p.23). Motivated by an ideology that the Conservatives had been designing since the 1970s, the neoliberal agenda will make an "irreversible transformation of UK society, caring little about the fall out (Hall, 2011a).

Honig argues that Winnicott's concept of the holding environment, a site for care, handling and holding, is instructive, because it is possible to think about public things as "constituting a kind of *democratic holding environment*, a laboratory for citizenship in which we experience lifelong attachments and play that form and re-form all of us into individuated and resilient persons capable of aggression, concern, and the self-collection" (Honig 2017, p.54 italics in the original). The problem is that the necessary conditions, not only to maintain the capacity for concern, but even to act out that concern, have been lost (Honig 2017).

Responsibility once placed upon a system for the wellbeing of its citizens now "intensifies disciplinary pressures on already ethically overburdened subjects" (Honig 2012, p.5). Honig argues we should "occupy resilience to take it from the neoliberals". The idea of resilience has something unique to offer, she suggests, in that it enables us to talk about holding environments in a democratic context. To do so is to discuss public things, or in other words,

objects of common concern. Here she means those public things that form the very infrastructure of a society or a community, be that public parks, libraries, prisons, hospitals for example. I would argue that Sure Start (the subject of my first case study in chapter six), exemplifies an object of concern that was endowed with the capacity for assisting in the transitioning of the individual to psychic maturity and individual flourishing and also to contribute to the democratic collectivity and wellbeing

The psychoanalysts Layton, Hollander and Gutwill (2006) suggest that neoliberal capitalism precipitates an increasingly traumatogenic socio-political order which fails to provide a containing experience for its members. Perhaps this failure of a suitably containing environment means that we seek containment and reassurance elsewhere, such as the self-help of positive psychology. The neoliberal citizen is condemned to live with uncertainty in a society permeated by risk (Beck (1992). Such a society can actually mean that subjects can only survive rather than thrive, or rather flourish. As Neocleous writes in *Resisting Resilience* (2013)

"[g]ood subjects will 'survive and thrive in any situation', they will 'achieve balance' across the several insecure and part-time jobs they have, 'overcome life's hurdles' such as facing retirement without a pension to speak of, and just 'bounce back' from whatever life throws, whether it be cuts to benefits, wage freezes or global economic meltdown" (p.5).

In what Bauman (2000) describes as *liquid modernity* certain categories of human being can be deemed to be outside the realms of moral obligation or consideration. Bauman and Donskis (2013) call this adiaphoria, a kind of moral numbness or attitude of indifference to what is happening in the world, it is the casual turning away of one's ethical gaze. The function of my case studies, which follow, are a way in which as a researcher I can employ an ethical and empathic gaze to my subject.

In my case studies that now follow I will present a case study of the UK Sure Start programme initiated under the 1997- 2010 New Labour government. I argue that this had the potential to be a facilitating environment for parents and children. I suggest that the Sure Start initiative had the opportunity for transformation in terms of social policy that would have positive impacts for subsequent generations. I suggest that Sure Start was an example of the way in which the state can fulfill a containing function. Because of the ideology of austerity, this germ of a good idea had been allowed to fade. I then examine how in the UK, the welfare state has begun to lose a sense of its containing function and explore the lived realities for

people living under such circumstances. This has had the effect of actually hindering opportunities for people to flourish, except through intense competition.

Chapter 5: Method

As stated in my introduction, the central motivation of this thesis is taken from Ben Highmore's description of Raymond William's theoretical perspective:

"We need to chart the relays of things and feelings that block the paths to our flourishing, just as we need to grasp hold of the feelings and things that can, potentially at least, offer a more hopeful future" (Highmore, 2016, p.23).

My research takes the form of four psychosocial case studies where I examine potential impediments to flourishing and also explore the possibilities for social policy which can go some way towards creating an environment conducive to flourishing and wellbeing.

My work is located in the inter-section between psychosocial, media and cultural studies. My research takes the form of examining, enquiring and experiencing. The purpose of psychosocial study here is to, in Richard's words "explore the psychic meanings and emotional resonances of some key cultural phenomena while attending to their historical and political dimensions" (Richards, 1994, p.13). I use artefacts such as archival material for the purposes of textual analysis. This method is then scaffolded by protocols from interview methods and auto ethnographic research. I considered that it was important to develop and incorporate these varying psychosocial methods into my research so that I can draw on the experience of particular political events as they are happening. This approach allows for the exploration of political dynamics in contemporary culture to see how meanings around flourishing and wellbeing are generated, disseminated and contested.

The psychosocial study of culture and society is a 'kind of criticism' which allows for the application of a 'certain sensibility' (Richards, 1994, p.23). The purpose is to locate my object of study i.e. flourishing, in frameworks of meaning. This "sensibility is characterized by a preoccupation with certain kinds of feelings and their non-obviousness in everyday life, by an interpretive method based on associations and by an awareness of (and where possible an attempt to engage with) the social contexts – historical, political, economic and so-on, which lie outside its interpretive scope" (Richards, 1994, p.23). The first part of my thesis was informed by this interpretive method and will provided the context for my case studies which follow. Here I defined key terms, set the parameters of my subject and provided an historical contextualization for my research. The aim was to examine the contours of a given social,

political and cultural conjuncture and how that comes to bear when considering what it might mean to flourish.

The second part of my thesis is where I now seek to engage with the social contexts. My case studies or 'vantage points' (Gray 2003, p.68). will provide focus points in my analysis of what it means to flourish. Each case study is bounded by an interest in a particular issue, yet the studies are also linked together thematically and to a certain extent, flow one to the other. My case studies are a way of revealing the multi-layered complexity of the concept of flourishing.

This empirical research has an interest in the interplay between lived experience, texts or discourses and social context. I take a methodologically pluralist approach that draws on a variety of modes of interpretation. I make use of interviews and autobiographical narrative as a way of decreasing the distance that text on its own provides, by looking at the lives of real people including myself. By listening to people's stories one can begin to understand the reality of people's lived experience. I take a narrative methods approach to my research. I use qualitative unstructured interviews, there is minimal intervention by the researcher thereby allowing a narrative to flow. The interviews are then transcribed in full to identify emergent themes. My method is informed by Hollway and Jefferson (2000) who outlined 4 key principles to facilitate the production of an interviewee's narrative, as follows: the use of open ended questions, the purpose of the questions is to elicit a story, it is better to avoid using 'why' questions and during the interview one should listen carefully to the respondent and use their own words and phrasing for follow up questions rather than imposing interpretation.

I ensured that I obtained ethical approval for my research. With permission of each interviewee I recorded their words in order for me to transcribe and analyse their interviews. For reasons of privacy and confidentiality I have changed the names and identifying features of my respondents. However, I continue to use the nom de plume of "I was a JSA Claimant" in my second case study with his agreement. I also refer to Danny Sloggett in this case study; this is his real name and he requested that it be used in my research. Each of the respondents signed a consent agreement and was made aware that they could stop the interview at any time with an option to withdraw from the research process if required. Participants were thanked for their time and effort.

The method I used to transcribe was to listen via headphones to my interviews and then speak their words into dictation software which I would then re-check for accuracy. I found this to be even more revealing than transcribing straight to written form. By actually speaking the words of my respondents, I feel that I paid deeper attention to their pauses, emphasis and

intonation. This is more than just listening to a respondent, it is, on some level, experiencing a degree of emotional resonance with the spoken word. The aim was to collect narratives of experience, which would enable me to pay particular attention to the emotional qualities of social experience, and to create emotional impact in the reader. I have an interest in the lived experience and want to learn from what people have to say.

I also drew on an auto-ethnographic methodological approach to examine the Sure Start initiative. I have chosen an auto-ethnographic approach because it represents the way in which fieldwork and research can intersect with personal biography and emotions. It is a form of qualitative research in which the author is able to use self-reflection to connect an autobiographical story to a wider cultural, political and social realm of meaning and understanding (Wakeman 2014). As such, this approach treats research as a "political, socially just and socially conscious act" (Ellis, Adams and Bochner 2015, p.1). By drawing on my own experience as a campaigner and activist in my local area, who wanted to fight to keep a local Sure Start centre, I think that I am able to produce a more layered account of why I am arguing that the Sure Start initiative demonstrated a fundamental policy commitment from any government with a stated aim to enable human flourishing. My case study therefore includes vignettes telling my own story alongside the more usual artefacts and relevant literature such as policy documents and media articles. The aim is to include some evocative autoethnographic material to allow the reader to connect with my experiences as a researcher. I want to use it to demonstrate a lived experience, not just a subject I have read about. My personal life and research interests converged in a way that I think is worth discussing, "on the whole, auto-ethnographers don't want you to sit back as spectators; they want readers to feel and care and desire" (Bochner and Ellis 1992, p.24). I also draw on the theoretical orientation of Rosi Braidotti's concept of nomadic writing, notably writing as a cartography. Cartography is a process by which we can examine where we are now, an effort to try to understand what it means to live in the present moment in time. Taking a cartographical approach allows for a theoretically based and politically informed reading of the present and can incorporate auto biographical mapping of women's narratives. It is the political passion that sustains the process of nomadic writing as ethically accountable and empowering (Braidotti 2003, 2006).

5.1 Thematic Analysis

In order to inform my discussion, I carried out an inductive, exploratory study of my autobiographical and interview data, collected specifically for my research. Data analysis was

carried out using thematic analysis based on the conceptual framework proposed by Braun and Clark (2006). This method is used for identifying, analyzing and reporting themes within data, the purpose is to capture something important about the data in relation to the research question, by searching across the data I have gathered. The intention is to provide a rich thematic description of my data in its entirety, to examine the themes arising from all my case study material.

The transcript of the interview is a text like any other which needs close reading and judgement, it is an interpretive act (Braun and Clark 2006). Embedded in each transcript there will be interesting emergent themes pertinent to the research topic (Seidman 2013). Through the research process one finds connective threads between the narratives. The analysis of the interview data begins with the interview itself, as questions emerge as the participant tells their story. As I transcribed I began to make links and connections, taking note of Seidman's (2013) advice to approach the transcript with an open attitude when seeking what emerges as important to the text. I would then mark the text when something caught my attention. I then examined my interviews for common experiences or recurring themes. Whilst individuals may have very different experiences there may be commonalities which may point to what Clarke (2002) termed a "communal voyage" through a particular experience.

Once transcribed, I then read and re-read the data producing notes as I read, I am then able to produce a mind-map of the key patterns arising from each interview, whilst also noting any parts of the interviews that may depart from any dominant narratives. This enabled me to review and refine my data.

5.2 Structures of Feeling

My bricolage method of theoretical investigation, interview and autoethnography is applied in order to examine ways of thinking vying to emerge at any one time. Ways of thinking, or to use Raymond Williams term 'structures of feeling' (1977) can be found in official discourse, government policy, popular responses to official discourse and policy, and also in its appropriation in literary and other cultural texts. Examining structures of feeling is about the quality of social experience, the lived presence 'what fuels our enthusiasm or enhances our wellbeing' (Sharma and Tygstrup, 2015, p.1). This is undertaken to obtain a deep understanding of the way we live now, exploring the participants' perspective on culture, not only what was said or what was done, but what did it feel like to be there (Sharma and Tygstrup 2015). The emotional themes and resonances evoked in my research interviews and

autoethnography can allow for a certain degree of purchase on amorphous collective conditions, as Anderson (2016) notes, structures of feeling are often experienced nebulously, 'not recognized as social but taken to be private, idiosyncratic and even solitary" (Anderson, 2016, p.132).

5.3 Psychoanalysis as Theoretical Procedure

I am informed by the clinical application of psychoanalysis as a theoretical procedure as defined by Highmore (2007, 2008), in which methodology takes the form of attention or processual awareness. Highmore has suggested that applying this form of attention to the study of an aspect of culture allows the potential for the researcher as listener to pick up on a voice in the narrative that may otherwise go unheard. This does not mean that the listener must be a passive recipient of the narrative, but they employ a form of "distracted attention attuned and attuning itself to the speech of another" (Highmore 2007, p.96). This is the use of psychoanalysis as an interpretive strategy in order to explore, in Cooper's words, what is "absent", "suppressed" or "denied" (Cooper 2009, p.170).

Psychoanalysis is used in two ways in this thesis. Firstly, to examine and critique an existing discourse and secondly to demonstrate the strengths of psychoanalytic concepts as an alternative discourse. My research belongs to the field of psychoanalytic studies with psychoanalysis as a mode of enquiry into culture and society. My methodology is interdisciplinary in form, drawing on psychoanalytically informed psychosocial studies, cultural studies, and critical theory.

Concerns have been raised both within academia and clinical practice regarding the application of psychoanalytic theory in fields such as media and cultural studies or the social sciences. Such concerns centre around the notion that clinical terms should not move outside the clinical setting into areas where they are open to misuse (Frosh and Baraister 2008). However, as Bainbridge et al (2007) remind us, beginning with Freud himself, psychoanalysis has always been used 'beyond the consulting room' to explore history, culture and the affective experience of everyday life. I drew from a particular version of psychosocial studies which had proved influential to my academic research, as I will now discuss.

5.4 Psychosocial Studies and Psychoanalysis in the Political Sphere

As a student from the Psychosocial Studies department of the University of East London (UEL) in the early 1990s, I was struck by the potential value of psychoanalysis in the

political sphere. The work of the Tavistock Institute in the post-war period can perhaps be seen as a starting point of something called 'psychosocial' (Walkerdine 2008). Here, post-Kleinian and group psychoanalysis were applied to social problems. Institutionally, Psychosocial Studies has evolved as a discipline over time to become a diverse and pluralist subject. However, its formative years took place at the University of East London in the 1980s where academics such as Michael Rustin envisioned a place for psychoanalysis in sociological study (Walkerdine 2008). This blending of the psychoanalytic with the social can be traced back to the Tavistock Clinic in the post war period where the principals of Kleinian, post-Kleinian and group analysis were drawn upon to examine and understand social problems. A notable example would be the work of Isabel Menzies Lyth (1959) and her seminal work on anxiety experienced by nursing staff in a general hospital. This type of psychosocial approach was often articulated in terms of how psychoanalytic ideas may be applied to the understanding of issues such as racism, identity, and problems of societal change. Richards's (1989) statement encapsulates this view "A major contribution of psychoanalytic thinking to the public sphere seems to lie ... in the critical scrutiny of political passions and in the considered extrapolation of psychoanalytic values beyond the consulting room." (Richards, 1989, p. 3).

In addition to these applications, I noticed that several academics in the field, such as Rustin (1991, 2001), Hoggett (1992) and Richards (1989, 2007) were suggesting that there was potential in a particular version of psychoanalysis, broadly object relational, that may be able to offer a useful political narrative. In a collection of essays edited by Richards (1989) on psychoanalysis and politics, a pertinent theme arising from the politics of the time was "the question of the moral condition of Thatcherite Britain" (Richards 1989, p.1). This collection had arisen as a result of a conference held in collaboration between North East London Polytechnic (prior to it becoming UEL) and Free Associations Books, that has a particular interest in the non-clinical aspects of psychoanalysis and related psychodynamic approaches to psychotherapy, groups, politics, institutions, media and culture. Another publication, The Politics of Attachment: Toward a Secure Society (Kraemer and Roberts 1996), also emerged from a collaboration, this time between clinicians at the Tavistock Clinic and academics from UEL. This collection of essays, written just prior to the New Labour electoral landslide of 1997, sought to explore the potential of developmental psychology to deepen the theoretical basis of the 'left's new project' (Hewitt 1996). This UEL influence has enabled me to explore aspects of the psychoanalytic tradition from 'outside the clinic' (Richards 1989, Rustin 1991, Frosh 2010). As Rustin (1991) notes, this can allow an exploration of the implications of psychoanalytic thinking for the neighbouring fields of social science and politics. What these

publications have in common is a left-leaning inflected analysis combined with an object relational psychoanalytic approach. What I notice above all, as I return to reading these texts that were so interesting to me as an undergraduate student, is how the key issues under discussion are still so pertinent today.

I am influenced by the work of Cooper and Lousada (2005) in their work *Borderline Welfare* in which they suggest that examining welfare policy or welfare work (such as that undertaken by a social worker) can be a portal through which the place of the human being in relation to society can be understood. Through examining narratives of wellbeing and welfare I intend to focus in on the current conjuncture and explore what it means to flourish in contemporary society.

5.5 Feminist Social Research

This vision of psychosocial studies can be seen as a feminist move by offering a space to explore a range of theories and methods; it refuses the rigidity of masculine academic boundaries associated with the old patriarchal order (Richards et.al 2009, Yates 2001). Works by Tyler (2013), Yates (2015) or Layton (2011) are all exemplars of authors who successfully draw on a diverse range of theoretical scholarship in order to examine a particular aspect of culture. In that vein, I too draw on feminist theory, media, cultural and psychosocial studies, critical theory, political philosophy and primarily psychoanalysis. All of which informed and enriched my critical, cultural analysis of positive psychology. According to Layton, the challenge for social psychoanalysis, such as in my application of psychoanalytic concepts in this thesis, is to account both for the ways that norms are internalised as well as what makes psychic resistance and challenge to social norms possible (Layton 2007).

Feminist social research has the potential to be part of the cultural and political process of shaping the social world. To do this, the research process should be about producing historically sensitive and complex analysis of the dynamics of social formations (Roseneil 2012). Drawing on the work of Hannah Arendt, Roseneil notes that as researchers we are often 'fellow sufferers' of the very conditions we are critically examining. Roseneil argues for 'criticality' whereby the researcher is tasked with critique and analysis of a given subject, yet recognises the fact that they are also sharing and living out the very conditions being studied (Roseneil 2012, Rogoff 2003). There is, therefore, a duality to the role of the researcher. Roseneil concludes; "we need more than ever, I believe, to produce feminist social research which operates in a register of criticality, with an ear to the past, and an eye to the future and

attention to the multiplicity of ways of inhabiting the present, such work is research with practical intention' (Roseneil 2012 P.130).

Barry Richards notes that one of the dangers of psychoanalytically informed research is that the conclusions drawn may be highly projective, derived from the researchers own internal world rather than accurately reflecting the external society they inhabit (Richards 1994). I acknowledge this as a limitation of my research, nevertheless, it is possible to undertake research that 'moves towards the pulsing, populated world even if it recognizes that there is no untroubled access to such a world' (Highmore, 2016, p.17).

My lived experience means that what I explore in this thesis resonates very deeply. How I look at my subject area as a researcher has to come from somewhere, as I examine texts it will be from my position and it is better to be open about my own context from the outset as it will inevitably influence the way in which I position myself and frame meaning. As Dreier (2008) points out it is not possible for the researcher to come from 'a privileged nowhere" (p.26). Psychosocial research acknowledges the specificity of the researcher, their interest in the subject matter will inevitably shape the process and product of the enquiry. It is by putting oneself, as the researcher, in the picture, that perhaps a more enriched story can unfold. There is always a 'con-text' to researching and reading texts, and it should therefore involve a degree of reflexive practice. In other words, it should take into account the situated auto biography of the researcher. This allows for the taking into account of the situatedness of the research and to pose the question 'where is it coming from?'. The interests of the researcher will inevitably inform and shape the nature of the research. From a psychosocial perspective it is important to problematize and engage critically with my position as a researcher, yet also acknowledge that it can add a further dimension to the research. "Listening to and engaging in others' stories is a gift" (Ellis 2007). Therefore, I wanted my subjects' voices to be heard. Their stories are of value and it is worth giving them the space to come alive in my thesis by citing much of what they had to say. In doing so they can be read in depth and not relegated as appendages to my research.

5.6 FANI Method

My method is informed by Hollway and Jefferson's (2013) free association narrative interview method (FANI). This method of interviewing seeks to 'steer interviewees away from well-worn responses dominated by readily available discourses" (Hollway 2015, p.43). The intention is to 'elicit participant's experience in a form dictated as little as possible by the

protocol of questions' (ibid.) Open ended questions are used in order to draw 'experience-near' stories that are arranged according to the interviewees' associations and meaning frames. The area of interest is defined and then questions are asked by the interviewer in whatever manner seems the most appropriate in the moment (Hollway 2015).

Psychoanalysis can offer the researcher ways of looking at their research practice and the ways in which meanings are made. Reflection, in the psychoanalytic sense, requires that one keeps an open mind and is sensitive to one's own emotional experience in the research process (Hollway 2015). The analyst's capacity for empathy whilst retaining an emotional space to think about what is going on within the interaction is a useful mode employed in ethnographic research. Fieldwork is an interpretive enterprise that will be mediated by the subjective experience of the researcher. The mental experience of the researcher will mediate their understanding of the cultural and psychological worlds of their subjects. The researcher's subjective experience will structure the research narrative because it provides the medium through which the data is gathered. McLoughlin (2003) notes the range of powerful emotions that permeated her own research and the role they played. She noted that when analysing data there may be very real emotional temptations to distort material that does not fit, or even to ignore data which challenges one's own personal values or line of argument. To be aware of this can prove fruitful for motivating further examination of one's research data.

5.7 Research and The Feminist Ethic of Care

My discussions concerning flourishing have emphasised a feminist ethics of care which is an ethical theory focusing on responsibility, social interconnectedness and collaboration (Gilligan 1982, Noddings 2013, Tronto 1993, 2013) As a result, the way I work as a researcher is also informed by an ethics of care. Branelly (2016) outlines five key principles for a researcher's ethics of care. To be attentive to those involved in the research; to have a responsibility for those involved in the research; to be competent to undertake the research; to be responsive to the participants and lastly, to show solidarity to your participants particularly when working with marginalised groups. Research ethics has multiple dimensions. There will be those required by the institution, such as informed consent and confidentiality; then there is situational ethics, whereby the researcher has a responsibility to their research participant if they ask for help or disclose something that might be harmful. Ellis (2007) adds to this a third dimension, that of relational ethics, closely linked to the ethic of care which recognises and values dignity, connectedness and mutual respect between the researcher and the researched.

Relational ethics, therefore, requires researchers to 'act from our hearts and minds, acknowledge our interpersonal bonds to others, and take responsibility for actions and consequences" (Ellis 2007, p.3). Research guided by an ethic of care can allow for a sense of connection with others, not only between the researcher but between the subject and the reader.

5.8 Motherhood and the Researcher

Mose Brown and Masi De Casanova (2009) have pointed out that, despite the greater acceptance in the social sciences of reflexive analysis and the trend towards the inclusion of the researcher's subjective experiences and opinions, researchers are often still bound by conventions that discourage them from dwelling on their own impacts on the field in their written work. In the 'retellings' of their fieldwork 'there is often no place for discussing how motherhood and fieldwork combines and coexists, or for describing the mistakes and missteps that sometimes push the research in needed new directions' this can obscure the 'unevenness and serendipity involved in field research' (p. 55). In their exploration of the effects of motherhood in the field Mose Brown and Masi De Cordova (2009) take the 'lens of motherhood' to their research. They argue that motherhood can humanise the researcher in ways that are not always disclosed in academic writing, even in ethnographic research where class, race or gender identity might be discussed as integral to the research process. They note that most researchers tend to leave out motherhood as an aspect of their identity in their writing. They advise mothers who are researchers to take a reflexive approach in which one acknowledges their identity as a mother. When analysing field notes and writing up the research there is an added dimension of the effects of motherhood in the field. The 'lens of motherhood' applied to their own research "brought new direction to this self-conscious process allowing us to understand how we were shaping our field' (Brown and De Cordova 2009, p,55).

5.9 Writing, Research and Self-experience

There is an inexorable intertwining of emotion and writing "while we are of course constrained by the language we have available for daily or artful use, emotions bond themselves to words and, by extension, to their referents and thus, govern the interpretation of these words" (Brand, 1990, p.290). In *Being a Character* (1993) Christopher Bollas often uses his own self experience and life history and his own nature to investigate or argue a particular topic, in a way that he describes as being informed from within. It was Freud himself who pioneered such

an approach. In his *Interpretation of Dreams* (1900) Freud includes his own dreams as well as the dreams recounted by his patients. This forms an evolutionary dialectic that supports the construction of his theories (Bollas 1993). Nancy Chodorow (1989) reminds us that we have transferences to Freud and other analytic writers. Chodorow argues that the psychoanalytic authors we select to educate and inform our intellectual experience will, at some level, be based on our own intellectual prehistory from childhood, and our feelings about authoritative or authoritarian parents, teachers or writers. To write from a particular psychoanalytic perspective and to have concern for "psychoanalysis - in-itself" Chodorow says, goes "beyond its aptness for their/our intellectual project", she continues "we are hooked, we have fallen intellectually in love" (Chodorow 1989, p.8). What Chodorow is saying is that, in our reading and academic application of psychoanalysis, we bring something active and involved but also, as psychoanalysis is often good at showing us, to love something passionately can also bring with it ambivalence.

I became emotionally affected by my chosen subject and I think it is important to recognise the emotional investment in my research. During the research process I became a mother. One cannot help then but to read psychoanalytic writing with a heightened awareness of one's own object relations, and to seek anew much of the works I had read prior to motherhood. This is not to say that I bring something better to my reading and understanding simply by virtue of motherhood, but that I bring something different, something tangible that I did not have before. What is more, during the research and writing period, my academic work and personal life began to merge. It just so happens that my child has a disability. I was to become a subject of my own research. On the one hand, a mother seeking the very services, such as Sure Start, that I am writing about and, on the other, I became someone who needed to apply for financial support through the welfare system in order to help me care for my child. As I wrote about the diminishing provision of welfare and the increased demonisation of those in receipt of benefits, I witnessed at first hand the impact of so-called austerity politics. What began as a thesis examining positive psychology and measuring wellbeing, developed into a broader project to examine the limitations on flourishing. Ian Craib (1989) once wrote that we bring our own internal conflicts and unconscious desires to our theoretical writing; there is a counter transference at work in which we project these feelings onto the work we do. It is perhaps for this reason that the trajectory of this thesis is to find something hopeful amidst the worrying turn against collectivity, dependency and vulnerability. The drive behind my thesis then is perhaps to seek some form of reparation and hope.

PART 2: Case Studies

In the case study part of my thesis I will now bring together some of the salient themes I have been discussing throughout. The purpose is to 'chart the relays of things that block the paths to our flourishing' whilst also trying to 'grasp hold of the things that can potentially lead to a more hopeful future' (Highmore, 2016, p.23). Massey (2012) argues that the financial crash of 2007 sparked more than just a questioning of economic theories. She says that it stimulated questions about something more fundamental: 'it was about a way of being human' (Massey 2012: 70). The conjunctural or interlinking moments that I envisage occurring here are the implementation of Conservative austerity measures combined with placing responsibility for personal wellbeing solely on the individual. This has significantly affected the delivery of welfare services and provoked a widespread debate about what welfare should or could be.

This second part of my thesis is where I seek to engage with social contexts and provide focus points in my analysis of what it means to flourish. Each case study is bounded by an interest in a particular issue, yet the studies are also linked together thematically and to a certain extent, flow one to the other. My case studies are a way of revealing the multi-layered complexity of being able to live a flourishing life.

PART 2-A: Childhood – The Roots of Flourishing

I have argued that there is a place in politics to provide policies which actively contribute to the enhancement of the wellbeing of the population. My case study examines how policy interventions such as the Sure Start initiative had the potential to recognise the significance of early childhood experiences in the laying down of the foundations for future good mental health and wellbeing. The original intention behind the project was to work with parents to promote the physical, intellectual and social development of their children in order that the children may flourish. However, I show Sure Start then became subsumed into the workfare agenda which placed an emphasis on parental employment rather than the emotional wellbeing and development of the child in a facilitating environment.

PART 2-B: Flourishing in an Age of Bewilderment?

I have also looked at how the narratives of resilience and character strengths had permeated government policy, particularly in relation to education. The suggestion here is that in order to flourish one must learn to withstand or 'bounce back' from the trials and tribulations one may face in life. One's ability to flourish is largely dependent either on good fortune or on how strength of character enables one to compete in the modern enterprise culture. There is little space to acknowledge or even try to address the structural injustices and the endemic nature of poverty and inequality. The purpose of my case studies is to explore ways of thinking, or 'structures of feeling' (Williams 1977) vying to emerge. Examining the quality of social, lived experience in order to obtain a deep understanding of the current conjuncture. Whilst structures of feeling are often experienced as 'solitary' or 'private' (Anderson 2016, p.132), my case studies show that, although individuals have different experiences, there may still be commonalities. Despite the commitment into government policy in the UK from 2010 onwards that the wellbeing of the population should be under the purview of government there has actually been a systematic removal of the containing features of society "the safety provided by 'containment' has been lost, swept away. Nothing can be relied upon in the same way anymore" Brunning and Perini 2010, p.63).

PART 2-A: Childhood – The Roots of Flourishing

Chapter 6: Childhood as the Crucible of Flourishing

"Children are the ways that the world begins again and again" (Jordan [1977] 2016, p12).

Flourishing is assisted by factors which take place within multiple contexts; social, educational, early care and familial environments. Its complexities as a term are evident when considering how it may be applied to childhood. For example, does it mean that the child is healthy, or achieving academically, are they close to their parents, engaged in their local community, perhaps they excel at sport? (Moore and Lippmann 2005). Keyes (2003) defines flourishing as a state in which an individual feels positive emotion towards life and is functioning well psychologically and socially. Aspects of flourishing in childhood include healthy attachment relationships, curiosity and an interest in learning, expressions of joy and an ability to self-regulate after upset (Lippmann, Moore and McIntosh 2011). Moore et al. (2017) suggest that flourishing or thriving should encompass positive development in physical health, mental and emotional wellbeing, social behaviour, cognitive development and relationships. To understand that the relationship with others is significant in the child's capacity to flourish is my starting point for the consideration of psychoanalysis as an important voice when discussing what it means to flourish; at the heart of this thesis is the idea that flourishing must be considered as a mutual experience. In order to escape the individualised concept of flourishing as deployed in political psychology and beyond, it is necessary to develop a collective, relational, concept of flourishing, in which a collective, communityoriented idea of flourishing can be achieved.

CASE STUDY 1 Sure Start: Can Social Policy Facilitate Flourishing?

I now undertake a case study of the Sure Start programme, an early years policy that was introduced by the New Labour government in the 1990s. It has been described as the "jewel in the crown of public sector services and the glue that holds fragile communities together" (Whalley 2009, p.13). I argue that rather than having to create a new social policy based on a collective view of flourishing, Sure Start already provided a protoype of a social policy which recognised the importance of collectivity. Sure Start remained a touchstone policy for the

Labour Party as can be seen in the manifesto for the 2019 election, in which the party pledged to reverse the cuts to the Sure Start services since 2010 (Labour Party Manifesto 2019).

The purpose of this case study is to show how, if we had a chance to apply a more psychoanalytically informed social justice, we could have what I will call the potential for 'good enough flourishing' which will produce a sense of generativity in two ways; firstly, by enabling the individual to internalise the capacity for generativity. Secondly, a policy dedicated to the flourishing of young people so that they may continue to benefit from all that that brings is in itself a generative social policy, a policy that will continue to have an impact on generations to come.

Sure Start was potentially about an Aristotelian collective flourishing, demonstrating a commitment to societal and individual wellbeing. However, as I will show, the systematic reduction of Sure Start services demonstrates a lack of commitment by successive governments to that aim. The crux of my thesis has been to argue for an understanding of what it means to flourish, taking into account our collectivity and relationality whilst acknowledging experiences of vulnerability and dependence. Recent years have seen a focus on 'wellbeing' in social policy, as I have already discussed. I would argue that it is in this arena of social policy that a more nuanced understanding of human flourishing is necessary because at its heart, is a recognition of our dependency which is profoundly linked to the development of our capacity to care. I have suggested that what is at stake here is the very development of the capacity to care. Psychoanalysis teaches us that relationships are central to human development and growth; problems in the dev fulfilment of relationships can have profound and long-term effects. The vision of flourishingoffered by the theories and therapeutic practices of psychoanalysis is one in which humanity can embrace difference and find common solutions to problems created by modern life: "there is no such thing as man alone" (Schwartz 1999, p.283).

6.1 A Chronicle of Sure Start

In July 1998, the UK New Labour government published Modern Public Services for Britain: Investing in Reform. This was a comprehensive spending review outlining their public spending plans for 1999-2002 (HM Treasury 1998). The review stated that the government would be making the early years a top priority, they wanted to consult with parents to identify local area needs and then work with them to ensure children were confident, healthy and ready to learn once they started school. The review identified the need to fund services for children

in a more coherent way. Funding for children's services was to become a cross-departmental responsibility and subject to significant investment. This commitment to a cross-departmental responsibility for children's services, the review notes, was in order to recognise the complexity of the physical, emotional and developmental needs of the child. The review stated that the government had looked into how early intervention can help young children and prevent problems arising later in life. Early investment in childhood would make a difference to a child's lifetime opportunities and enable children to "realise their potential". The review states that services should be accessible, within "pram pushing distance" and would include childcare, primary health care, early education and play as well as support for families, "the package of services will work with parents to promote the physical, intellectual and social development of the children they serve, so that they are ready to thrive when they reach school". Whilst the word 'flourish' is not used, the word 'thrive' is - as in: thrive, to grow well, vigorously, synonymous with flourish.

Sure Start has been described by the Children and Families Select Committee as one of the most innovative and ambitious initiatives by government in the last two decades (2010), the committee stated that this policy represented a substantial investment that was based on sound evidence and should be allowed to bear fruit over the long term. When Gordon Brown became Chancellor in 1997 he handed over control of interest rates to the Bank of England. The Treasury economists who had previously held responsibility for interest rates were now left without a task, so Brown redeployed them to look at ways to break what has been described as the cycle of deprivation (Melhuish 2010). The Sure Start programme came as a direct result of this initiative. It was a new policy idea whereby early intervention in the life of a child would enable them to 'thrive' and to 'flourish' (Hannon and Fox 2005, p.7). "The aim of Sure Start is to work with parents and children to promote the physical, intellectual, social, emotional development of children - particularly those who are disadvantaged - to make sure they are ready to thrive when they go to school" (Glass 1998, p.258). Sure Start "celebrated young children as the future of communities" and parents were to be valued as "custodians of future generations" (Anning and Ball, 2008, p.41).

The underpinning theoretical model was Bronfenbrenner's 1979, ecological model of child development (cited in Anning and Hall 2008). He argued for the importance of the "recognition that environmental events and conditions outside any immediate setting containing the person can have a profound influence on behaviour and development within that setting" (Bronfenbrenner 1979, p.18). He emphasised the active role people play in shaping their environment: "a growing, dynamic entity that progressively moves into and restructures

the milieu in which it resides" (Bronfenbrenner, 1979, p.21). He believed that the "interaction between a person and an environment is viewed as two dimensional, that it is characterised by reciprocity" (Bronfenbrenner, 1979, p.22). His model viewed the child as being nested in a family which was then nested within a community. He uses the analogy of the Russian doll to describe the place of the child within the layers and structures around them. Bronfenbrenner was a developmental psychologist who worked on the planning of the Head Start (a precursor to the Sure Start initiative) programme in America. He suggested that it was about how the environment is perceived rather than how it objectively exists in reality. His approach to developmental research was not to focus on the child but the people surrounding the child and their reciprocal interactions and to investigate the child's perceptions of their environment rather than make assumptions. There are different levels of environmental influence that affect children's development from immediate family to localised institutions and then wider cultural forces. Bronfenbrenner's approach is important because it acknowledged that parent and child interactions were embedded in a larger social structure formed of community, society, politics and economics. Although Bronfenbenner makes no reference to Winnicott, there are striking similarities to Winnicott's "there is no such thing as the baby" which shows how interconnected the infant is with their external environment offered by their caregivers. Public policy, stated Bronfenbrenner, "has the power to affect the wellbeing and development of human beings by determining the conditions of their lives" (Bronfenbrenner 1979, p. xiv). The Sure Start initiative took Bronfenbrenner's holistic approach to raising the life chances of young children as its starting point (Anning and Hall 2008).

From its inception, Sure Start was founded on the understanding that it is communities that should be the target of intervention and not just the child and their family. Each Sure Start initiative was to be area based. There was a breadth of vision: it was to encompass health, education, social welfare and community development and was a policy announcement that made researchers and practitioners "sit up and take notice" (Hannon and Fox 2005, p.3). By mid 2004 there were 524 Sure Start programmes rolled out in the UK and this had exceeded the original target set from the outset. Sure Start services were given a high degree of autonomy with an expectation that service development would be based on the needs of the particular community. However, there were four main objectives shared by all Sure Start programmes: improving social and emotional development; improving health; improving children's ability to learn; and strengthening families and communities. Each service was tasked with the provision of core services of outreach and home visiting to families, offering support where needed, the provision of learning and play experiences, access to health care advice and

support, and support for families with children who have additional needs. Importantly, Sure Start would be available to all families with young children rather than targeting those deemed to be in need, thereby being as inclusive as possible (Sylva et al. 2015). Prior to 1997 providers of early years care received little funding and very little attention as most of the focus from government was on the school system. Sure Start's value was its recognition of the demands placed on parents, and mothers in particular, to provide a facilitating environment, offering an extension of the home environment as a place in which the child can play, explore and develop.

Sure Start Local Programmes were structured around an ethics of care approach combined with a community empowerment approach which highlights the importance of individuals pursuing deferent routes to empowerment. Such an approach intends to foster diversity, community links, solidarity and a sense of belonging (Williams 2004, 2008). When of high quality, programmes such as Sure Start can have significant positive effects on a child's social-emotional development (Ayoube and Swartz 2014). The Sure Start policy was based on an understanding of the vital importance of establishing a stabilising, harmonious and facilitating environment for the benefit of future long term good mental health for all. Williams (2008) notes, that this ethic creates a tension with policies in education and social security when they are informed by a social investment model. The social investment model considers education and employment to be the most important buffers against poverty. Successful Sure Start Local Programmes "framed their ethos in broader terms where education and skills enhanced emotional, physical, creative and democratic capabilities" (Williams 2008, p.61). This was important, Williams argues, because it embodied a universal approach to enhance the happiness, wellbeing and futures of children. However, as I go on to discuss, these tensions between the desire to enable children to thrive in a facilitating environment and the investment model which focused on education and future employment would have a profound impact on what was to become of the Sure Start initiative in the long term.

6.2 The Trajectory of Sure Start

Rather than a novelty or "headline grabbing" policy announcement, Sure Start policy offered something more substantial and sustained (Hannon and Fox 2005, p.7). The implementation of the Sure Start policy was initially strongly supported by government and was very much seen as a plan for the long term. The initiative had its precursor in the Head Start programme established in America in 1965 but was the first implementation of UK government policy to make a sustained effort to focus on pre-school children. It was born of a

recognition that the early years in life are very significant for child development and the vulnerability to negative environmental influence. Although this had been recognised for decades by psychoanalysts, psychologists and those working in education, it was the first time that economists had taken an interest (Welshman 2010). The ambition for Sure Start was for long term social change, evidence of this would be improvements to children's wellbeing and the family's quality of life.

The local programmes established initially varied according to the needs of the community but they were essentially a range of integrated services formed of early education, childcare, health and family support. The local programmes were run by partnerships between voluntary organisations, health, and social services which meant cutting across old professional and agency boundaries. By 2003, the New Labour government decided to develop a national programme to offer a universal, mainstream service for children under 5 and their families (HM Treasury 2004). The aim was to open a total of 3,500 centres by 2010. Sure Start began as a joint project for the Department of Education and the Department of Health which reflected its holistic approach to child development. By 2005 however, Sure Start centres were to be redefined as Children's Centres. Although the original concept for Sure Start had been about nurture, Eisenstadt (2011) identifies the complexity in defining what Sure Start was because, depending on who was the minister in charge or what government department was wanting input at any given time, the emphasis on the perceived role of Sure Start was liable to change. Thus, whilst for some the purpose was education, for others it was health and social care and for others it was employability, whilst others still thought the emphasis should be on community development. According to Einsenstadt, there were differing views held by staff; some centres embraced the opportunity to assist people into employment whilst many others thought the focus should be about improving the health and wellbeing of the children and families that use their services.

Government initiatives and policies such as Sure Start positioned children at the forefront of the social investment state. This represents a future oriented mode of citizenship (Lister 2006), with a focus on paid work as the ultimate achievement. A future oriented social investment state, in which the children are the workforce to be, signified a shift away from Labour's social democratic concern with equality into an emphasis on equality of life chances and lifelong opportunity (Lister 2006). Childcare and education policies under New Labour very much typified the social investment state (Giddens 1998, p.117) as an alternative to the traditional welfare state. The 2004 review of Sure Start (HM Treasury) saw a subtle shift in emphasis, away from providing every child with an opportunity for the best start in life and

onto the provision of good quality childcare and early education which would enable parents to work or seek employment (Welshman 2010). Sure Start had a new "target" to help with the reduction of the number of children living in households where no one is working. Cross-departmental responsibility between the Department for Education and Skills and the Department of Work and Pensions "reflects the cross-cutting role that Sure Start plays in child development and helping parents into work" and reflects the role the initiative has in "welfare to work" (HM Treasury 2004). With the shift in emphasis to the employability agenda, Sure Start became rebranded as Children's Centres and was subsumed into the Department for Work and Pensions. So Sure Start became an element of the government's welfare to work agenda which I have discussed previously.

The move of responsibility for Sure Start away from the Department of Health demonstrated a clear shift in emphasis and purpose to the initiative. "Captured by the employability agenda" (Eisenstadt 2011, p. 46), no longer was there a concerted focus on child development, the emphasis now was on childcare. The ambitious Sure Start project, rather than being developed and embraced, had been co-opted into the workfare agenda. It is the founder of the early Sure Start initiative who, perhaps, had the greatest concern for the direction of Sure Start. Norman Glass was one of the economists redeployed to examine the cycle of deprivation. He became concerned that what was once a programme with a child-centred focus was in danger of turning into a "New Deal for toddlers" captured by the "employability agenda" (Glass 2005). He feared that Sure Start had become the victim of underfunding and over-rapid expansion, with the result that it had "drifted off into being a pious wish at best and a brand name at worst"; a process that had transformed one of the government's most popular achievements into a focus of "recriminations and regrets" (Glass 2007, p.2).

The late Tessa Jowell, former minister in the Labour government, had been extremely instrumental in bringing the Sure Start policy to fruition. She was deeply concerned however, by her own government's move to make Sure Start more about childcare and the employability of parents. She said

"Nobody got the bull's eye that Sure Start was originally intended to be about nurture. Because the focus moved from babies to 2-5 year olds it became childcare and education. And then the best way to deal with poverty of these mums was to get them out to work. Bingo! You have completely recast it from this very precious early concept of nurture to an arm of the welfare-to-work strategies" (Jowell interviewed by Eisenstadt 2011, p.50).

The social investment state views children as 'becomings' rather than 'beings' (Lister 2006, p.1) children represent citizen workers of the future. In a trend that began under New Labour, it is good parenting that has become a site for social renewal (Jensen and Tyler 2012, Dermott 2012). There is an emotional complexity at the heart of the Sure Start idea. Women are increasingly constituted as first and foremost workers rather than mothers. Whilst the experience of being in paid work is a common one for many women, Rachel Thomson (2011) in *Making Motherhood Work* finds that this can also be deeply divisive. Some experience being in work as part of a self-actualising career trajectory, whilst others are caught in the precarity of the low-pay, no-pay cycle. Woman are disproportionately making up what Standing (2011) calls 'the precariat', or class of people existing without a sense of security and predictability. With the emergence of austerity politics in the UK since 2010, it is parents too that must become 'austere' with good parenting seen as the solution to the social impact of the reduction of the welfare state (Jensen and Tyler 2012). This precarity is particularly prevalent in women's working lives; as Power (2009) identifies, there has been a proliferation of job agencies specifically aimed at women, agencies with "pink tinged logos" and "girly names" (p.19).

Women, particularly young women, found themselves at the forefront of the welfare to workfare agenda argues (McRobbie 2008). Mothers, in particular, are placed in the double bind of responsibility to work for the sake of their own wellbeing and flourishing and yet carry the burden of creating the responsible citizens of the future, with paid work seen as the primary obligation of citizenship. If women were once central to the purposes of the welfare state (Wilson 1977) now they are central to the precarious nature of the workfare state.

6.3 Closure of Sure Start Centres

Evaluation reports showed the benefits of Sure Start in terms of increased engagement with services, enhanced developmentally facilitative parenting, and increasingly socially competent children (House of Commons 2010). Since 2010, with the onset of austerity under the Coalition Government and subsequent Conservative government, despite the benefits being shown, Sure Start Children's Centres have increasingly faced cuts, not just in funding and services, but the closure of centres altogether. Prime Minister at the time, David Cameron even received opposition from his own mother because of the proposed cuts to the children's centre in her local area of Oxfordshire where she worked as a volunteer (Anon *The Guardian* 2016, Johnston 2016). The most significant changes to Sure Start since 2010 have been in terms of funding. In 2011 the Coalition government removed the ring fencing from Sure Start funding.

They introduced an Early Intervention Grant scheme which soon merged with what they called the Business Rates Retention Scheme (the amount of money local authorities can retain from their collection of local business rates). They also introduced new "core purposes" (DofE 2013) which focused on 'outcomes' for children based on "evidence-based interventions." In 2015 Lord Nash, Parliamentary Under-Secretary of state for schools responded to a question in the House of Commons about what the government was doing to prevent the closure of Sure Start centres. His response:

"It is up to local authorities to decide how to organise and commission services from children's centres in their areas. They are best placed to understand local needs and the different ways they can be supported locally. Local authorities must demonstrate that they have devised ways to ensure that services continue" (PQ HL275, 10 June 2015).

Local government spending fell significantly since 2010, particularly in deprived areas. The scale and the intensity of the cuts have been unprecedented; despite increased demand for services, local authorities are expected to do far more but with less. Central government funding for local government fell by nearly 50% between 2010/11 and 2017/18 and is predicted to fall by over 56% by 2019/20 (Women's Budget Group, 2019).

As the Prime Minister of the day David Cameron announced the Life Chances Strategy (Cameron 2016) which was to feature an expansion of parenting provision and the introduction of vouchers to pay for parenting classes. He stated his commitment to the free market: "by far the best tool ever invented for generating prosperity and improving living standards". Despite improvements to society and the economy through free markets, however, "some people get left behind" because "they haven't been equipped to make the most of the opportunities presented to them". In Cameron's view, the solution to defeating poverty was by managing the economy responsibly. Yet for him, it was the family that must be the primary focus for governments, states: "strengthening families is at the heart of our agenda". In this speech Cameron spoke about the significance of a child's early years "destinies can be altered for good or ill in this window of opportunity". He states, "I believe if we are going to extend life chances in our country it is time to begin talking properly about parenting and babies and reinforcing what a huge choice having a child is in the first place, as well as what a big responsibility parents face in getting these early years right". As a result of the referendum for Britain to leave the EU, the Life Chances Strategy was "shelved" (Puffett 2016). The Conservative Party

election manifesto of 2017 made no mention of the proposed review, or of Sure Start (The Conservative Party 2017). At the time of writing, 631 of the 3,000 centres have been lost.

The responsibility for the wellbeing of children in the early years has been placed in the hands of local government with central government seemingly taking an arms-length approach. The ideological structures behind poverty reduction have been played out through the ways in which children's services have been viewed under New Labour and then under the Coalition government. New Labour's state interventionist approach was to focus on people working their way out of poverty yet with state help through public services. Free market ideology eschews the state, it is only through wealth creation that poverty will be eradicated. In the section that follows I want to draw on my own personal experience of being a user of Sure Start services which came under the threat of closure.

6.4 The Current Fate of Sure Start

Extract from my personal journal (February 2018):

Children and adults alike hold their teddy bears aloft behind a phalanx of banners with the words 'Children's Centres are a bear necessity'. The press are here and photos are taken. A few of us are interviewed for local radio and television. Cuts in children's services are really starting to bite now in West Somerset. A few days later I get a phone call from a support services professional. This person is involved with my family and I know from what they are saying that there would be repercussions for them if I were to divulge what they were telling me and to name them. She admits that her promise to engage as soon as possible on an issue for our family will now be subject to delay. The local authority has informed this team that there is to be a review of their service; reading between the lines, my caller is implying that this basically means job cuts and a reduction in services. The local authority has informed their staff that the internal consultation process about how they deliver services must be at the top of the agenda for all staff members, over and above any current case load they may have. My caller tells me that this is at present confidential but they feel that it is unethical not to be telling the families involved about changes that will affect them. 'The consultation takes precedence' they explain.

I visited our local Children's Centre more than once a week. It had been a beacon in an impoverished rural community, a centre that had been hard fought for by its advocates in the area. The building represents such possibility and hope, there are signs of the desire to look holistically at the health, education and wellbeing of young children. For example, there is a medical room, dentists' room, room for counselling, rooms for play, courses, education and even a well-equipped kitchen, resources to work with the whole child and family in terms of health, early learning, emotional support. But the service has been cut to the bone, with many of the group sessions gone and the dentist and medical rooms are unused. A thriving but privately run nursery attached to this children's centre brings an aliveness to the building that would otherwise on many occasions just be closed and potentially at risk of permanent closure. Many of the sessions offered to families, such as a stay and play session which provided time for the children to play and an opportunity for parents, mostly mothers, to socialise, have disappeared. The expectation was that parents themselves would offer to run the sessions. There are some wonderful play group sessions provided, in other venues, by volunteers from the local churches. These fill a much-needed gap in the opportunities offered for pre-school children and their care givers, however, they miss out on the additional support that had been available under Sure Start from experienced, trained and qualified staff. The very essence of being able to see the child in a setting that encompassed health and social care has gone.

In 2017, Somerset County Council initiated a consultation process to discuss the future of their children's centres. Despite significant opposition from the public who were concerned about a reduction in service, the council proposed that they would de-designate as Sure Start 16 of their 24 children's centres. The eight remaining centres would become something they termed family centres, a kind of hub for accessing a range of children's services. The implication of de-designating a service from one titled 'Sure Start' is that the centre no longer has to provide detailed records or detailed improvement plans. It has no longer to meet the statutory requirements of a Sure Start centre. In other words, this is a method by which children's centres cease to exist. What has to be taken into account here is that the proposed de-designation of a centre like the one I am writing about in Minehead, West Somerset, means that parents and carers will be required to travel nearly ten miles in order to access a family centre or hub. With ever diminishing bus links and no rail service this really is way beyond the original aim of having a children's centre just a pram push away. From a personal point of view I felt a deep sense of hopelessness, a sadness that the campaign had failed. I was also deeply troubled by the fact that although many in the wider community had joined the campaign, very few of the existing service users had added their voice to calls to keep the centre open. I had a real sense of frustration about what seemed to me to be apathy. In reality though, this disengagement was perhaps symptomatic of the sense of inevitability, the acceptance that there is no hope and therefore no need to intervene to prevent injustice so characteristic of the current conjuncture (Fisher 2009).

6.5 Social Mobility, Social Injustice: Why Sure Start Was Needed in West Somerset

The Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission published its social mobility index in 2016. The report's aim was to set out the differences between where children grow up and the chances they have of doing well in adult life. The report identified West Somerset as the worst performing area for social mobility. This means that the children raised in this area are significantly disadvantaged in terms of achieving good educational outcomes in school and are likely to do less well in adulthood than those in the rest of the country. The publication of this report drew some media attention to West Somerset, a rare occurrence for this largely rural area, not known for drawing attention to itself. Steven Morris (2017) writing for The Guardian observes the 'picturesque' town of Minehead where the 'lovely views disguise the lack of opportunities in coastal towns (like this), where many teenagers feel stuck without any prospects for change'. Despite the flagging up of the issues faced by the young people of West Somerset, austerity measures continued to impact on this community. The local college, which once offered agricultural courses on its own farm unit, a hair and beauty salon, and its own children's nursery, all providing much needed vocational training, soon transferred these courses to the town of Bridgwater nearly 30 miles away. The local authority also continued to press on with the proposals to streamline (reduce) children's centre services. With a genuine concern for the wellbeing of West Somerset children many volunteers, including myself stepped in to fill the gaping hole left when services began to close. Many of us continued to challenge the local authority about their proposals with a campaign of letter writing, meeting the local MP, protests, petitions and speaking at County Council meetings. An article by Jayanetti and Savage (2018) for *The Observer* included a short interview with me. They had been made aware of a radio interview I had given to the local BBC station, in which I had tried to highlight the issues faced in West Somerset and the consequences that were likely to arise if a key children's centre was lost. I used this opportunity to explain that parents and carers like myself were, all too often, having to step in and provide support and services as council services dwindled.

The Sutton Trust, a foundation that seeks to improve social mobility throughout the UK through evidence-based programmes and policy advocacy, conducted a report into the effects that service cuts were having on the Sure Start programme. They described a service that had been "hollowed out - much more thinly spread". They concluded that service reductions had been far greater than had been expected. The report concluded that the dramatic changes to Sure Start since its inception had "taken it a long way from what began as a flagship national programme" (Smith, Sylva, Sammons, Smith and Omonigho 2018, p.5). By June 2015, the idea that children's services should be a government cross-departmental responsibility had been completely eradicated. In a response to a parliamentary question asking what the government was doing to prevent the closure of Sure Start centres, Lord Nash the parliamentary under Secretary of State for schools responded "it is up to local authorities to organise and commission services from children's centres in their area" (House of Commons briefing paper, 2017).

In 2007, UNICEF produced its first ever report card examining the 21 wealthiest countries in relation to childhood wellbeing. The UK was placed at the bottom of that table. The follow up report of 2013 (which saw an increase in countries examined from 21 to 29) showed that whilst the UK had moved up the table it was still only ranked at 16th. In 2006 The Children's Society commissioned an inquiry to evaluate the state of childhood in Britain. This inquiry identified excessive individualism, accompanied by a reduced sense of belonging and connection to one's community, an excess of educational competitiveness, income inequality and premature sexualisation as fundamental factors in the lack of childhood wellbeing. A key recommendation from that report was that governments should put the wellbeing of children at the heart of public policy. All policy areas should be viewed through the prism of childhood wellbeing. By 2017 however, in The Good Childhood Report (2017) there was evidence to show that the impact of government cuts was having a serious effect on childhood wellbeing. Many children in the UK were found to be facing multiple disadvantages, from neglect, abuse, crime, family breakdown, poverty. The report indicated that the government and local authorities were not providing adequate funding to address the scale of demand on children's services.

6.6 Problematising Sure Start

Perhaps with his tongue in his cheek, Norman Glass described the early Sure Start programme as anarcho-syndicalist. This is significant, in my view, as to why Sure Start was so

revolutionary but also why, under current neoliberal conditions, it was always destined to be allowed to fail. The importance of the early Sure Start programmes was, according to Glass, that they were embedded in the very local community which they served. In order for them to take root they had to involve local people fully in their design, development, implementation and management. What they could not be were quick fixes, imposed from without by "middle class social engineers" (Glass 2005). A 2008 study of Sure Start showed where there had been barriers to greater service user involvement (Pemberton and Mason 2009) Notably, lack of time to build trust, implement ideas and lack of awareness about opportunities to participate were significant factors. In addition, the economic/education agenda which had become increasingly prevalent, had a detrimental effect on user motivation to become involved in shaping the services. Public investment programmes such as Sure Start are considered on the basis of the expectation of a calculable return and the delivery of certain outcomes. They simply become services offering a technical solution to the damages caused by a free market economy. The interventions offered are a form of social engineering to enable the modern nation state to compete in an enterprise economy (Moss and Petrie 2002).

I would suggest that Sure Start had the potential to be an excellent example of the welfare society in action. The welfare society, as opposed to the welfare state suggests that the state provides the overarching fiscal and social policy, but the actual model of welfare that is used gives primacy to the organisations and networks of civil society (Hoggett 2000). Sure Start was found to generate new networks of mutual support for parents and family members (NESS 2001, Tunstill et al. 2004). A report for the National Evaluation of Sure Start (Williams and Churchill, 2006) found substantial evidence that parents felt more empowered through engaging with Sure Start services. This sense of empowerment was felt both at an individual level and as a collective. The report indicated that empowerment experienced at a community level meant developing a positive community identity, gaining a voice, having a say and even taking action to improve and support the local community. For this sense of community empowerment to function, the ethos of the local Sure Start had to connect to the local context, tailored knowledgeably and sensitively to the community's needs. To return to the work of Shah and Marks (2004) as discussed in the literature review, their manifesto for wellbeing emphasised the importance of a social dimension to wellbeing. A vital component of wellbeing or flourishing is a sense of belonging to a community. An entity like Sure Start had the scope to be a collective space where the community could experience a sense of inclusion, a sense of ownership of a community resource.

There was a tension between the rhetoric of local empowerment and the realities of central government control. The aim was to reshape services making them more responsive to local demographics (Anning and Hall 2008). As I have already noted, Sure Start was originally intended to be a service for all families and not just for those deemed to be most in need, thereby ensuring that the service was as inclusive as possible. It was based on the principle of universalism, from each according to ability, to each according to need, albeit a New Labour version, progressive universalism, which specifies support for all, but more support for those who need it most (HM Treasury and Department for Education and Skills 2005). To target services for those only deemed to be in the most need was to lose even the idea of progressive universalism, where social inclusion is viewed in terms of solidarity. To view society in terms of solidarity is to understand that most people are part of complex social relationships based on families, communities, work, education and so on, often intertwined with government provision; such networks are based on mutual responsibility and support. How a society understands children and childhood, and how public provision for them is constructed, involves political and ethical choices. Different ways of thinking about children produce different services for children and different kinds of childhood (Moss and Petrie 2002).

The emergent community based, bottom up collectivity of Sure Start, as we have seen, was short lived. Gilbert (2013) has argued that it is very difficult under current neoliberal conditions for people to imagine belonging to an effective group that is non-vertical in form. Non-vertical groupings, he says, are viewed as pathological collectivity. I would argue that this is why it is so hard to envisage or sustain a community-based vision for the development of a capacity to care which would allow for a relational wellbeing. There was a moment of potential that could not be sustained, a narcissistic deadness in thinking, an inability to look forward which means that we struggle to give birth to new ideas. I have argued that there has been a worrying reduction in the capacity to care. This will have a profound effect on fundamental social relations with an impact that will be felt globally. A pathological form of narcissism is being perpetuated in which our capacity to show concern for others is negated. In the reformulation of welfare it has become a form of common sense that to fare well, one must take full responsibility for one's own wellbeing. The primary method by which that is achieved is understood to be through paid employment. The understanding of welfare pertaining to human flourishing and wellbeing has been lost. Neoliberalism normalises a "growth first" approach whereby social welfare concerns can only be addressed after growth in the economy and when jobs and investment have been secured (Peck and Tickell 2012 p.384)

How a society understands children and childhood, and how public provision for them is constructed, involves political and ethical choices. Different ways of thinking about children produce different services for children and different kinds of childhood (Moss and Petrie 2002). Privileging a particular perspective means that early childhood becomes inscribed with particular assumptions. These assumptions are about a society based on the desire for certainty, mastery and universality. The purpose then of childhood education is to ensue social regulation and economic success. The young child is "construed as a redemptive agent who can be programmed to become the future solution to our current problems" (Dahlberg and Moss 2005, p.vii)

Under current social conditions in the UK it would be difficult to extricate the link between child care and the maternal. This is significant because it is arguably one of the primary reasons why the Sure Start initiative has not become the cornerstone of social policy on welfare that it could have been. The policy offered an all too feminine understanding of the need for unconditional care for both child and care giver. As well as a recognition of our vulnerability there was also a hopefulness about offering all children a firm basis for emotional health and a capacity for growth and development. However, the dominant new paternalist narrative emerges from a political rhetoric which began in the Thatcher/Reagan era in which a set of dichotomies was constructed, placing the welfare state, socialism, femininity and dependence in opposition to a privileged notion of free market, laissez faire values, austerity, masculinity and independence (Hall 1998). As I noted previously, emotional realities are routinely sanitised from the policy making process and the subjects of policy making decisions are denied true recognition (Simmonds 2008, Cooper 2009). Sure Start could only be viewed through the lens of the neoliberal construct of the entrepreneurial self, with paid work being the only valued role worthy of human endeavour.

There have been recent calls for the return of Sure Start Policy, notably in the Labour Party manifesto for the 2019 election. The party not only pledged to reverse the cuts to Sure Start made since 2010, but they also proposed Sure Start Plus. The ambition was to create a universal service available to all communities with a particular emphasis on early years provision (Labour Party 2019). Thus, I would agree that there is still potential for Sure Start to be revived as a social policy, albeit by staying true to the original focus on child development and the facilitating environment, and in doing so it would show a government's real commitment to enabling its citizens to flourish.

6.7 How Could a Psychoanalytic Approach to Human Flourishing Work in Practice? The potential of Sure Start as a Facilitating Environment

As outlined in the literature review, Iris Marion Young's (2011) 'social connection' model accepts the world as interconnected. As such, she argues that there is a shared responsibility by citizens and institutions to rectify social injustice. Her model reaches beyond the post-Rawlsian focus on individual responsibility. Rather than a moral responsibility, Young's model generates a political responsibility when she writes, "what I mean by 'politics' here is public communicative engagement with others for the sake of organising our relationships and co-ordinating our actions most justly" (Young, 2011, p.12). Rustin (2015) argues that a psychoanalytically informed perspective means that a significant measure of value, and indeed of the wellbeing of a society, should lie in the qualities of relationships which are available to individuals at each stage of their life course. The journey from dependence to independence is one in which the individual and the environment become interdependent; the arrival of independence, Winnicott reminds us, comes with a "built-in social sense" (Winnicott (1963) [2007], p.84). He makes clear that the value of this understanding of the profound link between the individual and the environment allows for the simultaneous study and discussion of both the personal and the environmental (the psychosocial if you will). What is key here about Winnicott's assertion is that the full maturity of an individual is not possible in an "immature or ill social setting" (Winnicott [2007] (1963), p.84).

In the literature review I referred to the work of Hetan Shah and Nick Marks from the New Economics Foundation. In their *Manifesto for Wellbeing* (2004) they argued that there should be a refocus of attention away from the idea that increasing economic growth is the only way to enhance a population's wellbeing. Their definition of wellbeing incorporates two personal dimensions, life satisfaction and personal development as indicators of wellbeing. Their manifesto also includes a social dimension to their definition. Here, wellbeing is evaluated according to how one feels about having a sense of belonging to a community and also to what extent one is able to feel positive towards others and feel able to contribute in a pro-social positive way to society. Shah and Marks express concern that a society devoted solely to increasing living standards will be to the detriment of fostering and building relationships and that this reductionist approach has very negative implications for wellbeing.

6.8 Flourishing as a Mutual Experience

Shah and Marks's definition of wellbeing is useful because it encompasses a broader understanding where individual wellbeing is given parity with community wellbeing. They argue that a key aim for government should be to provide a flourishing society. To achieve this goal, Shah and Marks offer a number of ways in which politics could work to actively promote wellbeing. Importantly for this thesis is that one area that governments should invest in, is the early childhood years. Reading Shah and Marks's definition of flourishing and their highlighting of the importance of social policy and investment for the early years struck a chord with me as a researcher with an interest in psychoanalysis, notably object relational psychoanalysis. I would argue that psychoanalysis has much to contribute towards an understanding of both individual and societal flourishing, particularly, in terms of evidencebased social policy making and practice for early years health, care, support and education. The establishment of an early, stabilising, harmonious and facilitating environment can have long term positive implications for good mental health and wellbeing (Alizade 2010). The basis for mental health is being actively laid down in infancy but the healthy individual is made up of a complexity of "fears, conflicted feelings, doubts, frustrations, as much as by the positive features" (Winnicott [1976] 1986, p,27).

This case study makes a timely call for the recognition of flourishing as a mutual experience. I have also argued that the Sure Start initiative had the potential to learn a great deal from psychoanalysis. The origins of Sure Start from Bronfenbrenners work (1979) bears a remarkable similarity in tone to the object relational theories of Winnicott. Object relations theory recognises the continuous oscillations between the inner and the outer world and brings together the individual and society; in doing so it has "transcended the crippling antithesis of individual and social" (Rustin 1991, p.15). British psychoanalysts in post war Britain, such as Donald Winnicott and Marion Milner, had hands-on experience of working in hospital and child guidance settings and actively saw themselves working to rebuild an inclusive society where the best care, education and support would be available to all (Pajaczkowska 2007). The early welfare state was formed around the idea that we are all interdependent and consequently must share responsibility for one another. The conceptualisation of welfare was seen as having the ethical end of optimising human creativity and eliminating extremes of inequality; the role of welfare in this context was understood in terms of human flourishing and wellbeing (Freeden 1999).

Winnicott was devoted to promoting the importance of environmental provision for healthy growth and development. Through examples of his clinical work, he was able to discuss the impacts on children and further on into adulthood when failings in their environment had occurred. The implication of psychoanalytic theories such as Winnicott's, therefore, is that there is a social responsibility to provide the conditions for optimal psychic development (Peltz 2007). The significance of a facilitating environment - as modelled on the first relationship with the mother? is that it can provide the conditions for the child's emergent, spontaneous and creative expression in conjunction with a developing moral sense based on the capacity for concern. The encouragement of reparative and constructive activity will have long term benefits not only for the child but as a contribution to wider humanity.

Winnicott suggests nursery is an extension upwards of the family rather than downwards from the primary school:

"in nursery school education provision is made for that which is intermediate between the dream and the real; notably play is respected in a positive way, and stories and drawings and music are employed. It is especially in this field that the nursery school can give enrichment and can help the child to find a working relationship between ideas that are free and behaviour that needs to become group related" (Winnicott 1964, p.193).

Crucially, this forms the very basis of the present and future wellbeing of the child and, of equal significance, as a co-created transformational experience a connecting and caring relationship is likely to have a benefit to care givers' wellbeing (Alcock 2013). As the child moves beyond the (m)other child dyad and into the social setting such as nursery or playgroup a more complex relational system develops (Alcock 2013). Here young children can "live an experience together, in a secure holding environment" (Winnicott 1945, p.141).

Given a good enough holding and enabling environment a dialectical process occurs in which the child and care giver co-create a secure space where the child can simply be. It is in this space that the child can develop towards independence. "There is now the understanding that in infancy and childhood is laid down the basis for mental health, and eventually for maturity in terms of the adult who can identify with society without loss of a sense of self-importance" (Winnicott 1965, p.185). An environment that is not good enough is characterised by a sense of chaos and an ultimate feeling of futility. The person will be unable to deal effectively with the inherent difficulties of life but also and most importantly here, in

accordance with this thesis, the infant does not develop an ability to deal with or enjoy life's satisfactions.

Jensen's (2013) examination of public policy in relation to parenting is valid here as a potential pitfall when emphasising the importance of the good enough environment in the early years. An over emphasis, she warns, on parenting style or lack thereof, may negate the need to look at other factors impacting on the early years of a child's life, most notably the unequal distribution of wealth. One must be wary, when making my line of argument in this thesis regarding the significance of our early relationships between parent/caregiver and child, that we do not, as Jensen (2013) puts it, "fetishise' the first five years of a child's life as a 'make or break period for later successes and failure" (p.2). The notion of good enough parenting, Jensen argues, has become increasingly politicised. Her not insignificant concern is that, in public policy and popular culture debates, the issues around resources, or lack thereof, and economic inequality have been eschewed in favour of "more abstract notions of parental engagement and warmth" (Jensen 2013, p.2). This allows for a political and cultural narrative that ignores the negative impact of the unequal distribution of capital on family life and instead suggests that the lost ability to parent well is to blame. The primary concern recent governments have had about early childhood is that the failure in early years has "profound economic consequences" (Allen 2011). But the so-called failings are largely placed at the parents' door so a proposed solution, for example, would be a national parenting scheme funded by private finance to ensure we produce "socially and emotionally capable people" who are 'more productive better educated, tax paying citizens" (Allen 2011). The idea of the state as a parental figure who can provide a remedy for society's ills through the provision of health, education and welfare services may be an illusion. Rebecca Bramall (2013) examines the conflicted meanings of austerity, from austerity chic to anti-austerity. She suggests that for many on the left who continue to defend the collective settlement, and I recognise my work here is an example of this, an element of 'cruel optimism' exists. There is a failure to recognise, Bramall argues, that the 'good-life' model of the post-war era was a "sacrificial model, in that it expanded a fantasy but demanded instrumental productivity" (Bramall 2013, p.96). I accept that one must recognise our investment in this fantasy and agree that the task is to elaborate alternatives. However, it may be necessary to extract what was considered to be 'good enough' in the postwar settlement in order to provide a foundation for any alternative in the contemporary moment.

Although written about a 1950s childhood, the autobiographical work of Carolyn Steedman (1989) captures the essence of ambivalent and complex feelings toward the welfare

state that I think still holds true today. She recalls a visit from a health visitor who was very critical of Steedman's mother and the conditions in which she was raising her young daughter (p. 2). Steedman recalls that this was a defining moment for her, she vowed that she would never allow someone to talk to her in the way the health visitor had spoken to her mother. Yet Steedman's writing shows too her gratitude for a welfare state's beneficial intervention in her life

"I think I would be a very different person now if orange juice and milk and dinners at school hadn't told me, in a covert way, that I had a right to exist, was worth something" (Steedman 1982, p. 22).

This can help in an understanding of why some people feel it is necessary to critique the welfare state whilst simultaneously needing support from it. It is also an exemplar of the sense of containment a welfare state can offer.

As mentioned above, Winnicott's point that the nursery should be seen as an extension upwards from the family is of interest. The thought here is of the potential co-created transformational experiences, Alcock (2013) suggests can occur in this setting. I suggest that this is something that can be explored further, I draw on Christopher Bollas's discussions on the transformational object in order to think about what Sure Start represents for some. Indeed, I would consider that perhaps in my defence against the closure of my local centre, I too imbued Sure Start with the qualities of a transformational object. The transformational object, according to Bollas (2011) stems from our early relationship with our care giver, usually the mother. By interacting with the child and helping in their development, the child's internal and external environment is transformed. At a level beyond awareness is a memory of that transformational experience, this lies behind the need for experiences that promise transformation. In adulthood, these experiences could be the quest for a new job, house or partner or the involvement with a political cause, or the following of a religious faith. Bollas notes;

"the search for a transformational object may generate hope, even a sense of confidence and vision, but although it seems grounded in the future tense, in finding something in the future to transform the present it is object-seeking that recurrently enacts a pre-verbal ego memeory" (Bollas, 2011, p.2)

In my introduction to this case study, I identified Sure Start as a touchstone, or rather a transformational object for the UK Labour Party. There is something about being able to cite Sure Start as a significant achievement of a Labour government which can be seen as a way of generating hope and a sense of confidence and vision. Former care worker and trade union representative, Angela Rayner, became the Labour MP for Ashton-under-Lyne in the 2015 election and was re-elected in 2019. Having left school at 16 to have her first child she was not able at that time to obtain any qualifications. Later in life she returned to college to achieve qualifications in social care. In this extract from her speech during the 2019 election campaign, it is possible to get a sense of Sure Start as a transformational object for the Labour Party; "Investment in the early years can transform the lives of children and their families across the country. Just as the last Labour government transformed mine" (Rayner 2019). Not only is she indicating that the policy had the potential to transform the lives of children and families, she indicates that she herself had experienced transformation as a result of Labour government policies. Writing in The Guardian (Rayner 2017) the MP explained how Sure Start had 'changed her life'. She explains that as a young mother she was feeling like a failure, she was sent on a parenting course. She recalled 'I went to my local Sure Start Centre where they put me on a parenting course. I learned things that might seem simple – that it was important to love and hug your child, and to read to them. That might seem obvious, but it wasn't to me at the time. If I hadn't had access to the vital support of my local Sure Start centre, I would never have had the help I - and my son - needed (Rayner 2017).

With the idea in mind that Sure Start has the potential to be a transformational object, I will now consider a potential way Sure Start could be reclaimed, returning it to its ethics of care origins that allow for a better recognition of the structural injustices people may face and how an ethics of care may enable people to make change for the better in terms of individual and community flourishing and wellbeing.

6.9 The Maison Vertes "a place where psychoanalysis is alive" (Canu 2009, p.153)

There is criticism from some positive psychologists (Seligman 2011) that psychoanalysis only focuses on the problems experienced in life. I want to show how psychoanalytic ideas can be used for the prevention of mental ill health, and promotion of mental health. Here, one can cite Moss and Petrie (2002) who suggest a different possibility for the public provisions for children. Stemming from an ethics of care approach, foregrounding responsibility to and recognition of the other, competence and integrity. They

propose children's spaces rather than children's services. These spaces are for "the childhood children are living in the here and now as well as creating relationships and solidarities between children, between adults and between adults and children" (p.2). To think in terms of children's spaces is to recognise that childhood is lived in a variety of settings not just a family unit. These spaces allow for children and parents to be understood as members of a community that they receive support from yet also contribute to, rather than just seen as consumers of a service. In these spaces the focus of concern becomes the child in the here and now and not just with what that child will become. This would demonstrate how important the quality of children's lives is in the present and not just what their futures will hold. Children are seen as co-constructors of knowledge. A society should not just be looking at how children go on to flourish as adults, but how they can flourish as children in the present.

Moss and Petrie do not discuss their idea of children's spaces from a psychoanalytic point of view, however, I think psychoanalysis has something useful to say about how these spaces might be facilitated. Psychoanalysis offers a theory of mental development which combines psychoanalytic theory with infant and child observations in naturalistic settings, and a recognition of the long-term benefits of early clinical intervention (Rustin and Emanuel 2010). Without the work of psychoanalytically oriented clinics such as the Tavistock in London, we may not have had such a ready acceptance of the need for secure and loving early relationships. Work undertaken in places like this will have been a direct precursor to the establishing of projects such as Sure Start. Whilst not wanting to detract in any way from the importance of the work done by those at the Tavistock clinic, I note that by its nature, this work will be reserved for those children and families who are already requiring support rather than a social project to offer a service which provides the insights of psychoanalysis to all. However, the work at the Tavistock can inform the work of people involved with children in a broader range of settings. As Margaret Rustin notes, when there is an emphasis on the value of the early relationship between the caregiver and baby, it is helpful to also think about the importance of a practical and psychological containment that a service can provide. People involved in working with the early years can draw on the expertise based on the psychoanalytic understanding of the anxieties that all babies face as they grow up. She writes; "those who work with the under-fives have the great good fortune that young children are often very good at making things clear if we look and listen closely enough" (Rustin 2017, p.160). The skills that can be gleaned from work such as that undertaken at the Tavistock therefore are those of observation and thinking about young children's play.

An example of psychoanalysis in action in this form of social project can be seen in the Maison Vertes created by Françoise Dolto in France in 1979. Although acclaimed around the world she is little known in the UK (Hall 2009). In addition to being curative, psychoanalysis, according to Dolto's work, could be a means of enlightening educational theory and help make children's affective development easier (Dollander and deTychey 2004). Like Winnicott, Dolto was also a paediatrician as well as a psychoanalyst and she too was very well known in France for her broadcasts on parenting. The idea of the Maison Vertes was that they would be places where parents and children could come together, enabling the child to play freely whilst both parent and child had a break from the home environment and from being alone together. They were neither day care, nor a play groups and they were not clinics either. They were places for parents and children to come and meet friends, offering a stable and safe social environment for exploring with others the rules and enjoyment of joining in with society and of social engagement. The space provided is welcoming, non-structured and non-bureaucratic (Paglia 2016). They were run by multi-disciplinary teams, for example social workers and psychoanalysts, who were there to facilitate, rather than prescribe a set regimen of activity. Since the first one in France there are now Maison Vertes across France, Europe and Latin America and one in the UK (Paglia 2016). The aim was prevention rather than cure. The importance of Dolto's psychoanalytic ideas are that they emphasised that, from birth, the child should be recognised as a person (Hall, Hivernel and Morgan 2009). When Dolto wrote about her motivation to work with children she explained:

"And I used to wonder, having once been small and having grown up, how people could be so strange since they had been children. And I said to myself; 'when I am big, I'll try to remember what it's like to be small" (Dolto 1966, p.43).

Why am I drawn to the concept of the Maison Vertes? Because, as Bunyard (2013) points out, they were informal sites of psychoanalytic intervention but, more important than that, they can be likened to "collective environment – a dynamic social and physical structure – designed to provide successive transitional encounters – a safe preparation for the child to experience the subsequent parting and independence that was inevitable to his lot" (p.84). This was not to teach a child about separation, it was for the child to learn that they always had the (m)other with them, inside them (Canu 2009). What Dolto provided was something Freud had not, "a public demonstration of the cultural need for psychoanalytic understanding to inform

cultural life, particularly in relation to early childhood" (Bunyard 2013, p.85). The parent and child "discover their reality much more easily through sharing time in social space with others, who are similar but different to them" (Canu 2009, p.6).

6.10 Generativity and Flourishing

As I discussed in my literature review, in order to flourish one must be generative, a life lived to the fullest, with robust emotional engagement, showing wholehearted care and concern not only for the self and loved ones but for the wider community (Snow 2015). Generativity is an other- regarding desire that expresses a commitment to future generations, it is about investing something good that will outlive the self. A flourishing person experiences psychological wellbeing, a generative person in addition to this sense of wellbeing sees something in themselves that is worth handing on to future generations. Bollas argues that each generation has its own collective 'generational consciousness'. The latter refers to the way in which a generation can objectify its place in historical time and mark its particular contribution to social culture (Bollas 1992). Each generation selects objects, persons and events which provide meaning to the identity of that generation; this is generationally defining. Generations also have the capacity to pass on important objects which may have a significant effect for future generations. I would argue that social policy can have the capacity to be a symbolic gift to the next generation. In 1998, Sure Start had the opportunity to be such a policy. It was rich with potential but was hindered from the beginning by an inability for new ideas to be contained by a traumatogenic, market driven society that can only understand new ideas through the lens of neoliberalism.

The intention is to help all children to flourish but also to have the capacity to care for others and, in doing so, to acknowledge the unfairness and inequality faced by many and thus to feel angered by this and to want to challenge it rather than to be subsumed by it. Sure Start, arguably had the potential to be such a facilitating environment had it been allowed to thrive. A generative ethic of care first considers the effects on and for the next generation. The Sure Start policy not only represented a generative policy in that it is a social policy gift from one generation to another, it also provided the basis in early childhood for future generativity itself.

PART 2-B: Flourishing in an Age of Bewilderment?

The following three case studies are separate but intrinsically linked, I have interviewed people who find themselves at the sharp end of the current conjuncture. A conjuncture characterised by inequality, austerity and the diminishing welfare state. In these circumstances, negative representations of poverty become politically expedient. The personal stories I convey here are often ones of survival through times of abject despair. The stories also demonstrate powerlessness to flourish in terms of the neoliberal model, which emphasises taking responsibility for oneself; thriving in adversity and in the absence of a more relational psychoanalytic understanding with an emphasis on the need for a containing environment conducive to emotional and psychic growth. My interviewees start with a blogger and campaigner who has direct experience of the workfare programme in the UK. His story is one of being brought to utter despair whilst finding himself needing to claim Job Seekers Allowance (JSA) and subsequently finding his voice and using social media to tell his story and that of others facing the often harsh realities of the UK welfare system. I then spoke with a work coach who has had over 40 years' experience of working in a job centre. In his interview he is able to talk about what it is like on the other side of the desk when he is responsible for administering government policy on the front line.

My focus then turns to an exploration of what has been dubbed 'poverty-porn' television, a genre that has allowed for the sustaining of a narrative which divides the so-called deserving and un-deserving poor. This has proved useful in generating support for the implementation of austerity measures by the UK government. I interviewed a participant from one such programme and have taken a nuanced, although not uncritical look at the programme in which he took part. Finally I will return to a theme that briefly emerged in my Sure Start chapter about the complexities faced by people living in a coastal town in the UK. I am interested in the Janus faced nature of Seaside living in the UK. On the one hand there is the emotional resonance of a therapeutic landscape with all its promise of the health and vitality, but yet the lived experience for many is one of hardship and a sense that they are at the 'end of the line'.

The aim in these case studies is to listen to the experience of others. I interview people who either live or work in a coastal town. Commonalities emerge through the process of analysing each interview, or as Clarke (2002) put it, themes emerge suggesting a 'common voyage' through social experience. In doing so I am able to recognise that there are both common and individual experiences of social phenomena. As a researcher I am interested in

the lived experience of the issues I have been addressing in the thesis. I hope that what I bring to my research is an empathic gaze. In my chapter on the Sure Start initiative I drew on my own autobiographical experience. These interviews are not meant to be representative but are a way of mobilising qualitative data to examine the rich narratives of personal life experiences. I take a narrative approach whereby my focus is on the interviewee's story, my role is to listen well. I wanted to hear from people who have been directly impacted by the recent changes to the welfare state that I have discussed in my literature review. I wanted to hear first-hand about their experience, to let them tell their story. I wanted a first-hand account and so the purpose of my interviews here, albeit in a limited way, is to examine in more depth a particular cultural context as told by those who participated in that cultural experience. My interviewees have their own unique stories to tell, but their commonalities of experience go some way to give a sense of how hard it is to truly flourish under present socio-economic and political conditions in the UK.

The commonalities I identified in my case study material are as follows; nostalgia; anxiety; loss of hope disavowal of inequality; all of which point towards the problems of lack of containment; decline in the capacity for concern and the traumatogenic environment which are problematic to human flourishing.

Chapter 7: Flourishing and the Neoliberal Entrepreneurial Spirit

CASE STUDY 2: Can a Workfare State Enable Flourishing?

In Chapter 5 I have examined the complex and contested terrain of the word welfare; a word that I suggested has become dulled by usage and, worse, has become tainted as its meaning has changed over time and been imbued with powerful political and cultural connotations. The concept of *welfare* pertaining to human flourishing has been reformulated to become *workfare*, a manifestation of the neoliberal entrepreneurial spirit. In this case study I take a psychosocial approach to examine how social welfare is perceived in the public sphere. The purpose of this case study is to show the shift that has taken place in welfare policy where there has been a distinct move away from any understanding of welfare as having a part to play in how a population may flourish. Instead, the emphasis is on workfare. It demonstrates the tension that is felt by the neoliberal subject being expected to flourish, take responsibility for oneself, and to thrive in the face of adversity yet without the containing function of a welfare state.

7.1 I was a JSA Claimant: Surviving not Flourishing

I wanted to speak to someone with first-hand experience of unemployment and the benefits system under the changes I have already discussed. My interviewee is known on Twitter as "I Was a JSA Claimant" and, to respect his anonymity, I have removed any location-identifying information from the interview and will only refer to him by his Twitter handle. I Was a JSA Claimant is a blogger and campaigner on issues of welfare reform, sanctions, austerity and homelessness. He has nearly 40,000 followers on Twitter and can have a post reach of around one million. I asked him to tell me his story of how, at first, he began to talk about his own experience of being unemployed, workfare programmes and benefit sanctions, and this led to him becoming an outspoken campaigner giving a voice to many other people in similar situations to himself but who may otherwise have gone completely unheard. My interviewee's story is one of a system that seems to offer support and advice, training opportunities and a chance to gain workplace skills. In reality, there is a sense of confusion and stress, severe financial hardship and seemingly arbitrary decision making on behalf of the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP). What this particular experience indicates is the fractured relationships that can occur when personal need is seen in terms of economic gain,

market advantage, profit seeking and a compliance with instructions and regulations, thereby having an adverse effect on wellbeing (Rustin 2013).

7.2 I was a JSA Claimant: Telling His Story

Having been an employed person for over twenty years I Was a JSA Claimant was made redundant. He moved back to his home town, worked for a while through an agency but, when that work dried up, he found himself needing to sign on for work at the Job Centre and claim Job Seekers Allowance. He was assigned an advisor, who suggested he undertook a volunteering role. He found a voluntary role with a housing association undertaking a service review. Upon completion he returned to the job centre and informed his advisor that he had taken part in this voluntary role and his advisor seemed pleased: 'that's great' she told him. However, by the end of the week there was no money in his account; he called his advisor who told him that he had been sanctioned, this means that he had been penalised for not meeting the criteria for claiming Job Seekers Allowance. The reason for this sanction, the advisor informed him, was that the volunteering he had done too closely matched his previous employment skills so he should have been in paid work. At this point my interviewee says that he was unaware that sanctions could be imposed, he wasn't sure what to do or for how long he would be sanctioned. In addition, he was warned that if he did not continue with his job searches there would be further sanctions. During this sanction period I Was a JSA Claimant found himself accruing debt as he was unable to cover the regular direct debits leaving his account. In the end the decision was not to uphold the sanction but it took him around 6-8 weeks to catch up with his bills and debts.

A new opportunity was then offered. The DWP is keen to help people set up their own small business, job seekers can gain training and advice and there is the potential to be supported with a financial grant to get themselves set up. My interviewee was keen; he recalled a fond childhood experience of making Welsh cakes with his grandfather. This inspired him to want to set up a market stall making and selling a whole variety of artisan Welsh cakes. He embarked on a two-week training course in a college in a nearby town. Upon completion however, and despite finding the course very helpful, he returned to the job centre only to discover that there is was problem.

"So, I go back to the job centre after the course has finished and I was told that I had a new job centre advisor so I had been moved. I sat down and the woman's demeanour from the off-set was very different

to the woman that I had had before and I knew that there was a problem. You know how you can just feel it. She didn't even have to speak."

He was asked why he had not been doing the required 35 hours per week job search. He explained to the advisor that he had been told to write down that he had been on a training course, at which point she left to speak to his previous advisor. Upon return she informed him that he should have been doing his job search as well as his training because the course was not one recognised by the DWP. He was then told that he should be applying for jobs within a certain criteria, coded to show which ones were deemed suitable to his skills set. He had been an administrator so the codes assigned to him included one for SAGE accounting. The problem was that he had never used this before:

"And she gave me these jobs and I said I can't do them I don't have the sufficient skills on SAGE, you know, it is quite a sophisticated piece of software. You have to have specific knowledge, she said well you know it is on your code so you should apply for it. This conversation carried on and at this point it is becoming quite a difficult conversation and she said I am surprised that you have not seen these jobs before and I said well I don't normally look over the weekend, I try to keep the weekends for myself so I can spend them with friends and family, you need that separation and switch your brain off. She said no, job seekers should be looking every day for 5 hours a day. If you are not looking over the weekend then I can refer you for a benefits sanction so anyway, that was the end of that appointment. I go home and I am terrified about what is going on over the next few days."

In the lead up to the Christmas period that year, I Was a JSA Claimant found himself sanctioned again. He phoned the benefit hotline for help and was told to phone the job centre, who, in turn told him to phone the benefits hotline, he felt like he was not getting any help at all. His money was rapidly running out and then his electricity was turned off because he did not have enough money to top up his key meter. He could not heat his flat and the food in his freezer, which he had been topping up a little week by week for the Christmas period, was now rapidly defrosting. The Citizens Advice suggested that he apply for a hardship payment: "so I went to the job centre and I said I have been told that I can claim hardship payment. And they said oh no, you can't apply for hardship at this stage you have to wait for a decision, and at this point they had not made a decision".

The containing environment is not limited to the family sphere but, more broadly, can encapsulate the social and political arena. Problems arise when that containing environment fragments and fails. It is worse, however, when the that failure manifests as an active assault on human need, as can be seen here throughout my interviewee's story. As I listened to my interviewee I had the very real sense that he felt at the mercy of the job centre, I asked if that was how it felt to him:

"Absolutely. And this is the thing that I hear again and again. You are absolutely at their mercy. And if you see people on social media saying that they have lost control, they feel isolated as a result and stressed."

He went in again to see his advisor, she did not really make eye contact with him, kept her head down and looked mainly at her computer screen. This made me wonder how she was feeling at this point although it is not appropriate to speculate, but one wonders how the job centre staff cope on a daily basis with people who are probably feeling desperate and even angry. My interviewee was running out of food, the local food bank at this time was relatively new and only open for a short window of time one morning a week. He was resourceful though and attended a work placement scheme or job club each day. He used to go once a week as it is a requirement for receiving JSA and a chance to undertake job searches. At this point he started to go every day so that at least he could get a hot drink and some fruit from their fruit bowl. It was now close to Christmas and these facilities would be closing down for the festive period. By the end of the week he had completely run out of food. He experienced health problems that he had not imagined; lack of food had caused him to have diarrhoea, he soon ran out of toilet paper and resorted to cutting up tea towels and then washing them in the bath to re-use. There is such a sense of a loss of dignity and he felt unable to tell friends and family what he was going through. He had no money on his phone and felt unable to contact his family; he does not have a particularly close relationship with them, although at this time of year he would usually see them, but he could not afford to travel to them. The Christmas period brought him very low indeed as he watched out of his window and saw happy people walk by, he wished for night time to come so that he could just go to bed and sleep. Recalling this was clearly very emotional for my interviewee, I asked if he wanted to stop or take a break, he said he wanted to continue.

In the days that followed, he received £20, a gift from his aunt who lives some distance away. At last he could put some money in the electricity meter, buy some food and cleaning

products, a little dignity and comfort restored. When the Christmas break was over he returned to the job centre to see his advisor, thinking his situation could not get any worse.

"In the new year then I have to see this woman again. I did not think that she could make it any worse, but she actually did. She said that the sanction to her was an indication that I lacked a work ethic. The fact that I had been in work for twenty odd years and you know also include the years I went to university. Two jobs at some times. But she is telling me that I have no work ethic."

My interviewee told me that this was his breaking point. He returned to his flat and tried to take his own life. Found by his neighbour, he was taken to hospital. After this revelation I asked if he was ok to continue the interview, he said he was but I reassured him he could stop at any time if need be. It was shocking to hear how low he had become by this point and it was impossible not to be affected by his story as an interviewer. An indication of how the negative narrative around benefits, mental health and disability have impacted, the social worker who came to see him in hospital told him how much his suicide attempt had cost the NHS. This was when he first used a Twitter account to tell his story, using a protected identity gave him a certain freedom to speak out, even though at this stage he only had a few followers. One of his first tweets was about how a mental health professional visiting at home asked him how he was able to have a computer, he reminded her that he had not always been an unemployed person. This tweet struck a chord with many of his followers. After some considerable time, I Was a JSA Claimant was referred for Counselling, he was also recognised as being unwell and transferred onto Employment Support Allowance.

Flourishing or wellbeing is virtually impossible to achieve under conditions of poverty and oppression (Honderich 1995). However, economic liberty has become the primary aim of the state in terms of a flourishing society, with free markets considered to be the indispensable way in which flourishing will be achieved (Hanley 2016). Citizens are therefore morally obliged to manage their own lives, anyone deemed to have mismanaged their life is seen as someone who has failed to navigate the impediments to prosperity (Brown 2005). Insecurity has become structurally pervasive and an 'on your own' approach has reinforced people's sense of anxiety. Risk and uncertainty create conditions where it is only possible to survive rather than flourish.

7.3 A Lack of Containment

The implementation of austerity measures, the roll back of welfare support and cuts to public services have appeared to run contrary to any impulse to improve wellbeing. Conditions favourable to a flourishing society and individual flourishing continue to be removed. As I have suggested in my literature review and contextualization, positive psychology has been entwined with public policy. However, the social context of the individual is rarely taken into account. The focus is on the individual making personal changes to their outlook on life despite the situations they may find themselves in, such as poverty, hunger, unemployment. The 'cruel optimism' (Berlant 2011) of neoliberalism is that it promises human flourishing even though there is overwhelming evidence that for many this is unachievable due to the precarity of the day to day lived experience. The traumatogenic socio-political order (Layton, Gutwill and Hollander 2006) is unable to provide the necessary containing experience. The very relationships people depend on for wellbeing, not only close personal ones, but with those who provide professional care and support, become fractured (Rustin 2013). The welfare state in the UK no longer provides an adequate safety net and many people are struggling to meet even their most basic needs. The burden of reducing Britain's deficit is largely falling on those who needed vital support from public services and welfare; and for them there has been an increase in feelings of insecurity, being out of control, and powerlessness (Slay and Penny, 2013). Since the economic crash of 2008 and the subsequent implementation of austerity policies, rather than flourishing the UK has seen a significant increase in the prevalence of mental health problems. This has been most markedly seen in those who are out of work or affected by the instability of employment, and also those who are less educated. (Barr, Kinderman and Whitehead 2015).

I thought that my interviewee's use of social media was a way of regaining a sense of control over a situation in which he had clearly, at times, felt very powerless. I wanted to know more about why my interviewee wanted to tell his story on social media, he explained;

"I wanted to understand what had happened to me ... the politics behind it, It made me realise that I had power with my social media and I could help people by publicising their situation. I could influence and that is part of what I can do as my social media grows and I realised I had quite a few journalists that were following me and that I could target them with specific stories that I wanted to share. I have gone from a position where I have had all my power stripped from me but

through my social media I can sort of start to grow it back if you see what I mean."

As a result of his campaigning on social media, I Was a JSA Claimant now has the opportunity to assist Unite the Union in their efforts to raise awareness of the impact of benefit sanctions, the problems with the new Universal Credit system, and welfare reform. He has also assisted in the development of a working document for the Public and Commercial Services (PCS) union on welfare policy. What I hear in his story is someone who felt completely disempowered through circumstances not of their own making, who then saw a way of regaining a sense of power by telling their own story and tweeting about their experiences. He then arrived at a point at which he is enabling other people to tell their stories too. Through this process he has also met with members of the PCS union who actually work at the DWP, he says:

"I was seeing people from the DWP in a different light, they had been the people I was angry with for sanctioning me, but although they can be criticised for not speaking out sooner, I realised that my relationship with them had to change we have to work together if we are going to effect change. I have privilege on social media because I can help to make change."

7.4 The Job Centre Work Coach

I was interested to gain an insight into what it may have been like on the other side of the desk to someone in a similar situation to I was a JSA Claimant. I interviewed Stewart and began by asking him to tell me about how he started working in the job centre when he moved from London to Dorset.

"It's always bad this (laughs) well, I have worked with the DWP and its forebears right back to the DHSS for 41 years God help us! As has been pointed out before, you get shorter time for murder (laughs) I came down as a pensions officer it was either that or on the front line of your unemployment benefit. I declined that (laughs). After about three or four years though they cut down on the numbers in the pension service because it was quite a new service, a new idea. When it came out, Service staff properly, it was like a shining example of how an office should be. It was brilliant, not much work pressure, the people that work there loved it and the claimants loved it. You had time to

explain to them about the claims such as attendance allowance or DLA. Of course this is working so well so they thought they would cut it, so they did. I was surplus to requirements so I basically ended up as a JSA advisor but we are commonly now known as Work Coach and that's where I've been for the last all - shit - 17 years I've been a work coach."

I wondered about the use of the term 'Work coach' to describe his role, I was interested to know more about his job title. If it had changed over time and what that signified about how he was expected to work. Initially he had been called a job advisor.

"It was called job advisor then or JSA advisor. So we were much more involved in advising, so we knew a lot about benefits and were quite involved in an intense effort to refer people to a specific job and we had our own sort of government job-finding service on our computers rather than it being private. It was flogged off some years ago (to a private company) they now do it. It's crap but then in the old days we used to have the slips in the slots and you just pick them out but we ended up with computers and all that bollocks we have now."

He told me about how he felt the experience of working in a job centre had become increasingly more stressful for the staff.

"The stress levels are unbelievable to be honest there is not a week goes by without someone losing it at the front desk and some of my colleagues have got the empathic interviewing skills of a small newt which is not high (laughs). You know some of the things I hear and I just think shut the fuck up. So to a lot of my customers I just say to them just behave reasonably and you'll be fine, I do not sanction people unless you are really taking the piss out of me. I do use those words I know I shouldn't do."

I was struck by what he had said about the lack of empathy in some of his co-workers and asked him why he thought this was the case.

"They've just got no idea, they try and sort of be hypercritical – 'you've got to do this, you've got to do that' is not the way we are meant to be interviewing and it is not effective and what it does is wind people up and create potentially violent situations when none needed to have

happened. If you have just been a little bit you know as in 'I am sorry about this I don't make the rules up, this is what you need to do to avoid getting into trouble', explain it in those sort of terms, in language that people can understand rather than talking nobby language and long words."

I was interested in why he thought his co-workers used "nobby language and long words". It suggests that using language in this way meant there could be a degree of distance created between the job centre work coach and the job seeker.

"The problem is it is very easy to become, not brutalised but immunised, not to see people as individuals, desperate people, and start seeing them as problems stopping you getting your daily work done so you're not meeting targets because this idiot isn't going for a job. The fact that they might have Alzheimer's - no not that one the syndrome autism, autism spectrum - or the fact that they might be incapable, some people really cannot get on a computer, some people cannot read but some people can be quite contemptible, saying these people are stupid without actually seeing why or trying to understand. You see the thing is when I first came here I didn't know hardly anyone all, so I used to spend many of my nights and weekends in a local pub with all the bikers (laughs) and to be honest you are not going to get on with them if you use highfalutin words and airs and graces because you would get your arse kicked in."

I felt that what he was saying here was that that this enabled him to 'speak human' to the people that he met with during the course of his work.

"Yes that's exactly it. So I might even run into the people in the pub who I would've seen in the job centre and it would be like 'hello mate' and if I saw someone, to be honest, who is doing a bit of time behind the bar cash in hand or collecting the bottles up for a few sovs, there is no way that I was going to turn them in. It's just not ethical in my view, it's just human. Of course, sometimes if people phoned in and they were dobbing someone in there wasn't a lot you could do about it except perhaps delay it a little while before you reported it. But I think I had five or six, they call them PIPs, performance improvement plans, basically I was whacked with disciplinary action five years out of six for refusing to do sanctions. I think some of my colleagues are brutal to be honest. Some of them have got absolutely no idea, they have no people skills. You can teach, to an extent, people skills but there is the

degree to which you have to have the materials to work with first and some people can't do it. They just have no idea, it's almost bullying and I have seen bullying in that place. The staff survey showed a consistently high level of staff themselves feeling bullied by management and it freaks out the higher-ups because they like the figures to look good."

I wanted to know more about what he was describing as a bullying culture. From his responses, there was a real sense of the external pressure of implementing welfare reform on the ground. With an ever-evolving IT system and targets being imposed on the work coaches to see that job seekers were in work as soon as possible and to an agreed timeline, with 'favouritism' shown to those job coaches who were meeting their targets. The job centre itself would then be compared to other job centres nationally. I asked if this data would take into account the particular circumstances of the location of the job centre.

"Oh god yes, we were compared but by no means will they take into account what we would face in this area where there is an unusually high level of zero hours contracts and seasonal work, that was never taken into account ..."

The ability for the work coaches to meet their objectives was then further impacted by the lack of time and the sheer amount of job seekers. This not only put pressure on the work coaches themselves but meant that, in Stewart's view, there was no place or time to actually be able to give advice to people in an effective was as had been done in the past.

I wondered whether, in the change of job title from advisor to coach, if there was still a place for giving advice as part of his job role;

"Well yes, for a lot of people that come to us it isn't really explained what is going on. So I spend a lot of time actually trying to explain this is roughly how it works. There is no real time in the system built in to do that, so if you do that you do it at the expense of referring onto a job. It has parts that are interesting, that are okay in some ways but then it's got bits that completely savage ... people end up just eaking out what they've got coming in. It's like, how did Bilbo Baggins put it, it's like butter spread on too much toast."

He explains that the job advisers used to take on special advisor roles, they would take the lead on for example, domestic violence issues or homelessness. Over time this had given way to work coaches being expected to be generalist and able to work with all job seekers. Stewart was pleased to see that this was now returning as a way of working with people, he thought this would be a great improvement for users of the service. Enabling job centre staff to look at the broader social problems that many job seekers were facing. His interview showed how, in his small way, he would perhaps transgress the system, to find ways round what could perhaps be viewed as harsh penalties if job seekers failed to complete the expected tasks that were conditional for receipt of their benefit support.

I wanted to know if he thought there was a recognition that joblessness is not simply a factor of that there isn't the work out there.

"There's always been that but in the past it got tracked into ESA (Employment Support Allowance) rather, but now everything has merged into Universal Credit. But the trouble is they've still got that bloody work capability assessment, so you have got people that you know are not fully capable of work but they have been found capable of limited work or capable of work completely by their work assessment. So you end up, you still have to see them weekly or fortnightly but you know darn well they're not going to get a job and if you are sensible about it you just have a chat with them and keep them at two weeks rather than trying to do an intensive course with them. And the fact remains that the ones that we do see weekly often end up getting a job just to get away from us. But how long for and what the quality of that job is, who knows. And at the moment we are still told that we're fully staffed but you are lucky really if we get to see people every two weeks let alone every week. We are meant to see people in the first 13 weeks of when they started to claim, you are meant to see them weekly. After that you should see half of them weekly and the rest of them fortnightly, which is bollocks because the caseload is too high."

I asked Stewart if there were things he would like to change about the system he was working in.

"I think Universal Credit needs to be scrapped, some of the elements can be checked but I think the actual benefit should be scrapped. The formal five-week wait should go straightaway because it introduces people into being in debt they may have never been before, so basically you get used to being in debt. This stupid thing we've introduced when you are trying to get people into work and the amount people get is far too low, it needs re-evaluating. I am glad that there is no signing on any more, that was a complete pain in the arse but we need more discretion as Work Coaches, who we see. When some people, you set them on the path, you know that they will be gone within six months, they know what they're doing. I feel like we should be able to take you on a case-by-case basis because there others that just need so much more help, and having the specialisms, the single point of contact. In the old days we had special case officers and we should respect that. That's my feeling anyway."

I asked Stewart if he was hopeful that things would change;

"No, under this government no chance."

7.5 Decline in the Capacity to Care

"All persons need care for at least their early years. Prospects for human progress and flourishing hinge fundamentally on the care that those needing it receive, and the ethics of care stresses the moral force of this responsibility to respond to the needs of the dependent" (Held 2006, p.10).

I have argued that, with the rise of workfare and the decline in welfare there has been a significant reduction of a capacity to care in UK culture. I draw on the work of Hollway (2006) here who asserts that early failings of care, not only have a profound effect on the social relations around us but will have a ripple effect on the wider community with whole groups failing to care, thereby creating a culture of vengeance and hate.

I will consider some of the themes raised by Stewart's interview further on in these three case studies as his experience tied in with that of other people I have interviewed. For example, the lack of hope he felt, the sense of nostalgia he gave that things had been better in the past and the thought that there was a disconnect between those who made polices and those who actually have to deliver the services. However, what interested me particularly in Stewart's observations, was the sense that some of the staff lack empathy. It is important to point out that it would be wrong to generalise from this one example, I do note though, that I Was a JSA

claimant expressed similar views. I am not intending to make a decisive judgement about the lack or not of empathy in Job Centre staff, I would have thought that, as with the wider population, there will be a wide variety of responses to job seekers.

The absence of a containing function of government breeds a culture in which the need for the other and for care taking is manically denied (Peltz 2007). The acknowledgement of pain and suffering in others requires an acceptance of external reality that may induce a profound struggle with anxiety, resulting in a psychic regress to more simplistic understandings of events, often shallow and insubstantial in nature but providing protection of the self from suffering by projecting vulnerability onto others. This narcissistic satisfaction, of thinking ourselves better than others and determining that people only deserve love if they embody our own ideals and aspirations, is a failed therapeutic attempt to control one's aggression (Martin 2006).

7.6 The Value of Stories from the Margins: Potential for a Counter-narrative

The value of telling my interviewee's stories here, is that it can allow for a counter narrative of stories that 'get inside' to emerge, that can overcome the common sense narrative of the skiver, the scrounger or the benefits cheat. In the work on *Gradiva*, the story of a man who falls in love with a bas relief, the sculpted image of a woman's face, Freud (1907) writes about the novel's hero. What interests Freud is that a psychiatrist may have diagnosed the young man as a *dégèneré*, degenerate, someone who has lost the mental or moral qualities deemed acceptable and normal within a given culture. Freud praises the novel's author for not doing this, instead 'he brings us nearer to the hero to facilitate for us aesthetic sympathy with him; with the diagnosis *dègéneré*, whether or not it may be justifiable to us scientifically, the young archaeologist is at once removed farther from us, for we, readers, are, of course normal people and the measure of humanity' (Freud 1907). To treat someone as degenerate, abject, is to emphasise their otherness, to remove them from us and disallow any feeling of empathy.

The psychoanalyst Heinz Kohut said that empathy was intrinsic to the work of the psychoanalyst (1959). Yet he suggested caution when prioritising empathy as a wholly desirable emotion. Having empathic feelings for another person does not necessitate action, more than that, getting to truly know another can also mean that you know how to hurt them. How we come to know the other is way of transporting oneself into the affective world of another person, but, rather than empathy we need the idea of concern. In her work on 'transnational empathy' Caroline Pedwell (2014) problematises the concept and ethics of

empathy and argues that there is a very real potential that empathy can become a technique of discipline and regulation, when it is employed by those in a position of political and social privilege. Often the expectation of empathy is the ability to accurately conceptualise the feelings of another. The focus becomes more on how one achieves an ability to put oneself in the shoes of another, a narrow focus and individualistic project which fails then to tackle wider social inequalities.

Pedwell studied empathy in terms of transnational, cross-cultural politics, but I think her work is important when looking at the issue of UK poverty. I share her concern that an emphasis on the need for empathy actually forecloses any ideas that there may be a need for alternatives to the current geo-political structure of global capitalism. Empathy may well bring about a food bank or soup kitchen initiative, valuable resources for those experiencing poverty, but this will not do enough to bring about the restructuring of a society to eradicate such inequality. Pedwell's solution is to reconsider empathy as a set of transitional processes that involves conflict, negotiation and imagination. To that I would add that, rather than empathy, what we need to foster is a capacity for concern. Rather than feeling what another feels, concern is caring about the welfare of others. Whilst these are not mutually exclusive, indeed empathy and concern may go hand in hand, one does not necessitate the other. Furthermore, according to research by Jordan, Amir and Bloom (2016) empathy and concern can motivate different behaviours. They found that concern for others is more likely to be a predictor of pro-social action whereas empathy could not be such a predictor. They concluded that empathy plays a much more limited role in morality and moral decision making than may have been initially thought. The psychoanalytic concept of the capacity for concern is about the ability to care or to mind, to accept and to take responsibility. It recognises the other as a whole, established unit (Winnicott 1965). It is not enough to see the otherness of that person, but that we also see the sameness of the other in ourselves. To really listen to another person's story requires humility and a recognition that one only has one vantage point and truth. It is perhaps the moments of not knowing, a need for inquiry, where discoveries are made (Schwaber 2010). The capacity for concern is the foundation for morality and ethics in adult life and part of maturity and health, in other words part of human flourishing. As Norbert Elias wrote in The Civilising Process; "the coexistence of people, the intertwining of their intentions and plans, the bonds they place on each other, all these, far from destroying individuality, provide the medium in which it can develop" (Elias, 1994 [1939] p.356).

I will now explore in more depth a factor that may have contributed to negative views of people who are in need of the benefit system, which can be found through the portrayal of benefit recipients on UK television.

Chapter 8 The Ideology of Workfare: How Does It 'Get Inside'?

CASE STUDY 3: Has "Poverty Porn" Contributed to a Decline in the Capacity for Concern?

The challenge when applying psychoanalytic ideas to society is to be able to account both for the ways that norms are internalised as well as what makes psychic resistance and challenge to social norms possible (Layton 2007). I now examine what has been dubbed 'poverty-porn' television, programmes about poverty and poor people that do not address the issues behind the poverty but present it as a form of entertainment. Since the 2008 financial crisis, such programmes have been commissioned by a variety of channels.

I present this case study as a way of trying to understand how there has been a decline in the capacity for concern. One way to investigate this decline is to look at ways in which politicians have gained support for recent welfare reforms. Support for policies is often gained by politicians seeming to speak as though they are firmly in tune with popular thinking, government policy is then given legitimacy by popular support. However, this support does not require a sophisticated argument with any depth of thought (Hall and O'Shea, 2013).

So called 'poverty porn' television has served to embed new forms of common sense thinking about welfare. Drawing on the work of Bourdieu (1972) who coined the term 'doxa' to describe how aspects of the social world are made to appear self-evident and in no need of interpretation, Jensen (2014) considers how consent for this common sense is animated through this genre of television programmes which appear to be 'spontaneous' but are, in truth, highly edited. Doxa refers to the learned fundamental deep-founded, unconscious beliefs and values which are taken as self-evident. The overarching narrative of these programmes is the connection between welfare recipients and moral laxity, greed and criminality. What results, Jensen argues, is a flattening effect on public discourse, there is no space here for alternative perspectives and discussions and it is indicative of how the social democratic model of social security has been "corroded under neoliberalism" (Jensen 2014 1:2). The rhetoric of the scrounger, akin to earlier formations of the undeserving poor, is rarely contested, is persistent and is permissible. All the while, negative traits such as idleness, selfishness and failure can be attributed to the underserving poor, whereas "the socially cooperative, socially mobile and culturally integrated majority are free to move unfettered, and with their own values unexamined" (Nunn and Biressi 2009, p. 115). The genre known as 'poverty porn' has allowed the sustaining of a narrative which divides the so-called deserving and undeserving poor. This has proved useful in generating support for the implementation of austerity measures by recent UK governments. Poverty porn serves an ideological function whereby welfare reform seems unquestionable.

The negative representation of poverty on UK television in recent times has been politically expedient. Generally, programmes are packaged in distinct easily identifiable genres, be that sport, documentary, soap or, in this case study, reality television. Ideas, narratives and images are packaged up in easily digested forms. This provides a sense of familiarity and stability for the viewer in a world of uncertainty (Ellis 2000). Through a process of witnessing, the audience is confronted by the realities of everyday life but in ways that can both involve and yet distance the viewer (Ellis 2000). With this sense of distance in mind the typical programme about people on benefits offers a narrative of shame, an opportunity to sit in judgment over the people on screen. However, I wondered if these programmes can also offer an opportunity for the viewer to share a sense of empathy with the characters on screen? Is empathy even an appropriate response? I will look at these questions in more detail later in this chapter.

The term 'welfare' is used as a synonym for wellbeing, signifying health, happiness and fortune of a person or group: a word most commonly associated with state provision to protect the health and wellbeing of its citizens particularly those in financial hardship. In recent times the use of the word welfare tends to come with a moral undertone, at its heart it is not just about how a person lives, but how a person should live. Initially the welfare state was established to ensure that all members could make a useful contribution to society and flourish through a fairer distribution of wealth. To reiterate, a shift has taken place to a workfare state which fosters entrepreneurship, focuses on personal responsibility and economic growth and in which social policy is subordinate to the needs of the labour market. The political narrative of antiwelfarism has been frequently supported by certain aspects of the media where a moralistic framing of a narrative around welfare has taken place. This is particularly evident in the trend for television programmes looking at the lives of people in receipt of benefits, which has served to embed new forms of common sense thinking about welfare and an unquestionable need for welfare reform. I wanted to take a closer look at how this type of programme functions. Often it is voyeuristic entertainment with the viewer in a position to pass judgement on the benefit 'scrounger' who makes inappropriate purchases with their benefit money, for example large screen TVs or tattoos.

8.1 Anti-Welfare

The 2008 financial crisis began as a problem of economics but was reworked through ideology to re-allocate the blame for the crisis and who should shoulder the responsibility for its resolution (Newman and Clark 2012). One form that this reworking has taken is through both television and print media. The political narrative of anti-welfarism is frequently supported in the media which enables the production and reproduction of anti-welfare ways of thinking. Rather than seen as a public good, the notion of social security in the UK has become more often associated with negative connotations (Mooney 2011). This is exemplified in this exchange documented in *Hansard* (2014) in the House of Commons between the Conservative MP for Shipley, Philip Davies and the then Secretary of State for the Department of Work and Pensions, Iain Duncan-Smith:

Philip Davies: "Has the Secretary of State managed to watch programmes such as *Benefits Street* and *On Benefits and Proud*? If so, has he, like me, been struck by the number of people on them who manage to combine complaining about welfare reform with being able to afford to buy copious amounts of cigarettes, have lots of tattoos, and watch Sky TV on the obligatory widescreen television? Does he understand the concerns and irritation of many people who go to work every day and pay their taxes but cannot afford these kind of luxuries?"

Secretary of State: "My hon. Friend: Many people are shocked by what they see. That is why the public back our welfare reform package, which will get more people back to work and end these abuses. All these abuses date back to the last Government, who had massive spending and trapped people in benefit dependency."

There has been a significant decline in solidarity with the unemployed, the poor and with the disabled. Public opinion is vital when justifying changes to the welfare system. It has been suggested that there has been an increase in what has been described as the bourgeois gaze (Skeggs and Wood 2012) where a moralistic framing of a narrative takes place, notably in television programmes and in the print media, in which working class participants are compared with the middle classes and found lacking (Fisher 2014). Ways in which this framing has taken place can be seen in the recent trend for television programmes focusing on those in receipt of benefits. I interviewed a participant from once such programme and have taken a nuanced, although not uncritical look at the programme in which he took part. My intention has been to apply a different sort of gaze to the participants in 'poverty porn' television, one of empathy.

8.2 Benefits By the Sea - Jaywick

In order to examine how this type of programme functions I chose to look at *Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick* (Spungold TV for Chanel 5, 2015-2016). Rather than the recycled narrative of previous portrayals of Jaywick (the most deprived area in England) as a 'drain on the welfare state' so often seen in programmes of this type, I watched something altogether more sympathetic to Jaywick's inhabitants. Whilst it is important to note that the programme did little to tackle or address the structural issues causing such poverty, it nevertheless portrayed a certain resiliency of community spirit. I take a nuanced, although not uncritical, look at this television series and suggest that in a small way, it contributes to 'bridging the empathy gap' (Jo 2013) telling the story of life in poverty in a way that statistics and data often cannot. To take an ethical stance when making, participating and viewing a programme is possible and can perhaps go some way towards contributing to a genre of television programme that has the capacity to care whereby an opportunity is taken to help audiences make sense of the complexities of the everyday (Silverstone 2002).

Through my analysis of the programme's content, exploration of what has happened since the series aired and my interview with one of the programme's participants, I hope to show a different aspect to so-called poverty porn television through a discussion about place attachment and community resiliency (Faulkner and Brown 2018).

Life on the Dole: Jaywick preceded Benefits by the Sea and was one such programme that expressed the narrative of the deserving and undeserving poor; as the tone of the opening narrative suggests; "why work when you can live on benefits?" continuing with "In Benefits Britain the biggest drain on the welfare state comes in the Essex town of Jaywick." (Channel 5 Broadcasting 2014-2015) The camera homes in on dilapidated houses and a large fire burning in the street. The voiceover is keen to highlight just how much one family they show receives in benefits per month, particularly as one of the children has a disability. After competing their weekly shop, they get a taxi home, the implication from the voice over being that this is somehow profligate rather than a necessity with heavy shopping in an area with poor transport links. The family's home in this context is not just their home but a "benefits bungalow" in which their mother cooks up a "benefits style feast" consisting of tinned hotdogs and spaghetti.

8.3 Poverty Porn and Social Stigma

This mediatised version of welfare is devoid of any connotation that implies a collectivity of wellbeing. So-called 'poverty porn' is about making entertainment out of people in crisis. Frequently the stories told are of benefits recipients making so-called inappropriate purchases such as large screen televisions or numerous tattoos. This neoliberal framing of poverty on television has generated support for an acquiescence in austerity and has contributed to the neoliberal shift from welfare to sanctions and punishment. Documenting a shift in presentation, Barton and Davis (2016) show how the earlier construction of these programmes was voyeuristic altruism. Here, celebrities would visit an impoverished area to see how people were living, a genre which looked very much like benefits tourism. Over time the emphasis hardened, a focus on participants who were unashamed or unapologetic about their perceived laziness or profligacy at the tax payers expense. The purpose of such shows was to use shame and humiliation, the poor person is always inadequate, held up for scrutiny and found wanting. The effect of this style of programme making means that those who do need support have been relegated to the status of 'other', a denial is taking place that at some stage in our lives we could all be that 'other'.

The power of an ideology is when it reaches one at an unconscious level to the point when people become unaware that they are speaking the language of neoliberalism at all. What results is people becoming subjected to the discourse of neoliberalism without knowing where it came from and what it left out (Hall 2012). Language such as this conveys a particular message, without even having to use the terms 'skiver' and 'striver'. The implication is there, tapping into the listener at an unconscious level; the split between the 'good' and the 'bad', those that create the wealth and those that merely take it away, and that there has been an active choice to be in one group or the other. Freud (1930) termed, "the narcissism of small differences" whereby the negative feelings are directed towards people who resemble ourselves and pride is taken from the small differences which put space between the perceived 'them' and 'us'. This refers to a mechanism of projection where the subject projects unwanted feelings onto others and these become the basis of prejudice in all its forms. I referred to this phenomenon in my contexts chapter when discussing narcissism. To reiterate, from there, Karl Figlio (2012) noted that we do not detect difference in the other and then hate them, rather we actively create the other as a psychic reality.

The psychoanalyst Neville Symington says that people make sense of the world through 'psychic actions' (Symington 1993: 13). When meeting other people we "project ourselves into their world" or "introject them into our world" (Symington 1993, p.13). This means that we either put ourselves in the shoes of another, or we take them into our inner sense of how things are and how the world works (Syminton 1993). Tyler's (2013) account of social abjection examines how minoritised populations, such as asylum seekers, politically and economically disenfranchised young people, or people with disabilities are imagined and configured as 'revolting' (p.4). They thereby become subject to stigma, censure and control. They become "lightening conductors mobilised to do the dirty work of neoliberal governmentality" (p.9), market deregulation and welfare retrenchment. Goffman writing in 1963 on *Stigma* is still highly pertinent here. When a person is stigmatised they are treated as less than human. An ideology is created to explain the inferior nature of the stigmatised person and the danger they represent. From stigma a wide range of imperfections is then imputed.

8.4 Jaywick Fights Back – Poverty Porn or Community Resilience?

Programmes about people in receipt of benefits are a hegemonic mode by which general consent to government policy has been generated. The encoded meanings in the voice overs are blunt. At its peak, the dominant programmes of this genre were *Benefits Street* (Channel 4) and *Benefits Britain Life on the Dole* (Channel 5). I chose to look at *Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick* (Channel 5). As a resident of a coastal town for over 15 years I chose to watch *Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick* (Channel 5) as part of my case study material because I have seen at first hand, to a certain degree, through both work and personal experience, some of the complexities and social issues people may face that can be unique to UK coastal towns. Such as poverty, poor transport links, unaffordable housing, lack of job prospects. However, I found something a little different and was surprised. I was challenged by my own pre-conceptions about this genre of television.

8.5 A Brief History of Jaywick

After World War I, small communities of shacks, disused army camps and old railway carriages sprang up along Britain's south and southeast coast. These settlements became known as the plot lands; they offered Londoners the chance to escape to the coast for fresh air and sea views (Rockwood 2009). As more middle class Londoners became able to own a car, the entrepreneur property developer Frank Christopher Stedman saw an opportunity and in 1929 he sought to develop Jaywick as a resort for Londoners to own a place by the sea (Clacton and

District History Society). After World War II and the bombing of many London homes, people began to make the plot lands their permanent homes but without any proper infrastructure like roads and sanitation. Jaywick was one such plot land. In more recent times, Jaywick has been at the top of the UK government's list of most deprived areas with residents facing multiple and complex deprivations (2015).

Thistlethwait (2015) reports for *The Express* how some residents of Jaywick were dismayed by the televising of *Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick* as it had caused their house prices to plummet. The programme was filmed in the most deprived area in England where 50% of the populace are in receipt of benefits (Gentleman, 2013). An article for *The Sun* was shocked by what it saw as a the 'third world' conditions in Jaywick, a dumping ground for rubbish; here the implicit message of the article is that the rubbish is both literal and figurative, people have been using areas of Jaywick as an impromptu dump, but there is also a sense that people have been dumped there too, human detritus (Cambridge, 2018). A review by Ellen Jones for *The* Independent (2015) is worth noting here because it seems to indicate the ubiquitous nature of programmes about welfare recipients and the expectations of those who view them. Jones writes; "poverty porn is at least supposed to entertain but *Benefits by the Sea* didn't even reach that low bar." describing the programme as "Channel 5's bargain basement take on Benefits Street" Jones comments "these guys make the subjects of Benefits Street look like landed aristocracy" (Jones 2015). The producer of the show, Julian Dismore, claimed that the original title was Jaywick Fights Back but was changed to include benefits in the title at the request of Channel 5 because, Dismore thought, this would attract more viewers (Dismore 2017).

8.6 Jaywick Stories

The series follows the lives of a range of inhabitants of Jaywick. We meet the characters such as the ex-London 'gangster' who now lives outside his bungalow in a caravan surrounded by his cats. His bungalow is uninhabitable and he has no electricity. The temperatures are dropping, putting his life at risk. Then the father of two, too proud to ask for help to read his post so he does not realise how much rent he owes, he now faces eviction. I see people just trying to get by, to survive. I see people who care, a mother who wants the best for her daughter who aspires to get a job working in care. After a shocking incident in which her mother was threatened by a teenager carrying a knife whilst out walking her dog, her daughter takes her out to a local animal sanctuary to try to cheer her up. We meet Sarah, who at one stage had been a flautist with the Royal College of Music, is now living with her boyfriend JP in Jaywick.

She is determined to stick with a program to end her heroin dependency so that she can once again be reunited with her children who currently live with her parents. JP and Sarah are expecting another child but they will need to end their dependency on drugs and alcohol in order to keep together as a family. We are also introduced to Gaz, now severely epileptic due to his alcohol addiction which means that he drinks around 9 litres of strong cider a day. There is a child prodigy pianist who is now an alcoholic and is sleeping in one of the beach shelters on Jaywick's seafront. 18 year old Chantalle is soon to be married to Gaz's brother, she seems now to be caring for the 40 year old Gaz. She seems old beyond her years. Gaz is considering going into rehab but if he signs up to the programme he must also agree to leave Jaywick, he says "my biggest let down is loneliness". He has two sons he no longer sees and rehab could see them reunited. In an episode that is truly difficult to watch we learn that Gaz has had a seizure and died at home alone in bed. He was not discovered for a few days and the police are needed to gain entry to his home. There is a large turn-out of the community to attend his funeral; the solemnity of the funeral procession is juxtaposed to the skip of his few processions outside his former home from where the funeral cars leave.

Disco Dave is a struggling alcoholic. He manages to attend a rehab clinic and for a time we see him seek a new life in Clacton, away from Jaywick and all the temptations it holds for him. He hopes he will find work too. Finding a new place to live is problematic, it is hard to find a place to rent when so many landlords will not accept people without a regular income from work. He searches for jobs at the job centre and is disheartened to find one suitable but 'local' turned out to be Lanarkshire. After 6 weeks, Dave is unable to remain alcohol free.

Paul tells his story, he has been unemployed for over ten years, he wants to work but his skills as a builder have been greatly affected by having been electrocuted whilst at work. He tries to be self-sufficient, catching fish and tending his allotment. Once a thriving commercial fishing area, Jaywick now only has one regular fisherman who takes Paul out on a trial run but their catch for that day is not economically viable enough to support both men so Paul is paid in fish.

Viewers are introduced to kind hearted Boo whose wish is to set up a community kitchen to make sure that those in need can get a hot meal. She begins by cooking in her own tiny kitchen at home until an anonymous benefactor donates a static caravan and the community turns out to celebrate its opening.

I had the opportunity to interview for this thesis one of the memorable characters, local builder and blogger Danny Slogget who is passionate about bringing positive things to Jaywick, an area he loves. I wanted to hear about his experience of participating in the programme, why he agreed to do this, how he felt about the portrayal of Jaywick and how he felt when the programme was aired. Danny moved to Jaywick when he was 11 when his mum got work at one of the holiday camps, sadly she died when he was 14. He tells me he has been a bad boy in the past but wants to make good and to make a difference to his community. At the heart of all he does is the memory of his mother, "shine on" is his oft used phrase. He sets up the Jaywick Sands Happy Club during the course of the series, it continues to run. It is an alcoholfree youth club for adults Danny explains. We also see him set up Jaywick's Got Talent. He tells me that this could not have been done without the support of the production team at Spun Gold TV who made the programme. "I do it every year now since and I kept it for myself and I kept it for Jaywick ... I know TV companies come and go, they won't help once they have stopped filming so you have to do it on your terms so you can carry on when they go." He is passionate about where he lives 'I want Jaywick to be known and to be equal, I will not quit, I will not stop until they get that Jaywick is in every person I have met. There is a Jaywick in all of us, we've all got a darkness of life" It seems to me that Danny wants to shine some light on that darkness and he succeeds.

The story of Jaywick is an ongoing one, after I had undertaken my interviews Jaywick would frequently appear in news stories. An unflattering image of a badly rundown Jaywick street was used by a pro-Trump candidate, Nick Stella, standing for congress in Illinois. The poster urged voters to vote republican to stop America returning to unemployment and recession. The image of Jaywick carried the slogan "only you can stop this from becoming a reality" (itv.com 2018). Not only were Americans being shown an image that was not even of their own country but the image itself was out of date as regeneration of the area had begun to take place. However, more significant than that was to be a visit by the UN special rapporteur on poverty Professor Philip Alston in November 2018. He was working on his examination and report on the causes of poverty and the impact of changes to social protection in recent years in the UK, such as the implementation of Universal Credit. After the programmes I discuss here had aired, regeneration projects began in Jaywick with house building and an overhaul to the neglected road system. The local authority, Tendring District Council, admitted that they had been embarrassed by the publicity. A feature on BBC's *The One Show* (2015) went to visit Jaywick, the reporter Fiona Foster described it as "a faded 1950s beauty queen

who hasn't aged very well" but she was there to cover the changes that were taking place in the area and the hopes of the local community. An £8,000 lottery grant had funded a community planner to help oversee a £7 million investment project. Paul Price, Tendring Council's corporate director told Fiona Foster that the area had been ignored for too long, by successive councils and governments; "I think it has become an embarrassment to all the councils and to central government ... it's a shameful position to be in" but he said that the council was now determined to do something about it.

In an analysis of the coalition government's plans for welfare reform, Garthwaite (2011) critically reflects upon the way people receiving sickness related benefits can be labelled, portrayed and discussed within a wider rhetoric that encompasses governmental, public and media attitudes. In Garthwaite's analysis what was missing from key documents was the actual lived experience of people receiving sickness related benefits. The impact of narratives that vilify those requiring support means that their voices have been erased from the debate. I argue that this programme was able, to a certain extent, to highlight homelessness, precarity, alcoholism, drug addiction and criminality with the voice-over describing Jaywick as the place where "chaotic lives wash up" and "the closest thing to a shanty town the UK has", Jaywick has a sense of permanent impermanence. However, I see a resilience they have not learned through school, in fact several of the participants discuss their lack of school attendance and inability to read or write. I see people becoming impromptu families to people they only just know.

8.7 The Empathy Gap

Television can still have the capacity to be a source of reassurance in an anxiety provoking world, providing a link between the self and others. A complex and contradictory medium intimately woven into our everyday lives. Television also "forces us to confront fantasy, the uncanny, desire, perversion, obsession: those so-called troubles of the everyday which are represented and repressed, with in the media texts of one kind or another, and which disturb the tissue of what passes for the rational and the normal in modern society" (Silverstone 1999, p.11). But what should our relationship with the mediated other be? Silverstone suggests that the viewer should be able to recognise a moral responsibility not only for our neighbours, the people we know, but also for strangers. Media ethics would then be about a duty of care. Television's moral significance is a primary framework by which people understand the world (Silverstone 2006). Arguing for what he called *proper distance* Silverstone suggests a need for

our own mediated inner relationships to preserve the other through distance yet also acknowledge a shared identity. Audiences are actively engaged in the meaning making process and as Silverman puts it "are at work, actively engaged with the significant continuities (and continuous significance) of otherwise one way communication" (Silverstone 2002, p.18). Documentary making attempts to claim a reality and thereby claim a truth (Silverstone 2002). A programme such as Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick is defined as reality television, all those involved in the process from production to participant, to audience, share a degree of complicity in the narrative being told. As viewer one must not accept uncritically the partiality of representational claims given in this media format. To be complicit in a one-dimensional narrative, to accept it as a true representation can provide a sense of comfort, a sense that it must be so, and this in turn "inoculates us against the challenges of the real, and against our need ever, fully to take responsibility for the other" (Silverstone 2001, p.21). The viewer is not called upon to take action, to do anything to tackle structural issues or challenge the status quo. Viewing the programme requires no real-world action from the viewer who can be engaged in a "collusive illusion"; simply observing the other in crisis engages one in a "collusive illusion" that one is somehow sufficiently engaged with them in their crisis (Silverstone 2002, p. 22). This brings me to a theme that I have discussed in my literature review, the capacity to care. Silverman argues that what is needed in the mediation of everyday life is the capacity to care. All forms of media have the opportunity to help audiences make sense of the complexities of the everyday, an ethical media world is possible. Exploring the psychosocial dimensions of poverty, Jo (2013) suggests that the relationship between shame and poverty is disempowering. Shame is likely to decrease the empathy gap between the shamer and the shamed and yet it can also bridge the empathy gap allowing for the non-poor to develop an understanding around the complex issues faced by those in poverty, potentially reducing negative judgements. Jo argues that the emotional side of poverty has to be addressed in order to gain an understanding of the day to day impact it has on the lives of those affected. Beyond news coverage or statistical data there needs to be a proper contextualisation of poverty and the emotional impact that it has, on a social level there is a 'need to establish a bridge of empathy' between those in poverty and those not (Jo 2013, p.516).

To watch reality television involves constructing in one's mind a particular world view. I am troubled by such a genre and concerned that it serves only as a voyeuristic pastime where one can sit in the comfort of home, observing the precarious and unstable lives of other people, disconnected and at arm's length. And so perhaps Danny hit on something important here; is

there a bit of Jaywick in us all as he suggests? One can watch benefits television to feel better about oneself, passing judgement we feel safe in the knowledge that we would not become like this, but perhaps, at some deeper, inaccessible level we fear that we will.

Chapter 9: Benefits of the Sea

CASE STUDY 4: Seeking Wellbeing and Flourishing in a UK Coastal Town

The connective threads of my case study data thus far are: the lack of containing safety offered by the welfare state, as seen in the reduction of Sure Start services. Sure Start, I have argued, had the potential to be a social policy that, in practical terms, demonstrated a real commitment by UK government to the flourishing and wellbeing of UK citizens. This lack of containing safety is then connected with the onset of austerity measures in the UK combined with the link made between wellbeing and paid employment, as shown in my data on recent changes to welfare provision. Such changes have been given some legitimacy through the ubiquity of so-called poverty porn television programmes (as I have discussed in Chapter eight). Taken together, what is evidenced here is that, despite the incorporation of wellbeing into UK social policy, the current conjuncture is not conducive to human flourishing. I was interested that both my Sure Start case study and then my discussions around Jaywick were connected by location, that of UK coastal towns. I was struck by the paradoxical nature of the image of the coast. Whilst on the one hand, such locations can be associated with health, vitality, wellbeing, or to be more precise, flourishing; yet on the other hand, coastal towns in the UK are often areas of deprivation and isolation, factors which may well be a hinderance to flourishing. I wanted to be able to look further at these connective threads. I chose to explore in more depth the fantasies and realities of living in a UK coastal town.

I focus now on Weymouth and Portland, a coastal town and a tied island forming the southernmost point of the county of Dorset, England. An area that has seen highs and lows in terms of fortune over its long history. It has been suggested that the coast may be a "protective zone" for wellbeing as living by the sea can have positive implications for mental health. Research found that those living within half a mile of the coast were less likely to suffer with mental health problems such as anxiety and depression (Garnett et al, 2019). An interest in "blue health" (Garnett et al, 2019, p.1), or the link between the natural environment and psychological wellbeing, has a long history as I will go on to discuss. My interest in UK coastal towns has been interwoven throughout this thesis, from my recollections of the fight to try and keep a Sure Start centre open in the Somerset coastal town of Minehead, then to my consideration of Jaywick on the Essex coast and its representation on screen. This interest stems from my personal experience: although I was born and raised in a London suburb I have since

spent a number of years living in two coastal areas: Minehead, as I have already mentioned and now Weymouth. What strikes me profoundly is the cultural and emotional significance that seaside towns in the UK hold, the beauty so often found in the natural surroundings and the evocation of childhood holidays by the sea that seems to draw people to the coast. Yet, often set away from the beauty of the coast, unseen perhaps by holiday makers, are the pockets of deeply felt social isolation, inequality, deprivation and a sense of being left behind. I will suggest that coastal areas in the UK can be therapeutic environments in which individuals and communities are able to flourish. However without the containing environment of social and community structures and resources, and without a real commitment to address social injustice, the ability to flourish by the coast will be limited to those with the socio-economic resources to do so.

I will begin by outlining some of the historical connections Weymouth has to health and wellbeing. I then examine relevant data about the area in terms of social mobility and deprivation. I then present key themes from my interviews with a range of interviewees from the local area who in some way have long-standing connections with the social structures that contribute to a welfare society and enable the harmony and flourishing of its citizens, as I have outlined above.

9.1 Weymouth and Portland: Health, Wellbeing and Flourishing from Past to Present

On the Esplanade at Weymouth, a seaside town on the south coast of England, there sits an unusual spectacle. It is a replica of a bathing machine used by King George III, who visited Weymouth regularly, believing that the waters there had healing properties. The king suffered from long bouts of ill health; it is now known that he had a condition called porphyria, but at the time it was widely thought that he was mad. Even after his recovery, his doctors were worried that he might relapse. It was at this time that sea bathing, and even the drinking of seawater was being recommended by physicians as an aid to good health. He first used such a bathing machine in 1789 on a visit to the town and the Royal Family regularly spent the summer in Weymouth up until 1805. A medic at the time described Weymouth in glowing terms;

"Weymouth of late years had been much frequented for its commodious sea-bathing, which it furnishes, in a manner superior to any other in the Kingdom. The general tranquility of the bay, the clearness of the water, the softness, and almost imperceptible descent of its shore, are so favourable for the purpose of bathing, even to the most timorous and debilitated, that I do not wonder at its being the

resort of many people of first distinction." (Cited by Chedzoy, 2003, p.10).

The horse-drawn bathing machine would pull the king out to the shoreline where he would be dipped into the water by two female Royal "dippers" before returning to the machine where he would change back into his robes. Soon many of these bathing machines could be found along the seafront, indeed the bathing machines could still be used at Weymouth beach right up until World War II. This Royal visitor taking the healing waters at Weymouth popularised the idea of the health and invigoration of the sea and the sea air. Seaside towns in England became almost synonymous with health and wellbeing.

The link between Weymouth and its health promoting properties remained a key theme in guidebooks right up to the 1970s. "Seaside resorts are the creation of over 250 years of holiday making - from Georgian bathers, through the time of heavily dressed Victorian holiday makers, to the twentieth century day tripper. All have left their mark on seaside towns, and seaside towns have left their mark on us, featuring prominently in everyone's memories" (Brodie et al, 2008, p.67). However, whilst Weymouth remains a popular holiday destination, as with all UK seaside resorts it has been impacted over the years by an increase in the numbers of people who choose to holiday abroad.

9.2 Weymouth and the 2012 Olympics and Paralympics - A Town Revitalised?

Weymouth once again became a focus for health and wellbeing when in 2012 Weymouth and Portland became hosts to the sailing events for the London Olympic and Paralympic games. This revived, albeit perhaps temporarily, an interest in the area for the perceived healthy and outdoor lifestyle opportunities it had to offer. With newspaper and magazine articles at the time calling it *The Jewel of the South* (Jackman 2012) and claiming that Weymouth had "spruced itself up accordingly, in preparation for being turned into the next St Tropez" (Dyckhoff 2012). The expectation at the time in the media was that Weymouth would experience and benefit from "Olympic bounce", the games would transform Weymouth's fortunes by "throwing off its Cinderella reputation" in contrast to nearby Poole (Bloomfield 2012).

Seaside living in the UK is so often associated with health promoting qualities and an active outdoor life style. Coastal towns emerged as leisure and pleasure resorts in the 19th

century, with seaside holidaying reaching its peak in the 50s and 60s where these towns really saw their heyday with attractive public spaces, entertainment venues and a deep cultural sense that seaside living, or at least seaside visiting, enhanced personal health and wellbeing. Places can develop reputations for health and wellbeing through cultural narratives. Seaside living continues to be aspirational, particularly for retirees or for those able to afford a second home. It is often the property pages in newspapers or property magazines that are keen to highlight the many benefits that Weymouth has to offer. As this example in the *Dorset Magazine (2014)* shows "enhance both in terms of its infrastructure and property, since hosting the 2012 Olympic sailing, Weymouth is an affordable option for those seeking a coastal location" the article highlights Weymouth Georgian seafront, the post-Olympics legacy of a "greatly enhanced road system" and the opportunities for those who enjoy sailing and yachting, the article continues, "it is quite common for people from London and the Home Counties to move to Weymouth in search of a better quality of life, and who can blame them!" (Greeves 2014). Again, as this article in The Times (Anon 2014) notes "Weymouth, a pretty Georgian seaside resort with a sandy beach and a warm, shallow bay ... has been on an upward curve since it was chosen to host the sailing". From the property pages of *The Guardian*, Dyckhoff (2012) focuses on the area during the 2012 Olympics year and highlights Weymouth's breathtaking sandy beach, seafood festival boutique hotels and picturesque harbour. In a survey of Dorset residents 90% said that the environment was an important factor in their decision to live in the area, and 34% of the area of the county is designated an "Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty" (Roberts, Dorset Council 2019).

Situated on England's Jurassic Coast, a UNESCO designated heritage site, Weymouth is indeed an area of picturesque scenery, a beautiful long sandy beach complete with Esplanade and Georgian seafront. Within the town itself there are two Royal Society for the Protection of Birds nature reserves, an extensive network of cycle paths and ample opportunities for walking. It is a popular place for sea swimmers, sailors and those who enjoy a whole variety of water sports. The harbour area was once a cross channel ferry port but it is now used by pleasure boats and private yachts. Weymouth is host to many events throughout the year such as the aforementioned seafood festival, beach volleyball competitions, Iron Man triathlons, dragon boat racing and beach motorcross. So for many, both locals and visitors alike, Weymouth provides a range of opportunities for flourishing through outdoor activities and engagement with nature.

9. 3 The Coast as a Health-enabling Place

There are good reasons for this association with the coast and health, wellbeing and flourishing which are worth noting. Physical environment may play an important role in promoting good health as MacKerron and Mourato's (2013) study on happiness found. Respondents in their study said that their happiness was increased if they were in natural environments. People place highly emotional value on coastal places and experiences to the extent that the coast can be regarded as a therapeutic landscape. Kelly (2018) for example, argues that framing the coast as a therapeutic landscape with the potential for simultaneously meeting human needs and natural needs can allow consideration of policy decision-making, not only in relation to of human health and wellbeing but also environmental issues. The presence of and engagement with therapeutic coastal landscape and the 'Blue Space' of water, is a positive indicator of wellbeing particularly through outdoor activity and pro-environmental behaviour. Humans need the sea and the sea needs humans in return argues Kelly. Physical and mental health can improve with access to green and blue spaces but equally the sea needs humans to protect and conserve it as a vital aspect of the living environment. There is a symbolic relationship Kelly suggests, between coastal environmental sustainability and individual human wellbeing.

I would like to borrow here from the work of Averill (2007) who explored the idealisation of the rural landscape in contemporary popular culture. Images of the rural landscape, he found, share a common emotional resonance which he described as giving one access to a good object. He suggests that images and portrayals of the countryside offer a psychological defence. They provide an image of soothing, of safety, a good object that resonates in the psyche of the reader. He suggests that this portrayal of the countryside offers a haven from insecurity. I suggest that images of the seaside, evoking memories of holidays past, the vitality of the sea air and the beauty of the scenery, are also very appealing particularly at a time of uncertainty and fragmentation. The imagery of the countryside, and I suggest also the coast, often evokes a place of healing and recuperation, whereby the vulnerable self finds a nurturing maternal presence on whom we can rely for goodness and love (Averill 2007). Despite the idealized images of the coast, the reality of living in such locations may, for some, highlight the tensions experienced in the modern world. The seaside envisioned as the place to flourish, to experience wellbeing, often stands in stark contrast to the life experiences of some many of the inhabitants of coastal towns in the UK where, as we can see from some of the

respondents in my interviews, the theme emerges of the coastal town being at 'the end of the line'.

Approximately 17% of the UK population live in a coastal community. There are a number of common characteristics shared by many coastal towns, including their physical isolation, levels of deprivation, stories of older people moving in while the young people move away, poor quality housing, lack of the employment opportunities and wage stagnation. Coastal towns often undergo continuous socio-demographic upheaval with an influx of people visiting the towns during holiday season. Whilst older people often look to seaside towns as retirement destinations, younger people frequently find it necessary to move away to seek employment and education opportunities elsewhere. The physical remoteness of coastal towns, the lack of investment in infrastructure combined with high levels of socio-economic deprivation, the precarious nature of employment and low wages contribute significantly to social exclusion. This in turn, threatens the wellbeing of the inhabitants of a coastal community (Ward 2015). These characteristics of a coastal community, combined with poor transport links and constraints on socio-cultural opportunities, have been associated with higher rates of poor selfesteem, poor mental health and harmful behaviours among young people (Cave 2010). The negative impacts of tourism must also be taken into account where an increase in antisocial behaviour can damage coastal community wellbeing (Cave 2010).

9.4 Weymouth and Portland: Social Inequality - An Impediment to Flourishing

Although there is a social basis to health and wellbeing, wealth maximisation is a prevalent guiding principle. Social geographer, Professor Danny Dorling, speaking at a conference organised by Weymouth and Portland Action on the Wages (WeyPAW October 2018) said; "you should have a sign up at the train station that says 'Welcome to Weymouth, the most socially divided small urban settlement on the south coast of the country". For the purposes of the conference he had been analysing the government's data and deprivation index of 2015.

In a national context, Dorset does not score highly in relation to deprivation. However, according to the government's index of national deprivation 11 local areas in Dorset are within the top 20% most deprived in the UK with 10 being in the Weymouth and Portland area of South Dorset; this rises to 13 areas when disability is taken into account as an additional factor. Six areas in Weymouth and Portland are actually in the top 10% most deprived nationally (The Indices of Deprivation, Dorset Council 2019). South Dorset itself ranks the 533rd out of 533

on the government's most recent social mobility index. Between 2007 and 2017 the local economy in Weymouth and Portland contracted by 12.9% (Corfe, 2019). Many people are affected by the issues I have been describing throughout this thesis: precarity, vulnerability and social injustice. Social exclusion is a complex and multidimensional process. It involves the lack of resources, rights, goods and services that should be available within the social system. This often means that there is an inability to participate in the normal relationships and activities available to the majority of people in society, whether in economic, cultural, political or social arenas. This affects not only the quality of life of the individual but also the cohesion of society as a whole (Levitas et al 2007).

Models of health and wellbeing often view people as separate from their environment. An eco-psychological view would allow for the consideration of a more dynamic relationship between people and place rather than simply focusing on the individual and their health or lack thereof (Stevens 2010). Wheeler et al (2012) found that good health is more prevalent the closer one lives to the sea. These effects were greater amongst more socio-economically deprived communities. They suggest that this is because of the greater opportunities available for stress reduction and increased physical activity (Wheeler et al. 2012). So-called Blue Health has been associated with better health and wellbeing for low income families, where those living 1km from the sea were less likely to experience poor mental health than those on the same income but who lived 50 km inland. Living near the coast may mitigate against health inequalities, the coast therefore, should be seen as a mental health resource (Garrett et al, 2019). Mitchell et al (2015) go as far as to suggest that if societies either cannot, or will not, reduce socio economic inequalities then research should focus on the equigenic, that is health supporting, environment. In other words, the environments in which we live, learn, work and play need to be taken into account when considering how health inequalities can be reduced.

9.5 Interviewees in Weymouth

I interviewed the following Weymouth residents in order to get some insight into living and working there, and to see what their experiences might tell me about one's ability to flourish in a coastal town.

A journalist working for the local newspaper

Miriam was once a member of the traveller community. She had also worked for a local authority in their Public Relations department. She told me that she chose to retrain as

a journalist because she wanted to be able to represent marginalised communities through her journalism. She writes particularly on issues such as child poverty, social mobility and environmental issues. She also grew up in Weymouth so has a deep sense of connection to the area she writes about.

A semi-retired Social Worker

Holly has worked in a largely rural and coastal area in South Dorset since the 1980s. Her work has mostly focused on issues of child protection and she has seen many changes happen in terms of policy implementations and resource reduction over her working life.

A Youth Worker

Paul has over thirty years' experience of youth work and has long-standing connections with Weymouth. Recently, he has seen the service he helped to build have all of its local authority funding removed.

A Community Mental Health Nurse

Chris had started as a volunteer thirty years ago when unemployed; one day he decided to step into the local volunteer agency which was next to the job centre and by chance was asked if he would like to help out at the local psychiatric hospital. This led him to a career in mental health support and then a nursing degree. He now works as a community mental health nurse in a largely rural and coastal area in South Dorset.

A mother

Clare, now in her thirties and with children of her own, describes her experience of growing up in Weymouth, her fondness for the place yet also the many issues that she has faced and that, she thinks, still continue to affect many others.

As I discussed in Chapter 5 Method, the names here have been changed to protect my interviewees' privacy. They are not representative, the number of interviewees is too small for that, but I want to draw on their lived experience of dwelling or working in a UK coastal area.

9.6 Examining the Emergent Themes from my Interviews

I used thematic analysis based on the conceptual framework proposed by Braun and Clark (2006) to identify, analyse and report themes within my data. I examined my interviews for common or recurring themes, whilst also noting aspects that departed from the dominant story of the analysis. Here I will present the key themes, with examples from my interviews. These themes will then inform the discussion in chapter 10.

9.7 Coastal Towns and Isolation - 'End of the Line'

I asked Miriam, the journalist, whether she noticed particular issues that she covered that were specific to the coastal town area.

Miriam: "I think, because we are at the end of the line, we tend to get forgotten. People are very aware here that people who graduate don't come back here because there are no jobs and prospects here unless you have a skill to have your own business. It adds to the mentality of "why bother, what is the point". There is also a huge problem with homelessness and all that comes with such as addiction and malnutrition."

The Social Worker, Holly also raised this issue of the area being the 'end of the line', pointing out that some people had been drawn from elsewhere to come and live by the coast with happy memories and hopes for the future:

Holly: "A lot of displaced unsettled families from other areas, they feel they can leave all the bad stuff behind and settle down on the seaside because they feel they did have holiday memories from somewhere as a child or hearing people talk about it and they think they see, perhaps, a seaside town as a nice place, a fresh start. And also the seaside town where I worked, it was an area of particular deprivation but, I know this sounds like a silly thing to say because I guess all seaside towns like it, but it's the end of the line, the end of the railway line, and the end of the railway line seems to mean something as well in terms of bringing people in who have had trouble to live somewhere else perhaps. It's not always necessarily parents with children it can also be people without children who have problems but, I have heard it said before, its end of line seaside places that seem to attract."

Born and raised in the Weymouth area, Clare painted a similar picture of life in a coastal town.

Clare: "So I have lived in Weymouth since I was born. I'm 33 years old now and I have no inclination to move away, however I have a different perspective to living by the sea to most I think. I think, as a child growing up it wasn't too bad but as I reached my teens there is so very little for teenagers to do, no services for us to access. Jobs were very seasonal very far and few between. I remember being 12 and I worked in Claridges tea rooms; it's no longer there, it will be against the law now anyway due to high population of children and young adults and teenagers. Jobs were very few for the pre-school leaver age and prices were also quite high. Just basic amenities, because it's a very seasonal thing, prices would go up naturally in the summer and in the winter most places would close obviously, like the swimming pool but again that's pretty boring. They don't really do very much unless it was the summer and then it was for the people visiting. We did try to sneak into Littlesea holiday park but we always got shooed out because it was holidaymakers not locals."

This was an important factor for Clare, an issue she returned to a few times in the interview, the feeling that there were areas of her hometown that were for the tourists and not for the locals. This had a big impact on her, particularly how she felt about the beach area as it was not somewhere she chose to go very often and was very reluctant to take her children there:

Clare: "It was you know, all song and dance in the summer but when the winter was here it was kind of dusty old town that didn't really do very much. And also when the summer hit you couldn't move in Weymouth so you try to go about your day-to-day life and it was hell. So you try to avoid town and beach to the best availability what you would be stuck in hours of pedestrian traffic, you wouldn't be able to get into the shops properly because it was just horrendous because they were so many people. It's obviously not as popular now."

She went on to explain why she rarely visited the main beach area in Weymouth, like many locals, she mainly went there in the winter time for dog walking. She never took her family there and if she was to go to a beach she would opt for a smaller one along the coast that mainly locals would use;

Clare: "Yes I don't like the beach. The facilities aren't there so, as a parent, going down the beach it is terrifying because there is one lifeguard station so if you lose your child it's a long expanse to find them again. There are very limited toilets, lots of refreshments, you can

buy ice creams till they are coming out of your eyes, but you just don't feel safe because you don't know who is down the beach, you don't know who all these touristy people are, so it is not a community beach it might as well be the Costa Del Sol."

I asked her what it had been like at the time of the sailing events for the 2012 Olympics;

Clare: "Hell. I was pregnant at the time and all the roads will be dug up, all the roundabouts were being taken out. And that was a thing to Weymouth, we had loads of them and they always used to be decorated for the season and they were really quite nice, they were. So we had a bit of congestion but they worked. I remember all the hype around it. I even bought myself a bike that year because everyone told us how really busy it was going to be and, you know, it was going to be a real big input to the economy. They took out our fairy lights, which we loved, everything that kind of made Weymouth the quintessential seaside town went and we got these massive laser light things which were hideous. And actually it wasn't that big of a high when it actually came around, it wasn't that busy. There was a lot of negative publicity because of how much the Council had spent getting ready that the event and obviously we had, what's it called, Portland had lots of new homes built for the Olympics it was the Olympic Village. Consequently I actually moved into one of them and actually they weren't very good at all."

I was interested in why she felt the homes originally built for the athletes' village, were not any good, as the promise of Olympic legacy had been an important factor for the hosts of the games. It seems as though, with regard to lasting housing, the athletes' village had been really nice to look at but not necessarily suitable for family living post games.

Clare: "So I think the back bedroom was the biggest bedroom. It was absolutely enormous but it had vaulted ceiling. So, Portland being very coastal, every wind, all rain that came in it sounded like you were in a shed and half the loft space. For a family living in these homes, it would be alright if you were a couple with the spare room, but it wasn't any good as the family home."

She explained how parking was a real problem, especially for those who were council tenants as their parking spaces were set away from their house making it difficult with a young family and all the paraphernalia that involves. With few resources on Portland itself it was a long walk to any shops and you would be very reliant on a car. The gardens were uneven and got very

boggy so she found she was not outside much. Also, because the design was very open plan there was little storage space. Her recounting of how she felt about the Olympics and her home in the former athletes' village seemed to further reinforce her feeling that there was a Weymouth for tourists and visitors and one for the locals.

9.8 Nostalgia: Things Were Better in the Past

Clare, who has lived in the town all her life, spoke on a number of occasions about her fondness for the fairy lights that used to adorn the promenade at Weymouth. She also talked of an area known as Brewer's Quay in the old part of the town that had been turned into a sort of community hub or meeting place, with a cafe and small shopping centre, but which had now closed down. I commented that there was something quite reminiscent there for her when she thought about those fairy lights:

Clare: "I remember when I was a child fairy lights and firework night it was that kind of even if we popped down in the car and sat on the seafront fairy lights and fireworks that we've lost that. Carnival day used to be our big thing that we've lost that. I think it's coming back but it will never be the same that used to be for the whole community. The red arrows always flew over and about three and it's all gone thanks to the funding and because we are solely reliant on tourist trade, it is gone because we are not getting the money in any more."

I asked Clare if she thought that these occasions were times when the community could reclaim their space.

Clare: "Yes indeed, yeah and it was we were very lucky we had fireworks every Monday night through the summer you know. Teenagers use to be like "right, on Monday we will meet at the clock and then we'll watch the fireworks and will be home by 9 o'clock our curfew" but it was a thing to do, a place to be. Even if you didn't access the beach it was still something to do and actually I don't remember there being that much trouble, there were no police sirens going off or mass police raids. So actually, I'm imagining, I might be completely misinformed, but I think that crime, on those nights when there was something to do and community feel, it wasn't particularly high considering the amount of people that used to congregate and the amount of teens that used to be unsupervised, actually It brought the community back together which the Olympics successfully disintegrated because they took away our identity."

For Chris, the community mental health nurse, his sense that things, in his view, were better in the past came from his experience as a volunteer at his local psychiatric hospital long before he had even considered entering the nursing profession. Spending time with patients in a day centre had been particularly significant to him as he recalled the many activities that patients were able to get involved in both in the centre and wider community. Later in the interview, when I asked him about what he thought should change to make things better, he returned to the issues that had struck him as important as a volunteer.

Chris: "I just think there needs to be more investment in public services, not even just mental health services. It can be social clubs anything, anything that people are go along to say that I'm not excluded because they don't work or because they've got a disability, do you know what I mean? It's like, I mean, the drama therapy, the music therapy, the things like that. It's all gone. Are you to say people that were depressed but that actually be smiling, making music together or painting together or even in a writing group where they're sharing their life stories with each other. You don't see any of that now it's all gone. You might have an OT [Occupational Therapist] on the ward and they've got time to spend with people individually and people come out of hospital and say "I didn't really see the nurses much or the doctors but the OT was brilliant" but that's because they've got the time freed up to do what I think nurses were doing years ago. So the roles have changed. I feel like we've just become management level."

Holly is a Social Worker and when we spoke she also gave the sense that there were things in the past that had been important to the social work role. Her concern was that the child was not the most paramount focus for society as a whole:

Holly: "We have lost sight of the child, yes. And we have lost sight of the ordinary person being able to do something, do you know, in any small way for the child by putting the child first. You know. I mean, if you saw a disabled mother spending quite a bit of money on alcohol or something, you see some empties outside the garden gate and she's wanting help to get her children to hospital appointments. You know I expect a lot of people would just say "well she's got the money but she spent it on booze I have seen it in the recycling bin", rather than actually, because the child comes first that they think this child needs to get to the hospital appointment so I could help them. They just see

the mother - whether the mother is deserving (she emphasises this word as if she is putting it in quotation marks) deserving of help or not."

9.9 Nostalgia: A Response to the Precariousness of Life

A recurring theme of the interviews was that of nostalgia. Nostalgic reactions can often manifest at times of cultural upheaval and may take the form of a conserving influence, (Davis 1977) or as a refuge from turbulence (Lowenthal 1985). At a time of bewilderment and precariousness a nostalgic response can be seen as in Berlant's words: 'frightening conservatism or an insistence on modes of social care that are inconvenient to capital' (Berlant and Prosser, 2011, p.182). The nostalgia for social care structures, or public objects, can be a 'regenerative refusal to adapt to neoliberal demands for flexibility, mobility, and abjection to austerity' (Berlant and Prosser, 2011, p.182). Equally, nostalgia for public objects could mean there is a reluctance to accept necessary change. From a psychoanalytic perspective, nostalgia can be seen as an attempt to alleviate melancholic suffering (Sohn 1983). The past is imbued with special qualities and is called to mind on order to be juxtaposed with certain features of the present (Davis 1977). Nostalgia for the past is often infused with positive sentimentality, recalling a time when things were better, happier, healthier; 'a positive evocation of a lived past in the context of some negative feeling towards present or impending circumstance' (Davis, 1977 p.18). What is key to Davis's understanding of nostalgia is that it has far more to do with the present than the past 'it is present anxieties, concerns, and existential discontinuities that evoke and amplify it' (p.135).

9.10 The Complexity of People's Lives, the Repetitive Nature of Trauma

I asked Chris to tell me about the issues that he found that his patients were facing;

Chris: "Well the biggest one's housing. They can be evicted for falling behind in rent or if the people that own the building have asked them to leave. A lot of people are in housing associations and people say they've waited a whole week for things, like someone from the housing association to come round and put the water on so they had no hot water. We often have to go to food banks with people just to help them eat, I've even bought a fish and chips before for some because they haven't had a meal.

The main factor we come across is loneliness. People are feeling so lonely, that's the main thing especially in a rural area and you're seeing people in small villages in the middle of nowhere where a bus might come along every two or three hours and it only goes to one place. So there's only one place they can go to they can't go anywhere else where there are train links or bus links. So loneliness is a big thing and the rehab centres are really non-existent and there are no day centres like what I'd been to as a volunteer, nothing like that and they have been places that were invaluable. They were places where people could gather together, they have a sense of belonging that kind of community spirit."

Holly was concerned that the impact of trauma on a person's life may mean that they would really struggle to attend groups that may be of help to them;

Holly: "But you know the other thing I've learnt in my career is that there can be all these wonderful groups set up, parenting groups, children centres, groups for mothers and young babies, whatever it is but if you've been traumatised as a child in whatever way, you can't go out and feel confident about being in a group. So we often have parents coming up with all sorts of reasons and excuses as to why they don't go along to these groups. People are missing the point - they can't. So you can have a very troubled family with the whole circle of support networks around their house but, unless you're psychologically in a place to take that support and help up, they're not going to go across the road to the most wonderful group in the world."

I asked Chris if he had seen a lot of changes in the way mental health services are delivered in the time that he had been qualified nurse;

Chris: "Yeah I mean, I suppose in relation to the psychology IAPT [Improving Access to Psychological Therapies] approach and steps to wellbeing we have got to a point to now where people who might have been classified as personality disorder, what they really kind of experiencing is trauma. I think they will do away with the category of unstable personality disorder because of the negative connotations to it and also it's such an umbrella term. It's like a dustbin diagnosis, you just drop people in there but you're not really sure what they would come under. So they are now going to call it, and I think this is good opportunity to open up the resources for people in the future, but they are going to call it complex trauma. So hopefully that will open up a lot more resources in psychology for people to work with complex

trauma. At the moment they are few and far between, the people that do the counselling therapy anyway. They are not all psychologists, some are nurses but I was talking to someone the other day and he is the only therapist in that area so one man for that whole area and there are a lot people in that area that I know that need therapy so it's a resource that you can't really access, you can't. So more and more people are being asked if they can afford to go private because they could be such long waiting lists so you are starting to get a culture of "that's not my job" whereas, when I first started it was an attitude "what can I do to help?". Now I am hearing more and more that's not our job so you need to go here or you need to ring this number, because of the reconfiguration of services."

I asked Paul, from his youth work perspective, to tell me what he saw as the factors facing young people at the moment;

Paul: "Well a huge number, over 1000 in England, Youth Centres offering open access youth work have closed and thousands of the youth workers were made redundant. But we've seen a massive increase in the number of young people having problems and those problems are becoming pretty serious in terms of our society and quite public, particularly in terms of things like knife crime, but I think things like mental health and suicide are also fairly public issues and is fairly well-publicised. I think there's a bit of a crisis in mental-health including young people is in a bit of a crisis in terms of the number of people committing suicide I never certainly seen a crisis like this in terms of the number of people carrying knives and knife crime and murder. So the things, I mean clearly in my mind as a youth worker, the two things may be connected that there has been an massive reduction youth work, in youth clubs in places for young people to go to to be safe to develop and to have positive adult role models in their lives, to make friends with new people, to develop the skills that they need to cope with life and to do well, to be encouraged to be aware of issues affecting their lives..."

One of Paul's biggest concerns for the young people that came to the youth service was the impact of social media and the prevalence of mobile phones. He informs me that he has asked numerous young people if they would rather go without food for a week or their mobile phones, most of them he said, replied that they would rather go without food. His concern about the impact of phone use on the mental health of the young people coming to the service he initiated digital detox nights, people attending the service that night would agree to set aside their phones

for the night unless there was a real need. I was interested in what he observed about these nights;

Paul: "The fascinating thing is that, at the end, we evaluated with young people, we put sheets on the walls. And when we recently did one of those nights it's like an open invitation to hand in the phone when they come to club: now, if you want to you can keep it. It's rarely taken up when we specifically say that we are doing a digital detox night no technology and is definitely a case of handing in your phone when you coming and you get it back at the end of the night but, in the meantime, we will have lots of fun with no technology. And we evaluate those nights when we specifically do them and, yes, so I've got on the walls and sheets flip-charts where young people have commented about how they felt the fascinating and also scary in that there was positive feedback like "I did more than I normally would", "I did more activities", "I spent more time talking to my friends", "I talk to new people that I've never talked to before", "I actually really enjoyed it", "I forgot I'd handed my phone in, I just enjoyed myself"."

Clare spoke from very real personal experience, she had been made to leave home at 16 as she and her mother did not get on, sadly at the same time her grandmother died so she found herself with no family support and homeless during her GCSE year at school. For two years she lived in a centre which supported young people in similar circumstances. At 18, upon reaching adulthood she had to leave and then 'sofa surfed' for a while, sleeping on her friends' couches. I commented that she must have felt very vulnerable.

Clare: "I did, and there is no communication to the main office. So I had a violent boyfriend at the time in my room and I had no way of contacting them. So I literally picked up my intercom and shouted until somebody heard me but that shout had to go outside until someone heard me from inside the office. So actually that wasn't a good kind of organising plan. They should have been especially considering most people in that facility needed additional emotional support. We had a massive kitchen downstairs but it rarely got used. We had a massive computer room and that didn't get used very often because of the fear that someone would go in and smash it all up."

9.11 Lack of Resources

Paul's service in particular had seen a huge impact because of local authorities making budget savings and cutting services. Having worked in local authority run youth services for many years, he was faced with the council's decision that they would be cutting the youth service in the area. This was despite the fact that the service had only recently seen a funding award which had enabled them to build a new building. Paul and a number of the other workers and volunteers had fought to save the service and now ran it, albeit in a much more limited form, as a charity. I was interested because of the way Paul had begun describing the nature of his work; he conveyed a view that the youth service was an extension of the education system. He painted a picture of a more holistic way in which children learn with the youth service very much part of that. However, as time had gone on the service was more focused on helping young people in more individual way. This not only ties in here with the concern that the community was seeing a reduction in resources, but also a sense that things had been better in the past when Paul felt that he was able to work in a way that had been underpinned by a particular ethos, that youth work was about;

Paul: "I've always found that definition of youth work as social education and enabling people to gain the knowledge feelings and skills necessary to meet their own and others' developmental needs, it's as good a definition of youth work as I have found."

However, he had seen a significant change in recent times, especially when still under local authority control:

Paul: "It is fair to say that our work, by necessity, has become far more about targeted work with young people who have problems and issues going on in their life and young people who are excluded and struggling for one reason or another and at risk. And our work has become more based on one-to-one support than developmental group work that youth work was mostly based upon. And I am resistant to that change in various ways and I think my team of staff generally are because, to be honest, it's an argument within youth work about targeted youth work and open access youth work as it's called. So more and more funds, as more and more resources cut, local authorities that still deliver a youth work and, to be honest, over the last 20 years more and more funding has been allocated to targeted youth work rather than what used to be called generic open access youth work - available to all, turn up come in, anyone can come. More and more funds were put

into doing targeted at work with specific individuals whether they were NEET you know, not in education, employment or training, t was also work alongside the youth offending teams, or whether it was people being excluded from mainstream school, or had challenging behaviour. So yes, over the years funding has been aimed at targeted youth work and open access has seen significant reduction in funds or is now not funded at all across the country. And at the same time we have seen a massive rise in young people having a variety of problems."

From Chris's point of view, he had the feeling that resources were only put in place now if the service was at crisis point:

Chris: "You just keep hearing it's all about getting more for less. It's not sustainable and I wonder why that's not being addressed by the powers that be. It's just not sustainable, something is going to happen and it will happen I think, a major incident. This is what happens, you go through period where you might find more people are taking their lives, and it's not until something terrible happens like that that things start to change. Where you suddenly see support and other services coming out of the woodwork but it doesn't stay like that, it's always short-term, maybe a month if that where departments start to work together. But then it all starts again."

Holly, the social worker also highlighted the issue of community resources, indicating that it was not always about money but society as a whole as a resource that should play a part in how children are cared for. She had been talking about the legal frameworks within which social workers operated. I asked her whether she thought there was a tension then between what the legal frameworks say and what resources can actually cope with.

Holly: "I think there is a tension in the legal framework that is supposed to represent us as a society and how we treat children and that has never been communicated to society. So these two things, the Every Child Matters which was about lifting children from poverty and the Troubled Families initiative about reducing antisocial behaviour and basically the cost that these families put on the public purse, they never touched on any of this. But it's a child that comes first so, you know, when it comes to, for example, reducing antisocial behaviour there is nothing in the troubled families initiative about the community coming together and helping young people, like helping set up the skate park or something like that, to give them something positive to do. That

was never in either of these programmes, Every Child Matters and Troubled Families."

9.12 Things Fall Apart - Service Fragmentation

A further recurrent theme from the interviews was a view that services were becoming more fragmented, a sense that there was little joined up thinking, and a feeling that people were working in silos. This made it difficult to take a holistic approach to the users of services. As Holly said:

Holly: "I think at one point, until about five years ago, there was an effective support service for schools in how to manage safeguarding issues in that the local authority had a team of advisors going out schools. All that has been dissolved because of Academy status and because of cutbacks. There was a team of about 60 now there's only one in post. So schools aren't getting specialist support any more. I also think that Health Visitors, when you think back, they are very much individuals and individual personalities. And some people really got it and gone with it and try their hardest and then referred it over when they have done lots of appropriate things, others didn't want to know. Now Health Visitors are under the local authorities they don't seem to be able to do as much and see children and families as much as they used to and being under a local authority control doesn't seem to have brought them into the fold any closer to the social workers doing the safeguarding stuff at all."

I asked Chris what he thought about the way governments showed their commitment to mental health at various times through his career:

Chris: "Governments seem to just throw around figures, X million here X million there, but you've still yet to see really where things are going to improve. You just have to look at the shortage of staff and posts that aren't filled. It just seems to me it's all talk, I don't think they really want to help the NHS maintaining standards. When I first started working I used to get lots of positive feedback from people that use the service but now trust in the NHS seems to have dwindled and people have lowered their expectations and there has been a gradual decline in the standards of the service, like there used to be lots of training available but not so much now because of budgets."

Chris was working in a service that is primarily about helping people in terms of wellbeing but I wondered who helped him and his colleagues with their own wellbeing.

(A long, long pause while he thinks)

Chris: "Well, things just seem to naturally take their course. We all informally help each other. It's strange because what I'm hearing at the moment from colleagues that worked there for a long time is that we are kind of our own worst enemies. I can't remember quite how she put it, that basically we are all still covering all the work that is given to us, even with the increase in referrals we're still getting the work done, trying do what we can and by the end of the day we've tried to see everyone down everything. In a way we are our own worst enemies because the management don't think well these guys they can do this so they're not worried about replacing staff. There is just an expectation on us as nurses and doctors that we will maintain a high standard of service of care and support. There is no means by which we can back off from people when they're saying they want to take their own lives so you have to prioritise on your caseload. I mean staff meetings we don't really have those, not that many anyway. Other departments seem to have away-days. We talked about this so many times that we never go on any ... I think we just feel like we're the hamster in the wheel just spinning round and round around eventually one of us gets off and the next hamster gets on then we start running around again. I do get supervision, it does help me but quite often it's not proper clinical supervision it's more just moaning about what's happening (laughs) but I have things on my chest that I wanted to get off, issues were very long term so I thought I could talk to her on a personal level but I don't, here is my support for the staff, to be honest but we kind of support each other."

The reduction of services and its damaging impact was also discussed by Paul. For example, he described how he felt that reduction in services elsewhere had meant that other services found themselves stepping in;

Paul: "I've described youth workers being educational, developmental and preventative and those are the three words that I like to use to describe youth work - educational, developmental and preventative. But the 20 years, particularly in the last 10 years with the

massive cuts to youth service budgets, local authority budgets, and the closure over 1000 youth clubs, whatever money there is for delivering youth work is more put towards targeted work which has tended to be work based on the deficit model of young people, people already having problems, less and less work with young people in preventative way, more and more young people having problems, youth workers being used essentially as social workers."

9.13 Disavowal of Inequality

The UK has experienced the reinvigoration of government policies which increasingly blamed the poor for their poverty and lack of social mobility. Their lack of social advancement is blamed on their various habits, behaviours and other psychological characteristics, whilst denying the effect of exploitation and structural inequalities. Rather than trying to make sense of inequality it is more often disavowed, as Ryan notes in her study on class and psychoanalysis, such disavowals of poverty and inequality can be seen in the examples such as the renaming of poor families as 'troubled'. Walkerdine (2015) argues that the history of blame and pathologising the poor has blocked understanding of complex histories of suffering. When institutions of social support fail to protect individuals and communities they can create a traumatic stress which interferes with the individual ability to develop safe object relations with the social environment (Hernandez de Tubert 2006). As I have already discussed, taking a psychoanalytic perspective helps us to recognise that the inability for the social system to ensure even the most basic human rights and protections to all individuals parallels the lack of containment in the parent child relationship where the basic needs of a child are not fulfilled (Bion 1959, Layton 2006, Peltz 2007) When a social system fails to contain, nurture and care for members of its community this can generate trauma which can be likened to the experience of failed caregiving by a parent figure. Such a lack of care is often seen through lack of assistance and compassion towards minority groups, those in poverty and victims of economic crisis for example. A society which honours the commitment to care and protect all its members can be a great source of vitality and hope. When it does not however it brings despair (Hernandez de Tubert 2006).

In an examination of the causes and effects of severe and multiple disadvantage the Lankelly Chase Foundation (2015) describes the categorisation of people in separate boxes defined by single issues. Four example a person may take drugs or alcohol in order to deal with trauma, perhaps they then turn to offending and, in the process, lose their home and could end

up in the prison system. However, each issue identified here would trigger a different response from the various statutory and voluntary agencies that could be involved in the support of that individual. This variety of issues can also trigger different attitudes in response from the public, the media, academics and policymakers. What results is fragmentation. Very much an emergent theme from my interviews was a sense that many departments in health and social care were working in silos, without the sufficient joined up working that would enable person or family centred work which would take into account multiple factors and look at the person holistically. In his book Managing Vulnerability (2010), Dartington considers why this fragmentation in services is occurring. He wonders if this fragmentation is symbolic of the sense that the task for society is too difficult when thinking about how to care for people in times of dependency. The restructuring of health and care services maybe both useful and destructive in equal measure, but what Dartington points out is that the question should be why has this restructuring been deemed necessary for the survival of the UK economy? He notes: "I suggest that the needs of vulnerable people are so all consuming that they threatened to be overwhelming to the rest of society" (2010, p. 214). What happens therefore is that the most vulnerable members of society become the containers for the anxieties of those who hold much more power than themselves. In thinking about societal dynamics, it is necessary to explore these underlying anxieties and a potential fear aroused for those who have the most social, psychological and economic comforts by those who are the most disadvantaged in society; are they "afraid of losing their sense of personal security if they take notice of the needs of the unenterprising in enterprise culture" (Dartington 2010, p. 214)

9.14 Disconnect Between Those in Power and Those on the Ground

I noticed that several of my respondents spoke about how those that brought in new polices, notably the government, felt to them to be too far removed from what was actually needed for individuals and communities. A similar view had emerged when I spoke with Stewart, the Job Centre Work Coach in my interview in Chapter 7. Here is Holly talking about her experience implementing government policy for social work practice:

Holly: "When the Troubled Families initiative set up it was £4000 per family to focus on behaviour, not going to school, parents getting into work. It was made quite, quite clear that the local authority social work department have no hand in it at all, they would get no money from this project whatsoever. And it turned out that they chose families

we never quite knew how they chose them, they had a list families that they had chosen that was encrypted on emails and just sent to senior managers. I think possibly one of the common denominator factors were the parents, they work in paid employment and there might have been poor school attendance but the people that administer the scheme locally never came to us to say have you got any families that would fit this game, never. So there was a big mismatch there between what the government were trying to do with the Troubled Families initiative and actually starting to look at what was already out there. There was no strategic thinking behind it or acknowledgement that there were already people out there trying to do this work so let's get together with them pick their brains, get some ideas off them. Okay it's a project, we don't want to get sucked into the work they're doing but we've got valuable information that we can kick off with."

When listening to Holly I got the sense that she felt there was lack of joined up thinking, and that there had been a selective approach in the way families had been chosen for targeted work.

Holly: "I think at the time it was more than that. I think that we felt that the government just thought we were really rubbish at what we did and that they would just come in and sort it."

I asked Chris what he thought needed to change for mental health services:

Chris: "Well, I would like more buildings built and more therapists specialising in trauma, that would be good, more drug and alcohol units. We used to have what we called dual diagnosis - something we would help people with all those years ago where someone will have a primary diagnosis, say of depression or bipolar, but in conjunction with that they take alcohol or illicit substances. So all those units have gone, those departments don't exist any more, they used to have dual diagnosis nurses that was specially trained in that but it's just gone. There is less of an emphasis on expanding the public sector, what it is is really whittling down the public sector to the bare bones but still expecting the services to be run as if all these resources were still out there."

From Paul's perspective as a youth worker;

Paul: "I think at all levels from the government to local authority heads of services, not that there are many that still exist now a lot of it is gone

or has just been picked up wherever possible by the voluntary sector charities and so forth. But I think at all levels there is the need to recognise that, I think a couple of things, there is a need to recognise the root causes of the problems faced by young people in our society and to tackle those causes. There is sort of deficit model of young people that just says how young people are lacking, you know, "what's wrong with young people today?", that sort of thing. As opposed to what is wrong with society today that is causing these problems, what is presenting young people these challenges that are tough for them to deal with and many of them don't succeed. So, rather than a deficit model of young people, obviously as a youth worker I prefer to have a much more positive view of young people. So young people have a tremendous potential, a real capacity for growth and development and to contribute to their communities and society."

9.15 Losing Hope

A recurring theme of the discussion was that of losing hope. I was struck particularly by one of the comments made by Chris, the community mental health nurse. He made a distinction between nursing as a career and nursing as an occupation "so obviously you go in thinking that nursing is a career but it's just very much like an occupation really".

I asked him to tell me more about what he meant by that, he said;

Chris: "I'm in two minds because there is still a part of me wants to develop as a nurse and I wouldn't want to do anything else. I really like the job, every day is different, I talk to different people, you get a snapshot of their lives. I know it sounds a bit cheesy but it's a real privilege to go into people's homes and you're told a lot of personal information about their lives, I love that part of the job. But we don't see them for long enough it's not the way the team works so you can't do actual therapeutic work with people or take a systemic approach, talking to the whole family for example. If you take too long during a visit people think "well you could go to see someone else in that time" so spending a long time getting to know the situation for somebody, I don't think that is valued any more."

I then asked him if he thought there was potential for future improvements to the services he was working in.

Chris: "No, I can't. It sounds so pessimistic but I really can't. I'm really worried that in this country we are really struggling to maintain the

NHS as a service, not just mental health the whole thing. It's constantly under attack on a negative level in the media, morale is so low when I talk to staff, not just in my team in other departments too. They have asset stripped so much of the NHS I can't see it being improved unless we ever see... an emphasis on increasing public services not the private services you keep being shown coming in on their chariots saving a dying service (laughs) and then they take all the glory. That's how I see it. I don't see a strong commitment to health and wellbeing, well I dothere is a strong commitment but only if you're willing to pay for it and that's the difference. So for those that can't pay for it there's not a commitment much, it is the bare minimum and there are a lot of people out there in these rural areas, not much work around, not much wages, where it really is the bare minimum to them and that is the sad thing about it. They could be getting a much better service if the government invested in that."

I got a similar sense from Holly too.

Holly: "No I'm not, I'm not hopeful at all and the departments are struggling to get staff and, do you wonder at it, it will be privatised. Well the Children's Act makes it clear that it's local authorities who are responsible for safeguarding but of course the government can always change bits of legislation. You might be privatised out, I don't know, we're seeing it happen in the NHS."

9.16 Traumatogenic Environment: Lost Hope

Psychoanalysis works on the basic assumption that how the external world is perceived is largely influenced by the inner world. Individual development and an ability to flourish will always therefore, be embedded within the culture and society, the social contexts for the individual. However, discrimination and stereotyping contribute to a powerful social mirror that shapes its self-images and perceptions by others. Individuals will cope in varying ways with negative social messages. However, the ways in which people cope, or not, will frequently be attributed primarily to an individual's capabilities or competencies rather than the societal dynamics in which they experience (Suárez-Orozco and Suárez-Orozco 2002). The experience of discrimination and social injustice contributes to various challenges to an individual's sense of safety, belonging and integration (Tummala-Narra 2016). The failure of public and private institutions to address the needs of people on the margins will have profound implications, not only for the individual but potentially for society as a whole. In their study of the experiences

of immigrant families, Suárez-Orozco and Suárez-Orozco (2002) note that people can suffer real damage when the society around them mirrors back to them a demeaning, perhaps even contemptible picture of themselves. When the expectations are of laziness, irresponsibility, low intelligence and even danger, the outcomes for those individuals can be a sense of discouragement and futility. When these reflections are received in a number of mirrors including the media, the classroom, and the street, the outcome can be psychological devastation. I think that their argument here is of importance and it can be extended to other discriminated against social groups.

To examine traumatic stress through the lens of psychoanalytic theory can allow for a critical understanding of the impact of social oppression (Tummala-Narra 2016). Helen Fallenbaum, a clinician who has been working with people who have experienced physical or psychiatric injury at work, notes that trauma is the psychoanalytic portal to the outside world. It is the site where we cannot deny that what happens outside affects what happens inside. She says "it is by looking at what happens to a person's psyche when the outside world forcefully disrupts the person's fundamental sense of safety that psychoanalysis is made to face straight on the power exerted by environment on a person's inner world (Fallenbaum, 2003, p.89).

Group analyst and psychotherapist, Earl Hopper (2001), says that in order to recover from traumatic experience it is necessary that relationships within the community are reestablished. This depends both on individual members of the community and on the structure of the community as a whole. Problems arise though when people feel powerless, they can develop a concrete and operational style of thinking which can then permeate through the generations through child rearing. In other words, Hopper says, "in some sections of our societies, the Chinese water torture quality of everyday life restricts the ability to think about and reflect upon experience" (p.205). But in order to have an ability to reflect on past traumatic and difficult experiences there is a need for optimal cohesion in social groupings and this is very dependent on the degrees to which these groups are impacted by inequality in power and authority. Exercising power and authority must be done in such a way that shows care and responsibility, without this, Hopper notes, there can be no safety; "this is true for the parentinfant relationship and it is true for the political life of our organisations and our society" (Hopper 2005). I return to the work of Andrew Cooper (2015) here, as previously mentioned in chapter 2. He notes that modern psychoanalysis engages with a whole array of social realities, bringing them to attention. Psychoanalytic discourse insists on thick textures of social and personal suffering as well as desire and aspiration. What is of importance is the grounding

if policy makers in complexity of social relations, thereby taking into account the lived experience of those directly impacted by policy decisions.

The experiences of those who use services, therefore, should be taken into account during service design and beyond, listening to the users of services as a "legitimate source of welfare wisdom" (Schoon and Bartley 2008, p.27). There is something of value in research that actively seeks out how the effects of risk can be mitigated against and to explore ways in which hard pressed communities are able to get by in the face of adversity. However, "many individuals are crushed by the experience of poverty and disadvantage, and it is always the most vulnerable who suffer the consequences. Even the most resilient child from povertystricken circumstances is finding it more difficult to do well in life than a more ordinary child from a wealthy background. To witness these inequalities one has to ask, what would the resilient child or person have been able to do - what would their contribution to the community or the economy have been - if they had not had to overcome disadvantage? A society that maximises opportunities for all citizens is also one that makes the best use of the many assets for wellbeing, social and economic development" (Schoon and Bartley 2008, p. 27). As Young argues, when a large category of persons are placed under a systematic threat of domination, structural injustice occurs. Under such conditions people are unable to exercise their capabilities (Young 2011). To be able to flourish under such conditions will be dependent on how the individual is able to compete in the free market enterprise economy. Through the lens of the free market, if a person is unable to flourish it is not due to the circumstances they find themselves in.

9.17 Glimmers of Hope Return

I was mindful in each interview that my interviewees were working or living in difficult and complex environments. I felt it was important to explore with each of them if they were hopeful for the future. As I have discussed already, the overwhelming response was one of despair. One motivating factor for many in the caring professions is a desire to alleviate suffering in others especially if caregivers themselves have had the own experiences of distress. This is hugely problematic in a damaged caring system where a sense of failure of a system is then felt by those who work in it, in a very real way as their own personal deficiency (Dartington 2010). It is important though to draw from the interviews what I think of as glimmers of hope, the stories they felt were signals of a more hopeful future. This was

particularly evident when talking about the positives to be found in community and voluntary initiatives.

Miriam told me about the benefits she thinks she has as a journalist who has grown-up in the area she covers.

Miriam: "I think I have a sense of pride working for my local paper. A lot of people I work with aren't from here as they have just qualified and then found a job in local news, which is often where you start. So I think there is a benefit, having local links and contacts and a sense of trust, I think, and people are more likely to come to me when they know that I have grown up here especially somewhere like here where there can be suspicion of strangers. It's nice for me to be able to write about some real positive community projects too, like the Repair Cafe, things like that that locals have set up to help themselves."

I asked her to tell me more about the positive initiative she saw:

Miriam: "There's a cafe owner who is spearheading a community improvement plan. It's stuff like that that's really heartwarming, to see people taking the initiative and not being trodden down by the poverty in this area. It's annoying that they have had to step in and fill gaps left by the public sector but it's good to see that people do this. Seeing people who want to make a difference for the better in our local area, I think it makes people feel hopeful."

I asked Clare too if she had hope for the future of her hometown;

"I would like to think so and I have high aspirations but, the way it's going possibly not. I don't know. I have a kind of golden vision but it's all about money we don't have any and I'm only one person and unfortunately the cause is much greater than I am, although I will continue to do small bits - and I hope for the best but I'm not sure I can do it all by myself, it needs a group of people with the same hope."

I asked whether she thought there were people with the same kind of hope.

Clare: "Possibly but as soon as they try to speak up they tend to have water poured on their fireworks by the council: you're not allowed to do this, you're are not allowed to do this, that and the other. It has to be going along with something that is trendy, so if we can catch your wave with something that is trendy, like the environment, that is

probably going to help. So if we could move towards that and go with that wave and start bringing in ideas about environment and community and working from there. I don't know, it needs much more movement, maybe there will be a domino effect but I am not quite sure how yet."

I asked her if she had a spark anyway.

Clare: "I'm going to try, I'm going to try."

Clare had needed to access services to help her as a teenager and on into adulthood. She knew first-hand how difficult that could be, nevertheless she was now training to be a nurse, she wanted to help people, it was very important to her;

Clare: "Yes, and the fact I see so many people around me struggling to access services. How can you have good wellbeing when the facilities that you would expect to help you reach wellbeing are not in place, just not there? And actually how many people do you know go and knock on an elderly person's door to make sure they are all right? There's not much for the elderly, there's not much for children. It seems if you're standard adult, which most aren't, then its ok but around here there's a lot of poverty. Our food bank is really busy so there is clearly something fundamentally wrong with our beautiful seaside town - and they need to get rid of those lasers!"

For Chris, the hope came from seeing more of a move to ensure services were patient-led although he showed some scepticism that service reforms would be undertaken with, in his opinion, the right motivation. I had asked him about how the team he now worked for, following a service restructure, was working.

Chris: "Well this is the difficulty, we been up and running under a year but we still haven't really got operational policy so there is a lot of difficulty around what our role actually is. We are all trying to be consistent but we're getting a lot of inconsistencies because we have guidelines about how to take referrals but not everyone reads these so that's an individual's problem really rather than the Department. But essentially we are nurses that go out into the community and we tried to replicate what the community mental health team does but in a more intensive way. That's the model and this was all put forward by the Clinical Commissioning Group but they have had serious discussions

with peer support groups and the patient movement group, people like that. So there is more of an emphasis on the people that actually use the service, so if they want to they can be part of that service to degree to help change the service to focus on the people that use that service, if that makes sense."

I asked if this was service user driven.

Chris: "Yes I think so, not wholly but they definitely have a voice and it is becoming more vocal. There are pros and cons to that. From a nursing point of view I think it's good when the organisation working with us has a real focus on mental health and really enabling service users to be involved. But I wonder whether some organisations are just too profit-driven and that's all they worry about ..."

Holly stated what changes she thought needed to happen;

Holly: "Well I really think the government needs to run a public campaign. A big government campaign needs to be on the telly, in the newspapers, social media, it needs to be out there - they are good enough at putting their manifestoes out there so they've got the wherewithal to almost try and indoctrinate the public. We shouldn't have to tell them how to do it, just get their resources and do it and you know, with that surely there would be lots of triggers. Then people will start to say "okay and what about the poverty, what about child poverty what about our awful statistics on that?" There would be protests and pressure groups, it would mobilise a lot of things."

For her hope came in the form of much more community awareness about children, particularly when thinking about the families that come to an area looking for a new beginning but actually have no social network around them. She is suggesting there is a way to build a social network even if it isn't familial;

Holly: "I think there is a perception out there that it is the welfare agencies' and the state agencies' responsibility, "nothing to do with me mate". I think there ought to be a programme from the government that actually showed that it is everybody's responsibility to look after the welfare of children, even in a very small way. You know like a disabled mother struggling to get her child to medical appointments or something, the neighbour steps in and takes that mum to that medical appointment. And I think hand in glove with this, and it's something I

was talking about the other day with someone, our societies are so disjointed now. Grandparents could live in John O'Groats and you could live on the south coast but then there would be grandparents just up the road on the south coast that have got their grandchildren living 100 miles away - why couldn't they have a grandparent role to the family next door that are struggling. Do you see what I mean?"

Paul had very direct experience of being a community member who had stepped in to fill gaps in services and make sure a much needed resource was saved for local young people. After 23 years working for the youth service, the local authority took the decision to stop running all 22 of their youth services. He and his colleges had kept the service running as a charity. In many ways he actually felt that, as a youth work service, they now had more freedom to run it in a way that they wanted to rather than being under the guidance of the local authority. For Paul this meant that he would be focusing on anti-discriminatory work with young people work over the years. His aim was to encourage young people to have positive views and to recognise prejudice and discrimination and, in his words "decide they don't want to be part of that":

Paul: "As youth workers working for a charity we can discuss with young people and decide what we focus on. And we can focus on our developmental work. Whereas if I was still working for the local authority I would probably be doing home visits with a kid that has just been excluded from school and finding out that his family have got drug addiction and mental health issues and I will be liaising with social workers about it, going to meetings. So I suppose I'm quite happy that working for the charity means there is more freedom again to deliver the kind of educational developmental and preventative work that I always believed that youth work should be about primarily. That is certainly where my heart is a youth worker."

9.18 Community Belonging: Key Component of Flourishing

My thesis has discussed narratives of resilience as a component of human flourishing. More often the narrative of resilience is one of individual responsibility derived from a set of personality characteristics. An alternative and perhaps more useful understanding of human resilience is a theoretical perspective which conceptualises the interaction between individual and context, thereby shifting the focus away from resilience as a set of personality characteristics. Taking this view of resilience allows for an understanding of the individual who is active and growing as part of an ever-changing environment. Human functioning is a dynamic process, shaped by the opportunities available to people and the choices they then

exercise. Research into community resilience (Faulkner and Brown 2018) finds that communities choose their own capacities that they view as important factors for resilience. Even though there is a typology of resilience, promoting capacities, place attachment, leadership, community networks, community cohesion and efficacy, knowledge and learning, a community will choose for itself which ones they find useful as a resource. For example, one community could prioritise the need for leadership whilst others may self-organise without an obvious leadership role. Faulkner and Brown (2018) found however, that place attachment was integral to community resilience and demonstrated its collective nature. Place attachment provided an impetus for individuals to come together as a collective based on their shared experience of where they live. This demonstrates the relational and subjective aspects of resilience. Tyler finds in her research that what people want in order to create the conditions for a liveable life involves being able to lay down roots, feel safe, create a home and family, belong to a community and have a sense of a better future: "what many disenfranchised people actively desire is not flight but rather anchorage" (Tyler 2013, p.12). To return to the work of Shah and Marks (2007) as discussed in the literature review, their manifesto for wellbeing emphasised the importance of a social dimension to wellbeing. A vital component of wellbeing is a sense of belonging to a community. It is more than that though, it is about being able to feel that one can make a contribution to the society one lives in.

All the transcripts of my interviews can be found in the appendix and I think it is worth taking a moment to read these people's stories. There was not the space in this analysis to do justice to all the rich experiences of my interviewees. Particularly joyful however is Paul's account of the 'Big Brother' weekends held at the youth service, he portrays a real sense of the positive impact these events had had for both young people and staff alike. As I have said, the interviews are not meant to be representative of all views on Weymouth, the services there, the people and the way of life, they serve as narratives of personal experience but ones in which it is possible to see a common voyage.

In my four case studies I have taken a psychosocial approach to examine how social welfare is perceived in the public sphere and how welfare reform and austerity have impacted, both from an individual's perspective but also from a community perspective, focusing particularly on a UK coastal town. The purpose of these case studies is to show the shift that has taken place in welfare policy where there has been a distinct move away from any understanding of welfare as having a part to play in how a population may flourish. Instead, the emphasis is on workfare. I have sought to demonstrate the tension that is felt by the neoliberal subject to flourish, take responsibility for oneself, and to thrive in the face of

adversity yet without the containing function of a welfare state. I have taken a particular interest in coastal towns as they are so often evoked as places of good health and wellbeing, an environment in which to flourish. Yet often they are areas of social injustice and deprivation which are not conducive to the flourishing either of the self or of the community.

9.19 Acknowledging Dependency

The philosopher Nel Noddings describes an ethical ideal which comprises two sentiments; "the natural sympathy human beings feel for each other and the longing to maintain, recapture or enhance our most caring and tender moments" (Noddings 2013, p.104). It is in the moments that we experience reciprocal receptivity, when we are open to the other and that feeling is reciprocated, we can experience great feelings of joy. Noddings says that this feeling of joy is a sense of feeling at one with the other, be that a child, a lover, an idea, scene or work of art and this sense of joy helps us to maintain us in caring. Noddings does not make mention of psychoanalytic ideas in her work, and I think that she has missed some very valuable insights in doing so. At the very heart of our capacity to flourish is the moment that we are far from alone, we are at our most dependent. The first love object of (m)other is a tremendous source of joy and pleasure which has the potential to be transformed into an affectively positive object, says the analyst Alizade (2010). What she means here is that an early stabilising, harmonious and facilitating environment can have long term positive implications for good mental health and wellbeing "whilst melancholy is the shadow of the object, joy is its light" (Alizade 2010, p. 6). I think the ethics of care approach has something important to offer when we want to re-imagine a social policy on welfare and wellbeing.

To live a life, especially a good one, having a sense of curiosity can play a crucial role in making us feel that we want to learn. Being able to be curious about our environment begins in childhood as we play and explore. This curiosity about our environment helps us to develop the skills needed to make informed judgements about the future. This sense of curiosity about the world needs the presence of care givers who are consistently sensitive and responsive to the activities of the infant. The infant experiences, then, a care giver who is engaged and excited by them and who is capable of providing a stimulating environment (Brazelton et al 1974, Cassidy and Shaver 2008). The sense of security lays the foundation for the development of social and emotional skills required for experiencing a good life, imbued in which one can be said to be flourishing (Chisholm 2011).

To be able to provide such a consistent and sensitively attuned environment means that the child develops a future oriented outlook capable of generating an idea of what a good life may look like. Such an environment is not easily achieved however, especially when the care giver experiences a life of uncertainty, inequality and poverty. Risk factors such as these make it more difficult to for the development of secure attachments (Tronick 1989; Belsky and Pasco Fearon 2008; Chisholm 2011). Kwong and Hayes (2017) research found that adverse experiences in childhood, that were then compounded by socio-economic factors, meant that children were less likely to flourish. They argue that adverse childhood experiences should be considered as a public health issue. Many health issues in adulthood can be viewed as developmental disorders that began in early life (Shankoff and Garner 2012). Adverse and traumatic experiences in childhood can lead to an increased tendency to adopt detrimental coping behaviours and unhealthy lifesyles. This can then further exacerbate socio-economic inequalities and an increased likelihood of unemployment, homelessness, or entering the criminal justice system (Shankoff and Garner 2012). It can be argued therefore, that there is a public health need to alleviate the persistent health disparities that are associated with poverty, discrimination and maltreatment. In doing so it may be possible for a government to show a real commitment creating the conditions in which citizens can flourish.

9.20 To Matter and To Hope

The purpose of the case studies has been to document the impediments to flourishing, yet also, to find the things and feelings that offer a more hopeful future. It is here that an important link emerges. Care, compassion, the need to matter to people and the society you live in are linked to a sense of hopefulness as I will explain. My case studies have shown ways in which social injustice is an impediment to human flourishing. However, what is also evident is that many of my subjects are striving for, and in some ways achieving, the needs to matter and to hope. To matter to others supplies the person with a sense of who they are and offers a guide as to how they fit in with their surrounding social situations (Elliot et al 2004). It is concerned with receiving attention and value from others and forms the foundation for the person to believe that they can make a difference in the world of others (Rayle 2006).

In *Moral Repair*, the philosopher Margaret Urban Walker (2006) writes about "the task of restoring or stabilising - and in some cases creating, the basic elements that sustain human beings on a reasonably moral relationship" (p. 23). Moral repair is about restoring or creating trust and hope in a shared sense of value and responsibility, shared moral standards. Making

amends must involve taking reparative action which will need to involve an acceptance of responsibly. The dynamic tendencies of hope include feelings of futurity, desire, belief, possibility and efficacy. The last component of hope involves someone taking a certain kind of affective attitude or emotional stance in relation to her beliefs about the possibility of realising her future-directed desire. "Our own actions form some part of the conditions for our hopes being realised ... hope clearly can dispose us in a variety of ways to seek out, plan for, strive for, take heart about, concentrate on, our renewed energy into getting the outcome we want" (Walker p. 50). Hope is not only an individual and a social good but a necessity and shows people that there is a future to value.

"Hope can leak away, in lives of relentless hardship, loss or injustice ... even so, many people summon strength, make plans, reach out and fight back, sometimes banking not on the smallest hopes but on the bigger ones that aim to change lives. The human capacity for hope can be astonishing, like weeds that can grow up through the smallest of cracks in slabs of concrete. Hope too, is a kind of growth towards the light." (Walker 2006, p.42)

Chapter 10: Discussion and Conclusions

Psychoanalysis has a vital contribution to make insofar that at its core, there is a recognition that progress is only achieved through painful struggle towards forms of reconciliation with others. Lack of political engagement and critical enquiry may be based on powerful feelings of helplessness and hopelessness (Cooper and Treacher 1995). The therapeutic environment actually allows a space for creative and flexible thinking about the unthinkable (Leader 2011)

The essence of neoliberalism is to produce an individual as a form of economic opportunity, to fail in this brings the threat of exclusion from the promise of the good life. The fear of redundancy is no longer just from the workplace but from life. "The pain of failure, of being a loser, of being invisible to those above us cuts a deep wound in the psyche" (Rutherford 2008: 14). As Bauman (2008) observes, there has been a major ideological shift in which composing a vision of a good society is considered a waste of time because individuals themselves are expected to find, and implement, individual solutions to problems, despite the fact that many of the problems they face are socially created. This new ideology "derides the principal of communal responsibility for the wellbeing of its members, decrying it as a recipe for a debilitating nanny state, and warning against care-for-the other on the grounds that it leads to abhorrent and detestable dependency" (Bauman 2008: 20)). At a time of social and political turmoil how does one maintain a sense of the possible?

10.1 A Welfare Society

In Paul Hoggett's (2000) view, the original idea that the welfare state was based on the concept of universalism was irrevocably tied to the notion of an institutional model of the welfare state. Post-war welfare has become rule based and hierarchical, dependent on expert knowledge to develop service provision. It is based on the faded ideals of a universalistic welfare system, from each according to ability to each according to need. In essence this enshrines the structural disadvantage faced by the poor who have been asked to bear the costs of others' progress. If rights are not integral to the system, then those who receive support become blamed for inadequacy and deemed underserving. In Hoggett's view, the institutionalisation of welfare meant that the origins of welfarism, based on common welfare, family, neighbourhood and the community-based networks of society, had been overridden. Hoggett suggested that what was required was a non-institutional model of a welfare society.

What could be considered is a welfare society rather than the welfare state. A welfare society is based on mutuality in terms of interlinked values of generosity, trust, interdependence and solidarity. These values, Hoggett says, have actually been working tacitly as the submerged foundations of the welfare state in the UK. He bases his definition of a welfare society on work by the sociologist and social policy researcher Fiona Williams, who discussed ways in which a renewed universalism could be imagined where universalism is combined with the commitment to social diversity. Her proposal is that welfare should be based on the politics of recognition.

Williams (1988, 1999) argued that social policy is structured and delivered in practice as a version of the dominant values of society, notably around family, work and nation. Rather than a welfare system formed around the binary construct of dependency/independence, Williams argues, persuasively, for a model based on interdependence. Williams argues that to recognise interdependence, one also has to accept that at times we are all necessarily dependent. However, such a view challenges the institutional structures which render some marginalised groups unavoidably dependent. The ethics of care, according to Williams, provides an exemplar of how care requires both recognition and a careful negotiation of the different interests caught up in its discourse and practice. An ethics of care is necessary to redress the balance placed on the ethic of paid work. "It is through caring and being cared for that we take account of the needs of others" (Williams 1999, p. 678).

Cooper (2008) argues that, at a time when neoliberalism is the dominant ideology, psychoanalysis can offer us a critique of its reductionist view of human nature. Resisting the usual top-down approach to policy making, psychoanalysis can open up an opportunity or 'space' for policy that acknowledges real, complex, lived experiences of social relations. Winnicott, although not known for his political work, was devoted to promoting the importance of environmental provision for healthy growth and development and, through examples from his clinical work, he was able to discuss the impacts on children and on into adulthood when failings in their environment had occurred. The implication of psychoanalytic theories such as Winnicott's therefore, is that there is a social responsibility to provide the conditions for optimal psychic development (Peltz 2006). A relational approach holds that psychological and political wellbeing are both dependent on relational conditions that promote rather than stunt growth (Frosh 2010). This approach places emphasis on finding alternatives to the constraints placed on human capacities by oppressive social forces (Rustin 1995).

Peltz (2004) advocates for recognition of a post-depressive position "in which we could put forth a form of relating that extends beyond the triad of the Oedipal (whole objects) to

communal groupings and society at large" (p.15). By this she means that the capacity of effectively locating self in relation to a social grouping could be considered a developmental achievement. A developmental process such as this would be about respecting difference, maintaining separateness and assuming responsibility for other group members. It would also be about recognising the anxieties that can arise from group membership too, such as the fear of disappearing or anxieties about competition. The infant is born with a tendency towards growth, the integration of the personality, and the move towards object relating and interpersonal relationships. However, these processes of growth must take place within what Winnicott called a "facilitating environment" (Winnicott [1967] 1986, p. 144):

"A facilitating environment must have a human quality, not a mechanical perfection, so the phrase 'good enough' mother seems to me to meet the need for a description of what the child needs if the inherited growth processes are to become actual in the development of the individual child" (144).

From an ethics of care approach as outlined in Chapter 2, I am suggesting that flourishing can only be seen as a worthwhile pursuit if it is considered to be part of an inclusive social collectivity. One should not flourish at the expense of another Instead it is about fostering something good within that can be shared, such as kindness. I have argued that the development of our capacity for concern forms a significant element in our collective capacity to flourish. If a facilitating environment is so intrinsic to the development of that capacity, then how might social policy take that into account and actually provide an environment that can allow this to take place? In my first case study in Chapter 6, I presented an exploration of the Sure Start project, established by New Labour, to see if social policy had the potential to enable the formation of a facilitating environment. I argued that the Sure Start initiative was an opportunity for government to show real commitment to a social policy beneficial to the wellbeing and flourishing of all.

10.2 Context - Con-text: The Counter Transference at Work in My Thesis - The Search for Hope

"Making hope possible, rather than despair convincing" (Williams 1989).

Motivated by my interest in the UK government's policy to measure the wellbeing of the UK population (Lennon-Patience 2013), the purpose of my thesis has been to examine how

positive psychology has been influential in UK policy making. I had been struck by the absence of a psychoanalytic perspective around the meaning of wellbeing and flourishing. I have been particularly concerned that despite the commitment to measure wellbeing, the implementation of austerity measures in the UK have had a negative impact on people's capacity to flourish. I have sought not only to document the impediments to flourishing but also, as Highmore (2016) argues: to "grasp hold of the feelings and things that can, potentially at least, offer a more hopeful future" (p.23).

Throughout my thesis, an overarching theme has been the place of hope in human flourishing. I would like to return to the theme of hope by way of a conclusion. As I reflect on my thesis I return to my position as a researcher. I do not come from a 'privileged nowhere' (Dreier 2008, p.26). My interest in my subject matter did shape the process and product of my enquiry, and as I acknowledged from the outset, I did become personally affected by my chosen subject. I wrote that the drive behind my thesis was perhaps to seek reparation and hope in a time of bewilderment and uncertainty.

Whilst reviewing the literature around hope and flourishing, I read a journal article by education researchers, Wolbert, Ruyter and Schinkel (2018). Their work explored how parents should relate to their children's future flourishing lives. I was interested in this article and how it related to my case study on Sure Start and the importance of childhood as the crucible for flourishing. As I read the article I had to pause and take in what I was reading. The authors were referring to a book and a poem that I had read shortly after the birth of my child. The book is Far from the Tree by Andrew Soloman (2014). A book about parenting what he calls children with 'horizontal identities', by which he means 'recessive genes, random mutations, prenatal influences or values and preferences that a child does not share with its progenitors' (Soloman 2014, p.1). The poem is by a mother who happens also to be included in Soloman's book. Emily Kingsley wrote Welcome to Holland about the experience of having a child diagnosed with Downs Syndrome. This poem is regularly given to parents of children who have disabilities, perhaps via social media or through a support group. The poem gets to the heart of how a parent can feel when their child has a disability. It describes someone planning for a wonderful holiday in Italy, but when the plane lands they find that they are in Holland instead. One soon learns to adapt and appreciate Holland but it is not the holiday to Italy that one had expected.

The book and the poem had resonated with me as a parent of a child with a physical disability. Although I have written from a personal perspective about Sure Start and the

impact of the closure of my local center, I had not had this experience of being stopped in my tracks by the research material I was engaging with. The point being made by Wolbert, Ruyter and Schinkel (2018) with their references to Soloman (2014) and Kingsley (1987) was that the flourishing life a parent may imagine for their child may not be possible or even desired by the child themselves. Furthermore, they make the distinction between goal oriented expectations of flourishing and the hope that a child may flourish. Goal oriented flourishing involves the belief that the expectations for the child will come true. Instead, having hopes for a child's flourishing is a belief in the possible. Expectations of flourishing, Wolbert, Ruyter and Schinkel (2018) suggest, can be connected to parental pressure and competitiveness. Hope, in contrast, can imply an awareness of the limits of human powers and is connected to a sense of humility and an openness to the unforeseen. They conclude that an abstract and many-sided ideal aim such as flourishing requires humility and flexibility on the part of the parent. The mobilisation of hope is central to human survival; it is the belief in the possibility of improvement, creativity and the possibility of making things better. Hope says Hopper, is always 'Janus faced' (2005, p.197) because although it is directed towards the future it is always based on past experience. Highmore suggests that Raymond William's work around structures of feeling was never simply about doing better more rounded cultural research. It was about understanding how change occurs, how social and cultural forms are maintained and "perhaps most importantly of all, of locating what Williams referred to as 'resources of hope'" (Highmore, 2016, p.23)

10.3 Good Enough Flourishing

As I discussed Chapter Three, positive psychology's understanding of human flourishing is that it is best achieved by gaining a sense of control or mastery over one's life (Lamore 1999). This excludes the possibility of flourishing through the unexpected and unplanned moments, when new opportunities arise, and new meanings can be made. Goal oriented flourishing seems to be about achieving perfection, what is missing from this idea is that flourishing can be about what is good enough rather than perfect. The common sense understanding of 'good enough' implies a 'that will do' attitude, used as a consolation for not being perfect (Jacobs 1995). This detracts from the more useful way in which Winnicott employed the term. Good enough flourishing would encompass an acceptance that there will be uncertainty and complexity. As Martha Nussbaum notes, Winnicott 'knew how messy and complex people are when they are allowed to be themselves. He also knew how endangered human complexity always is, in the face of society's constant demand for

conformity and order' (Nussbaum, 2006, p.376). Demands for conformity serve only to stifle creativity and prevent flourishing. Beyond mere satisfaction, Winnicott wanted people to be able to experience genuine flourishing. He gave psychoanalysis 'a hopeful and also a liberal face, one that emphasized people's capacities for love and society's capacity for 'holding' diversity, play and freedom' (Nussbaum, 2006, p.392).

Christopher Bollas (2018) writes that depth psychologies, such as psychoanalysis have always placed a high value on the examined life, on looking into selves and their societies in order to gain insight into these mental and social forces that paralyze us. He contends that whilst psychoanalysis may be imperfect, it is nevertheless, a 'work in progress' that points to the crucial function of understanding the many causes of human suffering. Psychoanalysis directs us to take mental life into account when thinking about politically or economically determined structural injustices. As Bollas concludes, there is a need for a politics influenced by a psychology. However, that psychology could be predicated on 'a new form of collective understanding in which humans can once again turn towards becoming human beings' (Bollas 2018, p. 105). This could lead to the revival of the generative aspects of human thought and endeavor which accompany the quest to create meaningful lives and a better world.

10.4 The complexities of hope

The Greek poet Hesiod documented the myth of Pandora's box. The god Zeus bestowed two gifts on Pandora, the gift of curiosity and the gift of an ornate box, the contents of which was not for mortal eyes. Zeus instructed Pandora not to open the box, but curiosity got the better of her and she unlocked it. Once open, the box released all the evils and sufferings of humanity. The last item in the box, however, was hope. To include hope as an element of human suffering can be read in two ways. (Meyer 2010). Firstly, hope can be seen as damaging, it is deceptive, offering only false promises. On the other hand, hope could be in the box as a counter balance to the evils of humanity.

Deceptive hope is akin to Berlant's description I have discussed above, cruel optimism. Individuals' hopes and dreams serve only the goals of a neoliberal economy rather than collective political transformation. For now, I will draw on the second reading of hope, hope as a counter balance to suffering. Tainen, Leiviska and Brunila (2019) merge two original understandings of hope which I think can be useful here which include those from the philosopher and pedagogist Paulo Freire and also the philosopher Patricia White.

White (1996) defines hope in a positive way as being central to democratic virtue. Hope is required if democratic institutions are to flourish. Friere (2004) takes a more nuanced view. Hope is as much about denouncing present injustices as it is about announcing a more desirable world. Hope, therefore, can be viewed as a democratic virtue that can combine identifying and resisting social injustice, with a collective endeavor to visualize a better society (Tainen, Leiviska and Brunila 2019). It is at this juncture between hope as resistance and hope as a vision for a better future that I think Winnicott has something important to offer when he discussed hope as a form of defiance.

Winnicott (1986) made a surprising suggestion that delinquency or anti-social behavior in children may actually, in some cases, be a sign of hope. He wrote;

"the mother in her adaption to the small child's needs enables the child creatively to find objects. She initiates the creative use of the world. When this fails the child has lost contact with objects, and lost the capacity creatively to find anything. At the moment of hope the child reaches out and steals an object. This is a compulsive act and the child does not know why he or she does it ... it is not the object that was being sought ... the child is looking for the capacity to find, not for an object" (Winnicott, 1986, p.83).

The capacity to search and reach out contains at a deep level the belief that there is something there that can be found (Abram 1996). In a clinical setting, failures of environmental support can be worked through and the patient can explore their internal reference library of past experiences (Babits 2001). Bollas (1989) writes that these internal reference libraries are historical sets that make experience available for future work. Historical sets are clusters of memories bound by space and time and form parts of the construction of an earlier self. Historical sets are created in the mind to preserve the integrity of self-experience, they are a 'holding space in memory' storing the child's experience of being themselves as such are a process 'essential to living' and part of the 'acute sense of transformation in our being' (Bollas, 1989, p.197). I would like to extend this concept to the way in which I have sought to document the Sure Start initiative. I identified Sure Start as a generative policy, laying the foundations for flourishing and wellbeing right from the outset of a child's life.

Despite its tremendous potential, the Sure Start project has suffered under the rise of neoliberal principles I am writing this thesis because I think it is to document for posterity the areas of social welfare we have lost but which we may one day be able to reinstate when

we realise what has been lost. Perhaps this could be described as a sort of curation. To write about a cultural or social artefact, in this case Sure Start, by way of preservation, to use Bollas's term, a holding space in memory. As I discussed in the case study on Sure Start, it can be argued that Sure Start can be viewed as a transformational object (Bollas 2011). Within an historical set there will be memories of transformational experiences from childhood. The transformational object, seemingly grounded in the future, is yet firmly based in early childhood memory. Whilst Sure Start may have had many imperfections, it nevertheless represented a willingness of government to improve the potential for all to flourish. "It is possible to imagine a world in which the most vulnerable were the most valued members of society, given the respect due to those who are facing or who have faced the most elemental boundaries of life - sickness, madness, death, despair. It is possible to imagine a society where dependency was not just begrudgingly accepted but recognised as a vital element of human development" (Hoggett 2000, p.179). As I have mentioned before, Rustin argued that those on the left of the political spectrum need to recover some deep and grounded view of the meaning of human life:

"in order to be recognised as having some far sighted grasp of the future direction of their society, it will not come only through their political courage and militancy ... it will also depend on their wider understanding of a capacity to live by meanings and values clearly more civilised, sociable and altruistic than their antagonists, and more equal to the difficulties of life" (Rustin 1991, p.11).

To this end, my thesis has aimed to offer an alternative understanding of what it means to flourish that encompasses greater tolerance of the complexities of what it is to be human. With a rightful place in political discourse, I have sought to demonstrate the potential of psychoanalytic theory as a vital tool for the formation of policies which should be enabling people to live under conditions in which they can flourish. I have therefore advocated for an understanding that social policy in relation to flourishing and wellbeing should be generative in nature.

10.5 Radical Hope not Radical Despair

In his philosophical anthropology, *Radical Hope* (2006) the psychoanalyst Johnathan Lear enquires into why 'The Crow People', indigenous to America, managed to sustain their way of life despite facing white supremacy and environmental destruction by the new settlers. In the face of cultural devastation, The Crow people showed immense hope

and resilience. The story of The Crow people centres around the dream of a young boy, the dream shows a forest which has been decimated by a storm of four winds, leaving only one tree standing with a tiny bird, a chickadee, singing in it. The elders interpret this vision as a warning of the destruction of their tribe, every aspect of their culture, their very way of life with all its meaning and purpose. This dream foresaw the cultural vandalism and destruction that would take place with the arrival of new settlers to America. The tribe could have chosen to battle this out, or they could have retreated to a place of total despair. Instead they took deep meaning from the vision of the chickadee singing in the last remaining tree. For the Crow people, the bird symbolised the one who listens, learns and passes on the lessons of the people so that a new way of being could be imagined. A culture tends to embody a sense of life's possibilities and tries to instill those in the young.

Lear tells this story to explain what happens when a culture faces breakdown because of the inherent inability to perceive of its own downfall. He contends that what is required in such circumstances is an ability to envision possibilities beyond those handed down by the existing culture. He calls this ability 'radical hope'; hope that is directed towards future goodness. It is a commitment to the idea that the goodness of the world transcends one's limited and vulnerable attempts to understand it. Lear says that radical hope is not something you have, rather it is something you practice and it demands flexibility, openness and imaginative excellence.

The assertion by the positive psychologist Martin Seligman that psychoanalysis has had its day, is but an echo of the past. Criticism, rejections and obfuscations form part of the very history of psychoanalysis itself and, in an interview for the BBC in 1938 not long before his death, Freud acknowledged that the resistance to his findings had been "strong and unrelenting" and said the "struggle is not over yet". In this thesis I set out to explore the idea that psychoanalysis can still offer valuable insights into what may constitute wellbeing and may allow the exploration of meaning in social life. The radical project of psychoanalysts was to help change the perception and treatment of mental illness from a moral defect and weakness to an understanding of mental ill health as a consequence of the 'combined effects of environmental development and unconscious conflict' (Bilmes 1999, p.628).

I acknowledged from the outset of this thesis that as researchers, we bring our own internal conflicts and unconscious desires to our theoretical writing; there is a counter transference at work in which we project these feelings onto the work we do (Craib 1989). I

was bitterly disappointed that the campaign to save my local Sure Start centre ultimately failed; I was saddened by the lack of support the campaign to save the resource received. Yet I still want to be able to find something hopeful amidst the worrying turn against collectivity, dependency and vulnerability. With this in mind, the drive behind my thesis has been to seek some form of reparation. To curate a version of collective flourishing that may be called upon to form the basis of future health and wellbeing social policy in the UK. I was concerned about (as I see it) the worrying turn against collectivity, dependency and vulnerability. It is perhaps for this reason that the trajectory of the thesis has been to find something hopeful as a counter narrative. Whist I wanted to present something hopeful, I have also tried to convey the complexity of what it means to flourish.

In conclusion, I would say that in any discussion regarding the social policy of wellbeing and what it means to flourish, psychoanalysis has an essential role to play. As an original contribution to knowledge, this thesis reasserts the value of psychoanalysis for an understanding of flourishing. Through the lens of psychoanalysis I have also offered a new way of understanding positive psychology and how it has played a significant role in the policy and culture of welfare since 2010. Therefore, I have contributed a new intervention into the evaluation of positive psychology and its relationship to contemporary political culture of austerity because I have added a psychoanalytic dimension. I have argued that the current narrative of 'to flourish', as articulated through positive psychology, has been useful to the current dominance of a specifically neoliberal view of welfare. As a result, we are at risk of losing an understanding of what it means to flourish which takes into account a more relational view of human beings. It is my contention that an alternative articulation of what it means to flourish is vital if we are to reimagine the 'good society'.

Psychoanalysis has the potential to enable us to value life with all its vagaries and complexities, and the practice of psychoanalysis is about helping people to develop a greater capacity to tolerate a wide range of emotional experiences. Rather than a life project with a final goal of self-actualisation or the ultimate goal of happiness, we are able to view life as always being a work in progress with a varying degree of triumph and tribulation on the way. Psychoanalysis brings together both knowledge and action (Craib 1989) and permits us to think about ways in which the space in which we find ourselves may be improved. In Freud's *Group Psychology and the Analysis of the Ego* (1921) we can perhaps see a more hopeful view of human beings. He says that humans are able to relinquish personal interests in favour of the interests of the group as a whole. Freud suggests that there is a libidinal tie which limits the

tendency to narcissism and is fundamental to the very foundations of what he calls 'civilisation'.

"... a group is clearly held together by a power of some kind: and to what power could this feat be better ascribed than to Eros, who holds together everything in this world. ... If an individual gives up his distinctiveness in a group and lets its other members influence him by suggestion, it gives one the impression that he does it because he feels the need of being in harmony with them rather than in opposition to them – so that perhaps after all he does it 'inhen zu Ziebe' (for love of them)" (Freud 1921, p.33)

To suggest that we should pay attention to our internal states, acknowledging that we are capable both of destruction and creation and to be observant of our interpersonal relationships, is to take a profoundly ethical stance. We are able then to recognise our capacity to repair and make good. Psychoanalysis compellingly offers a way to understand what it is to be human that moves away from an individualist premise and towards a much more relational understanding. To close, I return to Stuart Hall's work and his concept of articulation which I think is so important. Articulation is both to express and to join together, it is the process of ideological struggle. Cultural texts and practices are multi-accentual, that is, they are spoken in different voices. I wanted to understand how the notion of flourishing is currently being articulated and then to try to speak about it in a different accent. However, I concur with Michael Rustin writing in *After Neoliberalism? The Kilburn Manifesto* (Hall, Massey and Rustin 2015). He states

"In the post-capitalist future which we would like to see, a different priority given to the cultivation of human needs and capabilities would be a significant indicator of progress. A different economic and institutional architecture from that which we now have will be needed if we are to bring these objectives into the centre of public policy, and as indicators of progress" (p,48).

10.6 Cartographies of Hope

Braidotti writes about the politics of affirmation in which she pleads for a more joyful perspective. Rather than the melancholia for what has been lost, the role of thought can be about the creation of new concepts and the importance of making transformations of values possible (2006b). She talks about cartographies of hope; hope that the act of writing is not fleeting or an empty wish, instead it should be striving to be an empowering force on the

political landscape. Feminist and post-colonial theory has taught the values of learning from those who speak from the margins. Those who have been damaged by a system are likely to be those who are in the best positions to show how things can be done differently. I think here of Danny Slogget in Jaywick who is able to bring a real glimmer of hope despite the adversity, poverty and inequality faced by the people living in an area profoundly impacted by austerity, "Shine on" he says as he told me about his Jaywick Sands Happy Club.Stuart Hall wanted his students to actively think about what political implications their observations may have (Gilbert 2019).

"The aim of conjunctural analysis is always to map a social territory, in order to identify possible sites of political intervention. Such interventions need not actually be made, or be made on behalf of any particular political project or tendency, for the political analysis to have validity, but its potential utility to anyone wanting to intervene in a given situation is the key criteria according to which conjunctural analysis can be judged" (Gilbert 2019, p.15).

I would argue that a collective and generative account of flourishing is vital because, as Erik Erikson (1950) put it, a failure to contribute to the common good leads to a sense of radical despair, which in turn destroys the trust of the younger generation. Instead of that radical despair we need radical hope, the virtue of radical hope and a desire for future human flourishing. In my own small way, I hope that I can contribute though my thesis writing and my activism to a sense of hopefulness in the desire to repair. I close with the words of the poet Emily Dickinson;

"Hope is the thing with feathers, That perches in the soul, And sings the tune without the words, And never stops at all," (Emily Dickinson, [1861], 1983).

Bibliography

- Abram, J., 1996. The language of Winnicott. [electronic resource]: a dictionary of Winnicott's use of words, 2nd ed. ed.: Clunie Press.
- Adams, T.E., Holman Jones, S.L. & Ellis, C., 2015. Autoethnography: Oxford University Press.
- Adkins, L. 2005. The anatomy of a troubled concept. Feminist Theory. Vol. 6 (2). 195-211.
- Ahmed, S., 2010. The promise of happiness Durham [N.C.]: Duke University Press.
- Ahmed, S., 2014. The Cultural Politics of Emotion. Edinburgh. Edinburgh University Press.
- Alcock, S., 2013. Toddler's complex communication: Playfulness from a secure base. *Contemporary Issues in Early Childhood.* 14 (3).
- Alizade, A.M., 2010. Psychoanalysis and positivity. [electronic resource]: Karnac.
- Allen, G., 2011. Early Intervention, the next steps. London: HMG.
- Allen, K. & Bull, A., 2018. Following Policy: A Network Ethnography of the UK Character Education Policy Community. *Sociological Research Online*, 23, 438.
 - Alston, P., 2019. Visit to the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland: Report if the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights. United Nations General Assembly Human Rights Council 41st Session. 24th June 12th 'July.
 - Altman, N., 2005. Manic Society: Toward the Depressive Position. United States: Analytic Press INC, 321.
- Anderson, B., 2016. Neoliberal affects. Progress in Human Geography, 40, 734-753.
- Anning, A. & Ball, M., 2008. *Improving services for young children.* [electronic resource]: from Sure Start to children's centres: SAGE.
- Anning, A., Ball, M., Barnes, J., Belsky, J., Botting, B., Frost, M., Kurtz, Z., Leyland, A., Meadows, P., Melhuish, E. & Tunstill, J., 2004. The National Evaluation of Sure Start Local Programmes in England. *Child & Adolescent Mental Health*, 9, 2-8.
- Anning, A. & Hall, D., 2008. What was Sure Start and why did it matter? *In A. Anning & M. Ball* (eds.) *Improving Services for Young Children: From Sure Start to Children's Centres*. London.: Sage.
- Anon. 2011a. Positive impact of Sure Start centres.
- Anon. 2016. David Cameron's mother 'sad' at closure of centre where she volunteers. *The Guardian*., 10th March 2016.
 - Aristotle [384 BC 322 BC] Broadie, S. and Rowe, C (2002). *Aristotle Nicomachean Ethics: Translation, Introduction, and Commentary*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. Arthur, J., 2011. Personal character and tomorrow's citizens: Student expectations of their teachers. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 50, 184-189.
- Averill, K., 2007. Englishness, the country and psychoanalysis. *Journal for Psychoanalysis, Culture and Society.* 12(2).
- Ayoub, C.C., Bartlett, J.D. & Swartz, M.I., 2014. Parenting and early intervention: The impact on children's social and emotional skill development. *In* S.H. Landry & C.L. Cooper (eds.) *Wellbeing in children and families.*, *Vol. I.*: Wiley-Blackwell, 179-210.
- Babits, M., 2001. The Phoenix Juncture: Exploring the Dimension of Hope in Psychotherapy. Great Britain: Human Sciences Press For CSWJB, 341.
- Bainbridge, C. Radstone, S, Rustin, M and Yates, C,. (Eds) 2007 *Culture and the Unconsious*. Hampshire. Palgrave MacMillan

- Bainbridge, C. and Yates, C,. (2011). Editorial: Therapy Culture/Culture as Therapy: Psycho-Cultural Studies of Media and the Inner World. *Free Associations: Psychoanalysis and Culture, Media, Groups, Politics* Number 62, September 2011 ISSN: 2047-0622 URL: www.freeassociations.org.uk
- Bainbridge, C. & Yates, C., 2014. *Media and the inner world: psycho-cultural approaches to emotion, media and popular culture:* Palgrave Macmillan.
- Barr, B., Kinderman, P. & Whitehead, M., 2015. Trends in mental health inequalities in England during a period of recession, austerity and welfare reform 2004 to 2013. *Social Science & Medicine*, 147, 324-331.
- Bartley, M.E., 2006. *Capability and Resilience: Beating the Odds*. London: University College London: Department of Epidemiology and Public Health.
- Bauman, Z., 2000a. Community: seeking safety in an insecure world: Polity.
- Bauman, Z., 2000b. The individualized society Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Bauman. Z., 2000 Liquid Modernity. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Bauman, Z., 2003. Liquid love: on the frailty of human bonds Cambridge, UK: Polity Press;
- Malden, MA Distributed in the USA by Blackwell Pub.
- Bauman, Z., 2004 Identity. Cambridge: Polity Press
- Bauman, Z., 2004. Wasted lives: modernity and its outcasts Oxford: Polity.
- Bauman, Z., 2005. Liquid life Cambridge, UK; Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Bauman, Z., 2007. Liquid times: living in an age of uncertainty Cambridge: Polity.
- Bauman. Z., 2008 "Happiness in a Society of Individuals' *Soundings*. Issue 38. Spring 2008 pp. 19-28.
- Bauman, Z., 2011a. Collateral damage: social inequalities in a global age Cambridge: Polity.
- Bauman, Z., 2011b. *Culture in a liquid modern world* Cambridge: Polity in association with the National Audiovisual Institute.
- Bauman, Z. & Donskis, L., 2013a. *Moral blindness: the loss of sensitivity in liquid modernity* Cambridge: Polity.
- BBC. The One Show 2015. Broadcast: 27th November 2015.
- Bell, D., 2010 'Welfare state expresses an ideal of the good society'. In *The Guardian*. 3/11/2010. [online] Joe Public Blog www.guardian.co.uk/society.
- Beck, U., 1992. The Risk Society: Towards a New Modernity. London.: Sage.
- Beck, U., and Beck-Gernsheim, E. (2011) Individualization. London: Sage.
- Bell, D., 1996. Primitive mind of state. Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy., 10., 45-57.
- Bell, D., 2011. Civilisation and its discontents. In G. Bartley (ed.) Philosophy Now.
- Belsky, J. & Fearon, R.M.P., 2008. Precursors of attachment security. *In J. Cassidy & P.R. Shaver* (eds.) *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications., 2nd ed.* New York, NY: The Guilford Press, 295-316.
- Ben, H., 2016. Formations of Feeling, Constellation of Things. Cultural Studies Review.
- Benefits Street., 2014. P. Turner & B. Reid (eds.): Love Productions. Channel 4.
- Benefits Britain: 2015. Life on the Dole. C. Welch (ed.). Jiminez, G. Channel 5.
- Benefits by the Sea: Jaywick., 2015-2916. M. Fisher, D. Harris, M. Sulley, N. Rawls, M. Donkin & R. Gabriel (eds.): Spun Gold TV.
- Benjamin, J., 1988. *The bonds of love : psychoanalysis, feminism and the problem of domination* London: Virago, 1990.

- Berlant, L., 2008. Cruel Optimism: On Marx, Loss and the Senses. Great Britain: Lawrence & Wishart, 33.
- Betram, E., 2019. *The Workfare State: Public assistance politics from the New Deal to the New Democrats* Pennsylvania.: The Penn Press: University of Pennsylvania.
- Bettelheim, B., 1982. Freud and man's soul London: Chatto & Windus, 1983.
- Benjamin, J., 1988 The Bonds of Love: Psychoanalysis, feminism and the problem of domination. London: Virago.
- Bilmes, M., 1999. Psychoanalysis and morals: a dark alliance. Psychoanalytic Review, 86, 627-642.
- Binkley, S., 2011. Happiness, positive psychology and the program of neoliberal governmentality. *Subjectivity*, 4, 371-394.
- Bion, W., 1959 'Attacks on linking', International Journal of Psycho-Analysis, 40: 308-15.
- Bion, W., 1962 Learning from Experience, London: Heinemann.
- Bion, W., 1963 Elements of Psychoanalysis. London: Heinemann.
- Bion, W.R., 1970 Attention and Interpretation. London: Tavistock.
- Bion, W.R., 1970. Attention and interpretation: a scientific approach to insight in psycho-analysis and groups London: Tavistock Publications.
- Bloomfield. R., 2011. Weymouth benefits from Olympics bounce; Next year's Games are transforming Weymouth's fortunes, says Ruth Bloomfield. The Dorset town is no longer Poole's forgotten seaside sister. *The Times*.
- Bochner, A.P. & Ellis, C., 1992. Personal Narrative as a Social Approach to Interpersonal Communication. *Communication Theory* (1050-3293), 2, 165.
- Bollas, C (1987). The Shadow of the Object. Bristol: Free Association Book
- Bollas, C. (1989 Forces of Destiny Psychoanalysis and the Human Idiom. Ipswich: Free Association Books.
- Bollas, C., 2011). The Christopher Bollas Reader. London and New York: Routledge
- Bollas, C and Masschelein, A., 2011 'Unconscious Thinking Out of Bounds: Christopher
- Bollas as Thinker and Artist'. *Journal of the Jan Van Eyck Circle for Lacanian Ideological Critique* 4 (2011): 109-120.
- Bollas, C., 1987. The Shadow of the Object. London.: Free Association Books.
- Bollas, C., 1989. Forces of destiny: Psychoanalysis and human idiom Oxford: Free Association Books.
- Bollas, C., 1993. Being a character: psychoanalysis and self experience London: Routledge.
- Bollas, C., 2009. The Evocative Object World. London.: Routledge.
- Bollas, C., 2015. Psychoanalysis in the age of bewilderment: On the return of the oppressed. *International Journal of Psychoanalysis*, 96, 535.
- Bollas, C., 2018. *Meaning and melancholia.* [electronic resource]: life in the age of bewilderment: Routledge.
- Bollas, C. & Jemstedt, A., 2011. The Christopher Bollas reader London: Routledge.
- Boniwell, I., 2006. Positive Psychology in a Nutshell. London: PWBC.
- Botti, C., 2015. Feminine Virtues or Feminist Virtues? The Debate on Care Ethics Revisited. *Ethics and Politics*, XVII, 107-151.
- Bourdieu, P., 1972. Outline of a Theory of Practice. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.
- Bourdieu, P., 1986. The Forms of Capital. *Journal of Economic Sociology*. pp. 280-291. Blackwell Publishers Ltd.

- Bowlby, J., 1953. The roots of parenthood London: National Children's Home.
- Boyle Spelman, M., 2013 The Evolution of Winnicott's Thinking: Examining the Growth of Psychoanalytic Thought Over Three Generations. [N.p.]: Routledge.
- Braidotti, R., 2002. Towards a Sustainable Ethics ed. eds. Munster; London; Lit, 377.
- Braidotti, R., 2006. Transpositions: On Nomadic Ethics Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Braidotti, R., 2011. *Nomadic Theory: The Portable Rosi Braidotti* New York: Columbia University Press.
- Bramall, R., 2013. The cultural politics of austerity: past and present in austere times.
- Brand. A.G. 1990. Writing and Feelings: Checking our vital signs. In: *Rhetoric Review*. 8(2):290-308; Rhetoric Review.
- Brannelly T, Nursing ethics [Nurs **Ethics**], ISSN: 1477-0989, 2016 Feb; Vol. 23 (1), pp. 4-6; Publisher: SAGE
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V., 2006. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Great Britain: Edward Arnold (Publishers) LTD, 77.
- Brazelton, T.B., Koslowski, B., Main, M., 1974. The origins of reciprocity: The early mother-infant interaction. In Lewis, M., Rosenblum, L.A., *The Effect of the Infant on its Caregiver*. USA. Wiley Interscience.
- Brodie, A., Ellis, C., Stuart, D. & Winter, G., 2008. *Weymouth's Seaside Heritage*. Swindon: English Heritage.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., 1979. *The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by Nature and Design* Cambridge MA.: Harvard University Press.
- Brown, T.M.; De Casanova, E.M.. In: Womens Studies Quaterly. 37(3/4):42-57
- Brown, W., 2005. *Edgework: Critical Essays on Knowledge and Politics*. Princeton University Press: Princeton and Oxford.
- Bruckner, P., 2010. *Perpetual Euphoria : On the Duty to Be Happy* Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Brunning, H. & Perini, M., 2010. Psychoanalytic perspectives on a turbulent world. [electronic resource]: Karnac.
- Burchell. G., 1996 'Liberal Government and Techniques of the Self' In Barry. A, Osbourne. T and Rose, N (Eds.) *Foucault and Political Reason*. London: UCL Press.
- Burchel. G, Gordon. C. and Miller. P., (Eds.)., 1991 *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality*. Hemel Hempstead: Harvester Press.
- Bunyard, D., 2013. Françoise Dolto: Someone to watch over me. *In* M. O'loughlin (ed.) *Psychodynamic perspectives on working with children, families, and schools.* Lanham, MD: Jason Aronson, 65-91.
- Burman, E., 2018. (Re)sourcing the Character and Resilience Manifesto: Suppressions and Slippages of (Re)presentation and Selective Affectivities. *Sociological Research Online*, 23, 416.
- Byrne, R., 2006. The Secret. Australia: Atria books.
- Cambridge, E., 2018. Shocking 'third world' state of Benefits by the Sea town, Jaywick. *The Sun.* 1st February 2018.
- Cameron, D., 2006. Putting Happiness Before Money. Google Zeitgeist.
- Cameron, D., 2010a 'The Next Age of Government' TED Talks [online] Filmed February 2010. www.TED.com. (accessed 25/11/10)
- Cameron, D. (2010b) 'A transcript of a speech given by the Prime Minister on wellbeing on

- 25 November 2010' [online] .<u>http://www.number10.gov.uk/news/pm-speech-on-well-being</u> _(accessed 30/11/11)
- Cameron, D., 2010 'David Cameron launches plan to measure nations happiness' [online] www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-118833241 (accessed 25/11/10)
- Canu, A.M., 2009. La Maison Vertes: A place for words, personal reflections on working with Françious Dolto. *In* G. Hall, F. Hivernel & S. Morgan (eds.) *Theory and Practice in Child Psychoanalysis: An Introduction to the work of Françious Dolto*. London.: Karnac.
- Carlisle. S & Hanlon. P., 2007 'Wellbeing and Consumer Culture: A different kind of health promotion' *Health Promotion International* Vol.22 Issue 3 pp. 261-268. Oxford Journals: Oxford.
- Carolyn, E., Tony, E.A. & Arthur, P.B., 2011. Autoethnography: An Overview. *Historical Social Research / Historische Sozialforschung*, 36, 273.
- Carr, A., 2010 Positive Psychology: The Science of Happiness and Human Strengths. East Sussex: Routledge
- Cassidy, J. & Shaver, P.R., 2008. *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications, 2nd ed* New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Castle, J. 2016. David Cameron's mother 'very sad' at Tory council's closure of children's centre.
- Cave, B., 2010. Health, Wellbeing and Regeneration in Coastal Resorts. *In J. Walton & P. Browne* (eds.) *Coastal Regeneration in English Resorts*. Lincoln: Coastal Communities Alliance.
- Cavenaugh, M.A., Boswell, W.R., Roehling, M.V. & Bourdieu, J.W., 2000. An empirical examination of self reported work stress amongst US managers. *Journal of Applied Psychology.*, 85, 65-75.
- Cederström, C. & Spicer, A., 2014. The wellness syndrome: Polity.
- Chambers, J. & Hickinbottom, S., 2008 'Positive Psychology, Ethnocentrism and the Disguised Ideology of Individualism.' *Theory Psychology* 18:583. [Online] available at: http://tap.sagepub.com/context/18/5/563. [Accessed 5/08/11.]
- Chase, L., 2015. Hard Edges: Mapping severe and multiple disadvantage in England.
- Chedzoy, A., 2003. Seaside Sovereign: King George III at Weymouth. Wimborne: Dovecote Press.
- Chisholm, J.S., 2011. Flourishing, feelings and fitness: An evolutionary perspective. *In* A. Polani (ed.) *Pragmatic Evolution: Practical Applications of Evolutionary Theory*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Choderow, N., 1989. Feminism and Psychoanalytic Theory. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Chu, A.T. & Lieberman, A.F., 2010. Clinical implications of traumatic stress from birth to age five. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, 6, 469-494.
- Clarke, J. & Newman, J., 2012. The alchemy of austerity. Critical Social Policy, 32, 299-319.
- Clarke, S., 2002. Learning from experience: psycho-social research methods in the social sciences. *Qualitative Research*. 2 (2).
- Cloud. D. L., 1998 Control and Consolation in American Culture and Politics: Rhetorics of Therapy. California: Sage.
- Commission., S.M.A.C.P., 2016. Social Mobility Index.
- Compton, W.C., 2005. An Introduction to Positive Psychology. New York.: Wadsworth.
- Cooper, A., 2007. Surface tensions: Emotion, conflict and the social containment of dangerous knowledge. *In* Perri, S. Radstone, C. Squire & A. Treacher (eds.) *Public Emotions*. Hampshire.: Palgrave McMillan, 139-155.

- Cooper, A., 2009. Be quiet and listen. Emotion, public policy and social totality. *In* S. Day Schlater, D. Jones, H. Price & C. Yates (eds.) *Emotion: New Psychosocial Perspectives*. Hampshire.: Palgrave McMillan.
- Cooper, Andrew. "Containing Tensions: Psychoanalysis and Modern Policymaking." *Juncture* 22, no. 2 (September 2015): 157. https://search-ebscohost-com.libezproxy.bournemouth.ac.uk/login.aspx?direct=true&db=edb&AN=109575515 &site=eds-live&scope=site.
- Cooper, A. & Lousada, J., 2005. Borderline welfare. [electronic resource]: feeling and fear of feeling in modern welfare: Karnac.
- Cooper, A. & Lousada, J., 2010. The Shock of the Real: Psychoanalysis modernity and survival. *In* A. Lemma & M. Patrick (eds.) *Off The Couch: Contemporary Psychoanalytic Applications*. London.: Taylor Francis., 33-45.
- Cooper, A. & Treacher, A., Year. Free Associations, truth, morality and engagemented.(eds)., Great Britain: Process Press 1.
 - Cooper, Andrew. 2008. "Welfare: dead, dying or just transubstantiated?." *Soundings* (13626620), Spring2008. 29-41. *Academic Search Complete*, EBSCOhost (accessed March 31, 2012).
- Cooper, A. & Treacher, A. (1995) 'Free Associations, Truth, Morality and Engagement. *Free Associations*, 5: 1-9. [Online] http://www.pep-web.org/. [Accessed 5/08/11.]
- Coote, A. and Lyall, S. Strivers vs. Skivers: The Workless are Worthless. London: New Economic Foundation.
- Corey, L.M.K., 2002. The Mental Health Continuum: From Languishing to Flourishing in Life. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 43, 207.
- Crorfe, S., 2019. Falling off a cliff: Economic and social decline by the coast. London.
- Cottingham, J., 1998. *Philosophy and the good life: reason and the passions in Greek, Cartesian, and psychoanalytic ethics* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Cox. M., 1999 'A Good-Enough God? Some psychology-theology crossing places'. In Stein. S. M., 1999 Beyond Belief: Psychotherapy and Religion. London: Karnac.
- Craib, I., 1989 *Psychoanalysis and Social Theory: The Limits of Sociology*. Hertfordshire: Harvester Wheatsheaf.
- Craib, I., 1994 The importance of Disappointment. London: Routledge
- Csiksentmihalyi, M., 1996 *Creativity: Flow and the Psychology of Discovery and Invention.*New York: Harper Perennial.
- Csikszentimhalyi, M. & Csikszentmihalyi, IS. (Eds.) (1998) *Optimal Experience:*Psychological Studies of Flow in Consciousness. Cambridge: Cambridge University

 Press
- Csikszentmihaly, I.M., 2002 Flow. London: Rider
- Csiksentimihalyi, M., 2009. The Promise of Positive Psychology. *Psychological Topics.*, 18., 203-211.
- Csiksentmihalyi, M. & Csiksentmihalyi, I.C., 2006. *A Life Worth Living: Contributions to positive psychology*. Oxford.: Oxford University Press.
- Curren, R., 2017. Why character education? Impact, 2017, 1-44.
- Dahlberg, G. & Moss, P., 2005. *Ethics and Politics in Early Childhood Education* London: Routledge.

- Daly, M., 2011. Welfare Cambridge: Polity.
- Dartington, Tim. 2009. "Relationship and dependency in the public sphere." *Soundings* (13626620) no. 42: 60-66. *Academic Search Complete*, EBSCOhost (accessed March 31, 2012).
- Dartington, T., 2010. Managing vulnerability. [electronic resource]: the underlying dynamics of systems of care: Karnac.
- Davis, F., 1977. Nostalgia, identity and the current nostalgia wave. *Journal of Popular Culture.*, 11., 414-424.
- Davis, O., 2016. Resiling from resilience. Studies in Gender and Sexuality, 17, 135-138.
- Davies, W., 2015. The Happiness Industry: How the government and big business sold us wellbeing. London. Verso.
- Darwall, S.L., 2002. Welfare and the Relational Society. New Jersey.: Princeton University Press.
- Dickinson E., 1861 "'Hope' is the Thing with Feathers" from The Complete Poems of Emily Dickinson, edited by Thomas H. Johnson, ed., Cambridge, Mass.: The Belknap Press of Harvard University press, Copyright © 1951, 1955, 1979, 1983 by the President and Fellows of Harvard College.
- Diener, E., Wirtz, D., Tov, W., Kim-Prieto, C., Choi, D.-W., Oishi, S. & Biswas-Diener, R., 2010. New Well-being Measures: Short Scales to Assess Flourishing and Positive and Negative Feelings. *Social Indicators Research*, 97, 143.
- Dismore, J. & Lord, A., 2017. A 'Benefits TV' star on the reality of benefits TV. 10th May 2017. ed. www.vice.com.
- DEFRA., 2005 Securing the Future: Delivering UK Sustainable Development Strategy. HMSO. London.
- Dorling, D., 2010 Injustice: Why Social Inequality Persists. The Polity Press: Bristol.
- Dodge, R., Daly, A.P., Huyton, J. & Sanders, D.L., 2012. The Challenge of Defining Wellbeing. *International Journal of Wellbeing*, 2, 222-235.
- Dollander, M. & Tychey, C.D., 2004. Affective Development, Education and Prevention: A Psychodynamic Model. *Psychoanalytic Review*, 91, 257.
- Doris, J.M., 2002. *Lack of character: Personality and moral behavior* New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Dorling, D., 2010. Injustice: Why Social Inequality Persists. Bristol: Polity Press.
- Dreier, O., 2008. Psychotherapy in everyday life New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Dreier, O., 2009. Persons in Structures of Social Practice. Theory & Psychology, 19, 193.
- Durkheim, E. [1912] 1995. *The Elementary Forms of Religious Life*. Ed. and Trans. Fields, K. New York: Free Press.
- Dyckhoff, T. 2012. Let's move to Weymouth. The Guardian., 10th August 2012.
- Ecclestone, K., 2012. From emotional and psychological well-being to character education: challenging policy discourses of behavioural science and `vulnerability'. Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 463.
- Eckersley, R., 2006. Is modern culture a health hazard? *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 35, 252-258.
- Eckersley. R., 2012 'Whatever Happened to Western Civilisation- The Cultural Crisis 20 Years Later' *The Futurist*. November-December 2012. [online] www.wfs.org [accessed 10/01/13]

- Education., D.O., 2003. Every Child Matters.: The Stationary Office.
- Ehrenreich, B., 2009 *Bright-Sided: How Positivity is Undermining America*. New York: Metropolitan Books.
- Eisenstadt, N., 2011. Providing a sure start. [electronic resource]: how government discovered early childhood: Policy Press.
- Ellis, C.. 2007 Telling secrets, revealing lives. Relational ethics in research with intimate others. In: *Qualitative Inquiry*. 13(1):3-29; Great Britain: Sage Publications, Inc.,
- Elias, N., 1994 [1939]. The Civilising Process. Oxford.: Blackwell.
- Elliott, A., 1992 Social Theory and Psychoanalysis in Transition: Self and Society from Freud to Kristeva. Oxford: Blackwell.
- Elliott, A. & Frosh, S. (Eds.)., 1995 *Psychoanalysis in Contexts: Paths between theories and modern culture.* London: Routledge
- Elliott, A., 1997 Psychoanalytic Theory: An Introduction. Hampshire: Blackwell.
- Elliott, A. (Ed.)., 1998 Freud 2000. Cambridge: Polity Press
- Elliott, A and Lemert, C., 2006 *The New Individualism: The Emotional Costs of Globalization*. Oxon: Routledge
- Elliott, A., 2008 Concepts of the Self. Cambridge: polity Press.
- Elliott, F. & Hanning, J., 2009 *Cameron: The Rise of the New Conservative*. Harper Perennial: London.
- Elliot G. C.; Kao, S.; Grant, A.-M., 2004 Mattering: Empirical Validation of a Social-Psychological Concept. In: *Self and Identity*. 3(4):339-354; Great Britain: Psychology Press: Taylor & Francis Group, 2004.
- Erikson, E.H., [1950] 1963 Childhood and Society. Middlesex: Pelican Books.
- Esther, D., 2012. Poverty Vs Parenting: an emergent dichotomy. Studies in the Maternal, 1.
- Evans, G.W., 2004. The Environment of Childhood Poverty. American Psychologist, 59, 77-92.
- Evans, J., 2012 'Connected Communities: Philosophical Communities' A report for the Arts and Humanities Counsil by Julie Evans, policy director of the Centre for the History of Emotions at Queen Mary, University of London.
- Fallenbaum, R., 2003. The Injured Worker. United States: Analytic Press INC., 72.
- Ferenczi, S., 1980 [1933]. Confusion of tongues between adults and child. *Final Contributions to the Problem and Methods of Psychoanalysis*. London: Maresfield Reprints.
- Fernández-Ríos, L. & Novo, M., 2012. Positive Pychology: Zeigeist (or spirit of the times) or ignorance (or disinformation) of history? *International Journal of Clinical Health & Psychology*, 12, 333-344.
- Figlio, K., 2012a. Psychoanalysis and Politics London: Routledge.
- Figlio, K., 2012b. The dread of sameness: Social hatred and Freud's 'narcissism of minor differences'. *In* L. Auestad (ed.) *Psychoanalysis and politics: Exclusion and the politics of representation*. London: Karnac Books, 7-24.
- Fink, J.L.W., 2013. True Grit: Promoting strength, resilience and perseverance among your students. *Scholastic Instructor*.
- Fisher, M., 2009. Capitalist realism: Is there no alternative? Ropley: O Books.
- Fonagy, P. and Target, M., 2007 'Playing with reality: IV. A theory of external reality rooted in intersubjectivity', *International Journal Of Psychoanalysis*, p. 917.
- Foucault, M., 1986. The Care of the Self. *The History of Sexuality 3*. New York: Pathon.

- Fowers, B.J. & Davidov, B.J., 2006. The Virtue of Multiculturalism: Personal Transformation, Character, and Openness to the Other. United States: APA American Psychological Assoication, 581.
- Franklin, J. and Thomson, R., 2005 '(Re)claiming the social: a conversation between feminist, late modern and social capital theories', *Feminist Theory*, p. 161.
- Fredrickson, B.L. & Losada, M.F., 2013. 'Positive affect and the complex dynamics of human flourishing': Correction to Fredrickson and Losada (2005). *American Psychologist*, 68, 822-822.
- Fredrickson, B., 2010 Positivity. Oxford: Oneworld.
- Freeden, M., 1999 'The Ideology of New Labour'. *The Political Quarterly* Vol. 70. Issue 1 pp. 42-51. Political Quarterly Publishing.
- Freire, P., 2004. Pedagogy of Indignation London: Paradigm Publishers.
- Freud, S., 1907. Delusion and Dream: An interpretation in the light of psychoanalysis of Gravida. Standard Edition 9. 1-95.
- Freud, S., 1955 [1921]. Group Psychology and the Analysis of the Ego London: Hogarth Press.
- Freud, S., 1957 [1914]. On Narcissism: An Introduction.
- Fisher, M. (2014) 'Classless Broadcasting' [online] https://newhumanist.org.uk/articles/4583/classless-broadcasting (accessed 1/03/14).
- Freud, S. and Breuer, J. [1893-1895] *Studies on Hysteria*. The Penguin Freud Library Volume 3 (Trans.) Richards, A. (1991) London: Penguin Books.
- Freud, S. [1900] *The Interpretation of Dreams*. Strachey, J. (1955) Trans. Ed. This edition by USA: Basic Books (2012).
- Freud, S. [1913] *Totem and Taboo* Authorised Translation by Strachey, J. London and New York: Routledge Classics Edition (2001)
- Freud, S., 1925. Negation. Standard Edition, 19: 235-239.
- Freud, Sigmund. *The History of the Psychoanalytic Movement;* Trans. by A. A. Brill. New York: Nervous and Mental Disease Publishing Company, 1917; Bartleby.com, 2010. www.bartleby.com/286/. [6/9/2012].
- Freud, S., 1930 Civilization and its discontents. In: S. Freud (1985) *The Pelican Freud Library, Volume 12: Civilization, Society and Religion: group psychology, civilization and its discontents and other Works*. Trans. J. Strachey, ed. A. Dickson. Harmondsworth, Middlesex: 251-340.
- Freud, S., 1933 *Lecture xxxv: A Philosophy of Life.* New Introductory Lectures on Psychoanalysis. London: Hogarth Press.
- Freud, S., 1938 Notes written for an interview with the BBC facsimile reproduced in Sheppard R., 2012 *Explorer of the Mind: The Illustrated Biography of Sigmund Freud.* Andre Deutsch. London
- Freud, S., 1937 'Analysis Terminable and Interminable' in *The Standard Edition of the Complete Works of Sigmund Freud*. Vol.23. Strachey, J et al. Eds. The Hogarth Press and the Institute of Psychoanalysis. London.
- Freud, E. Freud, L. Grubrich-Simitis, I. Eissler, KR. & Fleckhaus, W., 1978 *Sigmund Freud: His Life in Pictures and Words*. London: Andre Deutsch.
- Friedli, L. & Stearn, R., 2015. Positive affect as coercive strategy: conditionality, activation and the role of psychology in UK government workfare programmes. *Medical Humanities*, 41, 40.

- Frosh, S., 2011 Feelings. Routledge: London and New York.
- Frosh, S., 2010 *Psychoanalysis Outside the Clinic: Interventions in Psychosocial Studies.* Hampshire: Macmillan.
- Frosh, S., 2006 'Melancholy without the other' Studies in Gender and Sexuality. 7: 363-378.
- Frosh, S., 2003 'Psychosocial Studies and Psychology: Is a Critical Approach Emerging?' *Human Relations* 56 pp.1547-1567.
- Frosh, S., 1987 The Politics of Psychoanalysis. Hampshire: Macmillan.
- Frosh, S., *Psychoanalysis outside the clinic: interventions in psychosocial studies.*
- Frosh, S., 1987. *The politics of psychoanalysis : an introduction to Freudian and post-Freudian theory* Basingstoke: Macmillan Education.
- Frosh, S., 1991. *Identity crisis: modernity, psychoanalysis and the self* London: Macmillan.
- Frosh, S., 2011. Feelings. New York.: Routledge.
- Frosh, S., 2018. Rethinking psychoanalysis in the psychosocial. *Psychoanalysis, Culture & Society*, 23, 5-14.
- Frosh, S. & Baraitser, L., 2008. Psychoanalysis and psychosocial studies. *Psychoanalysis, Culture & Society*, 13, 346-365.
- Frosh, S., 2006 For and Against Psychoanalysis, 2nd ed. London. Routledge.
- Fujiwara, D. Oroyemi, P. and McKinnon, E., 2013 'Wellbeing and Civil Society: Estimating the value of volunteering using subjective wellbeing data' Working paper 112.

 Department of Work and Pensions. London: Crown Copyright...
- Furedi, F., 2004. Therapy culture: cultivating vulnerability in an uncertain age London: Routledge.
- Gable, S. & Haidt, L.' What (and Why) Is Positive Psychology?: *Review of General Psychology*, Vol 9(2), Jun, 2005. Special issue: Positive Psychology. pp. 103-110
- Garrett, J.K., Clitherow, T.J., White, M.P., Wheeler, B.W. & Fleming, L.E., 2019. Coastal proximity and mental health among urban adults in England: The moderating effect of household income. *Health and Place*, 59.
- Garthwaite, K., 2011. The Language of Shirkers and Scroungers? Talking about illness, disability and Coalition welfare reform. *Disability and Society*. 369-372.
- Gentleman, A. 2013. Budget 2013; little hope for the aspirations of the country's poorest. *The Guardian*.
- Giddens. A., 1991 *Modernity and Self Identity. Self and Society in the Late Modern Age.* Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Giddens, A., 1991. *Modernity and self-identity: self and society in the late modern age*: Polity Press.
- Giddens, A., 1998. The Third Way: The Renewal of Social Democracy. Cambridge.: Polity.
- Gilbert, J., 2008 Anti-Capitalism and Culture: Radical Theory and Popular Politics. Oxford: Berg.
- Gilbert, J., 2010 *Sharing the Pain*. [online] www.culturalstudies.org.uk/Sharing%20the%20Pain.pdf. (accessed 9/4/12)
- Gilbert, J., 2013. Common Ground. [Electronic resource]: Democracy and Collectivity in an Age of Individualism: Pluto Press.
- Gilbert, J., 2019. This Conjuncture: For Stuart Hall. New Formations, 5-37.
- Gilligan, C., 1982. *In a different voice : psychological theory and women's development* Cambridge, Mass. ; London: Harvard University Press.

- Glass, N., 1999. Sure Start: the development of an early intervention programme for young children in the United Kingdom. *Children & Society*, 13, 257-364.
- Glass, N., 2004. Society: Childish argument: Norman Glass, the 'godfather' of the Sure Start programme, talks to Alison Benjamin about scare stories in the media, the childcare he chose for his own family, and whether the government's proposals to expand its early years strategy go far enough.
- Glass, N., 2006. Sure Start; where did it come from; where is it going? *Journal of Children's Services*. 1, 51-57.
- Glass, N., 2005. Society: Surely some mistake?: Norman Glass, a creator of the government's much vaunted early years childcare programme, on why successful, community-led Sure Start projects in deprived areas of Britain are now being dismantled in everything but name.
- Goffman, E., 1963. Stigma: notes on the management of spoiled identity Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1990.
- Goldstein, R.N., 2017. Mattering Matters. *Free Inquiry*. Feb/Mar2017, Vol. 37 Issue 2, p16-21. 6p.
- Government., D.F.C.A.L., 2015. The English Indices of Deprivation.
- Gramsci, A., Hoare, Q. & Smith, G.N., 1971. Selections from the prison notebooks of Antonio Gramsci N.Y.: International Pubs.
- Grant, L. & Kinman, G., 2013. 'Bouncing Back?' Personal Representations of Resilience of Student and Experienced Social Workers. Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 349.
- Gray, A., 2003. Research Practice for Cultural Studies: Ethnographic Methods and Lived Cultures London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Greaves, A., 2014. Best things about moving to Weymouth. *Dorset Magazine*. December 2014.
- Green, A., 2005 *Playing and Reflection in Donald Winnicott's Writing*. The Donald Winnicott Lecture given by Andre Green. London: Kanac Books.
- Greening, J., 2017. Plans launched to drive social mobility in opportunity areas.: Department of Education.
- Grogan, J., 2013. Encountering America: humanistic psychology, sixties culture, & the shaping of the modern self, 1st ed. ed. New York: Harper Perennial.
- Hall, S., 1980 'Encoding/Decoding' In Hall, S. Hobson, D. Lowe, A and Willis, P (Eds.) *Culture, Media, Language: Working Papers in Cultural Studies 1972-1979.* London: Hutchinson.
- Hall, S., 2011. "The neoliberal revolution." *Soundings (13626620)* no. 48: 9-27. *Academic Search Complete*, EBSCO*host* (accessed March 31, 2012).
- Hall,S., 2011 'The March of the Neoliberals' [online] www.guardian.co.uk/politics/2011/sept/12/march-of-the-liberals. (accessed 13/9/11)
- Hall, S. & Massey, D., 2012 'Interpreting the Crisis'. In Rutherford, J. & Davison, S. (Eds.) (2012) *The Neoliberal Crisis*. Soundings. London: Lawrence and Wishart
- Hall, S. & O'Shea, A. 'A common sense neoliberalism' In Hall, S. Massey, D and Rustin, M (2012) *After Neoliberalism? The Kilburn Manifesto*. London: Lawrence and Wishart
- Hall, G., 2009. Le Desire De Vivre: An Introduction To The Life And Work Of Francoise Dolto. Great Britain: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, 312.

- Hall, J., Eisenstadt, N., Sylva, K., Smith, T., Sammons, P., Smith, G., Evangelou, M., Goff, J., Tanner, E. & Agur, M., 2015. A review of the services offered by English Sure Start Children's Centres in 2011 and 2012. Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 89.
- Hall, S., 1998. Minimal Selves: Identity, The Real Me. ICA Document 6. London: Institute of Contemporary Arts., 44-46.
- Hall, S., Massey, D. & Rustin, M., 2013. After neoliberalism: analysing the present. *Soundings* (13626620), 8.
- Hall, S. & O'shea, A., 2013. Common-sense neoliberalism. Soundings (13626620), 8.
- Hall, S.E., Massey, D.B.E. & Rustin, M.E., After Neoliberalism: the Kilburn Manifesto.
- Halpern, D., 2015. *Inside the Nudge Unit: How small changes can make a big difference*. London: Penguin Random House.
- Harmut. R., 1998., 'On Defining the Good Life: Liberal Freedom and Capitalist Necessity'. *Constellations* 5 pp.201-214.
- Harper, G. and Price, R., 2011 'A framework for understanding the social impacts of policy and their effects on wellbeing' DEFRA Evidence and Analysis Series. Paper 3. Department of Environment, Food and Rural Affairs. London: Crown Copyright.
- Hartmann, H., [1939] *Ego Psychology and the Problem of Adaption*. Trans. Rapapport, D. (1958). New York: International Universities Press.
- Hanley, R.P., 2016. Adam Smith and Human Flourishing. *In* M.R. Strain & A. Veuger (eds.) *Economic Freedom and Human Flourishing*. Washington: American Enterprise Institute.
- Hannon, P. & Fox, L., 2005. Why should we learn from Sure Start? *In* P. Hannon, C. Pickstone & J. Weinberger (eds.) *Learning from Sure Start: Working with young children and their families*. New York.: Open University Press.
- Hannon, P., Pickstone, C. & Weinberger, J., 2005. *Learning From Sure Start: Working with Young Children and Their Families* Maidenhead: McGraw-Hill Education.
- Harcourt, E., 2013. The Place of Psychoanalysis in the History of Ethics. *Journal of Moral Philosophy*.
- Harman, G., 1999. The Social Construction of What? Cambridge, MA.: Harvard University Press.
- Harman, G., 2000. The non-existence of character traits. *Proceedings of the Aristotelian Society.*, 100., 223-226.
- Harmut, R., 1998. On defining the good life: Research notes and preliminary investigation. *International Journal of Consumer Studies.*, 25., 90-101.
- Harper, G. & Price, R., 2011. A Framework for Understanding the Social Impacts pf Policy and their Effects on Wellbeing. *In* F.A.R.A. Department of Environment (ed.) London: Crown Copyright.
- Harvey, D., 2005. A Brief History of Neoliberalism Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Harvey, D., 2010 The Enigma of Capital and the Crisis of Capitalism. London: Profile Books
- Held, B., 2004 'The Negative Side of Positive Psychology.' *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*. Vol.44.No.1 Winter 2004. Pp.9-46. Sage Publications
- Held, V., 2006 The Ethics of Care: Personal, Political, Global. Oxford. Oxford University Press.
- Hernández De Tubert, R., 2006. Social trauma: The pathogenic effects of untoward social conditions*Paper read at the International Meeting "Globalization, Alienation, and Character" Mexican Institute of Psychoanalysis, Mexico City, June 2005. *International Forum of Psychoanalysis*, 15, 151-156.

- Hewitt, P., 1996. Preface. *In S. Kraemer & J. Roberts (eds.) The Politics of Attachment: Towards a secure society.* London: Free Association Books.
- Highmore, B., 2006. Michel de Certeau: Analysing Culture. London: Continuum.
- Highmore, B., 2007. Michel de Certeau and the possibilities of psychoanalytic cultural studies. *In* C. Bainbridge, S. Radstone, M. Rustin & C. Yates (eds.) *Culture and the Unconscious*. Hampshire: Palgrave, 88-101.
- Highmore, B., 2016. Formations of Feeling, Constellation of things. *Cultural Studies Review* 22: pp.144-167.
- Hinds, D., 2018. Education Secretary opens Education World Forum. *In* D.O. Education. (ed.): www.gov.uk.
- Hinshelwood, R.D., 1994. Clinical Klein. London.: Free Association Books.
- HM Treasury. (2003, 2011) *The Green Book*. [online] <u>www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/data_greenbook_index.htm</u> (accessed 26/07/2011)
- Hoggett, P., 1992 *Partisans in an Uncertain World: The Psychoanalysis of Engagement.* London: Free Association Books.
- Honderich, T., 1995. The Oxford Companion to Philosophy. Oxford.: Oxford University Press.
- Hollway, W. and Jefferson, T., 2013 Doing Qualitative Research Differently: Free Association, Narrative and Interview Method. London: Sage.
- Hmg., 2004. The Ten Year Childcare Strategy: The choice for parents, the best start for children.
- Hoggett, P., 1992. Partisans in an uncertain world: the psychoanalysis of engagement London: Free Association Books.
- Hoggett, P., 2000. Emotional life and the politics of welfare Basingstoke: Macmillan.
- Hoggett, P. & Clarke, S., 2009. Researching Beneath the Surface: Psycho-Social Research Methods in Practice London: Routledge.
- Holland, R., 1977. Self and Social Context London: The Macmillan Press.
- Hollway, W. and Jefferson, T., 2000 Doing Qualitative Research Differently: Free Association, Narrative and Interview Method. London: Sage.
- Hollway, W., 2006. The capacity to care: gender and ethical subjectivity London: Routledge.
- Hollway, Wendy., 2015 *Knowing Mothers : Researching Maternal Identity Change*. Studies in the Psychosocial Series. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Hone, L., Jarden, A., Schofield, G., 2013. Psychometric properties of the flourishing scale in a New Zealand sample. *Social Research Indicators: An International and Inter-disciplinary Journal for Quality-of-life Measurement.*
- Honig, B., 2015. Public Things. 623.
- Honig, B., 2017. 'Out like a lion': Melancholia with Euripides and Winnicott. *In* M.H. Bowker & A. Buzby (eds.) *D. W. Winnicott and political theory: Recentering the subject.* New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 163-183.
- Hopkins, B., 2003 'Winnicott and the capacity to believe', *PsyART*, 7.
- Hopper, E., 2001. On the nature of hope in psychoanalysis and group analysis. *British Journal of Psychotherapy*, 18, 205-226.
- Hopper, E., 2006. Theoretical and Conceptual Notes Concerning Transference and Countertrasference Processes In Group and by Groups, and the Social Unconscious. *Group Analysis*, 39, 549.

- Huppert. F., 2013. Flourishing Across Europe: Application of a New Conceptual Framework for Defining Well-Being. *Social Indicators Research*, 110, 837.
- Illouz. E., 2008. Saving the Modern Soul: Therapy, Emotions and the Culture of Self-Help. University of California Press: London.
- Jacobs. M., 1995. D. W. Winnicott. London. Sage.
- Jackman, B., 2012. Set a course for the jewel of the south; Visitors to Weymouth for the Olympics will be won over by its wonderful beaches, wild coastal walks and rich history, says Brian Jackman.
- Jackson, L., 2014. Altruism, non-relational care and global citizenship education. *Philosophy of Education Yearbook*, 2014, p409-417, 9p,
- Jayanetti, C. & Savage, M., 2018. Children's Services at Risk as Councils Raid School Reserves. *The Observer*, February 10th.
- Jensen, T., 2013. Austerity parenting. Soundings (13626620), 60-70.
- Jensen, T., 2014. Welfare, Commonsense, Poverty Porn and Doxosophy. *Sociological Research Online*. 3 ed.
- Jensen, T and Tyler, I., 2012. Austerity Parenting: new economies of parent-citizenship. *Studies in the Maternal*.
- Jessop, B., 1993. Towards a Schumpetarian workfare state? Preliminary remarks on a post-fordist political economy. *Studies in Political Economy*. 40.
- Jo, N.Y., 2013. Psycho-social dimensions of poverty: When poverty becomes shameful. *Critical Social Policy*, 33, 514-531.
- Johnston, I., 2016. David Cameron's mother's children's centre forced to close due to government cuts. *The Independent.*, 11th March 2016.
- Jones, E.E., 2015. Benefits by the Sea: Channel 5 TV review: These guys make subjects of Benefits Street look like landed aristocracy. *The Independent*., 7th July 2015.
- Jordan, B., 2008. Welfare and Wellbeing: Social Value in Public Policy. Bristol.: Polity Press.
- Jordan, J., 2016 [1977]. The Creative Spirit in Children's Literature. *In* A.P. Gumbs, C. Martens, M. Williams & L.R. Ross (eds.) *Revolutionary Mothering*. Canada.: btbooks.
- Jordan, M.R., Amir, D. & Bloom, P., 2016. Are Empathy and Concern Psychologically Distinct? United States: THE AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION, 1107.
- Joseph, J., 2013. Resilience as embedded neoliberalism: a governmentality approach. *Resilience: International Policies, Practices and Discourses,* 1, 38.
- Jowell, T., 2011. Providing a Sure Start: How government discovered early childhood. *In* N. Eisenstadt (ed.) Bristol.: Polity Press.
- Justice., T.C.F.S., 2013. Maxed Out: Personal Debt on Britain.
- Jørgensen, I.S. & Nafstad, H.E., 2004. Positive Psychology: Historical, Philosophical, and Epistemological Perspectives. *In* P.A. Linley & S. Joseph (eds.) *Positive psychology in practice*. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons Inc, 15-34.
- Kelly, C., 2018. 'I Need the Sea and the Sea Needs Me': Symbiotic coastal policy narratives for human wellbeing and sustainability in the UK. *Marine Policy*, 97, 223-231.
- Kenelm, K.A.A., 2007. Englishness, the Country, and Psychoanalysis. *Psychoanalysis, Culture & Society*, 12, 165.
- Keyes, C.L.M. & Haidt, J., 2003. Flourishing. [electronic resource]: positive psychology and the life well-lived, 1st ed. ed.: American Psychological Association.

- Kingsley, E.P., 1987. Welcome to Holland.
- Kittay, E.F., 1999 "some mother's child" Love's Labor: Essays in Women, Equality and Dependency. New York: Routledge.
- Kittay, E. F., 2009 'The Personal Is Philosophical Is Political: A Philosopher and Mother of a Cognitively Disabled Person Sends Notes from the Battlefield', *Metaphilosophy Oxford-*, p. 606.
- Klein, M., 1935 'A contribution to the psychogenisis of manic-depressive states.' In Klein. M. (1998) *Love, Guilt and Reoaration: and other works 1921-1945*. London: Vintage.
- Klein, M., [1940] 1998 'Mourning and its realtion to manic-depresive states' In *Love, Guilt and Reparation: and other works 1921-1945*. London: Vintage.
- Kohut, H., 1959. Introspection, Empathy and Psychoanalysis. An examination of the relationship between mode of observation and theory. *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association*, 7, 459-483.
- Kovel, J., 1981. *The age of desire : reflections of a radical psychoanalyst,* 1st ed. ed. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Kraemer, S. & Roberts, J., Year. The politics of attachment: Towards a secure society. *In*: S. Kraemer & J. Roberts, eds., London: Free Association Books.
- Kraemer, S. & Roberts, J., 1996. *The Politics of Attachment: Towards a secure society* London: Free Association Books.
- Kundera, M., 1984. The unbearable lightness of being London: Faber.
- Kwong, T.Y. & Hayes, D.K., 2017. Adverse family experiences and flourishing amongst children ages 6–17 years: 2011/12 National Survey of Children's Health. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 70, 240-246.
- Larmore, C., 1999. The Idea of a Life Plan. Great Britain: Cambridge University Press, 96.
- Lasch, C., 1991 The Culture of Narcissism: American Life in an Age of Diminishing Expectations. New York: Norton Paperbacks.
- Lauren, B. & Jay, P., 2011. Life Writing And Intimate Publics: A Conversations with Lauren Berlant. *Biography*, 34, 180.
- Layard, R., 2005 Happiness Lessons From a New Science. London: Penguin. Allen Lane.
- Layard, R., 2011 *Happiness: New Lessons*. An Interview with Andrew Marr. 16/6/11 [online] www.rsa.org.uk. [Accessed 30/07/11.]
- Layton. L., 2008 'Relational thinking: from culture to couch and couch to culture.' In Clarke, S, Hahn, H and Hoggett, P (Eds.) (2008) Object Relations and Social Relations: The implications of the relational turn in psychoanalysis. London: Karnac.
- Layton, L., 2007 'What psychoanalysis, culture and society mean to me' *Academia Industry Symposium MSM 2007: Medical Practise and the Pharmaceutical Industry And ever The Duo Shall Meet.* Singh, A.R and Singh, S.A. (Eds.) MSM (5) Jan-Dec 2007 p.146-157.
- Layton, L. Hollander, N. Gutwill, S., 2006 Eds. *Psychoanalysis, Class and Politics: Encounters in the Clinical Setting*. Routledge: London and New York.
- Layton, L., 2006a 'That place gives me the heebie-jeebies' Chapter 3 in: Layton, L. Hollander, N. Gutwill, S. (2006) Eds. *Psychoanalysis*, *Class and Politics: Encounters in the Clinical Setting*. Routledge: London and New York. pp. 51-64.
- Layton, L., 2006b 'Attacks on Linking: The unconscious pull to dissociate individuals from their social contexts' Chapter 7 in: Layton, L. Hollander, N. Gutwill, S. (2006) Eds. *Psychoanalysis, Class and Politics: Encounters in the Clinical Setting.* Routledge:

- London and New York. pp. 107-116.
- Layton, L., 2006. 'Retaliatory Discourse: The politics of attack and withdrawal.' *International Journal of Applied Psychoanalytic Studies*. 3: 143-154.
- Layton, L., 2011. Something to do with a girl named Marla Singer. *Free Associations: Psychoanalysis and Culture, Media, Groups, Politics.* 62.
- Leader. C., 2011 'Therapy culture and the transitional environment of Media and the Inner World.' Free Associations: Psychoanalysis and Culture, Media, Groups, Politics Number 62, September 2011
- Layton, L., 2006. Retaliatory Discourse: The politics of attack and withdrawal. *International Journal of Applied Psychoanalytic Studies.*, 3, 143-154.
- Layton, L., Hollander, N.C. & Gutwill, S., 2006. *Psychoanalysis, class and politics : encounters in the clinical setting* London: Routledge.
- Lehtonen, M., 2000 Translated by A. Ahonen and K. Clarke. *The Cultural Analysis of Texts* London: Sage.
- Leader, C., 2011. Therapy Culture and the Transitional Environment of Media and the Inner World. *Free Associations.*, 62.
- Lear, J., 1999. Open Minded: Working Out the Logic of the Soul. USA. Harvard University Press.
- Lear, J., 2006. *Radical hope.* [electronic resource]: ethics in the face of cultural devastation: Harvard University Press.
- Lear. J., 2014. Interrogating the non-rational soul. *Proceedings of the Aristotelian Society*. 114.
- Lennon-Patience., 2013. Measuring a nations wellbeing: A psychocultural investigation. *Free Assocaiotions: Psychoanalysis, Culture, Media, Groups, Politics.* 64.
- Levitt, B.E. (Ed.)., 2008 Reflections on Human Potential Bridging the person centered approach and positive psychology. Ross-on –Wye: PCCS books
- Levitas, R., Pantazis, C., Fahmy, E., Gordon, D., Lloyd, E. & Patsios, D., 2007. *The Multi-Dimensional Analysis of Social Exclusion*. Bristol: Department of Sociology and the School for Social Policy.: University of Bristol.
- Lister, R., 2006. Children (but not women) first: New Labour, child welfare and gender. Great Britain: SAGE PUBICATIONS, 315.
- Lowenthal, D., 1985. The Past is a Foreign Country. Oxford. Oxford University Press.
- Lucy, F., Katrina, B. & Tara, Q., 2018. Analyzing community resilience as an emergent property of dynamic social-ecological systems. *Ecology and Society*, 24.
- Luther, S.S., Cicchetti, D., Becker. B., 2000. The construct of resilience: A critical evaluation and guidelines for future work. *Child Development*. 7 (3). Pp. 543-562.
- Macintyre, A., 1984a. *After virtue : a study in moral theory,* 2nd ed. ed.: University of Notre Dame Press.
- Mackerron, G. & Mourato, S., 2013. Happiness is greater in natural environments. *Global Environmental Change*, 23, 992-1000.
- Malcolm, J., 1980. *Psychoanalysis: The Impossible Profession*. Maryland. Rowman and Littleman.
- Matheson, J., 2011 Office For National Statistics (2011) 'Measuring National Wellbeing:
- Mayerson, N, Peterson, C and Seligman, M.E.P., 2012 Mission Statement for VIA Institute on Character [online] www.viacharacter.org (accessed 5/4/2012)

- Martin, M.W., 2006. From Morality to Mental Health: Virtue and Vice in a Therapeutic Culture Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Martineau, S., 1999. Rewriting Resilience: A critical discourse analysis of childhood resilience and the politics of teaching resilience to kids at risk. Vancouver.: University of British Columbia Press.
- Massey, D., 2012. Learning from Latin America. Soundings (13626620), 131-141.
- Mcadams, D.P., Hart, H.M. & Maruna, S., 1998. The anatomy of generativity. *In* D.P. Mcadams & E. De St. Aubin (eds.) *Generativity and adult development: How and why we care for the next generation*. Washington, DC, US: American Psychological Association, 7-43.
- McLaughlin, C., 2003 'The Feeling of Finding Out: the role of emotions in research', *Educational Action Research*, 11(1), p. 65. doi: 1 0.1080/09650790300200205
- McLeod, J and Wright, K., 2009 'The Talking Cure in Everyday Life: Gender, generations and friendship'. *Sociology* Vol.43 (1): 122-139.
- Mcrobbie, A., 2008. Gender, Culture and Social Change in the Aftermath of Feminism. London.: Sage.
- Mead, L.M., 1997. From welfare to work: lessons from America: Institute of Economic Affairs, Health and Welfare Unit.
- Measuring What Matters' [online] www.ons.gov.uk. (accessed 30/07/2011)
- Melhuish, E., Belsky, J. & Leyland, A., 2010. *The Impact of Sure Start local programmes on five year olds and their families.*
- Meltzer, D., 1981 The Kleinian expansion of Freud's metapsychology. International Journal of Psychoanalysis, 62:177-185.
- Menzies Lyth, I., 1959. The functioning of social systems as a defence against anxiety. *Human Relations*, 95-121.
- Mészáros, J., 2014. Ferenczi's "wise baby" phenomenon and resilience. *International Forum of Psychoanalysis*, 23, 3-10.
- Meyer, I., 2010. Hope as the conscious action towards an open future. *At the Interface/Probing the Boundaries* 67.
- Michaelson, J., 2009. National Accounts of Wellbeing London: New Economics Foundation.
- Millar, L. & Rustin, M. 2009. Children should be allowed to be sad. *The Guardian*.
- Minsky, R., 1998. Psychoanalysis and culture: contemporary states of mind Cambridge: Polity.
- Mitchell, J., 1975. Women and equality [Cape Town]: University of Cape Town.
- Mitchell, R.J., Richardson, E.A., Shortt, E., Pearce, N.K., Jamie, R., 2015. Neighbourhood environments and socio-economic inequalities in mental wellbeing. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine*. July 2015. 49:1.
- Mooney, G., 2011. Stigmatizing Poverty? The 'broken society' and reflections on anti-welfarism in the UK today. *In* Oxfam. (ed.).
- Moore, K.A. & Lippman, L.H., 2005. What do children need to flourish: Conceptualizing and measuring indicators of positive development New York, NY: Springer Science + Business Media.
- Morgan, N., 2017. *Taught Not Caught: Educating for twenty first century character*. Woodbridge.: John Catt Educational.

- Morgan, S.N., Hivernel, F.O. & Hall, G., 2009. *Theory and Practice in Child Psychoanalysis : An Introduction to the Work of Françoise Dolto* London: Routledge.
- Morris, S. 2017. 'It feels a little forgotten': West Somerset bears the brunt of social mobility change. *The Guardian*. 28th November 2017.
- Moss, P and Petrie, P., 2002. From Children's Services to Children's Spaces: Public Policy, Children & Childhood. Oxon. Routledge.
- Murray, L., 1996. Personal and Social Influences on parenting and adult adjustment. *In* S. Kreamer & J. Roberts (eds.) *The Politics of Attachment: Towards a secure society.* London: Free Association Books.
- Music, G., 2001 Ideas in Psychoanalysis: Affect and Emotion. Icon Books: UK.
- Music, G., 2009. What has psychoanalysis got to do with happiness? Reclaiming the positive in psychoanalytic psychotherapy. *British Journal of Psychotherapy.*, 25, 435-455.
- Naish, L., 2015. Response to Parliamentary Question. PQ HL275, 10th June 2015.
- Naismith, J. & Grant, S., 2007 Seminars in the Psychotherapies College Seminar Series, Royal College of Psychiatrists. London: Gaskell.
- Neocleous, M., 2013. Resisting Resilience. Great Britain: RADICAL PHILOSOPHY GROUP, 2.
- Noddings, N., 1984. *Caring : a feminine approach to ethics & moral education* Berkeley ; London: University of California Press.
- Noddings, N., 2013. *Caring. [electronic resource]: a relational approach to ethics & moral education,* 2nd ed., updated. ed.: University of California Press.
- Nunn, H. & Biressi, A., 2009. The undeserving poor. Great Britain: SOUNDINGS LTD, 107.
- New Economics Foundation., 2011 The Practical Politics of Wellbeing.
- Nussbaum, M.C. & Sen, A.K., 2002 The Quality of Life World institute for Development Economics Research. Oxford University Press
- Nussbaum, M., 2003. *Upheavals of Thought: The intelligence of emotions*. Cambridge.: Cambridge University Press.
- Nussbaum, M., 2006. Winnicott on the Surprises of the Self. The Massachusetts Review, 47, 375.
- Nussbaum, M., 2011. *Creating Capabilities: The human development approach.* Cambridge, MA.: Harvard University Press.
- O'Hara, M., 2015. Austerity Bites Bristol: Policy Press.
- O'Malley, P., 2010. Resilient Subjects: Uncertainty, welfare and liberation. *Economy and Society.*, 39, 488-509.
- Orton, M., 2011. Flourishing lives: The capabilities approach as a framework for new thinking about employment, work and welfare in the 21st century. *Employment and Society.* 25 (2)
- Osborne, G. & Thaler, R., 2010. We can make you behave.
- Osbourne, G., 2010 'My pledge to the public sector workers' [online] www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2010/april/16/georgeosborne (accessed 15/5/11)
- Paglia, M., 2016. The Maison Verte, a transitional space: introducing the work of Françoise Dolto in the UK. *Infant Observation*, 19, 224-237.
- Pajackowska, C., 2007. On Humming: reflections on Marion Milner's contribution to psychoanalysis. *In* L. Caldwell (ed.) *Winnicott and the Psychoanalytic Tradition*. London.: Karnac.
- Party, T.C., 2017. The Conservative Party Manifesto: Our Plan for a Stronger Britain and a Prosperous Future. London.: The Conservative Party.

- Party, T.L., 2019. *It's Time for Real Change: The Labour Party Manifesto* London.: The Labour Party.
- Peale, N.V., 1952. Power of positive thinking [S.l.]: [s.n.].
- Peltz, R., 2006 'The Manic Society'. Chapter 4 in: Layton, L. Hollander, N. Gutwill, S. (2006) Eds. *Psychoanalysis, Class and Politics: Encounters in the Clinical Setting*. Routledge: London and New York. pp. 65-80.
- Peck, J., 2001. Workfare States. New York: The Guilford Press.
- Peck, J. & Tickell, A., 2002. Neoliberalizing Space. Antipode, 34, 380-404.
- Pedwell, C., 2012. Affective (self-) transformations: Empathy, neoliberalism and international development. *Feminist Theory*, 13, 163-179.
- Peele, G. & Francis, J.G., 2016. David Cameron and Conservative Renewal: The Limits of Modernisation? Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Peltz, R., 2004. My father's flags: Psychoanalytic perspectives on being an American from the streets and the consulting room. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*. Vol 2 (3).
- Peltz, R., 2006a. The Manic Society. *In* L. Layton, N. Hollander & S. Gutwill (eds.) *Psychoanalysis, Class and Politics: Encounters in the clinical setting.* London: Routledge.
- Peltz, R., 2006b. The manic society. *In* L. Layton, N.C. Hollander & S. Gutwill (eds.) *Psychoanalysis, class and politics: Encounters in the clinical setting.* New York, NY: Routledge, 65-80.
- Pemberton, S. & Mason, J., 2009. Co-production and Sure Start Children's Centres: Reflecting upon Users' Perspectives and Implications for Service Delivery, Planning and Evaluation. Great Britain: Cambridge University Press, 13.
- Perri, 6. Radstone, S. Squire, C, Treacher, A., 2007 Eds. *Public Emotions*. Palgrave McMillan: Hapmshire.
- Peterson, C., 2006 A Primer in Positive Psychology. New York: Oxford University Press
- Peterson, C. Park, N. & Seligman, MEP., 2005 'Orientations to Happiness and Life Satisfaction: The Full Life Versus the Empty Life'. *Journal of Happiness Studies* Vol. 6 No. 1 pp.25-41
- Peterson, C. and Seligman, M.E.P., 2004 *Character Strengths and Virtues: A handbook of classification*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Peterson, C.F. & Seligman, M.E.P., 2004. *Character strengths and virtues : a handbook and classification* Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association; Oxford : Oxford University Press.
- Phillips, A., [1988] 2007 Winnicott. London: Penguin books.
- Phillips, A. & Taylor, B., 2009. On Kindness London: Penguin.
- Posner, BM, Glickman, RW, Taylor, EC, Canfield, J & Cyr, F 2001, 'In Search of Winnicott's Aggression', *Psychoanalytic Study of the Child*, vol. 56, p. 171
- Power, N., 2009. One Dimensional Woman Winchester: Zero Books.
- Prah Ruger, J., 2010. Health and Social Justice. New York.: Oxford University Press.
- Puffett, N., 2016. Life chances strategy shelved after Brexit Vote. *Children and young People Now.* 27th June 2016 ed.
- Puttnam, R.D., 2000 *Bowling Alone: The Collapse and Revival of American Community*. New York: London: Touchstone.
- Radstone, S., 2007. The sexual politics of time: confession, nostalgia, memory London: Routledge.

- Rawls, J., 1972. A theory of justice Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Rayle, A.D. 2006. Mattering to Others: Implications for the counselling relationship. *Journal of Counselling and Development*. 84 (4). 483-487.
- Rayner. A., 2017. makes her priority clear: Sure Start. New Statesman, Ltd., 7.
- Rayner, A. 2019. Child poverty is about more than money: Labour is the party that understands this. *The Independent*.
- Rayner, E., 1990. The independent mind in British psychoanalysis London: Free Association Books.
- Reivich, K. & Shatte, A., 2003. The Resilience Factor: 7 keys to finding your inner strength and overcoming life's hurdles. USA.: Broadway Books.
- Report, B., 1942. Social Insurance and Allied Services. London.
- Richards, B., 1989a. Crises of the self: further essays on psychoanalysis and politics London: Free Association.
- Richards, B., 1989b. Images of Freud: cultural responses to psychoanalysis London: Dent.
- Richards, B., 1994. *Disciplines of delight: the psychoanalysis of popular culture* London: Free Association Books.
- Richards, B.E., 1984. Capitalism and infancy: essays on psychoanalysis and politics London: Free Association.
- Richards, B. (Ed.)., 1989 Crisis of the Self Further Essays on Psychoanalysis and Politics. London: Free Association Books.
- Richards, B., 1994 'The Cultural Predicaments of Psychoanalysis' *Free Associations* 4: 549-569. [online] http://www.pep-web.org/. [Accessed 5/08/11.]
- Richards, B., 1994. The Cultural Predicaments of Psychoanalysis. Free Associations., 4., 549-569.
- Richards, B., 2007. *Emotional Governance: Politics, media and terror*. Hampshire.: Palgrave McMillan.
- Richards, B. & Brown, J., 2002 The therapeutic culture hypothesis. In: Johansson, T, & Sernhede, O. (eds.) Lifestyle, Desire and Politics. Goteborg: Daidalos: 97-114.
- Richards, B and Brown, J., 2011 'Media As The Drivers of The Therapeutic Trend?' *Free Associations: Psychoanalysis and Culture, Media, Groups, Politics* Number 62, September 2011
- Riots, C.A.V.P., 2012. After the Riots: Final report of the Riots. London.
- Robbins, B.D., 2008. What is the good life? Positive Psychology and the renaissance of humanistic psychology. *The Humanistic Psychologist.*, 36., 96-112.
- Roberts, J., 2019. States of deprivation in Dorset.
- Rockwood, C., Ed. 2009. Brewer's Dictionary of Phrase and Fable. Edinburgh.: Chambers Harrap.
- Rogoff, I., 2003. From Criticism to Critique to Criticality. http://eipcp.net/transversal/0806/rogoff1/en
- Rose, N., 1999. Governing the soul: the shaping of the private self London: Free Association Press.
- Rose, N., 2007 *Psychology as a Social Science*. [Online Text of a spoken lecture.] February 2007. Department of Sociology BIOS Centre for the Study of Bioscience, Biomedicine, Biotechnology and Society London School of Economics and Political Science n.rose@lse.ac.uk. [Accessed 5/06/11.]
- Rosenberg, M. and McCullogh, B.C., 1981. Mattering-Inferred significance and mental health among adolescents. *Research and Community Mental Health*. 2. pp. 163-182.

- Roseneil, S., 2011. Criticality, Not Paranoia: A Generative Register for Feminist Social Research. *NORA: Nordic Journal of Women's Studies*, 19, 124-131.
- Roseneil, S., 2014. On meeting Linda: An intimate encounter with (not-)belonging in the current conjuncture. *Psychoanalysis, Culture & Society*, 19, 19-28.
- Roseneil, S. & Frosh, S., 2012. *Social research after the cultural turn*, 1st ed. ed. New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Rieff, P., 1987 [1966] *The Triumph of the Therapeutic*. London: The University of Chicago Press
- Rustin, M. & Rustin, M., 1982. A Socialist Consideration of Psychoanalysis. *New Left Review*, 131.
- Rustin, M., 1984. Relational preconditions of socialism. *In* B. Richards (ed.) *Capitalism and Infancy*. London: Free Association Books.
- Rustin, M., 1985. For a pluralist socialism London: Verso.
- Rustin, M., 1989. Post-Klienian Psychoanalysis and the Post-Modern. New Left Review, 1/173.
- Rustin, M., 1991. *The good society and the inner world : psychoanalysis, politics and culture* London: Verso.
- Rustin, M., 1995 'Lacan, Klein and Politics: The Positive and Negative in Psychoanalytic Thought' In Elliott, A and Frosh, S. Eds. (1995) *Psychoanalysis in Contexts: Paths Between Theory and Modern Culture*. Routledge: London.
- Rustin, M and Cooper, A., 1996 'Psychoanalysis and the Public Sphere: The Project in Changing Times'. Final Plenary Discussion given at the Ninth Annual Conference Psychoanalysis and the Public Sphere. November 18th 19th 1996 at the University of East London.
- Rustin, M., 1996 'Attachment in Context' Chapter 16 in Kraemer, S and Roberts, J Eds. (1996) The Politics of Attachment. Free Association Books. London.
- Rustin, M., 2001. Reason and Unreason: Psychoanalysis, Science and Politics. London.: Continuum.
- Rustin, M., 2007.-a. Private solutions to public problems? Psychoanalysis and the emotions. *In* Perri, S. Radstone, C. Squire & A. Treacher (eds.) *Public Emotions*. Hampshire.: Palgrace McMillan, 156-178.
- Rustin, M., 2007 'What's Wrong With Happiness' *Soundings* 36, July pp.67-84 [online] www.roar.uel.ac.uk. [Accessed 26/11/10.]
- Rustin, M., 2013. A relational society. *Soundings* (13626620), 23-36.
- Rustin, M., 2014. The relevance of infant observation for early intervention: containment in theory and practice. *Infant Observation*, 17, 97-114.
- Rustin, M., 2015. A relational society. *In* S. Hall, D. Massey & M. Rustin (eds.) *After Neoliberalism? The Kilburn Manifesto*. London.: Soundings: Lawrence and Wishart.
- Rustin, M., 2017a. Creative responses to compromised beginnings in life: how to support families struggling with early difficulties. *Infant Observation*, 20, 148-160.
- Rustin, M., 2017b. Creative responses to compromised beginnings in life: How to support families struggling with early difficulties. *Infant Observation*, 20, 148-160.
- Rustin, M. & Emanuel, L., 2010. Observation, reflection and containment: A psychoanalytic approach to work with parents and children under five. *In* A. Lemma & M. Patrick (eds.) *Off*

- *the couch: Contemporary psychoanalytic applications.* New York, NY: Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group, 82-97.
- Rutherford, J. & Davison, S. (Eds.)., 2012 *The Neoliberal Crisis*. Soundings. London: Lawrencand Wishart.
- Rutherford, J., 2008. The Culture of Capitalism. Soundings, 38.
- Ryan, F.A., 2019. Crippled: Austerity and the Demonization of Disabled People.
- Schlossberg, Nancy K., 1989 "Marginality and Mattering: Key Issues in Building Community." *Designing Campus Activities to Foster a Sense of Community*. Ed. Dennis C. Roberts. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass. 5-15. Print.
- Schoon, I. & Bartley, M., 2008. The role of human capability and resilience. *Psychologist*, 21, 24-27.
- Schwaber, E.A., 2010. Reflections on Heinz Kohut's last presentation "On Empathy", 1981: It's impact on my own pathway. *International Journal of Psychoanalytic Self Psychology.*, 5, 160-176.
- Sclater, S.D., 2009. *Emotion. [electronic resource] : new psychosocial perspectives*: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Schwartz, B and Sharpe, K.E., 2006 'Practical Wisdom: When Aristotle meets Positive Psychology' *Journal of Happiness Studies* (2006) 7: 377-395.
- Schwartz, J., 1999 Cassandra's Daughter: A History of Psychoanalysis. London: Penguin Books.
- Segal, L., 1990. Slow Motion: Changing Masculinities, Changing Men London: Virago Press.
- Seidman, I., 2013. *Interviewing as qualitative research.* [electronic resource]: a guide for researchers in education and the social sciences, 4th ed. ed.: Teachers College Press.
- Seligman, M.E.P., 1993 What you can change and what you can't: The complete guide to successful self improvement. New York: Fawcett Columbine
- Seligman, M.E.P., 1999. The President's Address. APA Annual Report.
- Seligman, M.E.P., 2003. Authentic happiness: using the new positive psychology to realize your potential for deep fulfillment London: Nicholas Brealey.
- Seligman, M.E.P., 2000 *Learned Optimism How to change your mind and your life*. USA: Free Press.
- Seligman, M.E.P., 2002 Authentic Happiness. Australia: Random House
- Seligman, M.E.P., 2010 Grantee Interview The Positive Psychology Centre. The John Templeton Foundation. [online video] Posted 16/06/10. Available at http://www.templeton.org/who-we-are/media-room/video-and-audio/the-positive-psychology-center [Accessed 25/03/11]
- Seligman, M.E.P. (2011) *Flourish*. An Interview with Geoff Mulgan 21/07/11. [online] www.rsa.org.uk [Accessed 30/7/11.]
- Seligman, M.E.P (2011)[online] Available at www.authentichappiness.sas.upenn.edu/newlsetter.axpd=1533 April 2011. (Accessed 6/1/11)
- Seligman, M.E.P., 2011. Flourish: a new understanding of happiness and well-being and how to achieve them London: Nicholas Brealey Publishing.
- Selma, S., 2003. The Place of Care: The Relevance of the Feminist Ethic of Care for Social Policy. *Feminist Theory*, 4, 179.

- Sen, A. & Nussbaum, M., 2002. The Quality of Life. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sennett, R., 1986. The fall of public man London: Faber.
- Sennett, R., 1998. *The corrosion of character: the personal consequences of work in the new capitalism* New York; London: Norton.
- Sevenhuijsen, S., 2003. The Place of Care: The relevance of the feminist ethic of care for social policy. *Feminist Theory*. 4:2.
- Seymour, R., 2014. Against austerity: how we can fix the crisis they made: Pluto Press.
- Seymour, R.A., Against austerity: how we can fix the crisis they made.
- Shah, H. & Marks, N., 2004. A Wellbeing Manifesto for a Flourishing Society. *In N.E.* Foundation (ed.).
- Sharma. D. & Tygstrup., F., 2015. *Structures of feeling: affectivity and the study of culture*: De Gruyter.
- Shildrick, T and MacDonald R., 2013 'Poverty Talk: How people deny their poverty and why they blame 'the poor' *Sociological Review* May 2013. Vol.61, Issue 2, pp.285-303.
- Shonkoff, J.P. & Garner, A.S., 2012. The lifelong effects of early childhood adversity and toxic stress. *Pediatrics*, 129, e232-e246.
- Silverstone, R., 1994 Television and Everyday Life. Oxon: Routledge.
- Silverstone, R., 1999. Why study the media.
- Silverstone, R., 2002. Complicity and Collusion in the Mediation of Everyday Life. *New Literary History*, 33, 761.
- Simmonds, J., 2008. Personal Communication cited by Cooper, A. 'Be quiet and listen'. Emotion, public policy and social totality. In Emotion: New Psychosocial Perspectives. 2009. ed. London.: Palgrave McMillan, Chapter 13.
- Simon, C., 2002. Learning from experience: psycho-social research methods in the social sciences. *Qualitative Research*, 2, 173.
- Skeggs, B. & Wood, H., 2012 Reacting to Reality Television: Performance, Audience and Value. Oxon: Routledge.
- Slay, J and Penny, J., 2013 Surviving Austerity. New Economics Foundation. London.
- Smagorinsky, P. & Taxel, J., 2005. *The Discourse of Character Education : Culture Wars in the Classroom* Mahwah, N.J.: Routledge.
- Smail, D., 1998 Taking Care: An alternative to therapy. London: Constable.
- Smith, G., Sylva, K., Smith, T., Sammons, P., Omonigho, A. & Sutton, T., 2018. *Stop Start: Survival, Decline or Closure? Children's Centres in England, 2018.*
- Snow, N.E., 2008 'Virtue and Flourishing' *Journal of Social Philosophy* Vol. 39. No.2 Summer 2008 p.225-245. Blackwell Publishing.
- Sointu. E., 2005 'The Rise of an Ideal: Tracing changing discourses of wellbeing'. *The Sociological Review*. Blackwell Publishing: Oxford.
- Snow, N., 2015. Generativity and flourishing eds., Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 263.
- Snow, N.E., 2008. Virtue and Flourishing. *Journal of Social Philosophy*, 39, 225-245.
- Society., T.C.S., 2017. The Good Childhood Report.
- Sohn, L., 1983. Nostalgia. International Journal of Psychoanalysis, 64, 203-211.
- Soloman, A., 2012. Far From The Tree New York: Scribners.
- Standing, G., 2014. The Precariat: The New Dangerous Class. London.: Bloomsbury Academic.

- Starck, K. & Luyt, R., 2019. Political Masculinities, Crisis Tendencies, and Social Transition: Toward an Understanding of Change. *Men & Masculinities*, 22, 431-443.
- Steedman, C., 1986. Landscape For A Good Woman: A story of two lives. London: Virago.
- Steiner, J., 1993. Psychic retreats: pathological organisations in psychotic, neurotic, and borderline patients London: Routledge.
- Stevens, P. & Stevens, P., 2010. Embedment in the environment: a new paradigm for well-being? *Perspectives in Public Health*, 130, 265-269.
- SuáRez-Orozco, C. & SuáRez-Orozco, M.M., 2002. *Children of Immigration* Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- Symington, N., 1993. Narcissism: A New Theory London: Routledge.
- Taylor, N., 2018. The Return of Character: Parallels Between Late-Victorian and Twenty-First Century Discourses. *Sociological Research Online*, 23, 399-415.
- Tessman, L., 2005. Burdened virtues. [electronic resource]: virtue ethics for liberatory struggles: Oxford University Press.
- Thistlethwaite, F., 2015. TV show Benefits by the Sea triggers house price plummet as family home drops to £13K. *The Express*. July 21st 2015.
- Thomson, R., 2011. Making Motherhood Work. Studies in the Maternal, 3, 1-19.
- Tiainen, K.K.T.H.F., Leiviskä, A. & Brunila, K., 2019. Democratic Education for Hope: Contesting the Neoliberal Common Sense. *Studies in Philosophy & Education*, 38, 641-655.
- Tosh, J., 2004. Manliness and masculinities in nineteenth-century Britain: essays on gender, family and empire: Longman.
- Tönnies, F. 1887: *Gemeinschaft und Gesellschaft*, Leipzig: Fues's Verlag, 2nd ed. 1912, 8th edition, Leipzig: Buske, 1935 (reprint 2005, Darmstadt: Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft; latest edition: Gemeinschaft und Gesellschaft
- Tronick, E.Z., 1989. Emotions and emotional communication in infants. *American Psychologist*, 44, 112-119.
- Tronto, J.C., 1993. Moral boundaries: a political argument for an ethic of care: Routledge.
- Tummala-Narra, P., 2016. Addressing social oppression and traumatic stress. *Psychoanalytic theory and cultural competence in psychotherapy*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association, 139-169.
- Tyler, I., 2013. Revolting subjects. [electronic resource]: social abjection and resistance in neoliberal Britain: Zed Books.
- Vellacott, J., 2007. Resilience: A psychoanalytic exploration. *British Journal of Psychotherapy*, 23, 163-170.
- Wacquant, L., 2009. Punishing the Poor: The Neoliberal Government of Social Insecurity. John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 546.
- Wacquant, L., 2010. Crafting the Neoliberal State: Workfare, Prisonfare and Social Insecurity. *Sociological Forum*, 25, 197-220.
- Wacquant, L., 2012. The Wedding of Workfare and Prisonfare in the 21st Century. Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 236.
- Wakeman, S., 2014. Fieldwork, biography and emotion: Doing criminological autoethnography. *British Journal of Criminology.* 54: (5). 705-721.
- Walkerdine, V., 2008. Contextualizing Debates About Psychosocial Studies. United States: Palgrave Macmillan, 341.

- Walkerdine, V., 2015. Transmitting class across generations. Theory & Psychology, 25, 167-183.
- Walsh, J., 2015. Narcissism and its discontents Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ward, K.J., 2015. Geographies of exclusion: Seaside towns and Houses in Multiple Occupancy. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 37, 96-107.
- Walker, M.U., 2006. *Moral Repair: Reconstructing moral relations after wrongdoing*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Wallis, C., 2005 *The New Science of Happiness*. Time Magazine 17/01/2005. [online] Available at www.authentichappiness.sas.upenn.edu/images/.../Time-Happiness.pdf. [Accessed 13/12/10.]
- Welshman, J., 2010. From Head Start to Sure Start: Reflections on policy transfer. *Children and Society*, 24., 89-99.
- WeyPaw 2018., Weymouth and Portland Action on Wages Conference: End Poverty Wages. www.weypaw.org.uk.
- Whalley, M., 2009-2010. Oral contribution to Sure Start Children's Centres Fifth Report. *House of Commons Children Schools and Families Committee*. Oral and Written Evidence ed.: HMSO.
- Wheeler, B.W., White, M., Stahl-Timmins, W. & Depledge, M.H., 2012. Does living by the coast improve health and wellbeing? Great Britain: Elsevier Science B.V., Amsterdam., 1198.
- White, M., 2016. Why won't it Stick? Positive Psychology and Positive Education. *Psychology of Well-Being: Theory, Research & Practice*, 6, 1.
- White, P., 1996. Civic Virtues and Public Schooling: Educating Citizens for a Democratic Society.
- White, S., 2015. The many faces of wellbeing. *In S. White (ed.) Cultures of Wellbeing: Method, place, policy.* Basingstoke.: Palgrave McMillan., 1-44.
- Wickham, S., Bentley, C., Rose, T., Whitehead, M., Taylor-Robinson, D., 2020. Effects on mental health of a UK welfare reform, Universal Credit: A longitudinal controlled study. *The Lancet*. 5 (3).
- Wiggan, J., 2012. Telling Stories of 21st Century Welfare: The UK Coalition Government and the neoliberal discourse of worklessness and dependency. *Critical Social Policy*.
- Wilkinson, R & Pickett, K., 2010 *The Spirit Level: Why Equality is Better for Everyone*. Penguin Books: London.
- Williams, B. with J.C.C. Smart., 1973. *Utilitarianism: For and Against*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, B., 1981. Moral Luck. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, B., 1985. Ethics and The Limits of Philosophy. London: Fontana.
- Williams, B., 1995. Making Sense of Humanity. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, F., 1999. Good-Enough Principles of Welfare. Journal of Social Policy, 28, 667-687.
- Williams, F., 2008. Empowering Parents. In A. Anning & M. Ball (eds.) Improving Services for Young Children: From Sure Start to Children's Centres. London: Sage.
- Williams, F. & Churchill, H., 2006. National Evaluation Report: Empowering Parents in Sure Start Local Programmes. *In* D.O. Education (ed.) Nottingham: Her Majesty's Printer and Controller HMSO.
- Williams, R., & Ocrum, M., 1954. Preface to Film. Drama. London.
- Williams, R., 1977. Marxism and Literature. Oxford. Oxford University Press,
- Williams, R., 1976. Keywords: a vocabulary of culture and society London: Croom Helm.
- Williams, R., 1989a. Resources of Hope, Culture, Democracy and Socialism London: Verso.

- Williams, R., 1989b. You are a Marxist Aren't You London: Verso.
- Wilson, E., 1977. Women and the Welfare State. London.: Routledge.
- Winnicott, D.W., 1949. Birth Memories, Birth Trauma, and Anxiety. Chapter XIV. In *Through Paediatrics To Psychoanalysis: Collected Papers* 2007. London. Karnac Books.
- Winnicott, D.W., 1956. Primary Maternal Precoccupation. Chapter xxiv. p.300-305. In *Through Paediatrics To Psychoanalysis: Collected Papers* 2007. London. Karnac Books.
- Winnicott, D.W., [1971] 2010. Playing and Reality London: Routledge.
- Winnicott, D.W., 1984 [1945]. Primitive Emotional Development. *In* T.W. Trust. (ed.) *Through Paediatrics to Psychoanalysis: Collected Papers*. London.: Karnac.
- Winnicott, D.W., 1986. Home is Where We Start From. New York.: Norton.
- Winnicott, D.W., 2007 [1963]. Morals and Education. *The Maturational Process and the Facilitating Environment*. London.: Karnac., 93-108.
- Winnicott, D.W., 2007 [1965]. *The Maturational Process and the Facilitating Environment*. London: Karnac.
- Winnicott, D.W. [1950-1955] 'Aggression in relation to Emotional Development' Chapter xvi In *DW Winnicott: Through Paediatrics to Psychoanalysis: Collected Papers*. London: Karnac.
- Winnicott, D.W., 1964 *The Child, The Family, and the Outside World.* Middlesex: Pelican books.
- Winnicott, D.W., 2010 [1967] Mirro-role of mother and family in child development. In *Playing and Reality*. London. Routledge
- Winnicott, D.W., 2016 [1967] Delinquency as a sign of hope. In *The Collected Works of D.W.Winnicott Vol. 8. 1967-1968.* Caldwell, L. & Taylor-Robinson, H., Eds. Oxford. Oxford University Press.
- Wollhiem, R., 1991 Freud. London: Fontana Press. (2nd edn.)
- Woolfolk, R.L. & Wasserman, R.H., 2005 'Count no one Happy: Eudaimonia and Positive Psychology.' *Journal of Theoretical and Philosophical Psychology*. Vol 25. No.1.
- Wolbert, L.S., De Ruyter, D.J. & Schinkel, A., Year. What Kind of Theory Should Theory on Education for Human Flourishing Be?ed.^eds., Great Britain: Taylor & Francis, 25.
- Wright, K., 2008. Theorizing therapeutic culture: Past influences, future directions. *Journal of Sociology*, 44, 321-326.
- Wright, C., 2014. Happiness studies and wellbeing: A Lacanian critique of contemporary conceptualisations of the cure. *Journal of Current Cultural Research*. 6:4. Pp. 791-813.
- Yates, C., 2001. Teaching Psychoanalytic Studies: Towards a New Culture of Learning in Higher Education. *Psychoanalytic Studies*, 3, 333-347.
- Yates, C., 2011. Charismatic therapy culture and the seductions of emotional wellbeing. *Free Associations*, 9.
- Yates, C., 2015. *The play of political culture, emotion and identity. [electronic resource]*: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Young, I.M., 2011. Responsibility for justice. [electronic resource]: Oxford University Press.
- Young, J., 2007. The Vertigo of Late Modernity. London: Sage.
- Zaretsky, E., 2005. Secrets of the Soul: A social and cultural history of psychoanalysis. New York: Vintage Books.

Appendix: Interview Transcripts

Interview with Miriam, Journalist Working for the Local Newspaper

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Miriam: Journalist working for the local newspaper

SLP: I asked Miriam to tell me what had brought her to journalism in the first place.

Miriam: I had been a traveller and that's a group that had been badly represented in the media. There were lots of reasons why I wanted to be in the media but that's one important one. I wanted to represent marginalised communities, be on the right side of the truth - I'd experienced it myself.

We were limited to where we could park up, very few places. But often people in the community would comment on how disgraceful it was, even though I was working and didn't look like how a traveller might be perceived. You know, I'd get into my van in my suit and high heels and I'd get uppity about it as they would say "we don't want your kind here" and I thought, what do they mean by that. I'd ask them what they meant by it and they would get red in the face because they would have to defend themselves for saying something they knew was not very nice.

I only lived like that for a few months, maybe eight or so. So I just assimilated into life like that but could see what it must be like if you had always been a traveller, the impact of media portrayal. I had friends who had their windows put through. I think Thatcher had really railed against the travellers, there always has to be a folk demon I suppose.

SLP: Tell me more about your work at that time.

Miriam: I was living in my camper, sometimes I'd even be parked in the car park where I worked. So I'd sometimes, like, get and be emptying the slops bucket down the drain but I was proud of the fact, I've always been prone to be a bit different, I think from my early upbringing. I moved here because my parents were teachers, we moved from London to work. I grew up in a low socio-economic area where expectations aren't really academic. People might aspire to have their own plumbing business, or be a fitness instructor. So I felt like I was different growing up and I think that's why I was drawn to being a bit of a rebel. So I would go into work and be quite proud of the fact that I live in a van. It became a running joke, people were curious but respectful - they were like "that's kinda cool, you don't have to pay rent and you've got freedom", probably some jealousy, and I could save. I think the media can tap into that jealousy and create fear. That was eye-opening.

SLP: Tell me more about your job at that time.

Miriam: I was working for a council, in their media team. I would get lots of calls from the press. A journalist might ring and say they knew there was a new traveller encampment somewhere, such and such a place. It wouldn't be people I knew, I wasn't quite part of a big traveller community. I was part of just a few of us who had vans. I felt the journalist would expect me to respond in a certain way by saying the council would get them moved on. But I would get hold of the traveller liaison officer and say "can you respond", rather than a councillor, because I thought they would be more ethical in their response because their role was to help the community, making sure the children had a decent standard of education and that living standards were OK. I was there for about a year. I enjoyed the line of work but there were things I didn't ethically agree with and I thought "you know, when you are finally on your death bed and you look back on your life and you think, what contribution have I actually made to humanity?". And I thought, if I had only worked to defend a council or a private sector organisation, that's not going to be very satisfying. So I went to India, travelling. And then I came back to be an apprentice journalist.

SLP: Why journalism?

Miriam: I think probably it was what I was born to do, in a sort of cheesy way. When I was little, I used to like writing fake newspapers or pretending to read the news. I was always writing, I feel like it's in my blood. I've always been someone who wants to find the truth, get to the bottom of what's going on, find out the truth, like a dog with a bone. So, that's what I decided to do.

SLP: I suppose a question for me here is: it could be said that, in recent times, the public are a bit more wary of the press and how truthful articles are, how do you feel about that because of your desire to get to the bottom of things? Do you feel hindered in any way, I wonder?

Miriam: Because I'd been on the other side of it, as a press officer, I knew that journalists were always trying to find a story, the gory details if you like. So I'd be wary of the press and I can understand why people are. I'm very aware that the local paper I work for does not have a good reputation because of the previous owner. That editor had been an editor of one of the red tops in London. It was unusual, usually you'd go from a local paper to a national one but he went the other way, and turned this local paper into a sort of tabloid. You know, there would always be, say, a car crash on the front page, something really brutal. So I think that's still its legacy now, I'm afraid. So, when I phone people up and say where I'm from, nine tomes out of ten it kills the interview dead. Even if it's a good news story, people are resistant because they feel so suspicious.

But I can see how difficult it is for journalists because there is this mistrust. People are cagy but I know, and many of my colleagues would say the same, that we are not trying to spin anything or find something salacious. We are literally just trying to get a comment. The biggest pressure we actually have is, not to create a scandal, it's actually just to get the paper out on time. Maybe it's different in the tabloid press but, with local journalism being what it

is, we are just so short-staffed, we just have to get something on the page, even if it's mundane. Sometimes, when I'm really interested in a subject, I will research or go to things in my own time.

SLP: So you have a certain freedom, then. to seek a story for yourself?

Miriam: It's about 50/50 I would say. We can do our own. then others are often from press releases we are given, say from a local business or a charity. But the really good stories are from when someone contacts you and says "this is happening in my area". We would then run it past the news desk and see if they think it will be a good story and something they would want to print.

SLP: So, do you have a particular remit or area you cover?

Miriam: No, not really although I do have the community news column, which I do every Wednesday. There are so few of us, we just all have to muck in.But my interest is always the investigative stories. My unofficial brief, then, is that side of things, usually data-driven stuff so, for example, a spreadsheet of NHS data and I would have to find the story in that. People do think there is an agenda at the paper, to be more right wing. But, actually I think that is unfounded. I'd say most of the journalists are young and straight out of training and, although we are non-partisan, no one really discusses politics much, I would say we are left-leaning demographically, if I had to guess. If I had to think how my colleagues voted, I'd say they were more likely to be on the left side of things.

SLP: What about the role of the editor?

Miriam: Hmmmm, that's a trickier one. So, I would say that in our area, where we have a long-standing MP, they are more likely to to have a relationship with the MP. I wouldn't like to say which way his politics would go. I just see that he's under massive pressure to get the paper out. in local papers, I don't think there is any real agenda, maybe subtly but I think any particular persuasion is second to just meeting deadlines.

SLP: So you don't seem to feel any pressure to put a particular spin on a story. I'm hearing that you have quite a bit of freedom to produce a story.

Miriam: The pressures I feel are more from the PR teams of organisations trying to push a particular story. But often you go with this because you are under time pressure and it's a way to make a story. So, when you have someone who knows how to work the media and you are time-pressured, you go with it. You don't have time to dig beneath the surface and that's the danger, where I can't say more on that because that's where the money is and they can court the press. Even if you do a small expose, at least in some small way, you show how it's possible to hold people to account.

SLP: Tell me about the articles you have written that you have been most proud of.

Miriam: Well, there was one about social mobility and another about child poverty. The one on child poverty was about how 30% of children in this area live below the poverty line and, often, these families have at least one working parent, so it's not just people on benefits. One area here is actually at 40%, one of the worst in the UK.

SLP: Are there specific issues that you notice because of this being a very coastal town?

Miriam: I think, because we are at the end of the line, we tend to get forgotten. People are very aware that people who graduate don't come back here because there are no jobs and prospects unless you have a skill to have your own business. Adds to a mentality of "why bother, what is the point?". There is also a huge problem with homelessness and all that comes with that, such as addiction and malnutrition.

SLP: How about the owner of the newspaper - do you sense any influence from him about what you cover?

Miriam: I think the company is in America, No, not that I'm aware of. But, a constraint is that we have to be so very careful in case we are litigated against because we are so skint and it would break us. We have to be so thorough about printing proven fact, Bigger papers can take that risk but i don't think the old line, "don't let the truth get in the way of a good story" applies to us in local news.

SLP: It must be difficult when you are feeling time-pressured though?

Miriam: Yes, but I hope that, as a journalist, accuracy should be really important, making sure your sources are credible and you are straight down the line, avoiding propaganda. I've written about County Lines and young people being recruited by gangs and I spoke with an ex-police officer who talked about how this would impact on a coastal town like ours. But I also talked to local addicts here and they said we didn't really have these gangs, dealers tend to be local people. Creating fear seems to me to be unethical.

SLP: What do you think about the fact that you are local to here and you have links to the local community, do you think that makes a difference to your journalism?

Miriam: Yes, I think I have a sense of pride, working for my local paper. A lot of people I work with aren't from here as they have just qualified and then found a job in local news, which is often where you start. So I think there is a benefit, having local links and contacts and a sense of trust, I think, and people are more likely to come to me when they know that I have grown up here, especially somewhere like here where there can be suspicion of strangers. It's nice for me to be able to write about some real positive community projects too, like the Repair Cafe, things that locals have set up to help themselves.

SLP: Tell me more about this, the positive initiatives.

Miriam: There is a cafe owner who is spearheading a community improvement plan. It's stuff like that that's really heartwarming, to see people taking initiative and not being downtrodden by the poverty in this area. It's annoying that they have had to step in and fill gaps left by the public sector but it's good to see people are, like when people took on the youth service when the local authority pulled out. Seeing people who want to make a difference for the better in our local area, I think it makes people feel hopeful.

SLP: In terms of hope, what signs of hope do you see? What do you think might be needed in an area like this?

Miriam: A university, maybe. Truth. There are stories I would love to tell that I actually could not write, but for legal reasons I probably couldn't. If I didn't have to have a job, I would start a zeen and look into things in more detail, take that extra time - put it round the shops and let everyone see it.

SLP: Have you seen changes over time since you started reporting in terms of stories?

Miriam: Due to the editor changes, now reliant too much perhaps on stories that will get many hits on social media. Human interest stories do well. Maybe the readership gets a sense of hope from the local interest and positive stories, people taking an active role in their community. But I still think we need a local press that will continue to hold people to account.

Interview with Clare, a mother from Weymouth

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Clare: Mother

SLP: Really I want to start with just asking you to tell me about you and where you live?

Clare: So I have lived in Weymouth since I was born. I'm 33 years old now and I have no inclination to move away. However, I have a different perspective to living by the sea to most, I think. I think, as a child growing up it wasn't too bad but as I reached my teens there is so very little for teenagers to do, no services for us to access. Jobs were very seasonal very far and few between. I remember being 12 and I worked in Claridges tea rooms, it's no longer there, it will be against the law now anyway due to high population of children and young adults and teenagers. Jobs were very few for the preschool leaver age and prices were also quite high. Just basic amenities because it's a very seasonal thing, prices would go up naturally in the summer and in the winter most places would close, obviously like the swimming pool, but again that's pretty boring. They don't really do very much unless it was the summer and then it was for the people visiting. We did try to sneak into Littlesea holiday park but we always got shooed out because it was for holidaymakers not locals.

SLP: What did you hope to do when you were in there?

Clare: Well, play on the arcades, there's a swimming pool there, there are parks there, just a different environment. But locals weren't allowed in (laughs) and so I don't know. The opportunities weren't as, sort of it wasn't as, many opportunities we were quite closed in and our nearest town, Dorchester, that's a fair old bus ride really realistically for a young person. So we're kind of a bit enclosed so to speak, a bit captured. People come in but not lots of people go out and unless you had someone who drove, a parent that drove, you are kind of stuck here.

SLP: So the sense I am getting from you is that it is a very different life, a very separate life for the tourists that came in and what it was like for locals?

Clare: Yes it was, you know, all song and dance in the summer but when the winter was here it was kind of dusty old town that didn't really do very much. And also, when the summer hit you couldn't move in Weymouth so you try to go about your day-to-day life and it was hell. So you try to avoid town and beach to the best of your ability or you would be stuck in hours of pedestrian traffic, you wouldn't be able to get into the shops properly because it was just horrendous because there were so many people. It's obviously not as popular now.

SLP: Yes I noticed you were talking about it in the past tense.

Clare: It's not as busy now was it was when I was growing up. I think the last time I probably visited our beach was when I was 14.

SLP: Why is that?

Clare: I think I had a group of friends that live, a friend that lived in one of the B&Bs on the seafront. So I used to spend a lot of time there with her and obviously the beach being across from her doorstep, yeah. When we kind of moved apart I didn't go down there. It's just a big space.....

SLP: And you still feel that way about beach?

Clare: Yes, I don't like the beach. The facilities aren't there so, as a parent going down the beach it is terrifying because there is one lifeguard station so if you lose your child it's a long expanse to find them again. There are very limited toilets, lots of refreshments, you can buy ice cream till it's coming out of your eyes but facilities like toilets.... and you just don't feel safe because you don't know who is down the beach, you don't know who all these touristy people are, so it is not a community beach, it might as well be the Costa Del Sol, you have no idea where anything is or who anyone is. I think I might be down there once with the children possibly because, actually, if one of them needs the toilet I have to pack everything up and go to McDonald's because that is the only toilet I know that is sort of free to use for the public. It

is the toilets down Ali Gardens [Alexandra Gardens] way that's been closed. They did have toilets up by the King's Statue but that's quite a distance apart and I think they were closed, and they were underground so they weren't particularly nice toilets either, so you often found drug paraphernalia. It's not somewhere you would want to take your children and along the seafront there are lots of bars and you don't really want to be taking children in there. So there were very limited opportunities and Ali Gardens have been really strict on the public using them so unless you are using their arcade games they don't want you just waltzing in there from the beach and using the toilet. So actually there's not really a friendly "welcome come to the beach" vibe.

SLP: So, even though this is your hometown, I'm hearing from you that that part doesn't feel like home.

Clare: No it's a million miles away from anything. So, if your local in Weymouth we tend to use the Sandsfoot Beach. It's much smaller there are no facilities again but you do feel more comfortable about leaving your belongings and peeing in a bush, but you know needs must. I think there is also Smallmouth but I've never been. That's near Portland, I think its a bit too exposed for me because you can see the beach from the road. And then there is Ham Beach which is pretty much stone and that is also along the Portland bypass on the main road so, there is more dog walking and a paddle rather than..... actually that is really mainly for water sports and most of it is inside the Portland Harbour. Personally I don't know many true locals who actually use Weymouth beach unless it's to walk their dogs in the winter.

SLP: Would you want to go down there in the wintertime?

Clare: Yes. but it is to walk the dogs rather than to take the kids to build sandcastles. So I have a sandpit in the back garden along with the a pool in the summer. So the kids don't miss out on the beach scene. So, although I grew up here, I'd rather not take them because the tourists don't treat our beach very well, they leave lots of litter behind and generally some of them are quite crass. It's not where I would want my children to be around, it just doesn't feel very safe. So if I were to go to a beach it would be Sandsfoot.

SLP: Do you think there is anything that would make a difference for you as a local, to make you feel that the beach was somewhere you would want to be?

Clare: I think more amenities. I think more stations for child safety, a location point. Because actually I don't know any child who would be able to find the Lifeguard Station, because there is one at Greenhill. I don't know how long the beach is but that's a long way away and there is one at the King's Statue. But, as a local, you tend to stick to the Ali Gardens end. There is very little accessible parking that is cheap enough, because I would want to park near the beach so I didn't have to carry everything and, yes, decent toilet facilities, basic amenities. The beach huts, I understand, are ridiculously expensive, they are twice the price of what you would pay in the town so nine times out of ten I take a picnic rather than try and buy from there because you would be very broke before the summer was over if you try to do

that. And Ali Gardens by the Pavilion, it is the sandiest part, as you move up the beach it becomes more stonier so it's not very pleasant for the children walk on.

SLP: What was it like when the Olympics came here, the sailing events?

Clare: Hell. I was pregnant at the time and all the roads would be dug up all the roundabouts were being taken out. And that was a thing in Weymouth, we had loads of them and they always used to be decorated for the season and they were really quite nice, they were. So we had a bit of congestion but they worked. I remember all the hype around it. I even bought myself a bike that year because everyone told us how really busy it was going to be and, you know, it was going to be a real big input to the economy. They took out our fairy lights, which we loved, everything that kind of made Weymouth the quintessential seaside town went and we got these massive laser light things which were hideous. And actually it wasn't that big of a high when it actually came around, it wasn't that busy. There was a lot of negative publicity because of how much the Council had spent getting ready for the event and obviously we had, what's it called, Portland had lots of new homes built for the Olympics. It was the Olympic Village. Consequently I actually moved into one of them and actually they weren't very good at all.

SLP: Tell me a bit more about that.

Clare: Well they were all open plan downstairs and they were very basic they were built to look good but the functionality was poor.

SLP: So these were the ones that had been built for the athletes and the competitors?

Clare: So, I think the back bedroom was the biggest bedroom. It was absolutely enormous but it had vaulted ceiling. So, Portland being very coastal, every wind or rain that came in it sounded like you were in a shed and half the loft space. For a family living in these homes, it would be all right if you were a couple with the spare room, but it wasn't any good as the family home.

SLP: So aesthetically they looked nice but they weren't very functional?

Clare: Yes. They had obviously made the gardens in a rush because we had a massive infestation of leatherjackets larva, baby dragonflies. So, for years afterwards we had massive swarms if these flies because they had literally thrown them together and the garden used to get quite boggy because the drainage was poor and it was all on a slant, it was all uneven.

SLP: So your outdoor space wasn't even really somewhere you wanted to be?

Clare: No, and the fact that the downstairs was completely open plan, there was nowhere to put anything, you would be tripping over. I had a young child and toys had nowhere to go. It looks very nice as show home.....

SLP: But no storage?

Clare: No. No storage. It just wasn't a family home and parking was horrendous. They hadn't really thought about parking and it's not a Council road. So it's a private road, it's all in with the service charge. You could tell mine was a council property, because obviously a certain amount had to be affordable housing, and you could tell that the standard that they had redone those homes to, the ones opposite us that were for sale, were a lot less, they weren't equal standard. We used to have letters written to us frequently about the use of parking outside our own house, because we did have a parking space that was down the back behind the garages of the other houses miles away from your actual house. So it actually felt quite unsafe to walk in the dark from the car park that was based on the house, especially with a small child.

SLP: Particularly if you have lots of things carry I guess.

Clare: Yes, yeah, but they do try and press the fact that no one was allowed to park on the road because, athletically speaking, it wasn't the done thing. So, although it felt like a nice community to start with you could feel the divide with the social, those who couldn't afford their own homes and those who could. Although the environmental factor ,we had wood pellet stations that they would come and fill up and that would supply the gas which was fantastic, although the consequence was the constant smell of bonfire which is a bit opressive and I know that the bigger houses the four-bedroom houses had rainwater collection systems which was pretty awesome.

SLP: So they had tried to think about the environment.

Clare: Yes but no solar panels. They would probably not have gone down well with the ascetics of the building. There is a lot of "you can't do this, you can't do that, you can do this" and there was very little closer shops. A whole village, there were no amenities, you would have to walk all the way up the hill to the Co-op at the top of Fortuneswell, which is a fair old trek. So, yes, considering we were so far, or you would have to walk into Castletown, which is a fair old trek the other way. It wasn't, I didn't feel like it was the place I could have my children grow up in the long-term. I probably wouldn't mind returning there once they had grown up and moved out but not for growing up and also the schools on Portland were very limited and had lots of bad press. So I didn't have much confidence, so even while I was living there I had made arrangements so that my child could be schooled in Weymouth because there would be more opportunity for her education.

SLP: So you obviously then moved.

Clare: Yes, we moved back to Weymouth to Western, which is where I grew up and the amenities are quite good and the community feel isn't horrendous. You know, it's not one of the best places in Weymouth, there is a massive tarred brush about whereabouts you live, yes very much so socially. If you speak to someone who lives in Weymouth for a large amount of

years then Littlemore is normally a place, unless you come from there, you wouldn't live there unless you had extenuating circumstances. Wyke is a nice area, however I don't like being at the top of the hills because in the summer it can be quite difficult to get into Weymouth or anywhere else. And that's another reason why Portland wasn't really working for us, because I work in Dorchester and I just couldn't get to work effectively because the road kept getting closed. And the sea would come over and road would be flooded and there will be times I will be stuck in Portland and I can't get into Weymouth or stuck in Weymouth and I can't get back to Portland. If I had a day off and I got my child in nursery it could potentially mean my child could be separated by the water. And that was terrifying, so I had to get off the island. So yes, there are areas that are better than others probably due to the amount of privately owned homes. Council tenants, we still have this real taboo about being a Council tenant. You wouldn't really announce it, even though I'm not ashamed I'm a council tenant. You know, you have a lot better social standing if you're not and there is this kind of social standard, if you've have bought your house you have done well. So, me and my husband we work full-time and we have decent jobs but that we still live in a council house places us down on the social ladder, so to speak. Even his mum and dad looked down on us compared to the rest of the family who do own their homes.

SLP: How does that make you feel?

Clare: Ashamed because I haven't bought my own house but prices here are far too high. My wages just can't match the market value of houses so I'm kind of stuck and that is a big fear for my children in the future because actually we're out-priced in our own town. So, actually, if we wanted to buy we would have to go to Littlemoor, which is actually quite a distance out of town and it does have quite high crime rate and the amenities, although they are getting better, they're still not the sort of things you find in the centre of Weymouth. So Littlemoor is kind of its own town, by itself, but you still have to come back to the main town to get most of your stuff done and that is something I think about because I have my children. Because, when they get to their teens, I want them to be able to access the cinema, the swimming pool you know on their own, independently so that they become well rounded human beings and, yes, I want them to be able to catch the bus and me not to fret that they're going to be on the wrong bus, catch the wrong bus and not being to get home which is a big part. So I am within walking distance of town and there are some safe routes that they can take and there are, what I would deem as, not as safe routes, so the underpasses are safer than going round by the waterworks.

SLP: Is that because you're worried about them on the roads?

Clare: No, I'm just worried about because there are quite a few teens and they have always been teens that are bored The funds that are available to youth services are poor and they have shut Waves, which was a really good place for teenagers to go for advice, whether it be mental health, finances. I used it when I was 16 when I was kicked out.

SLP: Tell me some more about Waves.

Clare: When I was 16 my mum kicked me out, in the March of my GCSE year and because I was 16 I wasn't able to access housing for myself, because you have to be 18 to hold tenancy. Which put me in a real predicament because my Nan had just died and she was the one that was going to take me in. So clearly that wasn't going to happen. So Waves had a support team then to advise you about access to housing. As far as I'm aware there are two housing facilities for young people. There was one, it was a lodge, it was like being housed in a mass children's home. There everyone was like a happy family but I didn't feel comfortable with that because I wanted my own room, I wanted to be able to lock my door and feel safe. So I decided to go to the Foyer, a 20-bedded property split into five clusters. Sure, so that was somewhere I stayed till I was 18 although it was meant to be temporary accommodation, you are meant to be moved on to less supported living. I was kicked out because I was very selfsufficient and I had rammed everything into my room including fridge, fridge freezer, toaster and a hotplate so I can cook my own food. Because actually my food would go missing from the communal kitchen. They had a communal kitchen with the washing machine and the basics but I felt much safer when I was in my room, obviously my room wasn't very big. I didn't manage to go on and do my six form education I didn't get the grades I wanted. There were often disturbances, quite often, and the young offenders institute would release people into the Foyer so they could be quite violent a lot of them are taking drugs. I was really out of my depth there, I didn't fit in because I wasn't an alcoholic or a druggie or violent.

SLP: And yet you managed there for two years

Clare: Yes I did I manage there two years and then they kicked me out at 18 because I had gone and got myself a job at the local dive shop. So I was doing full-time and they kind of failed to tell me that my rent would then be £105 a week plus service charge. so, at 17 I really wasn't learning that So I fell behind with my rent because it is only 4 pounds or something top-up from your income support if you are not working, so it didn't benefit me to go to work but I thought this was going to be the way to save so that I could get my own place because they clearly were leaving me on. Yes, I got kicked out because I fell behind on my rent so there wasn't actually as much support as there could've been. So my support worker, that was good, she was fantastic but her means were limited and the difficulties with the other residents, some of the girls got pregnant and they weren't allowed to stay there once they gave birth so they have issues. A boy got held hostage during my stay so we had police. We frequently had people trying to clmb in my window so I did wake up one morning to find two bars being drilled on the outside my window.

SLP: You must have felt very vulnerable.

Clare: I did and there is no communication to the main office. So, I had a violent boyfriend at the time in my room and I had no way of contacting them. So I literally picked up my intercom and shouted until somebody heard me but that shout had to go outside until

someone heard me from inside the office. So actually that wasn't a good kind of organising plan. They should have been especially considering most people in that facility needed additional emotional support. We had a massive kitchen downstairs but it rarely got used. We had a massive computer room and that didn't get used very often because of the fear that someone would go in and smash it all up so the facilities. Limited, any opportunities were limited and we would have people coming from the job centre who would talk to us about how to manage our finances and how to claim benefits and what jobs we could be looking to apply for. But obviously no one was being encouraged to apply for jobs because, at 17, you weren't paid minimum wage so they wouldn't be able to afford your room rent and even by today's standards £105 a week for a room was a lot of money, with shared facilities. Then the support was limited and the fact that most people stayed in their bedrooms most of the day. And I came across a pregnant teen at the food bank a couple of weeks ago who was living in the Foyer, so they had come to collect a food parcel but they had acrylic painted nails and, you can tell that instead of organising their money and spending wisely they had spent it all, relying on the food bank to feed them over the week. So then that young lady was about to have a child and they still hadn't kind of help to support her in a way that she will be able to manage her finances and find out what's important. I know it's difficult with children and young adults. I know they can be impulsive, especially people who have ended up there, they've often got multiple issues and traumas. But that's a fantastic hub for mental health people to be at, with the pop-up service and careers guidance. You know, the college could set up something to go in and help them to determine how they are going to improve their future, rather than a holding cell for the undesirable teens who couldn't be placed anywhere else.

SLP: Is that what it felt like?

Clare: Yes, yes it did. They did offer me an B&B before I ended up there, just above the Chinese shop but the woman, no it was a man told me that he would come and check on my room at 11 o'clock at night, so I completely freaked out. I refused to stay there so I was technically classed as homeless from the age of 16 to just before I turned 20. Once I was kicked out of the foyer at 18, once I was no longer eligible for their support, they literally kicked me out at the end of October.

SLP: And what did you do?

Clare: I went to stay on a friend's couch. Luckily I have had the sense to pass my driving test. My income support, I've got £43.25 a week and £22 of that went on driving lessons every week and I lived of toast and pot noodles. But I managed to get a loan from a friend to get my first car so I literally bundled everything I owned into my car and I sofa surfed with friends and then I kind of returned to my mum's house briefly where I was going to pay £100 to sleep on the couch. And then they finally offered me a little flat. It was the biggest thing and best thing ever that I finally had my own home. But again the opportunities for the young, especially 18 to 20, are limited you know. I was lucky because I had a bit of drive in

me but a lot of the youth don't and they don't have the support or the direction and those who struggle with education are left unprovided for. And that, I think, and that's why the seaside town gets such a poor name, the abuse and crime. Because there is that kind of postcard seaside town everyone knows but the unemployment is high and the crime rate is high and they blame it on the youth. But the youth have nothing to do. There is the boys club, I think that's now called Steps I believe but again I don't know anyone who actually knows if it's very much better and if it's that much of an important organisation then it should be advertised by the Council and it should be provided for and they should be money going into it and I know for a fact that they are struggling and numbers are dwindling because nobody knows about it and it is difficult if these services close. There should be one per area Weymouth.

SLP: What sort of services do you think would help?

Clare: Definitely mental health services, I think there should be. I know that CAHMS [Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services] is stretched to the limit but if we had what's needed at an early age, and provide support for the children when it's needed, we would have less in the services later on. I think schools, every school, should have an area where they've got a trained professional, in order for the children to access ad hoc if the children are feeling emotionally unstable, they need advice. It would also bring support for those who are being neglected and abused at home and prevent further problems and the rise of emotionally unstable disorder. It's on the rise and is a very difficult illness to deal with and it is often caused by traumatic childhood and these people struggle to manage their emotions. And we have got a whole millennial kind of growth of people who are unable to regulate their emotions and that is down to the schools and the mental health services that are meant to be there for people who need anything in certain circumstances that we have nothing to support parents who are going through issues. Teachers have got basic training, actually I know that there is one school I know that has a fantastic space where the children can access any time there is always someone to talk to about their feelings and emotions and help them go through, especially things like grief and bereavement. I know there are number of parents here, I mean parents don't seem to have the time or the skills to talk to their children about managing emotions. We've got lots of apps but they don't replace the parent skills. It takes a village to raise a child and we are not in that kind of situation any more and we're very isolated.

SLP: Do you feel there was a time when community felt like that?

Clare: Not in my time but I believe there was previously. There was more community but now we are little bit more sporadic and people are moving to different towns where families aren't together any more. It is very true we are lacking in basic child emotional development. No amount of lessons are going to help if the child can't talk through what they going through. Parents don't have the skills that a trained clinician would have. So, if these things will pick up we would be able to help people earlier. So if there was a room, or a club, or

facility for them to go to and off-load, they could divulge and get that support and they could interact with those supporters and work out plan. So it be good for when you have less confident children coming through and there's a lot of self-doubt, body image problems. We've got the trans community coming widely recognised. Actually my daughter turned around and said, she's eight and she asked me "well, if a boy wants to be a girl that's fine, he obviously didn't feel like he wanted to be a boy but when he changes to a girl where does he go to the toilet in school?".

SLP: Lots of big questions.

Clare: Lots of big questions that I don't have the answer to and it is very difficult for me to access those answers because the Internet is a whole web of answers that you don't know which ones are the right ones. So you've got to be really careful when accessing Google because you know a cold could lead to death.

SLP: So you are not feeling like there is any way to go and talk about these issues.

Clare: No but actually that should be something that is seen in school because it is their generation of interest and what is happening in a generation is becoming a lot more apparent. People have got differences and we talk about equality and inclusion but we're still not quite there.

SLP: You are speaking very knowledgeably about how you see the problems that are arising, about how people are affected by many worries and difficulties. Do you want to say more? Is that something that you are interested in or is this something you do through your work?

SLP: My interviewee then discloses something to me of a very personal nature. I ask if she would like me to stop recording and I check to see if she is comfortable to continue to talk to me. She was happy to continue our discussion. However, I feel it is inappropriate for the purposes of this thesis to include a small section of this interview as it would be unnecessarily intrusive. However what emerged at this point showed that she felt she had not received support as a teenager and this had impacted on her family relationships resulting in her leaving home at 16.

Clare: Actually I think these things could have been highlighted at school if the services had been available to me. I don't think mental health in children was taken that seriously at that time. Initially had a diagnosed thing such as Autism or Asperger's, something very obvious to people, you know. I was very clever and I was forward and I seemed to be the model student, so it looked like I didn't have any problems but actually I had significant problems. But there was no one to talk to and it wasn't okay and I felt blamed. I'm now receiving treatment, now that I'm in my 30s but it's been a really long time. But now I'm getting on, I've got my family and my husband and I'm doing a degree in nursing but this has meant that things are started to come out for me and affect me. But perhaps if I had had support when I was younger, when I was actually needing the services, then maybe I wouldn't be needing as

much of the service as I do now. And even now the services aren't really available, I just finished one lot of treatment but I've got to wait now five or six months for next lot. So it's not, as a community we're not providing for the people within it. So actually there is something fundamentally wrong with this beautiful seaside town. It doesn't match what is on the postcard.

SLP: And yet at the beginning when we started talking you said you wouldn't want to leave.

Clare: Yes I feel very attached to my hometown. I am very much a homebody and I suppose I fear change but I do worry about the opportunities for my children. However, I know that I'm going into a career where I am very much needed within this community and I want to give back to my community and fix the deficit that we have within our community so I think that is probably my main aim.

SLP: So that's been your drive and your motivator?

Clare: Yes, and the fact I see so many people around me struggling to access services. How can you have good wellbeing when the facilities that you would expect to help you reach wellbeing are not in place, just not there? And actually how many people do you know go and knock on an elderly person's door to make sure they are all right? There's not much for the elderly, there's not much for children. It seems if you're standard adult, which most aren't, then it's OK but, around here, there's a lot of poverty. Our food bank is really busy so there is clearly something fundamentally wrong with our beautiful seaside town - and they need to get rid of those lasers!

SLP: There is something quite reminiscent there for you when you think about those fairy lights.

Clare: I remember when I was a child, fairy lights and firework night, it was that kind of, even if we popped down in the car and sat on the seafront, fairy lights and fireworks that we've lost. That Carnival day used to be our big thing but we've lost that. I think it's coming back but it will never be the same. That used to be for the whole community, the red arrows always flew over at about three and it's all gone thanks to the funding and because we are solely reliant on tourist trade. It has gone because we are not getting the money in any more.

SLP: But at least those times were times when it seems like the community could reclaim their space in a way, do you think?

Clare: Yes indeed, yeah, and it was we were very lucky. We did have fireworks every Monday night through the summer. You know teenagers used to be like "right, on Monday we will meet at the clock and then we'll watch the fireworks and will be home by 9 o'clock", our curfew. But it was a thing to do, a place to be. Even if you didn't access the beach it was still something to do and actually I don't remember there being that much trouble, there were no police sirens going off or mass police raids. So actually I'm imagining, I might be

completely misinformed, but I think that crime on those nights when there was something to do and community feel, it wasn't particularly high considering the amount of people that used to congregate and the amount of teens that used to be unsupervised. Actually It brought the community back together which the Olympics successfully disintegrated because they took away our identity.

SLP: So what do you think the identity was before the Olympics?

Clare: That quaint seaside village, not so much what you saw in the summer. It was because we were quite isolated there's no one else around, you know. Dorchester and Weymouth and Portland are all very, very different communities, so if you came from Dorchester you were a completely different human from someone who came from Weymouth and vice versa. If you came from Weymouth, she came from Weymouth and she knew what was going on and she knew where the parks were and you knew which ones to avoid. I think I do miss the old Weymouth. I know that there was limited opportunity but, I think, growing up here you knew that there was limited opportunity but you did know where the opportunity would be. So I went to work at the Sea Life Centre when I was 14 because that was on all year around. I worked front of house dressed as a pirate all summer, as you do. But again, you're not allowed to do that any more, so even for the 14, 15, 16-year-olds they are not allowed to get a job until they are at least 16. So, actually you know, I can remember saying "I can't come out tonight, I've got work tomorrow". I had a purpose, I had a job, I had a role within the community and I had money to spend within the economy. So actually then, withdrawing the ability for youngsters to work in their weekends and summer holidays, it's actually detrimental to our economy. I'm sure there are lots of teens that could be doing something that aren't. Actually the youth of today don't really want to work for their stuff. They have got a completely different kind of approach, you know, mum or dad will buy it, it will be fine, or the government. Only again, this is not an ideal situation. I am probably guilty of providing too much for my children to make sure there is no deficit in their lives but I remember taking my brother down at 13, going round the newspaper shop and making sure that he had an opportunity to earn for himself. And he kept that job until he was 16, he went out every morning and did his paper round, he cycled.

SLP: So there is something really important to you about having a purpose.

Clare: Yes I do, and it worries me. I don't think they have a purpose. The fact that we have so many old people's homes but the youth have no idea. There's a massive opportunity for schools, or brownies, or beavers to be including themselves within the older community. Why are we all so separate and segregated? It seems daft, considering we are all meant to be community but we seem to be moving away from that. When I was at school we used to go, I'm sure we probably did four or five different homes where we used to do carol singing. We used to go to Brewer's Quay (that has sadly closed down now) which was fantastic, especially for dementia patients, it was such an iconic place.

SLP: What was that? Tell me about it.

Clare: It was kind of like a shopping centre. It had a time walk which was like a museum about Weymouth's history and it had a tea shop and various knickknack shops and a Disney shop which I frequented quite a lot. And they were craft shops and it was just this whole wonderful community of shop-owners and, I don't know what it was about it, but it was really special place. There was a bar. iI was just an old harbour, we used to go crabbing down there and there was a shop there, I don't know it was just, it was a fantastic place and as I got a older I used to work in a care home and I used to take my patients. down there for a cup of tea and it was really olde worlde. when we did that it was fantastic.

SLP: It all sounds like it was the part of town where the tourists would have their bit but the locals could have this bit.

Clare: Yes. Sometimes the tourists used to make their way down there and they would stumble upon it, but it was very much off the beaten path and it was much more in-keeping with the history of Weymouth. It would tell you about how the black plague arrived in Weymouth, and there are various cannonballs still in the buildings, you could see that. And, although you don't appreciate that as a child, it was always a really really cool place to hangout as a teenager but it wasn't in the middle of the town it was on the outskirts and they shut it down and now it is completely disused. It has had some pop-up shops but is actually a really sad state of affairs because it's a really beautiful building, absolutely stunning, and is very historical.

SLP: It sounds like it is somewhere you would've liked to have taken your children.

Clare: Yes, one hundred percent! Well, it was really good at Christmas and used to have a massive grotto there, if you're struggling to find a Christmas present you would find one in there. And it was just something about treading over the cobbles there because there are cobbles in between the shops and it was really quite something that they completely closed that down. Well of course they have, because why wouldn't they, because why wouldn't they close something about Weymouth? It really was a fantastic little place and there could've been a place for young people to drop in. We used to go carol singing there with the school. I'm sure we did country dancing outside for the people to come and watch us and bring in the community, because the Holy Trinity Church was just up the road on the bridge so it's that kind of community feel again. But you wouldn't dream of just randomly taking your child there to sing now and it's not the done thing but only if it's an organised group.

SLP: That coming together was obviously an important thing for you.

Clare: Yes, seeing other people smile, you know, it's just what we'd do. And I think there is a stark contrast between then and this generation of children of that community factor.

SLP: You mean feeling part of Weymouth?

Clare: Yes. I think they will lose that, to be fair I think it's probably gone. I don't know any schools that go carol singing in care homes now because of the safeguarding issues and the risk assessments and funding and teachers aren't willing to give up any extra time. It's almost like a depression of a community. The economy is not doing very well, house prices have gone up, a lot of people from London have bought second homes so people can't buy homes if they have lived here or they live here. There is no local discount and it is just a sad state of affairs.

SLP: Do you have hope for the future of the Weymouth?

Clare: I would like to think so and I have high aspirations but, the way it's going, possibly not. I don't know. I have a kind of golden vision but it's all about money we don't have any and I'm only one person and unfortunately the cause is much greater than I am, although I will continue to do small bits - and I hope for the best but I'm not sure I can do it all by myself, it needs a group of people with the same hope.

SLP: Do you think there are people with the same kind of hope?

Clare: Possibly, but as soon as they try to speak up they tend to have water poured on their fireworks by the Council: you're not allowed to do this, you're not allowed to do that and the other. It has to be going with something that is trendy, so if we can catch your wave with something that is trendy, like the environment, that is probably going to help. So, if we could move towards that and go with that wave and start bringing in ideas about environment and community and working from there. It all depends, I don't know, it needs much more movement, maybe there will be a domino effect but I am not quite sure how yet.

SLP: But you have that spark anyway.

Clare: I'm going to try, I'm going to try.

Interview with Chris, Mental Health Nurse

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Chris: Mental Health Nurse

SLP: If we can start by you telling me a bit about yourself and then what you do for your line of work and how you came into that? What bought you into wanting to work in mental-health in the first place?

Chris: Well to be quite honest with you, when I was unemployed and used to walk around, I would have time on my hands and quite often people who were clearly unwell would come up and talk to me. Because they were talking to me and I was talking to them but I just felt, I

never felt really that uncomfortable with it, so it seemed a natural thing for me. So I thought, maybe that is somewhere that I could be better really. So that's what made me think about it seriously. I'm a registered mental health nurse now and I came into that through volunteering initially back in the early '90s. Before that I had worked in, er er, I would call mundane jobs, factories, that sort of thing and then I came across a voluntary sector agency. It was next door to the agency I would go to to get my regular employment from. I was given the opportunity in between having short periods of work to go do some voluntary work so I said yes, So I could have had the opportunity to work with blind people helping with their shopping or I could go to the local psychiatric hospital so I went for that. I met a really nice lady who ran the voluntary organisation service. She kind of made me really interested in escorting and talking to various people on various wards who had been long-term patients. The people you see back in that time it wasn't unusual to see some people who had been on the ward for 30, maybe even longer, years. There was a heavy medical model then around the diagnosis of people, which I didn't understand much about then as a volunteer but that's how I got involved a mental health per se. Looking back now to those days I kind of think I was doing something different, doing something right and that I was having an impact on some people with the level of engagement I was providing with some people. But I think now that probably any new face that was walking in through those wards would've made the same impact because they were so lonely and isolated. Although within the grounds they did have their own kind of sense of community, those that particularly functioned better, in that they could get involved in more things and the severity of the illness wasn't has chronic.

So I did that for about two years and, at that time, as a volunteer you could even go onto training to learn about more about mental health; even more options then, I ended up going to university. I did a placement as part of my degree and I worked in a Day Centre and at that time it was really good because at the day centre they use to do things like art therapy, drama therapy. It wasn't formal you didn't have particular people coming in and running it. It was just kind of run by the people that ran the centre, so I got involved in that. I liked that and obviously you could also go out escort people around support them, take them, it was nice to do the practical stuff going to the local charity shops having a bit of money given to me from the day centre and you could deck some people out in some clothes Yes so it was very much based around, at that time, based around helping people at the centre itself. So people would go to the centre you would have your regulars but then you'd also have people that were referred in. I was also shown around little projects where people would have experience of, well they used to call it employment experience, but I was quite dubious about that because I found out they were working for big companies and they'd be like packing pencils, stationery, things like that into boxes. But they were not really being paid a good wage so I thought there was an element of exploitation there towards people that were unwell but the flip side to that is that you could argue it got them out and it got them involved and it gave them a kind of purpose. A bit like for myself when I was a volunteer gave me a reason to get out of bed, gave me a reason to kind of walk further afield. So when I finished my degree, from then on I worked for MIND locally only for a short time. I must have made an

impression because they wanted me to be deputy manager but for family reasons I had to move away so that didn't happen. So I became a mental health support worker for another organisation for many years. When I was there I talked to the manager and I began to embark on my nursing qualification.

SLP: So that was a role in mental health service?

Chris: Yes it was like a halfway house environment People can stay there, it was basically based on rehabilitation and people could stay there for up to two years. We got people cooking, trying to review, is the kind of doctrine of caring for themselves. You're kind of tackling a lot of the negative symptoms around psychosis that we had the responsibility of administering medication whilst not actually been qualified to do so so in that time we just went by the medication cards we would give into from hospital when they were discharged to us. It was a seven-bedded unit at the time and we did sleepovers, got people up in the morning, tried to run some groups and then some changes happened around about 2000 in that they bought in a mental health team that actually worked on the premises rather than just being a voluntary organisation. So that meant we had nurses there, occupational therapists, psychologists and that's when things really started to take off for them because they had all the resources there to signpost people to and then they could help people find places to live things, like that, help you with debt, make sure they got their entitlements as well because a lot of them weren't claiming, it was a big emphasis around medication concordance.

SLP: What does that mean?

Chris: Well it's funny because it used to be medication compliance but that was seen as a bit to dictatorial, it seemed like an emphasis on forcing people to take their medication. Patient groups and anti-psychiatry groups were starting to take off so the language did change but back then a lot of things were still very medical model.

Anyway my manager had said why don't you become a social worker and I said I'm not really interested in that and he said go for nursing then and, lucky enough, I was supported to embark on that. I already had the degree but now I was going to do a nursing degree so I could do a fast track course. It was really good, there was a lot of emphasis on evidence-based practice and the profession itself, we did lots of things around the different diagnoses of mental health, the wider aspects of mental health as well.

SLP: The wider aspects? Tell me more about this.

Chris: Well it was more to do with the management side of it I suppose, like on Trust level rather than an individual nursing level. So it's looking at how a Trust was run. things like that, which really wasn't kind of relevant at the time to us because, unless you really want to go into management which most of us didn't, then the only thing that people really wanted to aspire to was was to use that nursing degree as a springboard to maybe be a doctor. You also looked at different therapies. Yes, it was very person centred - humanistic person centred -

which I liked, I still do even today. So I did a foundation course for 6 months, which involved general nursing and I got experience of going out with the assertive outreach teams and the community mental health teams which, at the time, had a lot of money invested in them. It was the Labour government; a lot of these teams had just started to take off around the country, it was a big thing, there was emphasis on caring in the community. It had been at its embryonic stage when I began as a volunteer in the early '90s so 10 years later it had really taken off as a kind of ideology, that was that.

SLP: Why do you use the word ideology?

Chris: Well it was all to do with the Third Way, what Blair had called the Third Way, embracing a neoliberal model but the emphasis was to have much more support from the third sector. So you've got your primary sector, which is the GP surgeries, general hospitals; then you've got your secondary sector like a community mental health teams in various shapes and forms and then a third sector which is the voluntary organisations. So they were there really to be more involved looking at the overall care of the individual. There is more of an emphasis then on focusing on the individual rather than in the old hospital days where I think there was more of an emphasis, kind of more communal emphasis, and even more so when I've been a support worker where the emphasis was about a sense of community where the organisation's ethos was how mental health was intrinsically related to social involvement.

SLP: So what I'm hearing from you is you think it's different now, in the way work. Is that what I'm hearing?

Chris: Yes, I mean after I became qualified so I'm a community psychiatric nurse but that's like an old title we're now called mental health practitioners so the psychiatry bit has been dropped. I can get onto why but, like I said, when I did my degree it was still very medical model psychiatry emphasis on mental health. After I had qualified I worked on an adult acute ward for about 13 years and that was pretty good at first. I had a lot of experience there but I've been trained with the orientation of evidence based practice so it's really hard to try and instil evidence based practice in a culture of work that has worked in a certain way prolonged time. So we had a lot of nurses who would come from these big old hospitals, big old psychiatric hospitals, and they were suddenly running the smaller wards but they were still trying to run them in the same way as they did when they were big hospitals. So for example, when I worked on an older persons unit for a year things were done still regimentally, patients have to fit with the model of the unit rather than the other way round, rather than the unit fitting individual patients' needs. So that's what I mean by replication, its the previous culture of the old-style psychiatric hospital kind of "matron knows better" kind of attitude.

SLP: So the ward work was different then to how you experience the community work?

Chris: Wards are, there was, there was kind of times when you could've taken people out to the doctors and things like that, that the wards were like. Well it was then that I really found the wards are very insular and they develop their own working styles and cultures so there was a lot of conflict, what with me being a newly qualified nurse, I was quite keen to put new ideas forward but I was coming up against lots of resistance to change. So I was kind of seeing some things I was really uncomfortable with, like people being put in their pyjamas at 4 o'clock everyday, gentlemen coming in with beards and straightaway they would be shaved, things like that. That was the kind of thing I came into conflict with on the older persons unit and it was at that time that I started to have a deep understanding of how Trusts work because we were then told that they were shutting down the unit which was incredible.

SLP: Can you just tell me what you mean by Trust?

Chris: Well a Trust, like the overall running, it's like the company that runs the health provision in the area is all encompassing all the different projects wards that are going on. So for example an NHS partnership Trust, so the management and the directors of the Trust kind of the way they run things and their personal budgets and obviously it was then that I've found out that your job is never really kind of secure any more. I got the impression there in the old hospitals the big hospitals people would work better generations. You might have one or two different generations of the same family working there like it was a job for life but I quickly noticed in the smaller wards they quickly sold off all the big hospitals and the job for life idea got out of the window. So obviously you go in thinking that nursing is a career but now it's just very much like an occupation really. So we were told that we were being moved and we were given the chance to choose where we wanted to go and there were redundancies but then as well as recent people others took early retirement, and other people like myself were moved. So I went to work on the adult acute ward for nearly 12 years and that went quite well. It was a good team; I established myself well there within the team. It was one ward with 32 beds at that time. The day consisted of going in having a cuppa tea in hand over and then you were dealing basically with pretty serious incidents right throughout the day. We were very much firefighting rather than actually doing any therapeutic work with people and we had a psychiatric intensive care unit next door. So quite often we would be negotiating so that people could go across there or we could bring people back. Intensive care unit was the people who were at risk of harming themselves or others. It was a bit more difficult there, it was stressful there but became the norm the many years and we were quite often saying to the management it wasn't really discriminatory but they were accepting admissions of a particular diagnosis personality disorder to the point where the ward was often getting dangerous in the older wards where you are dealing with psychosis. But it was becoming more and more the case that you were having less psychotic people being referred to the ward and you were having more emphasis on personality disordered people and at that time ages starting to see how you could treat people with the so-called personality disorder. So before that they were often seen as untreatable, seen as the drug and alcohol people and it wasn't acceptable to have them on the ward but they had nowhere else to go and, because of

the nature of the risk, we had to allow people to come to the ward and real change there was probably in about 2000 in conjunction with government policy they looked at Trusts and saw that, where some were making a profit it would be used up by the trusts that weren't making a profit. So it was sold to the public that that wasn't a good model so the Trusts themselves began to seek independence from the NHS and go for foundation status and what they have to do, they had to ask staff and the public but mostly the staff whether they were on board with becoming a Foundation Trust and what they had to do was send in a paper to say whether we were in agreement or not. What happened there was you had a high proportion of staff that didn't say yes or no. There is a lot of apathy so you just didn't have the numbers to go forward to the government and say we're on our Foundation Trust. So what they did was reverse criteria and said we will assume you are all on board the idea of being Foundation Trust but if you're not let us know but because of the apathy again they obviously got that through. A lot of people didn't really, you know, put themselves forward to say they did or didn't want to be a Foundation Trust. I remember talking to people about that back then and a lot of people didn't really understand what Foundation Trust was, like I say the environment was so busy firefighting all the time that a lot of people just didn't have the time to sit down and think things through. So they managed to put this Foundation Trust idea through and that is probably when things began for me, I began to notice that things were, especially resources, they were beginning to change. What happened was things that were there before suddenly weren't there any more.

SLP: Tell me more about that what sort of things did you notice?

Chris: Well you must have occupational therapists and psychologists but then they'll became separate in their own buildings rather than on the ward itself. It was something you had to refer to or go and seek out for yourself. The nurses were primarily running the ward with the doctor, or doctors if you were lucky enough to have two. So there was less emphasis on a multidisciplinary team which all departments really should have and be funded for.

SLP: Why do you think that works?

Chris: Why it works it works is because you have a multitude of ways of looking at a problem and working out how to solve it. If you think about medication as a means of solving the issues that's often our first port of call when looking at the problem, whereas before we didn't have any nurse prescribers we would rely little doctors to do that.

SLP: So a nurse prescriber is someone who has taken on an additional qualification?

Chris: Yes, but they sent out that program but then they cut it. But the idea behind it was, where there is a shortage of doctors, then the nurses could prescribe and free up some of the doctors' time, the doctors that I left by prescribing. But they can only replicate what doctors have prescribed anyway, they can't prescribe a new drug or anything like that. They can only write-up prescriptions. It's something like what we used to do anyway when I first started

back on the ward, we would write a prescription and the doctor would read it and sign it. So the only difference now is that a nurse is signing it not a doctor but they done a course where you could even do what a doctor might do on an admission basically but as a nurse. Quite a few nurses have done that and now they are the ones that are mostly on-call. It used to be doctors but now its nurses after only these additional courses and they can do the admissions onto wards.

SLP: So you have seen a lot of changes in the way mental health services are delivered in the time that you have been qualified nurse.

Chris: Yeah I mean, I suppose in relation to the psychology IAPT [Improving Access to Psychological Therapies] approach and steps to wellbeing we have got to a point to now where people who might have been classified as personality disorder, what they really kind of experiencing is trauma. I think they will do away with the category of unstable personality disorder because of the negative connotations to it and also it's such an umbrella term. It's like a dustbin diagnosis, you just drop people in there but you're not really sure what they would come under. So they are now going to call it, and I think this is good opportunity to open up the resources for people in the future, but they are going to call it complex trauma. So hopefully that will open up a lot more resources in psychology for people to work with complex trauma. At the moment they are few and far between, the people that do the counselling therapy anyway. They are not all psychologists, some are nurses but I was talking to someone the other day and he is the only therapist in that area so one man for that whole area and there are a lot people in that area that I know that need therapy so it's a resource that you can't really access, you can't. So more and more people are being asked if they can afford to go private because they could be such long waiting lists so you are starting to get a culture of "that's not my job" whereas, when I first started it was an attitude "what can I do to help?". Now I am hearing more and more that's not our job so you need to go here or you need to ring this number, because of the reconfiguration of services. So they have done away with the crisis team and now we are the home treatment team connected to the community mental health team. What we're finding is some people are still trying to use us as a crisis team, particularly Friday night through to Monday morning when there are not many resources out there. There is the phone service that runs over the weekend but we wonder how well trained and what training opportunities there are for people there.

SLP: So tell me a bit about what your team now does.

Chris: Well this is the difficulty, we been up and running under a year but we still haven't really got operational policy so there is a lot of difficulty around what our role actually is. We are all trying to be consistent but we're getting a lot of inconsistencies because we have guidelines about how to take referrals but not everyone reads these so that's an individual's problem really rather than the Department. But essentially we are nurses that go out into the community and we tried to replicate what the community mental health team does but in a more intensive way. That's the model and this was all put forward by the Clinical

Commissioning Group but they have had serious discussions with peer support groups and the patient movement group, people like that. So there is more of an emphasis on the people that actually use service, so if they want to they can be part of that service to a degree to help change the service to focus other people that use that service, if that makes sense.

SLP: So this is service-user driven?

Chris: Yes I think so, not wholly but they definitely have a voice and it is becoming more more vocal. There are pros and cons to that. From a nursing point of view. I think it's good when the organisation working with us has a real focus on mental health and really enabling service users to be involved. But I wonder whether some organisations are just too profit driven and that's all they worry about and we are finding that so many service users face such complex problems like risks of homelessness and we're hearing that homeless support services are just inundated, some getting 30 referrals per week which is just unrealistic.

SLP: On that perhaps you can tell me a bit more about the type of area that you work in? What is the sort of demographic?

Chris: It can vary. It's not like London, you don't really come come across a lot of different ethnicities is mainly white Caucasians. It's a rural area and I think they can be as "them and us" at work, which I haven't got involved in, where the county is split into East and West and the model of the mental health services means that most of the money goes to the east but we are in the west so we see the east get a lot of investment including government investment. So people in the west always feel like the poor cousins really in relation to resources but we cover a larger area. But with the reconfiguration of services they cut our staff team by 40% and when people are leaving they are not really replacing like-for-like so there is a lot of attrition going on. But this is all in conjunction with the increase in referrals, so more referrals coming in but less staff to maintain and follow up on those referrals. I've even heard the manager say "how on earth could we run this service when we haven't got the staff". I don't know what that's about. It's like the idea, I don't know, I go out and talk to people on my caseload and you get an idea of where they work. But you just keep hearing it's all about getting more for less. It's not sustainable and I wonder why that's not being addressed by the powers that be. It's just not sustainable, something is going to happen and it will happen, I think a major incident. This is what happens, you go through period in a way, you might find more people are taking their lives and it's not until something terrible happens like that that things start to change. Where you suddenly see support and other services coming out of the woodwork but it doesn't stay like that, it's always short-term, maybe a month if that's where departments start to work together. But then it all starts again.

SLP: So in addition to cuts to your staff team you're also getting more referrals as well?

Chris: Yes, 35 more at least a month. We've got a cut off point for referral is that we're always going over. About that, we seem to be getting a lot more referrals coming just from

the Gen Hospital and we do get referrals from the new drop-in centre which works at night and they also have these things now called front rooms and these are things that are instructed by well-meaning well thought out people, kind of people, but the demand outweighs the supply.

SLP: So what is this front room?

Chris: They're also like drop-in centres and they're run by peer support specialists and I think they have a nurse.

SLP: So again it's service user led, do they volunteer to be there?

Chris: I think they actually get a wage doing that as well, so that's good. But not all areas have these resources, in fact in one area where there is nothing I'm hearing that nurses are leaving too, so I just don't know. I think they just feel overwhelmed. They haven't actually said that to me because they are professionals but when you look at the caseload and you add it all up (big sigh) but the caseload is getting so big especially in the older persons mental health teams, how can you see all those people in the week, you just can't.

SLP: Tell me about the issues that you find your patients are facing.

Chris: Well the biggest one's housing. They can be evicted for falling behind with rent or if the people that own the building have asked them to leave. A lot of people are in housing associations and people say they've waited a whole week for things, like someone from the housing association to come round and put the water on so they had no hot water. We often have to go to food banks with people just to help them eat, I've even bought a fish and chips before for some because they haven't had a meal.

SLP: So there are a lot of social factors that you are encountering.

Chris: Yes but I would say but the main factor we come across is loneliness. People are feeling so lonely, that's the main thing especially in a rural area and you're seeing people in small villages in the middle of nowhere where a bus might come along every two or three hours and it only goes to one place. So there's only one place they can go to they can't go anywhere else where there are train links or bus links. So loneliness is a big thing and the rehab centres are really non-existent and there are no day centres like what I'd been to as a volunteer, nothing like that and they have been places that were invaluable. There were places where people could gather together, they have a sense of belonging, that kind of community spirit. It seems to me that the care in the community ethos, the ideology behind that it seems like it was well intended to begin with but it wasn't sold to people as a model that would completely stand in for a ward-based environment. So we have less and less beds and the emphasis on community care is becoming more and more stretched and quite often another big issue we come across is that there just isn't a bed to put someone in. So they

might be a high-risk person but there is nowhere for them to go and the family might be under immense pressure, carers strain, and it's really hard to tell family that someone has to stay with them for another night or two because there is no bed. I think they don't get it. I think they think there are loads of beds out there. Often the beds are out of area anyway and that is not the best answer because people can end up having to go a long way away so they are even more isolated down from their families. There are so many issues we come across, debt is another one, people getting into debt, not able to manage their finances and there's no one there to do that for them, whereas before there used to be people, social workers for example, that would do that for them; and that's another thing if you look at safeguarding for example. It's an absolute minefield trying to get safeguarding involved because we've got our own safeguarding team, then the Council safeguarding team and I've had cases we arrived trying to follow-up safeguarding and I have been pushed from pillar to post because someone has said "oh it's not for us you need to try these people" and they just say "it's not for us" and you have to go somewhere else. Accessing the GPs have become increasingly a problem, some people in some areas that waiting two or three weeks for an appointment then just to see the doctor.

Two or three weeks time that's an add-on issue things that were easily accessible becoming more few and far between now as a resource. I know some people, in the media for example, are starting to blame people for using services inappropriately or there are too many people all this too much of a demand or whatever. But it seems the same to me as when I first started. So for people to be blamed for that, it doesn't seem fair really and I have seen an increase in people experiencing trauma over what we call serious mental illnesses like bipolar, depression etc. We seem to just be getting people they just don't know where to go, they don't how to get help individually, they either don't have the information or there is nothing that they can go to, so they just feel stuck and they have lost the ability to look after themselves or develop new skills to cope.

SLP: So I have two questions really. They emerge from that, as I listen to you, I'm wondering where the people who you described as having the serious mental health conditions, where they are going who is seeing them? And then I wonder why you think that perhaps you are seeing more people who are experiencing trauma? Do you think people are more able to identify that they need help from trauma or is it the other services are not there for them so they are coming to you?

Chris: I think trauma is becoming more recognised. I think trauma, before, would just have been given a medical term schizophrenic psychopath sociopath but we don't use those terms. Then, so you are more likely to use emotional unstable personality disorder (EUPD) but again those diagnoses will not be about again as well because, like I said at the beginning of the conversation, I think they will introduce the idea of complex trauma. So we do come across as very high proportion of people who have experienced some form of abuse, often in childhood. So it seems to me that things like the rapid eye movement therapies that work with

trauma really need to be invested in and other trauma light therapy, rather than the unique model of CBT which supposedly can treat everything but it doesn't really. But CBT and trauma, I don't know many people have experienced trauma who have had CBT and said that it worked; then they haven't said "I feel different now because of CBT" let's put it that way. That might be about the individual counsellor and their level of experience, or even as a model this idea that you've got to change your negative thoughts into positive thoughts. I mean, some of the places I go to, I will be negative if I lived in that area or down that road because they're not nice places you know. I saw someone the other day, a young woman who is relapsing, she is becoming unwell and clearly upstairs there are drug dealers and music being played into the early hours. There were no police around, so there is no security and the housing association, she wants to move but they are blocking back so she is stuck where she is. So it's all very well to say "let's have a look at you individually and there is more of an emphasis on the individual", it's almost like it's individuals problem that the reality is that the social stuff out there that used to be readily available has decreased so much. Places where people could go and gather together talk to one another, this is the idea behind the retreat and the front rooms, at least they still give people the opportunity to drop-in and talk and not feel like they are alone. But really it's shortsighted just say to people have CBT, in the 12 weeks all your problems will go away. They won't go away because they are still living in areas where they're not nice areas to live.

SLP: Do you feel that what drew you to mental health work in the first place, that you're still able to work in a way that connects you with people, in the way you described when you first realised you wanted to work in mental health?

SLP: So what do you think about the way governments show their commitment to mental health at various times through your career?

Chris: Government seem to just throw around figures, X million here X million there, but you've still yet to see really where things are going to improve. You just have to look at the shortage of staff and posts that aren't filled. It just seems to me it's all talk, I don't think they really want to help the NHS maintaining standards. When I first started working, I used to get

lots of positive feedback from people that use the service but now trust in the NHS seems to have dwindled and people have lowered their expectations and there's been a gradual decline in the standards of the service, like there used to be lots of training available but not so much now because of budgets.

SLP: So you are working in a service that is primarily about helping people in terms of wellbeing but I'm wondering who helps you and your colleagues for your wellbeing?

(A long, long pause while Chris thinks)

Chris: Well, things just seem to naturally take their course. We all informally help each other. It's strange because what I'm hearing at the moment from colleagues that worked there for a long time is that we are kind of our own worst enemies. I can't remember quite how she put it that basically we are all still covering all the work that is given to us even with the increase in referrals we're still getting the work done trying do what we can and by the end of today we've tried to see everyone down everything. In a way we are our own worst enemies because the management don't think will these guys they can do this so they're not worried about replacing staff. There is just an expectation on us as nurses and doctors that we will maintain a high standard of service of care and support. There is no means by which we can back off from people when they're saying they want to take their own lives so you have to prioritise on your caseload, I mean staff meetings we don't really have those not that many anyway. Other departments seem to have away-days. We talked about this so many times that we never go on any, it's like at Christmas time, I went to the canteen and there were loads of people from other departments having Christmas dinner but our department haven't been told about it, the email had gone to the managers and they wouldn't free us up to have Christmas lunch because we just so busy. I think we just feel like we're the hamster in the wheel just spinning round and round, around eventually one of us gets off in the next hamster gets on then we start running around again.

SLP: So I'm hearing really that wellbeing isn't particularly looked after.

Chris: I do get supervision it does help me but quite often it's not proper clinical supervision it's more just moaning about what's happening (laughs) but I have things on my chest that I wanted to get off, issues were very long term so I thought I could talk to her on a personal level but I don't, here is my support for the staff, to be honest but we kind of support each other.

SLP: You talked earlier about a distinction between nursing is a career and as an occupation why did you make that distinction?

Chris: I'm in two minds because there is still part of me wants to develop as a nurse and I wouldn't want to do anything else. I really like the job, every day is different, I talk to different people, you get a snapshot of their lives. I know it sounds a bit cheesy but it's a real privilege to go into people's homes and you're told a lot of personal information about their

lives, I love that part of the job. But we don't see them for long enough it's not the way the team works so you can't do actual therapeutic work with people or take a systemic approach, talking to the whole family for example. If you take too long during visit people think "well you could go to see someone else in that time" so spending a long time getting to know the situation for somebody, I don't think that is valued any more.

SLP: I'm hearing that you feel like you don't get that opportunity any more to build that professional working relationship the therapeutic relationship between a nurse and the patient.

Chris: A therapeutic relationship can be built quite quickly if you have the right kind of rapport with the patient but, for a lot of people, it will take time to them to trust you and what you've got to remember is that we really just see the tip of the iceberg when we first come out to see people. To explore all the rest of it would take a long time and we don't have the time to do that. It would be good if we did have. I think we wouldn't have so many people coming back again so quick.

SLP: Do they get a chance elsewhere within the system where that can happen for them?

Chris: Well it's a bit of an old one because the psychology team now won't accept people unless they had a period of stability but we only take people that are unstable. So once we've been involved with every bit and we feel like the risk has gone down there still might be a period of time when they're waiting for the psychology input because they want to see this period of stability, and I've never really understood that because a lot of people say they need the therapy now not 12 weeks later and, to be quite brash about it, they could be dead in that time. They can wait 12 to 18 weeks and sometimes people paying all their hopes on that, and then they get a phone call and then that says oh no, you are not for us, not everyone is accepted.

SLP: So is your role to find a place in a hospital to see that person while you're waiting for a place in hospital for them, or is it to try to keep them out of hospital in the first place by supporting them?

Chris: It's prevention but actually that's a problem with the community care model because the emphasis on prevention, it's about keeping people out of hospital even whatever risk. So rather than preventing ill-health in the first place, that kind prevention, it's just about trying to keep people out of hospital. It's more like looking at that person and thinking "do they need a bed that's going to cost £150 a night?" We even get people referred to B&B because it's cheaper so landlords are making money anyway.

SLP: What do you think needs to change?

Chris: Well I would like more buildings built and more therapists specialising in trauma, that would be good, more drug and alcohol units. We used to have what we called dual diagnosis

- something we would help people with all those years ago where someone will have a primary diagnosis, say of depression or bipolar, but in conjunction with that they take alcohol or illicit substances. So all those units have gone, those departments don't exist any more, they used to have dual diagnosis nurses that was specially trained in that but it's just gone. There is less of an emphasis on expanding the public sector, what it is is really whittling down the public sector to the bare bones but still expecting the services to be run as if all these resources were still out there.

SLP: So your team now works with people that have drug and alcohol issues?

Chris: Yes all the time but we do try to refer all because the risks are high. We can try to work with people but obviously it can be quite risky, if they've been drinking or taking spice for example and they are very quickly yo-yoing, and you can't really run with that because it's really hard to predict risk in those circumstances. I just think there needs to be more investment in public services, not even just mental health services. It can be social clubs anything, anything that people are go along to say that I'm not excluded because they don't work or because they've got a disability, do you know what I mean? It's like, I mean, the drama therapy, the music therapy, the things like that. It's all gone. Are you to say people that were depressed but that actually be smiling, making music together or painting together or even in a writing group where they're sharing their life stories with each other. You don't see any of that now it's all gone. You might have an OT [Occupational Therapist] on the ward and they've got time to spend with people individually and people come out of hospital and say "I didn't really see the nurses much or the doctors but the OT was brilliant" but that's because they've got the time freed up to do what I think nurses were doing years ago. So the roles have changed. I feel like we've just become management level.

SLP: Can you see any potential in the future for an improvement in services?

Chris: No, I can't it sounds so pessimistic but I really can't I'm really worried that in this country we are really struggling to maintain the NHS as a service, not just mental-health the whole thing it's constantly under attack on a negative level in the media, morale is so low when I talk to staff, not just in my team in other departments too. They have asset stripped so much of the NHS I can't see it being improved unless we ever see... an emphasis on increasing public services not the private services you keep being shown coming in on their chariots saving a dying service (laughs) and then they take all the glory. That's how I see it. I don't see a strong commitment to health and well-being, well I do - there is a strong commitment but only if you're willing to pay for it and that's the difference. So for those that can't pay for it there's not a commitment much, it is the bare minimum and there are a lot of people out there in these rural areas, not much work around, not much wages, where it really is the bare minimum to them and that is the sad thing about it. They could be getting a much better service if the government invested in that.

Interview with Holly, Social Worker

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Holly: Social Worker

SLP: I asked Holly to tell me about what her role as a social worker involved.

Holly: Well, I've been in social work for many, many years, solely with children since 1985. It's been a long career and it's always been in what we call an area team, which is the team of people who are at the higher end of working with people and families over which there are concerns about the wellbeing and welfare of children. And that has obviously meant that we have gone through, I've worked through, the gamut of trying to do preventative work when problems are brought to our attention by referrals, moving sadly then into child protection and safeguarding work if early-stage work has proved not to be effective in improving the welfare and wellbeing of that child. And often and of course we do end up in care proceedings and going through the courts. We also have, I've, worked a lot in situations where the families have just given up on their children despite our best efforts. We have had to have them in the care system because parents have asked and walked away. So that's been my background, it's been right from the word go. Obviously things have changed and moved on in ideas and thinking but we've been governed by the legal framework legal structure, for what we have to do and the way which we do it. And since 1989 there has been the Children Act that has been in our mantra, which says that the child welfare is paramount and it doesn't matter what the problems might be, the parents have got or whatever, but when push comes to shove we look at that first and foremost because children are 100% reliant on their parents. But all the way through it is the child's welfare that is paramount so when push comes to shove, when it comes to drug use with parents and the child is being neglected, drug using parents start methadone treatment and going to groups whatever they choose to do that suits them to try and get off whatever dropped it on and then something happens, perhaps is a death in the family or something and they go backwards and they start using drugs again and the wellbeing of the child is gone downhill. It's not acceptable it's not good enough then it is their child that comes first not the parents, even though you can understand why they may have gone back using the drugs, the child has to always come first. It's important to get the child's wishes and feelings and views as well from them.

SLP: Can you perhaps tell me a little bit about the location where you work.

Holly: Well, except for two years I have worked in a local authority which is in large rural area, Tory controlled if I dare say it. I did have two years in a Yorkshire local authority with a very different political background and that was completely different to the rest of my working career that I had in a rural coastal county.

SLP: Tell me a bit more about that, how was it different?

Holly: When I worked in Yorkshire, the first thing that hit you was the resources - many many more than what I've been used to in the rural area and I remember that a lot of the resources where actually attuned to the needs of parents, for example there was a day nursery that was heavily subsidised and one of the priority groups was single parents. I had not known anything like that from working in my rural county days. There were also a lot of preventative services for teenagers who had started to show challenging behaviours and that led to a much less stressed life for childcare social worker because there are other services out there supporting them. And another big thing that hit me when I worked in Yorkshire was that the two years I was there we didn't have one single emergency where the police done a raid and found children living in squalor and had to remove them so that they would then have to be found placement bought to us in the back of the car and then over to you social workers. That sort of thing, that never happened (long pause while she thinks) and the rural county in which I worked, the half of that time I did work in an area which it was very deprived and not simply a deprived area within that county but one of the most deprived areas in the country but I never felt to this day when I came to retirement that policymakers planners in that local authority have ever grasped that and the particular needs in terms of resources that that area needs.

SLP: How do you know that, can you give me some examples of what made you get that sense?

Holly: Yes, there was a voluntary organisation in this particular area that ran a very, very good service. I think it was for 14 -year-olds upwards and they did a lot of preventative work. They did family mediation work so if the teenager started to show challenging behaviour they would work with that and mediation work we never saw it, we were the statutory social work service so we never saw it. We never saw the good outcomes from what they did by enabling a teenager to stay home. Yet that voluntary organisation closed, it had to close down because the local authority withdrew. The local authority in which I was working actually has more children in its care then other comparable local authorities when you look at the demographic.

SLP: In terms of the types of things you've been involved in your extensive career, have problems people face changed over time or has it been fairly consistent?

Holly: I think it's been fairly consistent. I think people who have been traumatised in their childhood through neglect or abuse, there is no effective support or help for them. They then start relationships in their adult years and they then become victims within that relationship and they have children but they're not really fully equipped to emotionally parent those children and often practically parent them as well. Another big theme which runs through my work is a addiction. It may vary. I have moved areas within the local authority I mainly work in and I remember one area it seemed to be alcohol was the main addiction and I moved to another area and it seemed to be drugs, heroin and ketamine in particular, so the actual source of the addiction has varied but, as childcare social worker doing statutory care work, the

results are all the same, the resulting factors all the same in that the child's welfare is being harmed and statutory childcare services come in when that harm is significant. So the resultant effects are the same, it's just that patterns tend to vary a bit. There is a seaside town in which I have worked, I haven't worked there for a while now but I know people who do. One thing that has changed over the years is a lot of displaced unsettled families from other areas, they feel they can leave all the bad stuff behind and settle down on the seaside because they feel they did have holiday memories from there as a child, or hearing people talk about it and they think they see perhaps a seaside town as a nice place, a fresh start. And also the seaside town where I worked, it was an area of particular deprivation but, I know this sounds like a silly thing to say because I guess all seaside towns are like it, but it's the end of the line, the end of the railway line. And the end of the railway line seems to mean something as well in terms of bringing people in who have had trouble to live somewhere else perhaps. It's not always necessarily parents with children it can also be people without children who have problems but, I have heard it said before, it's end of line seaside places that seem to attract.

SLP: This notion, end of the line, it somehow seems symbolic in some way perhaps and I wonder if you can unpack that little more?

Holly: Yes It's interesting I actually grew up just outside of a seaside town on the south coast. It was actually nice and posh when I was there, the theatrical set from London would be there and it was all terribly nice and I was at a private school in centre and what have you. But now I hear it's not like that all there was a study recently I think about seaside towns they all seem to have gone downhill. I wonder whether it's a mixture of seaside towns being more and more kind of vacant because the better off take off on their holiday somewhere else and a mixture of this or are we are given of how the seaside is a wonderful place and if you want there is happy. And also in that because lots of the indigenous populations perhaps have left those seaside towns, so there is perhaps cheaper accommodation than other places. This particular seaside town I'm thinking of, I know house prices are cheaper there than only six or seven miles up the road, so that must be attractive to people that are displaced. I think it is a mixture of things but I was told once by solicitor, he did care proceedings, that it is a common factor - the end of railway lines having particular problems.

SLP: Have there been any particular initiatives that you found that worked well in terms of the type of work you have focused on?

Holly: Well, the initiatives affecting my work have sort of been, kind of like three layers. So overarching was the Children Act of 1989 and then there were a few Acts in the early 2000s, in particular there was a Children Act of 2004 and they looked at safeguarding procedures, a lot of adoption and permanence issues for children in the care system So we have the guides, out of that comes how we fell in care proceedings. And the feedback we get from judges and what feedback we get from, I don't know what they're called, it was Mumby, he's just retired but the senior judge overall the child-care proceedings in this country and he kind of dictates,

I say he is always been, he kind of dictates themes that we have to listen to. So we've got that overarching what we do and then, as a local authority, we pull out what we have to do on a statutory level and get into details of the policies and procedures we have to work along, that criteria that changes constantly. That is a local authority the one I've worked in. I think it's always been quite good about telling its staff what elements of the procedures are going to take on a different angle than we have held. People are working on the ground and various working parties looking at policies and procedures. There is then a third level outside, well second level of outside influence, and that is any particular government initiative that might be going on any one time. The thing is I can think of two, Every Child Matters and the Troubled Families project. And thinking about it, when I have been involved in care proceedings and I've been involved in a lot of care proceedings, the court has never ever attached on those, never ever raised them. Which is interesting, very interesting I think.

SLP: Can you think of a reason why that might be the case?

Holly: Well, the Troubled Families program that David Cameron bought in in 2011 was, I think, to move away from the public purse doing things for the families and getting families to do things for themselves. It didn't target the families with the most entrenched problems and in fact the National Institute for Economic and Social Research, in October 2016, actually concluded that this project had no significant impact. So I guess that the Troubled Families initiative and whether any family that was involved in it who were going to care proceedings never came up in court, because it was pretty ineffectual. But I think the other reason why it probably never came up in court it was because when we end up in care proceedings there are parents that have long-standing entrenched problems and the Troubled Families initiative never targeted them. The cynic in me thinks that if they went for the much lower families, where the teenager maybe had lower end antisocial behaviour, then they might feel that they would have a better success rate and then people that say "oh look what a wonderful project we've got". And I think they shied away from the really entrenched families because they wouldn't know what to do basically. Also, when the Troubled Families initiative set up it was £4000 per family to focus on behaviour, not going to school, parents getting into work it was made quite quite clear that the local authority social work department have no hand in it at all, they would get no money from this project whatsoever. And it turned out that they chose families we never quite knew how they chose them, they had a list families that they had chosen that was encrypted on emails and just sent to senior managers. I think possibly one of the common denominator factors were the parents, they work in paid employment and there might have been poor school attendance but the people that administer the scheme locally never came to us to say "have you got any families that would fit this game", never. So there was a big mismatched there between what the government were trying to do with the Troubled Families initiative and actually starting to look at what was already out there. There was no strategic thinking behind it or acknowledgement that there were already people out there trying to do this work so let's get together with them pick their

brains, get some ideas off them; okay it's a project, we don't want to get sucked into the work they're doing but we've got valuable information that we can kick off with.

SLP: I get the sense that you feel there was lack of joined up thinking? And that they were selective in the way they chose the families?

Holly: I think at the time it was more than that. I think that we felt that the government just thought we were really rubbish at what we did and that they would just come in and sort it.

SLP: How did that make you feel?

Holly: Pretty disheartened. It was around the same time as baby P and David Cameron gave a speech in the comments and the head of Haringey was sacked. It was during that time and there was the speech blaming the death on social workers when, in fact, it was a paediatrician, it was medics. I haven't picked up the injuries on that little boy and I was so incensed when these comments made by David Cameron in his speech in the Commons, and I was by the Department of education that it was up to local authorities how they spent money on safeguarding children, which was nothing to do with the points I was actually making in the letter at all, so I felt pretty disheartened. I thought that the government at that time really didn't see that social workers were doing any sort of good at all. When I worked in the seaside town I can think of two locations when a local councillor actually came in, not a single local councillor came anyway near us to see what it was like on the ground.

SLP: I wonder why you think that is? What do you think it is about? is it about not wanting to know? All not bothering not caring? Or is it that they think that you are all capable and can manage to get on with it? What are you thinking?

Holly: Well my personal view, what I am thinking, in my view they haven't got a clue what is going on on the ground they just don't have a full grasp of the remit of local authority work. And I think many people just want to pretend that child-abuse doesn't happen and it is not out there. I mean the other scheme I was thinking of was Every Child Matters and this touches on this theme because there were five outcomes that that scheme set out. And one of the ideas behind it was that if you focused on five clear outcomes that would bring together everyone working with children in need and it would help further the understanding between different agencies of their respective roles. But that has never happened and to the day I retired it continued. I shouldn't think it's any different now but other agencies do not want to know. They drop it like hot potato if there is evidence of serious child neglect. They just do not want to know because it's such high profile and you're dammed if you do and and if you don't by the press and other agencies just don't want to get involved.

SLP: Was there ever a time when you felt that there was sufficient support from other agencies or was ever thus?

Holly: I think at one point until about five years ago there was an effective support service for schools in how to manage safeguarding issues in that the local authority had a team of advisors going out schools. All that has been dissolved because of Academy status and because of cutbacks. There was a team of about 60 now there's only one in post. So schools aren't getting specialist support any more. I also think that Health Visitors, when you think back they are very much individuals and individual personalities. And some people really got it and gone with it and try their hardest and then referred it over when they have done lots of appropriate things, others didn't want to know. Now Health Visitors are under the local authorities they don't seem to be able to do as much and see children and families as much as they used to and being under a local authority control doesn't seem to have brought them into the fold any closer to the social workers doing the safeguarding stuff at all.

SLP: So this was because they used to be under NHS?

Holly: Yes that's right, so this hasn't improved at all in fact it's probably got worse. I'm thinking about it, I don't know whether it's also the Academy status there's been a factor But I can think of a couple of families, when we were involved, where we had planning meetings for what to be done with families. Often schools do not attend when it came to us taking the professional view that the family didn't need a tier 3 social work service any more. Then schools came on board. Schools do not seem to understand that there is a threshold for our service and when that is met that's fine but when that threshold isn't any more we close the case. Schools seem to like to have tier 3 statutory safeguarding out there involved with their families. It's a nice cushion for them and I have had discussion with the headteacher about the teacher wouldn't just have an open door of the classroom and teach 30, 35, 40, 50, 55 children (laughs) erm they would draw a line at some point and we have to do the same for our service.

SLP: It's about managing your caseload?

Holly: Yes, which you have to do more so because of lack of resources. You see there is three tiers, there is universal which is Health Visitor, schools and GPs. Then there is the slightly more specialised service where there is no evidence of a significant risk of harm to a child but that parent could do with some additional support and that would be mainly children's centres here and family partnership zones and the family matters agency. I'm not quite sure of their remit now, but the family partnership zone can refer to them and put in measures like a short session of counselling, things like that. And then there is the tier 3 service which is the statutory service safeguarding where there is a growing concern about the wellbeing of children and that other agencies say well we've been working with them and we've tried this this and this and these have been the outcomes and what we're finding is that the other services are not working with families and they are actually being left to drift and it gets to a crisis situation. And then tier three because either of those lower services aren't staffed, and I think some of the time it's because they can't get the staff or it's because posts have been slashed, and partly because, again my theory, that statutory childcare social

workers are seen as a terrible thing. It was never the intention that those services were managed by qualified social workers. So you've got situations, for example, where a work in that lower tier stage two service would go into the home and be shown into the lounge, which might be in a disgusting state. And then subsequently there might be a referral from school saying the children are coming in filthy dirty and what have you. We would then go in and actually the whole house is in a state but actually if social workers were going and seeing a filthy disgusting lounge they would start to ask questions about the rest of the house how do the children present at school but they don't because they don't have that social worker background so the services are ineffectual in my view.

SLP: It sounds like people are working in little silos?

Holly: Yes, yes very much so.

SLP: Was it like that when you first started in social work?

Holly: We wouldn't have had the family partnership same then the tier 2. We had people working as part of our team that were social worker assistants. They were going and doing sessions of cooking to help them get things sorted out, get families that lived out in the sticks to the hospital appointment for their child, all those sorts of things they did. That was all done away with it in a big restructure about four years ago. Social work assistants have gone, there is no talk about bringing them back this part of the social work team. They weren't qualified social workers, that's all gone, all little bits have been farmed out now and that's the impression I get in health services well. I mean this Every Child Matters program was useful in that it bought in the concept of outcomes, being quite clear as to what outcomes you needed when working with the family so looking at what the concerns were, what could be done how they could be measured. But it didn't do it in a it was about be safe, healthy, enjoy and achieve economic wellbeing and making a positive contribution but what does that actually mean for the families that we work with (laughs) yeah economic..... wellbeing... well it was about getting the families into work and it was about teaching the children this is what you do when you leave school, get a job. Well you know, when you have traumatised damaged parents bringing up children, ain't going to be thinking of that sort of thing, they're going to be dwelling on their own issues, own problems and until there is support for them But you know the other thing I've learnt in my career is that there can be all these wonderful groups set up, parenting groups, children centres, groups for mothers and young babies, whatever it is - but if you've been traumatised as a child in whatever way, you can't go out and feel confident about being in a group. So we often have parents coming up with all sorts of reasons and excuses as to why they don't go along to these groups. People are missing the point - they can't. So you can have a very troubled family with the whole circle of support networks around their house but, unless you're psychologically in a place to take that support and help up, they're not going to go across the road to the most wonderful group in the world.

SLP: Are there ways of being able to work well with the people you describe?

Holly: Well, yes. You know we're told by mental health services that you can do a certain amount of recovery work with adults that have had childhood traumas, victims of sexual abuse as a child. There are always ways of working with the adults but if anybody says that you can make them into this untraumatised perfectly balanced emotionally okay person.....

I'm sure that you can work in some way with the more entrenched troubling problems that they have but then there is no-one out there who is going to do that work. Mental health services just see people as, well, whatever it they've got a definition of mental illness or not. There are some things around steps to wellbeing, CBT and things like that that they do, again these troubled people are not going to come to groups, they haven't got the confidence even to talk over the phone. They need somebody from that service to go out to them build a relationship with them and then start to talk about the therapy all the CBT and explain to them what it's about. So, no, the services aren't there. It is a very depressing picture I am painting (laughs) but you know, they are not out there.

SLP: So, in terms of the outcomes that you described in regard to Every Child Matters, despite the obvious issues that you have pointed out about resources and also the understanding of the underlying problems within their families, is there still evidence that these are the sort of outcomes social workers are working towards?

Holly: Well, they've been dropped now. I think Every Child Matters is called something different now. It would seem as if that had been mainly aimed at schools. The five outcomes started popping up on all the various forms we have to fill in, they've fallen off the agenda, not on the horizon any more. It's now all about smart measurable, setting out to begin with what you wanna do how, it's going to be measured, review process to look what you've achieved and how things are going. We are audited very very heavily en Matt and our computer forms are geared around that as well. I think the Every Child Matters stuff, or whatever it's called now, I think it's still around in schools but, as I understand it, it was aimed at 5 to 14 year olds. The children's fund that the setup was aimed at, 5 to 14 -year-olds, we never saw any money from the children's fund and his aim was to abolish poverty and disadvantaged children (she shrugs, she sounds incredulous, she laughs) what do National statistics tell us? Child poverty is on the increase, it is not on the decrease and certainly I have never, I can't think of, families where they have got themselves into work and out of debt and living a more fulfilled life in a way that they are not anxious about just meeting the basics and the children having the basics. But then I have worked with some of the most disabled and disadvantaged people in the community and it's the same family names when I started my career back in the 80s and, I look at the system now the computer database, who we are working with now is the same families, is the same names, they keep coming up.

SLP: You mentioned poverty do you think that is a key factor or not?

Holly: That is an interesting question isn't it. Because, on one level, poverty talks about the money that someone's got coming in and the necessities that they have to spend on but, in terms of the individual's perception of whether they are poor or not, it doesn't necessarily depend on that. I mean, I'm thinking of somebody outside of work I knew who had very nice lifestyle in London, and then they were struggling to meet the necessities in life by any stretch of the imagination but they saw they changed circumstances as them being poor. On the other hand, we work with families who, their parents have never been in work and have always struggled and perhaps grandparents were either. So they don't see they're lot as living in poverty, it's just how life is.

SLP: So it is a matter of perspective?

Holly: Yes, I don't think I've ever heard any service user say, I can't ever recall that..... I recall service users saying it's tough managing on benefits, that the government doesn't pay you enough.... but I never recall people saying they're actually poor....openly say that they need to go to the food bank and can I give them a voucher, or a voucher for the secondhand furniture place. But I do recall situations where we've had to initiate that, you know when you've been in a new scene that they've got nothing to sit on they have got no table for the children to eat at, are you aware of the reuse place and that you can actually go there and because you're on benefits you are entitled furniture and it's about 15 quid for a table and we can help you with that. We often have to push it on families. I remember this family quite distinctly not having a dining table there was nowhere for the children to eat. There were three children that because their parents have never had one they had grown up without one so they didn't think to have one. It was learned behaviour. I'm going back to what this guy is saying in the book I'm reading now about where all life in 1910 and a preacher, a member of the church saying this what what life is all about.

SLP: This is your lot?

Holly: Yes, this is your lot in life.

SLP: Were you able to see the impact on the family when they had the table? Once you've had your inputs do you get to see the outcomes is what I'm saying?

Holly: Yes, I guess after they had that dining table one of the older girls did start to look at her life at home and see the gaps in it and she did leave home but she went into a very you know, inappropriate relationship but she did start to question. Her sister didn't but she did. What she's doing now I don't know.

SLP: What would you bring in, in terms of the way we work with families? What would be your ideal do you think?

Holly: Well, first and foremost I think we should create an emotional health service. People trained to work with victims of trauma and come away from the line of the NHS who aren't

coming up with a diagnosis, just saying it's personality disorder. We sit there and say "no she's been abused as a child, she spent some time in care". You know that is one one big thing that is missing that would help tremendously and I guess I'm saying it's all really. I suppose there could be some small local initiative, perhaps to try and get a team of counsellors together to volunteer their time to do some work. You could not rely on that any long-term but then I'm talking about central government initiatives that are needed very much. So I think that the whole question of welfare and the education system needs to be looked at. We are not teaching children as to what's acceptable and what isn't.

SLP: Explain what you mean by that.

Holly: Well, is it acceptable to be shut away in your room long spells of time because dad is hitting mum or mum is hitting dad?

SLP: Okay, so it's about what they see in their own lives, you mean, whether they should question that it's normal?

Holly: Well, it's about education and health, healthy relationships. It's okay to say when you don't see healthy relationship. Obviously child poverty is a big thing, real big thing, but then alongside that, even if you up universal credit levels tomorrow even if you ...double them, there also needs to be a support service going to a lot of the families that we work with to show them how to manage that money. I think there is a lot of work to be done around with parents about the importance of education for children. I think some of the parents just don't get it. They haven't been able to engage in education themselves so they just don't get it, they don't get it's important. I mean I was a product of grammar school education in the days when you took the 11+ and actually it was quite a social leveller then. I'm not talking about the grammar school debate now but then it was so much my route out of a very basic workingclass background and I can think it was to others in my class as well. I'm not saying that everyone needs to go to grammar school but what I'm saying is I think the importance of education is lost now to a lot of people. Some sort of enquiring mind to begin with, an interest in learning and perhaps a few qualifications and employable qualities in that person. If they don't want qualifications, about being nice to others and that you enquire and you don't just rubbish stuff you're given. Yes, there's a lot of education that needs to be given to parents about the importance of education what else needs to be done? I think that Joe Public, I think there needs to be huge national campaign and they have missed the boat so many times. I mean, Jimmy Saville for example it was all about the bloody BBC and what they haven't done I mean who the hell cares about that. What national government could've done is set up a whole education program for the general public out there - the signs to be alert to if a child is not only being sexually abused but perhaps being neglected. You know, for example, I had an example recently the child was very smelly, her face looked dirty. Oh she smells but if somebody actually sat down and talked to that child, actually that family didn't have any running water, their water had been cut off because they hadn't paid the water bill. So just a few gentle questions showing major signposts to Joe Public to be aware of.

Because I think there is that perception out there that it is the welfare agencies and the state agencies, it's their responsibility "nothing to do with me mate".

I think there ought to be a program from the government that actually showed that it's everybody's responsibility to look after the welfare of children even in a very small way. You know like a disabled mother he struggling to get her child to medical appointments or something, the neighbour steps in and takes that mum to that medical appointment. And I think hand in glove with this, and it's something I was talking about the other day with someone, our societies are so disjointed now. Grandparents could live in John O'Groats and you could live on the south coast but then they would be grandparents just along the road on the south coast that have got their grandchildren living 100 miles away - why couldn't they have a grandparent role to the family next door that are struggling. Do you see what I mean?

SLP: Yes. Yes I do and you touched on earlier, in the families that come to an area like where you work, looking for a new beginning actually had no social network around them and I think you're kind of suggesting there is a way to build a social network even if it isn't familial?

Holly: Yes. Yes and there's nothing. I mean we had the Children Act since 1989 which, if you look at at the very first part of it, it makes it quite clear that it is the child's interest that comes first above anything else. The government has never put that message out to Joe Public, never ever ever. And you hear stuff on the news all the time. Not so long ago, you know the tug of love between one parent aboard and the other parent over here and who would have custody over the child but nobody actually stopped say what does the child want, what would be in the child's best interest - it was all about two bloody adults.

SLP: Do you think there is a tension then between what the legal frameworks says and what actual resources can cope with?

Holly: I think this a tension in the legal framework that is supposed to represent us as a society and how we treat children and that has never been communicated to society. So these two things, the Every Child Matters which was about lifting children from poverty and the Troubled Families initiative about reducing antisocial behaviour and basically the cost that these families put on the public purse, they never touched on any of this. But it's a child that comes first so you know when it comes to, for example, reducing antisocial behaviour there is nothing in the troubled families initiative about the community coming together and helping young people, like helping set up the skate park or something like that to give them something positive to do. That was never in either of these programs, Every Child Matters and Troubled Families.

SLP: So I think what I'm hearing from you, in many ways over a long period of time, despite policies, we have actually lost sight of the child.

Holly: We have lost sight of the child, yes. And we have lost sight of the ordinary person being able to do something. You know, in any small way for the child by putting the child first. You know, I mean, if you saw a disabled mother spending quite a bit of money on alcohol or something, you see some empties outside the garden gate and she's wanting help to get her children to hospital appointments. You know, I expect a lot of people would just say "well she's got the money but she spent it on booze, I have seen it in the recycling bin", rather than actually, because the child comes first, that they think this child needs to get to the hospital appointment so I could help them. They just see the mother, whether the mother is deserving (she emphasise this word as if she is putting it in quotation marks) deserving of help or not.

SLP: How do we bring the child back into view do you think?

Holly: Well, I really think the government needs to run a public campaign. A big big government campaign needs to be on the telly, in the newspapers, social media. It needs to be out there – they are good enough at putting their manifestoes out there so they've got the wherewithal to almost try and indoctrinate the public. We shouldn't have to tell them how to do it, just get their resources and do it. And, you know, with that surely there would be lots of triggers. Then people will start to say "okay and what about the poverty, what about child poverty, what about our awful statistics on that?". There would be protests and pressure groups, it would mobilise a lot of things.

SLP: Can you see that happening?

Holly: No I don't. It's very depressing. No I don't because the emphasis is on business and capitalism, getting people into work. They're not bothered, I mean if they were perhaps they might wake up a little bit.

SLP: So my sense is that, despite your long career and your wealth of experience, you're not feeling particularly hopeful about social workers who are now coming to the profession, what they're going to find.

Holly: No I'm not. I'm not hopeful at all and the departments are struggling to get staff and, do you wonder at it, it will be privatised. Well the Children's Act makes it clear that it's local authorities who are responsible for safeguarding but of course the government can always change bits of legislation. You might be privatised out, I don't know, we're seeing it happen in the NHS.

Interview with Paul, Youth Worker

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Paul: Youth Worker

SLP: Tell me about you and what you do.

Paul: I've been a youth worker for most of my adult life now. I started at 20 and I'm now 52, so 32 years, originally in the area I grew up in and I did my degree there. Then one other area before I moved here, just over 25 years ago. It used to be a boys club but we changed the name to a club for young people. For the first 23 years, I was employed by the local council as an area youth worker, so I had responsibilities for other clubs and projects in the area too. And, three and half years ago, the council made cuts in financing and decided not to run a youth service any more and to stop running all the 22 youth centres they had. Many closed, some buildings remained open but for other use. A few remained as youth centres and have been taken over by community groups, charities or schools if they are on school sites. So, any youth provision in the county is now run by the voluntary sector, not by the local authority. That has reflected the national picture, that is, well over 1000 youth clubs have closed in the last 10 years, with a huge number of professional workers being made redundant, as were so many others three and a half years ago. But we managed to keep our service going by running it as a charity. I was made redundant in 2016 and since then I've been mostly fundraising and managing the building, which is a shame that it's a modern day necessity.

SLP: So you have had to bring in a new skill set?

Paul: Yes I've learnt a lot in three and a half years and I'm very proud that we've kept the club going. It's been really hard and we've made a lot of sacrifices. We didn't have money to pay staff. I returned as a full-time volunteer and my part-time paid staff came back voluntarily, bless them. This is pretty amazing. Slowly over time, as I've managed to get money, in we've been able to employ a team of paid staff again in the evenings and, increasingly, we've been able to pay me enough to live on. So I'm very proud to have kept the club going, that I've lost a lot of income in three and a half years, which has been tough but I couldn't of walked away, it would have broken my heart. What I'd forgotten to say was that three years beforehand, before we became a charity, we'd been involved in a long process and a ridiculous amount of work. We had managed to get a £3 million grant to build a state-of-the-art club because the old club, which are been built in 1964, was on its last legs, it was literally subsiding into the marsh. So in the last year of the Labour government, 2009, they invested £272 million in a program called my place which was to develop brand-new state-of-the-art youth facilities in deprived areas, which are areas failing too. The only part of Dorset which was eligible, so we got £3 million funding and it was a very long and detailed process. And this is just capital funding, not ongoing revenue funding, that's up to the council; when they got the funds to build the building they essentially signed a contract a 20 year agreement to run the club so that we could deliver everything we said we would deliver. Three years later, when the council decided to stop running all the youth clubs, myself and others said well you can't do this because you've signed a twenty-year agreement that would mean you'd have to give the 3 million quid back to the government. But by then it was the

Conservative government and the local authority had some discussions so somehow the council was simply allowed to renege on that commitment and there was nothing that we as a charity could do about that. It was pretty shocking. The building has been built but there is no ongoing support, they walked away from the running of the club and it would've closed. I couldn't walk away, we had to provide a service that would benefit our young children.

SLP: So, tell me a bit about what you're able to do there now

Paul: So, what we do has changed over the years and it's certainly different to how used to run it when it was a brand-new building and we were still supported by the council. We used to be open all day and in the evenings and provide 56 hours of varying support to our young people. It was very substantial, all sorts of daytime programmes, the example for children excluded from school or at risk of exclusion, perhaps children in social care, we had after school drop in advice and information centres, we had after-school programmes of sport and art in any evening, youth club six evenings a week. The stuff on weekends we would run a gateway club for people with learning disabilities, it was incredibly busy, and we ran a really wide range of provision including for young people that were quite excluded and disadvantaged and at risk.

All of that had to change because we didn't have the staff to run daytime programmes any more. We couldn't have full-time substantial staff in the day, so myself and a team of parttime staff mostly had to work in the evening four evenings a week. It's not just staff capacity is an issue that we only run four evenings a week but for funding reasons. There are three elements to how we get income and the first and the most important one is that we have to hire the building out to a variety of users when we not running it in the evening. So, over the last years, we've built up a whole range of different user groups almost all of whom provide services for young people or people with disabilities or children have been excluded from school. We also have football teams in the dance Academy as well as exercise classes and the family partnership zone. So the building is still used a huge amount at the time but in terms of us actually running youth work sessions it's just the four evenings a week. So what we do with young people has changed over the years but essentially how are describe what we do, youth work should be seen as part of the overall education system, it's what we call informal education rather than the schools and colleges which are formal education providing opportunities for young people outside of the school day. Our target age range is 13 to 19. It's targeted at teenagers but people can still come after the age of 25 if you have a learning disability or additional needs. I believe it is is important to have structured sessions, our staff are very good at planning. It is good to have structure and a variety of activities so they're not coming and just milling around or just playing pool or table tennis, we do have a pool table and a table tennis table, but we are not a stereotypical youth club where that is all they do.

SLP: Tell me why you think structure is so helpful?

Paul: For lots of reasons. I hope that the young people who come are being offered a variety of things that are developmental and they get used to that pretty quickly, that it is not just a place to come a doss around. It is somewhere where there are a variety of opportunities on offer. Some of those might be health promoting, others might be about developing their social skills in various ways, some are targeted at building their confidence and self esteem. We do activities with large numbers or small group work. Our small group work is probably the most developmental, such as accredited programmes, such as the youth achievement award. We also work with individuals, it is worth just noting that our work with individuals has increased massively over the last 25 years. The work we do as a planned structured activity tends to focus on the fun stuff, the arty, sporty things, a wide variety, an attractive programme to encourage people to have fun. This attracts people to the club in the first place and is in itself developmental, building confidence that sort of thing but essentially that is kind of a fun programme.

Then we have a specifically educational programme. We have a number of planned, scheduled activities that are directly educational such as developing independent living skills, shopping and cooking on a budget, loads of things around health, awareness raising around things like drugs and alcohol or mental health, signposting to various services that sort of thing. On the issue of health we have done a number of things in the the last few years on diet and exercise, or on sexual health, the sort of things that are so important for teenagers. So we have regular evening sessions with targeted work around that. We also have, as a club and as youth workers, a very strong stance against discrimination, anti-discriminatory youth work. Around issues like racism, sexism, homophobia, prejudice against people with disabilities, we regularly do work around these of subjects. We've also done a variety of directly educational projects such as film. We've made films around educational subjects such as the dangers of joyriding or drugs or date rape, homelessness. Engaging people with filmmaking is a really engaging way for youth workers to work with young people so they can talk about the issues that may affect their lives. We also look at global issues. We've done things around climate change and the environment we also did a project called young people doing good. We deliberately call it that; it does what it says on the tin - it's about engaging our young people in projects that will benefit our community, such as conservation projects with the wildlife trust, and we painted Disney characters on the wall at the local hospital, done gardening projects for old folk, we've been to care homes to do social evenings, and with them a garden, we've been there a number of times. We've also done things to support people who've been victims of crime; youth crime that we've written about in the papers and we've got in touch it's almost like reparation. That was actually praised by the government. It is called our Young People Doing Good programme. When there was still youth youth service in the local area about five years ago there was a real focus on getting young people to gain accreditation. So we ran the National Youth Achievement Award one evening a week. Hundreds of young people have completed this national award with us, which takes about a year to complete. They complete all sorts of challenges and projects. From time to time we've had young people gain arts awards, sport awards and first aid certificate, various ways that

young people can be accredited to the things that they have done with us. In terms of arts, we have done a variety of things around creative and performance art, things like music and drama, although sometimes it's physical art like arts and crafts. Young people are particularly keen on music based projects. So that's basically the youth work that we do.

But nowadays we increasingly do more one-to-one work. Pretty much all the work described before is proactive work, educational and developmental. The other side to my work is reactive support work, mostly one to one. I'd say there isn't an night that goes by without at least one person wanting to talk to one of our staff about the issues they are facing in life. So obviously young people can get all sorts of confidential support from youth workers and that's side of the work has increased massively. If I look back over the 25 years of doing my job it probably used to be 10% of the work, now I would say is 50% of the work. I say we used to do 10% of the time one-to-one and 90% of the time developmental and educational work but now it's 50% one-to-one and 50% educational and developmental.

SLP: So, based on your experience then what do you think has changed? Why do you think there's been that shift?

Paul: I think there are several reasons for that which are worth exploring. I think many of the issues facing young people are issues that they have always faced in the developmental needs of young people and their ability to cope in society In which they live. Some of the things round that have never changed and have been constant. And our youth work is focused on enabling young people to gain the skills and confidence they need to survive and thrive and do well and move into adult hood. But I think there's been an increase in both the amount of problems and the level of seriousness and I think there has been a decrease in other support that is out there, and when I say support I mean it in a really wide context, including the familial support, community, neighbour, extended family kind of family support. I think it's fair to say, in my opinion, that our networks of support in society have reduced over the decades. You know that thing about there is no such thing as society and people don't know their neighbours like they used to. And working-class consciousness has decreased and you don't necessarily know the old lady at number six and you noticed whether her milk been taken in, or you might go shopping for her when it is snowing, which were all things that are commonplace when I was a kid but now we don't know. I don't think people know their neighbours. They buy houses and build fences in their gardens so their gardens aren't overlooked and we don't know each other or care about each other, I think, like we did 30 or 40 years ago. I think that affects young people in that they, perhaps, don't have extended family support, maybe the closeness that they used to have. They don't feel so connected to others like they did in other communities. There's also something about how young people don't they seem to spend less time socialising and more time doing solitary pursuits, computer games, X boxes and things? So young people are, perhaps, lacking social skills. They're not able to form friendships that would help them to cope with stuff that's going on in their lives and then those reasons and, I mean, I should also mention the social media issue - sometimes I think it gets overplayed and sometimes I think it gets underplayed. I'm in two minds that first of all I'm absolutely convinced the social media as a whole is extremely detrimental to young people's lives. I now have a growing and vast wealth of experience over the last 10 to 12 years, seeing people having really specific problems to do with social media, whether it's bullying, whether it's lack of self-esteem, whether its exposure to racism, exposure to violence, exposing to bullying in a wide sense and nastiness, abuse, homophobia, all forms of prejudice really and also an exposure to violence. to sex, to extreme sex that is damaging to them forming healthy relationships. But I think without a doubt I'm in very young people that talk to us about sexual experiences that's very horrific for them have come from the world of extreme violence porn; and we're talking 15 -16 year-olds here talking to us about those things that's obviously massively concerning. That's not social media so much the pornography through the Internet.

SLP: You see this as a significant change since you first started in youth work?

Paul: Yeah, yeah I mean absolutely and mobile phones of course. I mean 25 years ago no young person had a mobile phone even 20 years ago. Now, of course, every young person has a smartphone and they spend a ridiculous amount of time on smartphones. I think there are very damaging things about young people and social media and messenger and chat facilities and and they are errr errr kind of beholden to it. I can give you an example if you like.

SLP: Yes, yes please do.

Paul: I have asked, well, probably over 200 young people over the years and I pre-empt the question by saying "please think about this really seriously and give me a serious answer, don't just give me knee-jerk answer but think about what you would really feel like in both scenarios" and I say to them "do you think you would rather have a week with no food or week with no phone and Internet access?" And I would say 90%, yeah probably 90% overall of young people and 95% of females, have said they would rather go without food. They say they could literally not survive without the Internet access for a week. So then, of course, I discuss with them what it will be really like to go a week without food and I explain that they would be incredibly ill after a week with no food - they would probably want to eat their phone. Today of course they just say I don't care but still rather go week without food I have to have my phone. So in just one generation of 15 to 20 years we've seen this incredible reliance on technology and phones, social media, connectivity with their friends that is damaging. As part of the program and mental health program about the resilience and mental health, we do number of things. One of the things is called digital detox. It's a night at the youth club where no computers get switched on, no Xbox and, most importantly, they hand in their phones at the start of the night and they get put away safely and at the end of the night they get their phone back.

SLP: And what do you notice about these nights?

Paul: Well, the fascinating thing is that the end, to be evaluated with young people, we put sheets on the walls. And when we recently did one of those nights it's like an open invitation to hand in the phone when they come to Club: now, if you want to, you can. It's rarely taken up when we specifically say that we are doing a digital detox night, no technology and is definitely a case of handing in your phone when you're coming and you get back at the end of the night but, in the meantime, we will have lots of fun with no technology and re-evaluate those nights when we specifically do them. And, yes, so I've got on the walls sheets and flipcharts where young people have commented about how they felt, fascinating and also scary in that there was positive feedback like "I did more than I normally would", "I did more activities", "I spent more time talking to my friends", "I talk to new people that I've never talked to before", "I actually really enjoyed it", "I forgot I'd handed my phone in I just enjoyed myself". So lots of really positive thoughts but every time we've done it we've had some really worrying negative feedback, if you like, from young people who really struggled to cope without their phone two enough hours. The session is two and a half hours, in fact we had one young woman who said "I felt like I wanted to die" because she didn't have access to her phone for two and half hours.

We did, by the way set up even though it was digital detox. We try to be relatively straight and say "if you come that night we will be asking for your phone when you come in and you get the end of the night" but we did also say "if you have a really good reason why you need to keep your phone on you (you know say someone was ill, or if the parent needs to get hold of you) of course you can keep your phone" or "if you're not feeling great and you really need your phone of course you can just ask someone for it and we'll give it to you'. But anyway this girl had gone to two hours without her phone and she said that she felt like she wanted to die without it which is very worrying and that wasn't a one off comment. Young people said it was a really difficult and challenging experience for them generally. That has then led us to identify young people that need some additional support because pretty much invariably you can imagine that those young people that really struggled to be without their phone for two hours were young people that were lacking a variety of skills, lacking selfesteem, confidence and so forth. So then, through doing those nights and getting the feedback and having some young people say they really struggled with it, we've been able to identify some young people to do some specific work with, to build up the confidence and engaged the in new things, to try to get them to the point where actually surviving being without their phone for two hours will be okay (he laughs). But it would at least be manageable for them. There is also a whole thing about, I would say, this gets into quite complex things about young people's identity

SLP: Tell me more about that.

Paul: I have a sort of theory about social media. When I say that, I think it's probably increasingly detrimental and damaging to young people and their mental health and social skills and their self-image. I think there are a lot of things around identity. Obviously in the

teenage years is a real time when people are forming their identity, should be forming their identity in various ways, more securely and starting to feel confident about who they are what they believe. Also things about sexuality and relationships, what's the norm for them and hopefully feeling comfortable about who they are and how they want to respond to issues that that they face. It is always a difficult time, that transition, that adolescent transition, from childhood to adulthood, from dependence on their parents to independent from their parents. It's challenging. Fractures at home often with rebellion, that natural rebelliousness that takes place and can be difficult and it always has been. You know there is this classic bit of script, I forget it exactly, from Roman times. It is about adolescence, about being rebellious and naughty and stuff, you know. So it's obviously, you know, it's centuries old, all sorts of things happen and anything. About the '60s and they were mods and rockers fighting, oh gosh, all sorts of examples about how it's a difficult time. But I think one of the things that social media has done is make it harder for young people to be confident and sure about their identity, it makes them much more susceptible, I think, to be insecure to be fearful err to be fearful err to seek something that is false. What I mean there, I mean there is obviously stuff about, you know, people do selfies and they out them on Instagram and they want 20 likes in 20 minutes and if they don't they feel crap about themselves and that's not healthy in my opinion erm and some people are very very obsessive with things like that. So I think that's really damaging in terms of their self-esteem err err erm and, just a little aside, this thing about identities is very worrying and dangerous, to do with online social media and, I think, particularly things like their exposure to far right material and a classic that gets talked about is self-harm material, access to information about self-harm etc. So there, you know, and obviously we talked about you know the dangers of sexual predators online things like that. So there are a number of specific threats, you know, I think to young people's safety that they are exposed to now. They go back to the identity thing, the need for likes.

It's a fascinating thing, you know, my experience with things like Facebook, which I don't think young people use much now it tends to be an older person's thing Facebook. Most young people use Instagram and Snap Chat and Messenger and stuff like that. Most young people are on Facebook but don't use that much for communication so errm. But the development of Facebook, I think I've seen kind of three stages if you like. Initially there were lots of really positive things, getting in touch with old friends in using some acts that were either fun or could be developmental although some were negative and dangerous and fostered things like racism but there were fun and developmental apps and you can get in touch with old friends which was great. That was kind of the first stage of Facebook but the second stage was errr, errr, was what I kind of call the bragging stage You still see this now. People, to some extent teenagers but probably more young adults about people 18 to 25 or even 18 to 30, bragging about their exploits whether it's sexual or to do with drugs or in particular to do with alcohol. So Facebook was, and still is, awash with people talking about how hanging they are today after the night before etc. That sort of bragging about a whole variety of aspects of their life. You could even argue that people brag in a materialistic way about their cars their phones their homes their holidays etc and adults are as guilty as young

people are of doing it. But young people take the lead from adults, they see the kind of stuff that gets posted and they join in. So it's not great, the bragging phrase, phase rather. And then the third phase is, I've noticed on Facebook which has probably been going on five or six years and again I see very regularly, and this is from adults not just young people, that certainly something that young people do a lot is the cry for help. So people tend to put a cryptic message indicating that they are pissed off, that they are unhappy, that something has happened, that they need some support. They are looking for some affirmation of some sort you know, it's not normally, they don't normally explicitly say what's up. They even use cryptic message like "I'm so pissed off" or "why does he have to do that", something along those lines and what they're looking for is, again within half an hour, they want 20 people of their friends to have put "what's up babe, inbox me, message me I'm here for you" etc etc. And its validation and it's letting them know that they got some friends and that suffices really and often they don't seem to ever say what the problem was (laughs) and there 20, 30 messages of people saying "what's up I'm here for you" and they never respond by saying what the problem was. Maybe they've sent direct messages to sum of their friends to say talk about it in more depth you see that all the time and I think there is an argument to say that social media serves the purpose there in a world where people perhaps don't have the real-life connections and support networks that they used to. So social media serves a positive purpose select people that are having a difficult time, difficulties, something has upset them or they are feeling really low and they can leave a message and within a short period time they can know that there are 20 friends that care about them. Arguably that's a positive thing. It might be helpful in terms of the mental health but actually, in reality, I think with young people there are some young people that never do that and there are others that do that sort of thing all the time it is their standard behaviour. And those young people, we are used to young people that live really chaotic lives, their home lives are very chaotic and difficult for them, their families are like that, they are experiencing a variety of complex problems within the family unit in their lives and err and you know they turn up everyday with new problems and difficulties and day really struggled to cope. Those young people are the sort of people that are doing this sort of behaviour everyday online, shouting out that there is something they are pissed off with with or that they are struggling with and they are getting a number of friends saying "I'm here for you" kind of thing. Like I say, arguably that is positive. But actually I think that ultimately it is negative. The reason I say that is because it is not real, it's online, it's not real friendships, it's not being able to talk to someone in real life. it's not having the kinds of small friendships. Friendships with the small number of close friends that you can tell anything to, talk to about anything

SLP: In your experience then, I noticed earlier you said you were doing more one-to-one work, with young people who come to you, but in terms of linking with each other do you say that there is a struggle there? Do you find that, when they are together they are able, under one roof together, do they find it hard to connect to the real world? Do you think?

Paul: Yes, yes increasingly so. I will come back to that. I just want to say a bit more about the cries for help. About what actually happens and it's to do with why I think there are actually more problems with mental health issues and suicide. I think that if, whilst one may argue there may be certain purpose, it may be useful that people can go to social media and get some instant feeling of support, that there is some kind of support network for them, like I say, that's not really real. But it is arguably, and I would suggest, more valuable to have three or four genuine close friends that you can tell anything to, in real life and get support from them, than 500 Facebook friends, half of which you've never met, who will leave a message, you know leave a message back for you but you can't actually go see them and talk through the problems. So what I think happens is that people get the support they need by posting those cryptic messages and getting 20 people saying "I'm here for you", people get a level of support when the problems are not that serious the but when the problems are serious, posting a cryptic message then messages like "what's up babe" doesn't cut it. It doesn't do it in terms of the actual real support you need, you really need. What would help and be best to support you in those circumstances, when there is something really quite serious, I know maybe at the point self harm and suicide for example, you need to call three really close friends you can talk to. Friends or family members who you can go and talk to and whose opinion you value and you know that they value you as a person, and they genuinely care about you. And I think some young people don't have those friendships any more, they only have the online fairly superficial ones. So that's why I think ultimately that can be very damaging, those cries for help. It's not real and when the problems get very serious the support you get online isn't what you need; it's not enough. So that's another reason why I do think that has an effect on mental health problems and suicide rates.

Sorry, yeah, and going onto your question - are young people less able now to build real-time relationships with each other, real life relationships with each other? Yes. I mean, some young people are still incredibly social and you have young people you know that are very gregarious and will be friends with anyone. But I think we have undoubtedly got increasingly, over the years, increasingly seeing young people that really struggle to make, to build relationships. They lack the skills, they lack the confidence, they lack the ability to really form relationships, positive relationships and, yeah I mean, there's a whole variety of reasons for that but I think undoubtedly there are young people that struggle to form healthy well developed relationships, the percentage of young people unable to do that has increased.

SLP: Tell me a bit about the demographic of the area you cover, the young people who come to your service over the years, where are they coming from?

Paul: The club is on the outskirts of the town. It's an area of deprivation, relatively high levels of deprivation. Around 65 to 70% of the young people who come to the service actually live in that area but young people do come to the club from all over the area. Again 60% or so go to the same school but we have smaller numbers that go to others. Traditionally youth work, and our service is no exception, tends to attract young people that are not particularly academically gifted. Obviously that's the real journalism and we do have some

young people who are perfectly academically gifted but, as a generalism, youth clubs tend to attract young people that are not particularly academically gifted. Research has shown that young people who tend to be academically gifted are err spend more time at home studying, doing things with family, or they belonged to single-interest groups, whether it's a sports club or a chess club, music group, and don't so much go to youth centres. So young people tend to, the young people we work with, and this is a real generalism, tend to be people that are not academically gifted, not necessarily succeeding in school or in their life in general in various ways. Errr, and, errr a considerable percentage, and this has increased over 25 years, considerable percentage of the young people that come are young people that have one or more quite considerable challenges in their lives and that might be exclusion, social exclusion, or directly excluded from mainstream schooling. They may have challenging behaviour or disruptive behaviour they may have learning disabilities they may have social care involvement in their family, they may have a social worker, they may have very difficult or disruptive or chaotic home lives. Family lives, you know, and that can involve things like parental drug and alcohol use, domestic violence, a parent in prison, the the abuse within the family unit, things like that and errr and, yeah, and a variety of other things such as involvement in antisocial behaviour, or drug and alcohol use themselves, mental health problems, early pregnancy. So if you like, there is a whole variety of things that can affect young people's lives very negatively that can be viewed as challenges and the percentage of young people that come to us that have one or more of those things going on has increased over the last 25 years quite substantially. Again, it used to be something like say 20%, 25% of our young people were at risk and in need and had specific issues like the ones I have just mentioned but now it's probably 60+ percent, I would say, of our young people that have one or more going on in their lives.

SLP: Is that because there has been an increase in issues or is it about lack of resources? Are you just getting more people through your door?

Paul: I think it's both. Yeah, I think there has been an increase in young people and families experiencing those problems in their lives and and a reduction in other support.

SLP: I'm so interested because, at first, the way you described what you did, I got the sense that you felt you were an extension of the education - not sure about the word - system. That is, you are part of a more holistic way that children learn, you felt that your organisation is very much part of that. But, as we've gone on the more we've talked, what sounds to me like an increasingly more complex world in your view. Is that fair to say?

Paul: It is interesting that you point that out. It is fair to say that our work, by necessity, has has become far more about targeted work with young people who have problems and issues going on in their life and young people who are excluded and struggling for one reason or another and at risk. And our work has become more based on one-to-one support than developmental group work that youth work was mostly based upon. And I am resistant to that change in various ways and I think my team of staff generally are because, to be honest, it's

an argument within youth work about targeted youth work and open access youth work as it's called. So more and more funds, as more and more resources cut, local authorities that still deliver a youth work, and to be honest over the last 20 years more and more funding has been allocated to targeted youth work rather than what used to be called generic open access youth work available to all, turn up come in, anyone can come. More and more funds were put into doing targeted at work with specific individuals whether they were NEET, you know, not in education, employment or training, it was also work alongside the youth offending teams, or whether it was people being excluded from mainstream school, or had challenging behaviour. So, yes, over the years funding has been aimed at targeted youth work and open access has seen significant reduction in funds, or is now not funded at all, across the country. And at the same time we have seen a massive rise in young people having a variety of problems, challenges and issues in their lives. And, more recently, we have seen a rise in things like suicide rates, mental health problems, knife crime etc. Well a huge number, over 1000 in England, youth centres offering open access youth work have closed and thousands of the youth workers were made redundant. But we've seen a massive increase in the number of young people having problems and those problems are becoming pretty serious in terms of our society and quite public, particularly in terms of things like knife crime. But I think things like mental health and suicide are also fairly public issues and are fairly well-publicised. I think there's a bit of a crisis in mental health, including young people. It's a bit of a crisis in terms of the number of people committing suicide. I think there's certainly a bit of a crisis in terms of the number of people carrying knives and knife crime and murder. So the things I mean, clearly in my mind as a youth worker, the two things are connected - that there has been a massive reduction youth work, in youth clubs, in places for young people to go to to be safe, to develop and to have positive adult role models in their lives, to make friends with new people, to develop the skills that they need to cope with life and to do well, to be encouraged to be aware of issues affecting their lives and making positive choices, to be aware of issues around prejudice and how that might affect them, and to have positive views, and dealing with discrimination. Things always happen within youth work, youth centres, youth clubs and a massive reduction in all of that sort of work with young people and I think that's very detrimental to our society and I think it is one of, yes one of the reasons that has led to any increase in some fairly serious problems to do with young people, yes.

SLP: You mentioned enabling young people to gain skills for coping can you elaborate on that?

Paul: Yes, there's a lot of work that's been done over the years about trying to define what youth work is and what we seek, what we seek eerr, young people err err to enable young people to gain from their contact with us, their relationship with us, definitely this form of youth work has gone back decades as a form of education. There is a classic, I've more or less memorised it, a classic definition of youth work in that it is about social education. Social education is the, the conscious attempt to help people to gain for themselves what, to enable people to gain to themselves, the knowledge, feelings and skills necessary to meet their own

and others' developmental needs. So that was Mark Smith, from a book called Creators not Consumers, which is a bit of the classic old youth work book from about 30 years ago (laughs). But I've always found that definition of youth work as social education and enabling people to gain the knowledge feelings and skills necessary to meet their own and others' developmental needs, it's as good a definition of youth work as I have found. There has been quite substantive detail work into what youth work is and what we're looking for young people to develop and gain in terms of skills, sometimes called skills competencies, and to define things like confidence and self esteem. Because we always say that a big part of our work is to engage with young people in a way that increases their confidence and self-esteem and I believe that is the central tenets to youth work. Youth work is about that and, in that, we've got countless examples of where we've had young people who are self-harming, have suicidal ideation, and here we recognise that one of the reasons that they are in that position is that they are severely lacking self-esteem, they don't feel great about themselves. And our main response to them is actually, rather than sometimes clearly we give young people specific support around self harm. But actually a lot of our generic response is, if you like, a more holistic response to young people that are self harming and lack self-esteem is to engage them in things that aim to bolster their self-esteem. And we find that, a couple of months later, they have stopped self-harming. The answer actually is trying to tap into the root cause of why they are self-harming and the lack of self-esteem that leads to that, rather than just looking at the self-harming and not the reasons behind it. Yeah, so there's been countless examples of doing that.

SLP: I'm wondering whether you have had to do some additional training or bring in some new skills to your workforce where things have changed over time in relation to the kind of support you offering?

Paul: Errrm I suppose there is two or three things to say about that. First is that obviously I am trained as a full-time youth worker, the rest of my staff team part-time youth workers work one, maybe two, evenings a week. Pretty much all of my team has done part-time youth work qualification, it's the full year academic qualification in youth work and nationally recognised qualification part-time youth workers and then on top of that myself and team members would have done a variety of different short training courses. So, say it might be drugs, sexual health, supporting young people with sexuality issues, working with people with challenging behaviour, or, gosh, there were so many mental health issues emotional and mental health training, gosh, a variety of other training courses, some of which, the majority of which, provided locally offered by the local authority children services or other organisations, the NHS and so forth. And sometimes at national events, conferences and things that staff have been to. So, yeah, a variety of training but I suppose the other thing I wanted to say about that was that there is still the thing, you know when I talked about the difference between proactive and reactive youth work and that more and more focus has been on funding for targeted youth work, targeted at specific types of young people who are already struggling in one way or another, will have perhaps identified problems in their lives

and this issue, this working more one-to-one with young people with specific problems. There is still for me, and my staff team sort of know this and feel the same, there is still the thing that youth work, that I feel we should strongly retain a commitment to the core basics of what youth work has always been, which is about giving young people opportunities to develop, developmental opportunities. They develop behaviourally, socially, personally in various ways and to develop self-esteem and confidence through taking part in activities with their peers that are challenging in some way, challenging and developmental. I mean we had our workshops around things like self-esteem working with young people and looking at things called self-esteem boosters that can range from hideous notions of standing in front of a mirror and giving yourself positive affirmations which, you know I don't knock any particular idea, but I don't think that works. Basically if someone already has low self-esteem I don't think that suggesting to them that they stand in front of the mirror and tell themselves appear beautiful or strong or whatever erm, So anyway that's a slightly extreme example there are some things a whole variety of things that are called self-esteem boosters that you can suggest to young people that they do or that you can do with them; some I think are valuable, others I think are not. Got this definition, this little thing that I wrote about what I think is the very best way. I think for young people to gain self-esteem and it's more or less as I just said. I think that the absolute best way for people to develop healthy self-esteem is for them to regularly engage in activities that are developmental, that challenge and expand their horizons, if you like, with their peers. I think there is nothing better than that and arguably again going back to things like social media and isolation, things that are just so much a feature of young people's lives these days, perhaps arguably the opportunities for young people to engage in developmental activities with their peers have been greatly reduced over the last three years I would suggest.

SLP: Perhaps you can give me an example of a way that young people come together in developmental work with a peer group?

Paul: Yeah, something that immediately springs to mind is our Big Brother weekends. Big Brother weekends we're basically a group, usually 8 to 10 young people spend the weekend at the centre and are not allowed out, a bit akin to the Big Brother house. The weekend is actually based around around a series of challenges and we work with young people for a month or so in advance of the Big Brother weekend to support them. So the weekend is mostly based on each one of them having to run a challenge for about an hour that they set the rest of the group and introduce it. They run it and the rest of the group take part. At the end of the challenge they evaluate, they go into the diary room (which was actually upstairs toilet) and they talk to Big Brother. So we filmed lots of the weekend, we filmed the challenges in particular and I and then the person that has planned and run challenge talk to Big Brother about how they feel they did with it in their planning, their preparation, the delivery of the challenge, how they think people have taken part in it, what they think they gained from it, what they've learned from it and how they could use that learning in other areas of their life. So they are just amazingly fabulous weekends and incredibly

developmental. And the film's kind of famous because after I then spent a ridiculous amount of time editing it into a wonderful film with music, highlights and montages of the best bits and outtakes and all sorts. And each group has always loved watching their film and the DVD is always one of their prized possessions, which they talk about 10 years later. They have always been very meaningful weekends to the participants and very developmental and the challenges have been extraordinary over the years, ranging from things like they have an hour to plan their own fashion show using only rubbish and recycling materials, they have an amazing Fashion show with music and stuff and they had made these incredible outfits, and in indoor fireworks display with no fireworks (laughs), without fireworks, using all sorts of, you know, crazy materials colourful balls and tinsel all sorts of things to create a funny version of an indoor firework display. They've done things like devising their own adverts for charities like make poverty history, kick racism out of football, things like that. They have done things like developing their own sign language with songs, their own fun sign language to sign a song, telling six six fairytales in 6 minutes, acting out six fairytales in 6 minutes. Each of these things they have like an hour to plan, doing versions of stomp you know the sort of dance using dustbin lids and broom handles and things, all those kind of things and 1 million and one other things.

I mean we have probably done 10 Big Brother weekends. There has probably been about 100 different challenges over the years and they have been fantastic and very developmental and a lot of these, as you can hear me saying, from those things pretty much every single challenge that is run by one young person at Big Brother weekend necessitates the rest of the group working really intensely and closely together to achieve goals and yeah have a lot of fun together, and over these Big Brother weekends formed the kind of relationships that can mean something to the rest of their lives. So, in lots of ways, both in terms of just leadership skills confidence to stand in front of the rest of the group and speak be on camera and speak run a challenge, to take part in challenges, there is a wide range of skills and competencies that are enhanced through the Big Brother weekend and obviously self-esteem and confidence is greatly boosted. Also, I should've said we have a positive nominations process so with Big Brother on the telly people are nominated to leave because they are disliked but this is kind of the opposite because after every challenge every person gets to nominate the person that they think performed best in that challenge, or contributed most to the success of the challenge is how we phrase it. So positive nominations, by the end of the weekend everyone will have received one. They will be secret and delivered in the diary room and at the end we find the top three prizes. Whoever wins the Big Brother weekend, in all honesty, at the end of Big Brother weekend it's kind of weird, and this is the lovely thing, that it is nice if you can be first but no one cares if they did or didn't get however many nominations because they have all loved and enjoyed the experience so much the nominations don't really matter.

SLP: So with the resources that you have now are you still doing these weekends?

Paul: Haven't actually done one for a little while and that's mostly because we haven't been doing the youth achievement award because, for several years, it was the youth achievement award groups that we did that Big Brother weekend with and we have not run the youth achievement award for a while. And that is because of a lack of resources, because we devoted a Friday evening to the youth achievement award group. On the Friday evening, when we used to be open six evenings a week and now we're only open, able to open, we only have enough capacity staff wise to open four evenings a week so we can't really just dedicate one evening a week now just to this achievement award. It's arguable because it's one of the most developmental use work I've ever done but, you know, it's young people time and when we are only open four evenings we can't dedicate one evening to just working with a small group for a year over three years. We have not run the youth achievement award, hence haven't run a Big Brother weekend. So, yeah, if we had better resources and we were open more evenings we would probably still run the youth achievement award.

SLP: What changes would you make then? Do you think, if you could, what would make things better? If you could wield more influence in terms of the youth service, what would you like to see happen?

Paul: I think, at all levels from the government to local authority heads of services, not that there are many that still exist now a lot of it is gone or has just been picked up wherever possible by the voluntary sector charities and so forth. But I think at all levels there is the need to recognise that, I think a couple of things, there is a need to recognise the root causes of the problems faced by young people in our society and to tackle those causes. There is sort of deficit model of young people that just says how young people are lacking, you know, "what's wrong with young people today?" that sort of thing. As opposed to what is wrong with society today that is causing these problems, what is presenting young people these challenges that are tough for them to deal with and many of them don't succeed. So, rather than a deficit model of young people, obviously as a youth worker I prefer to have a much more positive view of young people. So young people have a tremendous potential, a real capacity for growth and development and to contribute to their communities and society positively and just need steering in the right direction. So they can be presented with the right opportunities and get the right support for them to grow, be engaged in positive things and to make positive and healthy choices, so that they can grow meaningful positive relationships. That young people are increasingly faced with a variety of challenges that make life very tough for them and I think there is a need for government and local authorities to discover causes and try address them on a wider level than just that the level of the individual young person, at a more strategic level. So those are the problems around poverty, problems around parental employment, employment opportunities for their parents, employment opportunities for themselves as they become independent adults, problems with education including educational exclusion, problems around the support we give to young people who have learning disabilities or SEND, and young people with challenging behaviour and support that is available to them within our education system. The support staff you know, TAs etc that

are being massively cut, which is one of the reasons why school exclusions have increased so much. The problems around league tables, schools being so focused on exams problems, that mean a considerable number of young people are excluded from school because they are not likely to get good exam results which will reflect badly on the school so they get excluded often in year 11. Young people constantly being tested from a very young age, which if we accept that only a certain percentage of students will be academically gifted and a certain percentage of students will have talents in other areas that are not so academic, rather than developing a schooling system that celebrates whatever gifts and talents a young person has that seeks to develop those, we have developed the schooling system that from an early age really regularly tells young people, a considerable proportion of our young students, they are shit, they are stupid, they are dumb, they are not able to learn - well, you know all those negative things - what an awful way to have developed our education system. I find that appalling. Obviously it has significant impact on young people and the people I regularly work with have been a victim of that system of schooling, system of education. The 10 years before I get to work them they have been a victim of being told they're crap, being told, I mean obviously not directly no one told them you are crap, but when they're tested regularly and it shows they are not academically gifted they are regularly reminded that they are not good in one way or another and that is not a positive experience for them. I mean so many people I work with, I would probably say the majority of young people I worked with, hate school by the time I get to work with them at 13 maybe 14, 15, 16. I would say that the majority of them hate or have a considerable dislike of school. They go there under sufferance, if they go. I think it's crazy that we have developed a schooling system that fails young people so many of our young people so badly and creates a sort of animosity between young people and school, young people and teachers.

SLP: Has it always been like that or is it something you've noticed has become more apparent?

Paul: Again I think it's grown, it's definitely grown. I'm just reflecting on it and reflecting on 25 years ago and what sort of problems, I mean it's always been issues of young people not achieving in school and not too doing well in exams, and it has been positive moves towards more coursework being included as opposed to just exam based tests. But then sometimes those things get reversed so it's more focus on exams again. I mean certain things to do with league tables and the way friends I have who are teachers talk with me about it. And, certainly, teachers have to teach the way schools are set up, very much about young people doing well at exams, because schools have to do well in the league tables which are based on exam results as the primary way of assessing how good school is, other than sort of OFSTED inspections and things. I mean just to give a couple of examples that spring to mind. I mean 25 years ago we never experienced this but in the last 10 years we've certainly experienced quite a few young people being told in year 11 that they're not going to be entered in certain exams because they might not pass, not that they've got no chance of passing but that they might not pass. That they've done a mock and they just failed, they are going to be denied the

opportunity to take that exam to have the chance of passing because they just failed in their mocks so the school don't want them to even try the actual exam because it will reflect badly on their league tables. So the young person is told, yeah, we're not putting you into that one. I find that appalling, shocking, to deny a person the opportunity taking exam just because they might fail and that that would reflect badly on the school. That's not the schools' fault, that's the government's fault. The government have, for some time now have, put the focus on league tables and I think that's very damaging to pupils and to teachers. Most teachers I know are wonderful, highly skilled, extraordinary capable, dedicated, hard-working and want to teach in a particular way that is more holistic than they are allowed to. So yet again, most of our school system now seems to be based on teaching to exams, teaching young people to pass exams, rather than giving a more holistic learning experience, rather than engaging young people in the style of learning that engages them as active participants in a learning process. Again, that's a phrase that we use in youth work, a description of youth work, active participants in a learning process alongside us as youth workers, School erm I know teachers that can be very frustrated, that they want to teach in a way that is more about engaging pupils in active process where young people learn to develop critical thinking skills, learning to ask their own questions and find their own answers and that, of course, gives us in society an opportunity to develop new knowledge, to develop in young people an ability to critically think, to question, to discover new things and to be more likely to do that through their lifetime work. And then, as a society, it means that we are more likely to make breakthroughs in science and maths, medicine, travel, all sorts of things. So I know teachers who are very committed to that the whole concept or that want to do that but the system is set up so that the main primary purpose of the teacher the notion of schooling now is that knowledge is known by textbooks and teachers so there is no opportunity of new knowledge. All the knowledge is already there in textbooks and in the teacher's head and the textbooks and the teachers head are imparted to the pupils who have to learn those things and regurgitate them at exam time. They have to find ways of learning you already know, facts. And again, that is not a positive way to teach and to enable young people to learn and for many students it's not a style of learning that suits them. Because, as you know students have all different kinds of learning styles that may suit them, you know learning things by rote, from textbooks and regurgitating them at exam time may not suit them for many students. It doesn't inspire a creative spark or desire to learn, it turns them off that whole process. Rather than be something that is engaging and developmental, it is something is just a turn off. So, as I say, it doesn't enable students to develop any new knowledge that benefits society.

So anyway, I have waffled on a bit there but the gist of it, I think, is that - well to go back to your original question "what should we do?" I went on a long rant then about some of the failings of our school system. And another thing, I mustn't move on from schooling, our education system without mentioning the social reproduction theory of education which I subscribe to. I believe that's what it is and I disagree with it being what it's for. So the theory goes that schools are going to reproduce the social inequalities of the existing society, so it replicates the status quo and it does that in a variety of ways because the type of schooling

available to people is based on their social status and economic status, their level of privilege or not, sorry - public schools for the rich and secondary schools for everyone else. An increasing understanding of the education system, the non-private if you like school system and there are fascinating things about how it's not just the difference between private and non-private. There are things about how public schools teach the privileged rich that attend to be captains of industry, to be bosses, and to be hedge fund managers, and politicians and so forth. Whereas secondary schools wouldn't teach pupils from poor backgrounds to have such hefty aspirations. Most fascinating stuff that is decades old now about the relationship between pupils and teachers, that is about getting children used to a level of subordination that they will then put up within the workplace. Why Working-class Kids get Working-class Jobs is a 30-year-old book now. I'm out of the loop in terms of more current reading but those are the things I read back when I did my degree. They talk about how just the relationship between authority, the teacher and the people in subordination. I'm not suggesting for a moment all teachers are acting a horrible authoritarian way and, of course, we have moved on from a time when there was corporal punishment in schools. But still there is an unequal power balance that we often talk about in youth work, that there is an unequal relationship, that we try to form relationships based on equality, equality of power. So I try not to exert any power as an adult or a professional on young people. I want to my relationship with the young people to be based on equality and that is very important to us as youth workers. And young people really appreciate that, it is not something that they're used to and that is why they often really value the relationship they have with youth workers so much. They want to go to a youth club and see us as really positive adult role models. They're often not used to an equal power relationship with adults because all other relationships they have with adults tend not to be equal, with their parents, with their teachers, with the police and whatever other adults they come into contact with, the adults tends to have authority and power over them and they exert it, and they feel that negatively. Often then they meet a youth worker who doesn't exert that authority and actually befriends them and wants to share power with them and that's quite a powerful thing, if you like, and something which is quite transformative for the young people to have a relationship with an adult that is based on. I think young people respond very well to that - sorry, I've going off on a tangent again.

So, yes, that's very important theory, that's one of the things, an element of the social reproduction theory of education says that schooling, partly through the relationship between teacher and student, authoritarian and subordinate relationship, prepares pupils and particularly from working-class backgrounds prepares them for a lifetime of subordination in the workplace. Wherever they go to work, that they will say "yes" to the boss and put up with poor terms and conditions and put up with being exploited and they have got used to that system preschool. Obviously I've gone off on a bit of a tangent on that, so I think with education we need to move away from emphasis on exams. I think we need to move away from underfunding the school system and really invest in schools and teachers and TAs and support staff. We need to tackle exclusion in a better way than we are now. School exclusions are rising, rising, rising in particular with Academy schools we need to move away from the

academisation of our schools. Education should not be run for profit and we need to look for a school system that focuses more on what young people are good at and where their talents may lie and encourage everyone to feel good about themselves and to develop their talents, rather than constantly telling they are crap up to 15 years. And I think ultimately it would be good to move towards a more progressive education model that we see in some Scandinavian countries, where even formal subject testing is not even included. That the first seven years, the emphasis is on play and development and when far more subjects are introduced they actually more than catch us up, even though they started two or three years behind in maths or languages or whatever. People soon, in countries where they have just learnt to play and develop, get confidence and social skills. So, when they start to do the subjects, they overtake us. We have known about these more progressive education systems and types of schooling for decades, seen other countries do it but we continue down the path that we have continued down, which is not good.

SLP: I am interested to note that, when I asked you what you would change in youth work, your focus has very firmly been on education. So to me that indicates how clearly you feel that you're role in youth work should be as part of the education composite as a whole. But I sense that what you are experiencing is that, rather than being a part of the whole system, you are perhaps just filling gaps at moment.

Paul: (sigh) Yes, you know I talked earlier about, I mean you're right it's always been said to me that I am a youth worker, very rooted in education and I believe that youth work is part of our overall education system and should be seen as that and it should be retained as part of an education system, as opposed to a social care system. And I said that money, over the last 20 years for youth services, has become more targeted to young people who are already experiencing problems, and I talked also of the deficit model of young people. I'm working more one-to-one with young people so all of that has meant that, in the last 20 years, youth workers have been seen and used more in a social work context rather than an education context. And I disagree with that shift in youth work hugely and most of my colleagues would, not all but most, some obviously argue that we should work where the need is and if there are individual young people having critical need we should be working with them. Of course, but if you only do that work reactively when people are experiencing problems and stop doing all the preventative work it is a surefire way to make more and more young people have problems. And that is exactly what's happened the 20 years youth workers have been asked to do more targeted work, they've been funded to do more targeted work with individuals already having problems and funded less and less to do open access work that is preventative. As you know, I've described youth workers being educational, developmental and preventative and those are the three words that I like to use to describe youth work: educational, developmental and preventative. In the last 20 years, particularly in the last 10 years with the massive cuts to youth service budgets local authority budgets and the closure over 1000 youth clubs. Whatever money there is delivering youth work is more put towards targeted work, which has tended to be work based on the deficit model of young people

people already having problems, less and less work with young people in a preventative way, more and more young people having problems. Youth workers are being used essentially as social workers or assistant social workers. We work more more with young people doing home visits and family assessments and things like that and this has coincided, of course, with the cuts in social care - a massive crisis within social care. So I think what has happened is, certainly what has happened here is, that youth workers were more and more used as the way to fill in the gaps in social care. The cost of social care is collating the costal agencies to social care staff and social workers and the cost is been millions of pounds every year spent on agency staff that are twice the cost of having their own staff because it is hard to recruit and retain social workers. So that is the biggest reason why I think the youth service has been destroyed here, because they wanted to use those youth workers as a kind of assistant social worker to relieve some of the pressure on social care. So I think the shift in the notion of youth workers working in that way with individuals or with families is already having problems with the deficit model of young people. And you're not doing preventative work, it's very detrimental and it's not where youth work should be. But we always used to say that youth work is educational, developmental - developmental and preventative done with all young people although traditionally with young people that tend not to be academically gifted, that might be the young people that may get into problems and that a percentage of our work was targeted, used to be say 20% or so would be one-to-one work with a specific group, it might be maybe a girls group or group excluded from school, or an unemployed group, really do some targeted work, but it would be about 20% of our time and that has shifted massively over the years. And I'm against that because I think youth work is essentially part of educational, developmental, preventative system and I think it should be there.

SLP: I sense there is an external pressure on you to perform a certain role now, which is made even more complex because you have such limited resources and a limited time now to do your role.

Paul: Yes, I mean things are slightly different for me now because I just work to the charity now. So I just do the sort of youth work that we want to do, I'm not tasked by the local authority. I am no longer employed by the local authority so I'm not part of the youth service that was increasingly asked to do targeted youth work, more like social workers. So I am able to do work that is educational and developmental and preventative, work that is accessible to all. I mean we still do some targeted work, for example with learning difficulties. I'd like to get back to your other question about what I would do. Again, it's different levels. If I was government or in charge of local authority or whatever and obviously, as you pointed out, I focused very much on education, schooling and a bit about youth work, how it should be an how it's changed over various years with funding pressures. Sorry - just before I move on from that, I was going to say, I also strongly feel that youth work has been attacked by government, arguably the school system as well, but youth work certainly has in terms of our ability and desire to engage young people in political education and in the questioning inequality has

always been a central tenet to youth work. Our anti-discriminatory work and our desire to engage young people in issues, wider societal issues, not just the issues affecting their lives, but things like the environment, nuclear weapons, or the rights of animals not to be hunted. I'm trying to think of examples off top of my head but the political with a small p if you like, not party political as such, you could say unemployment, homelessness, things like that we would do as youth workers related projects to raise awareness of those issues, in part to help young people understand those issues. And then if those issues that might affect them in their life and hopefully enable them to have an understanding of those issues those negative issues, if they don't affect them in their life and its a preventative thing. But also a part of that work was about instilling, instilling is probably the right word, enabling young people to gain for themselves views about those issues. Ultimately I would suggest those views were about being a cooperative cohesive caring society and that they could play apart in that and I don't think government has wanted youth workers to do that. I don't think the government has wanted youth workers to deliver a political message or education to make young people aware of their rights, to make young people aware of human rights, about their ability to vote, to peacefully demonstrate within the law, to change, to mobilise the positive change. I don't think governments have wanted that. Governments have been increasingly happy for young people to be apathetic and, as Noam Chomsky says: keep the people apathetic and then the powerful will be able to do whatever the powerful want to do and the rest of us will reap the consequences - that was me paraphrasing. I think governments have taken that view of young people they don't want young people to be angry about injustice, to be angry about equal opportunities, or universal credit sanctions they don't want young people to think they have the power to change through demonstrations, augmentation or whatever. They don't want young people to be politically ... erm literate and want to change the status quo and that is one of the reasons I think that youth work has been changed and attacked.

SLP: And now that you are a charity do you feel that you have been liberated to a certain extent? In the things that you can do now that you are not local authority controlled.

Paul: Yes and no. I mean no, in that I just have to spend most of my time fundraising. I wish I didn't have to, you wish, wish I could spend more of my time as a professional youth worker, working with young people. So in some ways my time is much more limited now in terms of delivering work with young people. I'm mainly managing the building, liaising with various user groups and raising funds and so on and so forth. But yes, in terms of the youth work, the work I do with young people, yes working now just for the charity and not for the local authority, that has been a liberation in terms of the things that we can deliver. I mean our staff team, we've been talking and discussing things with young people, trustees and the staff. We have just decided that, over the next year or maybe longer but certainly at least for the next year, to have a focus to work on two different ongoing projects, if you like, which some of our work will be focused on. We'll still be doing other things with young people but there are two projects that will be ongoing for at least the next year. One is around climate change and engaging young people in awareness, raising awareness, possibly getting to the

point that they may want to be active to seek change but certainly to raise their awareness of issues around the climate crisis. Because I think it will be the biggest issue they will face in a lifetime and I think it would be wrong not to have to focus on that.

And secondly, the second ongoing project is about racism, discrimination and the dangers of the far right, which have grown in the last five or six years, particularly with Brexit. It has been a growth for a resurgence of far right organisations. We've always had the National Front, the BNP, EDL etc but now with Britain First and Tommy Robinson, you know Stephen Yaxley Lennon, and support for anti-immigration policies. So I think there are two things, there is an increasing support for far right organisations and celebrities, hate entrepreneurs I call them - people who are making vast sums of money from hate, like Katie Hopkins or Stephen Yaxley Lennon - hate entrepreneurs. So there is a resurgence in far right ideology and groups and parties. But the other, probably more dangerous, thing is there has been an adoption of the language and the policies of the far right into mainstream parties and policies, in my opinion. So things around the hostile environment and how we treat refugees and asylum seekers, anti-immigration laws and most of the Brexit debate, we've always had the sort of far right fringe groups but I think it's even more dangerous that their language is being adopted by the more mainstream. Anyway, I feel that is an ongoing danger to our young people that more and more young people are suffering with than ever before, with discrimination, with bullying that is racist, sexist, homophobic etc and since Brexit there has been a massively growing level of prejudice and discrimination you see online, which is incredibly worrying I think. So that's what we have been discussing as a staff team and with trustees and young people and we have decided that will be our second main project over the next two years to raise awareness with young people around those issues. So, not just raise awareness but to enable young people to come to terms with that and fuel positive opinions, decide they don't want to be racist or sexist or homophobic or whatever. It's obviously a big part of our anti-discriminatory work over the years, which has been to encourage young people to have those positive views, and to recognise prejudice and discrimination and to decide they don't want to be part of that, I don't want to add to that. We have had young people over the years who have pledged to be anti-racist for the rest of their lives and that always tickles my heart, it makes me very happy as an anti-racist myself. We've always done a lot of anti-racist work and when young people take the pledge and understand, know more about the evils of racism and then take the pledge to be anti-racist for the rest of their lives, I think that's an achievement for us as youth workers to get young people to that point. So I'm really pleased and I think that's perhaps an example of the freeing up of us, me and my team as professional youth workers working for charity, that we can discuss with young people and decide what to focus on, what we can focus on as our developmental work. Whereas if I was still working to the local authority I would probably be doing home visits with a kid that is just been excluded from school and finding out that his family have got drug addiction and mental health issues and I will be liaising with social workers about it, going to meetings. So I suppose I'm quite happy that working for the charity means there is more freedom again to

deliver the kind of educational, developmental and preventative work that I always believed that youth work should be about primarily. That is certainly where my heart is as a worker.

Interview with Danny Sloggett from Jaywick

SLP - Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience DS - Interviewee, Danny Sloggett

SLP: Tell me about your experience of being in Benefits by the Sea

DS: Yes, well it was a January/February day in Jaywick. It was 2015 and I was minding my own business, loving the Costa del Jaywick. Then I saw loads of cameras around and I thought "what's going on here?". So, me being a nosy person, I went over and said "Hello, I am Jaywick's blogger. If there's anything happening with cameras why am I not involved?". They said "Yes, we've heard about you, we wanted to come and see you." So I said "Here I am, what's the deal?". They said "We are making a programme about Jaywick". So I said "Well, I should be on it". They said "We was going to come to you, We've seen some of your videos". So I said "Well, I am the star of the show. What sort of show would it be without me in it?".

SLP: Sounds like they had done their research.

DS: Yes, everyone does their research. They know about me but I don't do it for publicity so, basically, anything about Jaywick I want to be involved in it, so I can tell it exactly as it is for Jaywick and [the] Benefits by the Sea team told me what it was all about. I just went "Yeah awesome. I can't wait". So they filmed me living in Jaywick, working in Jaywick, 'cos I'm a builder and I thought the whole programme would be about me, people like me. I didn't realise it would have such a different type of person. A lot of the people on the show I had never met before and I am Jaywick. There were some good people on the show and there were the odd person that weren't so good, not that they are not so good, it's just that we're a different class of people, you know what I mean. I've always learnt to make the most out of everything and some people don't live like that. Jaywick has taught me to live like that because there is not a lot of infrastructure, not a lot of opportunities. So I make them opportunities and I make them infrastructure because that's what I do for a daily job. And then, like, as we got towards two or three months of filming the director said to me "Oh would you put a talent show on and I went "Yeah" and we called it Jaywick's got Talent.

SLP: So was that an idea you had had, or did the production team suggest it?

DS: It was our idea. We came up with it together. We had discussions. When you are making TV programmes you talk to the people who make the films and tell them what could be possible so, yeah, we came up with it between us. I could not have done it without the team. But I do it every year now since and I kept it for myself and I kept it for Jaywick. So, even

though it was done the first time for television, I have continued it every year. I am now on the fifth Jaywick's got Talent. Yeah, I've done five 'cos I did two in one year 'cos Dutch television wanted to do my show for their TV so I did an extra one. So if television asked me I would do it again to show people what we achieve here.

SLP: A different side to Jaywick? Something more positive?

DS: So I was quite happy about the way I came across on series one and a few months later they came back and said "Oh, we are going to make a series two". I went "Well, I weren't happy with some of the people I filmed with, I'm not that sort of person. If you want me to film with you, you do what I want". They went "OK what do you want?". I said "I want to set up a youth club for adults and I want you to help me. I want to call it Jaywick Sands Happy Club and I told them exactly what I wanted before they even started filming and they said "Yes we will do that". I was a bit gutted that they never showed a lot of it on TV in the programme because they didn't even get the chance to tell the programme what I called it. They just said "Danny set up the club doddle le do [sic] Disco Dave was laughing doodle le do". I didn't do it justice, not the justice that it is. We are really rich beyond Jaywick, we've reached world wide with what we are doing here. And I want to give the Jaywick Sands Happy Club its own TV show, its own book, its own limelight in its own right because a lot of other communities could learn from what I am doing here. All because of Benefits by the Sea. I've really done well out of this programme. I got my talent shows up and running, I got my Jaywick Sands Happy Club up and running. I'm not set up for life through what I did on TV but I was clever, I knew that TV companies come and go . I knew that once they had finished filming with you they won't help you so the way to do this is to do it on your terms so you know you can carry it on when you go and that's exactly what I did and it worked out exactly as I planned it.

SLP: So, when you first met them, did they describe the type of programme they were making or did they just suggest you take part and see how it went?

DS: They spoke to me about my role in it rather than the programme, about what I can offer and they did say I would be the star of the programme and they did say that, with what I do already, that the way they film me doing it the World would love it. I'm really happy with what they done on the Christmas Special, how they showed pictures of my mum and how......have you seen the Christmas Special?

SLP: I have, yes.

DS: I was very impressed by that, that was personally like, and I got my mum out there.

SLP: It felt like they were sensitive to and interested in your story.

DS: That's why I'm in Jaywick, 'cos I've had a rough life. I've been to prison. My mum died when I was fourteen but I'm not a bad person. People would think maybe that, because I have

been to prison twenty years ago and because my mum died when I was fourteen and that I've been in trouble with the police, people might think "Oh let's wash our hands of him" and that's what people said for years about me but I never gave up, I always knew that I was a good person. I've always worked, I've always paid my taxes, I'm a great father and a great person. Channel 5 came at the right stage in my life. Look on my wall here. You can see they put me on instagram, you know, and I made a little picture of that for my wall. I'm really proud of what I have achieved.

SLP: It comes across to me that, having been on the programme, some real positives have come out of it for you.

DS: Big time. Very much.

SLP: Tell me more about that. Do you think Jaywick has benefitted from the film crew being there?

DS: Jaywick's really benefitted because it shone the spotlight on Jaywick and it showed how bad it can be in Jaywick but ever since the programmes a lot of them people have disappeared, now it's not as bad as that. Jaywick has really improved. All the roads have been fixed. The television programmes helped Jaywick and I would like them to make a series three because we are still here and we still want to make this happen.

SLP: Did you have a chance to see any of their filming before the programme aired?

DS: No not at all, nothing to do with me. They put out exactly what they wanted. There's a lot of things.......I mean I went looking for a lost railway track that used to be in Jaywick in the 1930s. It was like an Indiana Jones. Me and five people walked all across the marshes for about five hours with the adders and holes and railway station's bumpers in the ground and ern. That would have been like Indiana Jones in Jaywick, that would have been such great TV but they never ever shared it. You know I would have loved that. I like imagined it all. I like Jaywick has got this great railway track that used to be here in the 1930s and you walk across them fields and you will find the stopper for the trains to stop against, you've got to really look for it and find it and hopefully I'll get that opportunity.

SLP: To show the historical side of Jaywick which is really interesting.......

DS: Well it was built in the 1930s, this guy built a railway track so you could get to the top part of Jaywick from the bottom part. They were all people that could afford to buy two houses. They had one house in London and then they had a second house here. They were never built as all year accommodation, just from like April to October. After the war all their houses got bombed so they had to come o Jaywick because their house in London had been bombed. So that was where it started - the war.

SLP: I can see why you're so interested in Jaywick's history.

DS: That's it, we've got history that would appeal to all people. We could talk about WWII, about how their houses were bombed and how they came to Jaywick because they had no choice, how they set up a new life. They are the real working class people. We love them. It's the riff raff they let in, you know like the people who have nowhere to live. Oh, send them to Jaywick and, because they don't believe in themselves already, they take drugs and drink every day to overcome it and then there's nothing left apart from a lost soul in a fish bowl.

SLP: Tell me a bit more about that if you would, Danny, because I'm aware that some of the other programmes that have focused on Jaywick, how did you feel about those? Did you watch them?

DS: What do you mean? I didn't see no other programmes.

SLP: Well, for example Channel 5's 'Life on the Dole', they focused on Jaywick in a way that some people in your area were quite disappointed by.

DS: I didn't remember that but there has been a lot of negativity I've never listened to or let it affect me.

SLP: I'm interested because you are so keen and positive about Jaywick. I think this comes across in the programmes you were in but other programmes had perhaps left out anything positive there could be said about Jaywick.

DS: Yes, they don't show the people who drive to London every day and drive back to Jaywick every day and work. They didn't show them people. Them people don't wanna be filmed for programmes like that because they don't want to be linked to people not of their calibre. So it's hard for people of that calibre to get filmed in the first place because they don't want to be associated with some of the riff raff that was round here. Does not mean they are bad people, they just hadn't been given the same opportunities. But I'm willing to help them. I run a youth club for adults and everybody is welcome.

SLP: Tell me more.

DS: I let people with drug problems come. It's for them people, to give them a voice, to show them that they are wanted and that they are loved and that is what I give to them. I will override all negativity, always.

SLP: You had input with your ideas.

So I can see from what you are telling me that, as a result of doing the programme you were able to put in place both Jaywick's got Talent and the Happy Club. Were there any other positives to come out of this? Did anyone else take notice do you think?

DS: Yes, the Council. It opened their eyes and, ever since the programme, they spent £5 million on our roads. So how about that for a chain reaction?......I won't sing Diana Ross

but it's true. The programme done so much good. It was the best thing to happen to Jaywick in my lifetime and I am the star of that programme and I would know and maybe the people around here don't agree with me but I don't agree with a lot of the people round here most of the time 'cos I'm well different to them. A lot of them wait for you to fall and then get on the bandwagon. They don't help you when you are rising. A lot of them......when I make ideas at the Happy Club they get 2, 3, 4 hundred views but then I only get 30 to 50 people who come to the Happy Club, so that shows you how nosey and cynical they all are about it and, even though they don't all come to the meetings, what I learn in the month through my daily blogging I write things down all the time about things that I'm going to bring up at the meeting, questions that I'm going to ask the Council myself. I'm speaking for Jaywick during that month so I'm always picking things up. i'm picking up about the guy who lives in a shed, I'm picking up about the sea walls when they get painted, I'm picking up about the sand not in certain places on the beach, I'm picking up about litter, dog shit on the pavements. I'm picking up about all this and I will bring it up at my meeting and I will say I'm not having this. There is a Jaywick in us all and I want to fix this right now so I'll make films until it's fixed.

SLP: Tell me more. Do you think you get the community on board with you? The Council?

DS: I've got both. I've got the people and the Council. The Council knows to work with me because I know what the people in the streets really think and the Council would have no idea what these people were thinking if it wasn't for me. These people don't want to talk to Council people. They look at them as authority. They look at them as police. They think they are going to come and get arrested and stuff. They don't play their game. That's what they don't do. But through me i can act as a voice for them. If the Council knows what's wrong then the Council can fix it and then people won't be upset and then there will be no more problems. I can stop things happening and stop pain and shit and pain by expressing what is going on. So it's best to work with me and make things better than not to work with me and make thins worse. Things only get worse when people are not listened to, when people are ignored. That's when things get worse. The way to keep everything on the ball is to keep working with each other and that makes everything better.

SLP: Did you watch the programme when it actually aired?

DS: I did. It was the first time I saw it.

SLP: Tell me about that experience. How did it make you feel?

DS: I was like ooh look I'm on telly, I was like......I was like shy, I was scared to go on social media. I actually made videos before each programme came over. I'm well excited I'm going to be on telly in like fifteen minutes and millions of people have added me and watching me. Yeah, I've got loads of people.......said to me......I've had women send me things they had like knickers, T-shirts, money, chocolate. I loved the attention. I tell you

what, it makes me want to be on telly again. It's done me great. It's done me great. I've been making videos for about five years now. Anything that goes on in Jaywick and you Google it my videos pop up.I've done so many about so many things. It would be hard to miss me so that's basically why I'm always getting contacted b people because they can see that I am here daily. I am on the ground every day and I'm trying to make a difference so any publicity I get, to me, is welcomed because I want to make a difference.

SLP: It seemed from the programme that other people in your community were working to make things better. Has that continued?

DS: Yes, there are a lot of people behind the scenes, not on cameras, doing a lot of things like the Jaywick Forum. They are like the official club of Jaywick, not like my youth club where I actually invite the people. They do something similar but they are more legal, more like the law, they are more with the people you see. So joining forces is kind of a connection that they never had that I am giving them. We are all seeing an improvement by working together. And I do believe that what I have started is really working.

SLP: When I talk to you, I sense a real connection with Jaywick. Why do you think Jaywick makes people feel that way?

DS: The people that love Jaywick love it and the people that loathe it don't stay here very long. There is a lot of loyalists like me. For example, there was a woman that lived across the road from me and she lived in this big house but the guy that owns it had a heart attack so he had to go back to his house. That means she had to leave and she was crying for weeks because she had to leave Jaywick because there was not another big house available for them. They had to move to Harwich and every day she messages me saying "Have you found me somewhere yet? Have you found me somewhere yet?" I can't. Everyone wants to live here at the moment. The magic of Jaywick is spreading. I'm only 43. I've got many more years of making films, each showing the Costa del Jaywick as I know it is. I'll be on more TV shows. I am working with BBC Look East today you know. Jaywick's been in the news again. Donald Trump used a picture of Jaywick in a campaign poster saying that, if America carries on as it is, it will end up like Jaywick and that really made me sad.

SLP: What are your hopes for Jaywick?

DS: My hopes are that I carry on doing what I do and one day, when I die, someone else carries it on for me. Jaywick Sands Happy Club, which I created, is now an official club. I now have a Treasurer and a Vice-Chairman. I'm the Chairman, the creator, and I've got a Secretary. And we do AGM's which is annual general meetings we do once a year. It's totally official. I get a bit of funding from the government and the lottery, I think,. I got £450 last year but if I never got enough money I would pay for it myself because I work and an afford to, so it doesn't matter to me if I get funding or not. I will do it no matter what and my dream is, we need to get some big companies to come down here and build houses for

working class people that actually go out of Jaywick and work and I want more people like that. I want a supermarket for Jaywick, all we've got is lots of rogue shops that are selling shit for top prices. A lot of people round here can't drive. Can't get to the major supermarkets in Clacton so they are getting ripped off daily paying more than what they should for their groceries. There is not a lot of fresh groceries either round here. I would like to give people the same opportunities they have everywhere else. People don't know how hard it is. We are so close to Clacton, so close to Colchester, so close to London - why haven't we got a supermarket? It disgusts me. This is one of my major next projects. I want to invite the supermarkets to come here and open one and, yeah, they would need a security guard but they could afford it. I'd do it for free if they want. But I want Jaywick to have a supermarket and the same opportunities everyone else has. There's loads of land there doing nothing build some workshops, start training the young people, carpentry, bricklaying, plumbing, training people. I'll even train them for free you know 'cos that's what I do. Give people the same opportunities. You can't expect people who have no money to get the train or bus to anywhere where they can learn 'cos they didn't have the money to do that. I want to be able to give these people what is missing - money, time, love, infrastructure, supermarkets, opportunities - I want more. I've got a lot to fight for. I've got a lot to do and every television crew I get I will be telling them this.

SLP: To get your message out.

I want Jaywick to be known and to be equal and I will not quit and I will not stop until they get that Jaywick is in every person I have met. There is a Jaywick in all of us, we've all got a darkness of life.

Doorbell rings - we have to stop here.

Interview with Stewart, Job Centre Work Coach

SLP: Interviewer, Siobhan Lennon-Patience

Stewart: Job Centre Work Coach

SLP: So, when you're ready, I'm interested to hear about yourself and about what you do for a living.

Stewart: Always bad this (laughs) well have worked with the DWP [Department for Work and Pensions] and its forebears right back to the DHSS [Department of Health and Social Security] for 41 years God help us! As has been pointed out before you get shorter time for murder (laughs).

SLP: That sounds like real dedication.

Stewart: No not really I had to get a job there. I used to work for the NHS but lost my job because of my union activities at the time. I was sacked on Christmas Eve, so I started out as a clerical officer for the Health and Safety Executive. So I was promoted and the only place I didn't want to go to was the DHSS so guess where I ended up (laughs). I think they put all the dubious scumbags there, the ones who in 1 million years wouldn't pass security checks to work anywhere else in the civil service, even though I have an unblemished police record, that my political activism has been well displayed and well known. So I worked in the national insurance office in the days when we had them. I was a national insurance inspector. It was a place, regarded as a place where people went when they're about to retire give them a few easy years before they retire. You didn't deal with claimants it was simply about National Insurance so it was regarded, I think, as safe (laughs). When I left London move to Dorset my partner and I had broken up and she'd moved down there and I came down there too. I had some stupid idea that I might be able to save the marriage; didn't work but we are still friends. I am married to somebody else now. It's just the way things went that I came down as a pensions officer, it was either that or on the front line of your unemployment benefit I declined that (laughs). After about three or four years though they cut down on the numbers in the pension service because it was quite a new service, a new idea. When It came out, Service staff properly, it was like a shining example of how an office should be. It was brilliant not much work pressure, the people that work there loved it and the claimants loved it. You had time to explain to them about the claims such as attendance allowance or DLA. Of course this is working so well so they thought they would cut it, so they did. I was surplus to requirements so I basically ended up as a JSA advisor but we are commonly now known as Work Coach and and that's where I've been for the last all my god what's three away from 17 years - shit - 17 years I've been a work coach

SLP: 17 years ago was Work Coach the way your job was described?

Stewart: It was called job advisor then, or JSA advisor. So we were much more involved in advising, so we knew a lot about benefits and were quite involved in an intense effort to refer people to a specific job and we had our own sort of government job-finding service on our computers rather than it being private. It was flogged off some years ago to (a private company) they now do it. It's crap but then in the old days we used to have the slips in the slots and you just pick them out but we ended up with computers and all that bollocks we have now. Yeah and err I have taken retirement now but I still work there for a couple of days a week. But I'm still a union officer there and that keeps me sane, I think I've even gone mad or committed suicide if I didn't have that (laughs).

SLP: That's quite shocking what makes you say that?

Stewart: The stress levels are unbelievable. To be honest there is not a week goes by without someone losing it at the front desk and some of my colleagues have got the empathic interviewing skills of a small newt which is not high (laughs). You know some of the things I hear and I just think shut the fuck up. So to a lot of my customers I just say to them just

behave reasonably and you'll be fine I do not sanction people unless you are really taking the piss out of me. I do use those words I know I shouldn't do.

SLP: I'm really interested in what you're saying. Just go back to the others that you described as not having that empathy, can you say a bit more what you mean?

Stewart: They've just got no idea, they try and sort of be hypercritical - you've got to do this, you've got to do that is not the way we are meant to be interviewing and it is not effective and what it does is wind people up and create potentially violent situations when none needed to have happened. If you have just been a little bit you know as in "I am sorry about this I don't make the rules up, this is what you need to do to avoid getting into trouble", explain it in those sort of terms, in language that people can understand rather than talking nobby language and long words.

SLP: I'm wondering, why do you think they do that? Using long words?

Stewart: The problem is, it is very easy to become not brutalised but immunised, not to see people as individuals, desperate people, and start seeing them as problems stopping you getting your daily work done so your not meeting targets because this idiot is it going for a job. The fact that they might have Alzheimer's - no not that one the syndrome autism, autism spectrum - or the fact that they might be incapable, some people really cannot get on a computer, some people cannot read but some people can be quite contemptible saying these people are stupid without actually seeing why or trying to understand. You see the thing is when I first came here I didn't know hardly anyone all, so I used to spend many of my nights and weekends in a local pub with all the bikers (laughs) and to be honest you are not going to get on with them if you use highfaluting words and airs and graces because you would get your arse kicked in if that happens (laughs). So I kind of.... and also that I was doing kickboxing probably gave the impression that I could look after myself (laughs). Of course, part of the reason I did kickboxing was so I could look after myself (laughs).

SLP: So I'm getting a sense here that what you're really saying is that this enabled you to "speak human" to the people that you met with during the course of your work?

Stewart: Yes yes that's exactly it. So I might even run into the people in the pub who I would've seen in the job centre and it would be like "hello mate" and if I saw someone, to be honest, who is doing a bit of time behind the bar cash in hand or collecting the bottles up for a few sovs, there is no way that I was going to turn them in. It's just not ethical in my view, it's just human. Of course, sometimes if people phoned in and they were dobbing someone in there wasn't a lot you could do about it except perhaps delay it a little while before you reported it. But I think I had five or six they call them PIPs, performance improvement plans, basically I was whacked with disciplinary action five years out of six for refusing to do sanctions.

SLP: And that is recent?

Stewart: Yes, started about five years ago, I mean there were no targets on sanctions.

SLP: Are there targets now?

Stewart: Much less so. The ethos behind it it seemed brutal, it's better now to try to avoid issuing sanctions. So this actually makes it a lot less untenable for me. It was a time when I was thinking "how long can I justify to myself actually working there" but because they changed that particular ethos, even though I personally believe that Universal Credit is designed to atomise the working class, it's designed to make people in casual or fragmentary work completely dependent on the state so they can't organise or unionise, but the actual structure of the benefit itself, if someone doesn't make an appointment then you can find them, you can send them a message saying please come back to an appointment, you don't instantly have to leap to a sanction.

SLP: So you do have some discretion then about how you work with people in terms of issuing sanctions?

Stewart: You do at the moment yes.

SLP: So when Universal Credit first came in, are you saying that wasn't quite what was happening?

Stewart: No no definitely not there's been a change, not in policy but in attitude. Management are starting to say we are not meant to be police officers. I think, to be honest, they be getting such a bad press they had to try and sweeten the bitter pill a bit.

SLP: You talked as well a bit about potential confrontation in the workplace. Is there something you saw happening?

Stewart: Yes, I've certainly seen people shouting and threatening behaviour, threatening violence. I've been threatening at least once in 15 years but I have heard from people that I'm the nicest one in there.

SLP: Why do you think that might be?

Stewart: Because I talk the same language as them largely and I don't say things like "well there are loads of jobs", only that there is a few. I try to tell the truth. I say "I know it's shit out there and I know the jobs are rubbish and I know that they are zero hours contracts". I would never push someone to do a zero hours contract job, I see what it does to people and I'm not ever frightened to see my customers in the streets.

SLP: Do you think your colleagues feel differently?

Stewart: I think some of my colleagues are brutal to be honest. Some of them have got absolutely no idea, they have no people skills. You can teach to an extent, people skills but there is the degree to which you have to have the materials to work with first and some people can't do it. They just have no idea, it's almost bullying and I have seen bullying in that place. The staff survey showed a consistently high level of staff themselves feeling bullied by management and it freaks out the higher-ups because they like the figures to look good.

SLP: So you mean staff there are feeling bullied by by other staff?

Stewart: Yes, and often by management. We had a series of arsehole managers who were dumped on us. On a small office out on the periphery less damage could be done there and basically we made sufficient stir, through the union and with the help of some sympathetic senior managers, we have seen off these three really vile managers who are being, what is the word, leant upon, encouraged to take retirement because in some stages it felt like an open warfare in the office, people openly calling their managers bastard, not to their faces but to each other.

SLP: And this was about what? About meeting targets?

Stewart: Yes it was about meeting targets and then about having blatant preferences, blatant - I've forgotten the word now, favouring one person over the other.....

SLP: Favouritism?

Stewart: Yes, yes that's the word. There's been a real history of that. So now people are really suspicious of new managers but because we've managed to get rid of these three managers people do feel a bit more confident in themselves.

SLP: So I'm wondering who the favouritism was shown to? What was it about them?

Stewart: It was the ones that could deliver the goods, meeting the targets. JSA was based very much on stats, management information stats and if you were slipping down the table in a national sense managers used to get a bit itchy.

SLP: So you were being compared to other services around the country but without taking into account the complexities or differences of location?

Stewart: Oh god yes we were compared but by no means will they take into account what we would face in this area where there is an unusually high level of zero hours contracts and seasonal work, that was never taken into account and the thing is, because JSA was so management information heavy, you see, it is very hard to get management figures from. It's all very speculative stuff this, very difficult to get any real sense of what's actually going on, it just seems to justify changes to the employee deal, like extending the working hours by an hour and a half to 630 in the evening, after the time the office usually closed. We have to

have certain benchmark figures about how many people are in the office at times, seems to have been done on very speculative is stats, it was calculated on how many people they thought would phone in.

SLP: So this was to extend the opening times?

Stewart: Yes that's right. So you had the option not to signup but if you didn't you would have reduced pay increase. So it made it into the system, if you didn't agree to go into this, to agree to work until 6.30 and they are progressively making this up to 8 in the evening and Saturdays as well. So you would have to work one Saturday in four unless you had really good medical or social reasons and a lot of people that didn't sign up to it. What are, for example, single parents and women over a certain age, so largely people who were already discriminated against anyway and this was five years ago now but they still haven't got round to doing Saturday. At the moment they are trying it various parts of the country, some open late in the evening some are doing these Saturdays, but there's no rhyme or reason to it; it seems a bit chaotic there is no stats so you can't measure the impact.

SLP: I'm interested you know, you have this great wealth of experience in all the years that you have been in the Job Centre, obviously you have seen changes.

Stewart: Yes and the biggest one has been Universal Credit which seems to change all the time, almost weekly. It's like a beta system because they keep upgrading little bits of it or changing the rules with a bit here or a bit there so you have to be constantly aware what are they call them. Oh I actually gave up looking at them. I just ask my neighbours now what's the latest version, I forget there is particular name. Oh yes they have huddles everyday, none of which I get to go to because they have them before I get into work.

SLP: So you are a bit out of the loop there?

Stewart: Yes they are supposed to provide a buddy but I don't have one. There is a lot of part-time staff and a lot of older people as well. Some Work Coaches like to do Universal Credit. It is very much down to yourself, there is more leeway in it than there was with JSA. Some people quite like that, this flexibility in how you do the interview or how you talk to somebody or how you approach someone for the compulsory things, whether you make them attend an interview. You can update the commitments that you get people to do, you can change it from one week to the next. So you could say we're running a Job Fair in the office next week and you could then make their condition for them that they attend. You can make it a compulsory one and, if they miss it or not, you could sanction them or not. There are loads of different things you can do, which restores a certain amount of discretion for the Work Coaches. On the other hand though it is constantly changing, you are never sure what particular regulation is going to be followed here whether it will be interpreted this way or that way. It is quite challenging sometimes. So you basically work through the documents with yes or no answers; they are called agent-led processes and you effectively have to download them. They haven't quite fitted into the system yet so you download it completed

and then we upload it so It's completed. You can clear it as if it's only half done you have to leave it open or it will clear it and you bugger it up so you end up downloading it and re-uploading it. So long as you remember - download it work on it uploaded it is fairly straightforward it's all yes and no answers.

SLP: It sounds quite time-consuming.

Stewart: It's very time-consuming which is why now, I mean under JSA we were constantly told we had sufficient staff and at one stage we were doing five new signing appointments and somebody had 70 appointment a day 70 yes (laughs).

SLP: Just not enough time.

Stewart: Nowhere near, not the longest appointment let alone the shortest. The shortest appointment you can make is 10 minutes, you cannot do one shorter than that, the system won't let you and then a large one breaks in the system so you are actually given time. Not enough but you can read your emails and catch up on things and do some research so it's a little more generous in terms giving some leeway to do things. It's still very much a work in progress. It's meant to be a beta system so they are open about it because they want people to suggest different ways of doing it. They even had the bit you can fill in for suggestions how can we improve this page at the bottom and people do actually, idiots actually do this but things do change because of people's opinions and this bank of electronic specialists they have with it as well. It's just constant endless improvement that's the division underlying it.

SLP: What I think I'm hearing here is that you are meeting customers, is that the preferred term?

Stewart: Yes, I never get used to what word we are supposed to be using. Some use clients, some use customer, some use claimant, others like me just use whatever one comes into my head at that time at the appropriate moment.

SLP: It is interesting that the system seems complex then, not just for them but the staff using it too.

Stewart: Oh god yes totally. It is designed to be simpler and in some ways it is but it is not always simpler because because it is responding to change it means that you can never get something fixed in your head, you always have to read up on what is going on.

SLP: When you first described yourself, you were talking about your role as an advisor. Is there still a place for advice?

Stewart: Well yes, for a lot of people that come to us it isn't really explained what is going on. So I spend a lot of time actually trying to explain this is roughly how it works. There is no real time in the system built in to do that, so if you do that you do it at the expense of

referring onto a job. It has parts that are interesting, that are okay in some ways but then it's got bits that are completely savage.

SLP: Savage is an interesting word, explain a little more.

Stewart: Well, you have bit that treats the self-employed. I know someone who was all working tax credit and they advised that she would be better off going onto Universal Credit. So she did but what happened was, because of the way the self employed are not served very well by the Universal Credit, it happened that, in the winter when her husband was busy making the things that they sell in the summer on the market the following year, that because he wasn't actually working he was deemed to be not doing sufficient work to claim Universal Credit so he can't have any awarded then. But in the summer, when he then sold the things he been making, he was deemed to be above the minimum threshold so you can't get anything then either. So you've gone from having working tax credits, Universal Credit gave them nothing so people are going forward but they're really losing out. People end up just eaking out what they've got coming in. It's like, how did Bilbo Baggins put it, it's like butter spread on too much toast.

SLP: So you see people struggling more now, do you think?

Stewart: Yes, when we had JSA food banks may have existed but I wasn't particularly aware of them. We weren't considering then doing surgeries in them to catch people and give them advice like we do now. It's appalling and bloody Tory MPs get themselves photographed at food banks like is something they brought in, they are proud of it but it's total fucking charity, excuse my French.

SLP: I sense a real anger there.

Stewart: Yes in many ways, if it's a small job with small earnings the system manages that well and you still actually get something but if you're self-employed and certain other categories it just doesn't work and of course there are loads of self-employed because there is a huge drive to get people to be self-employed because it got them off the books.

SLP: What about the nature of work in this area, is there anything in particular, have you noticed a change in the employment here that's available?

Stewart: Yes it's got worse, with the lowest average wages in the country the situation is ghastly and it's getting worse.

SLP: As you know I'm particularly interested in narratives of wellbeing and there was a move to bring in psychological therapies, that sort of thing, into job centres. Is that something you have seen happen?

Stewart: It's been sort of mentioned and met with derision but then they do now have mental health first aiders.

SLP: That's for the staff I assume?

Stewart: Yes but there is a work psychologist that's always been there and you can actually refer customers there. One sometimes feels that you are expected to be a bloody counsellor as well and we are obviously not trained for that but we get people just breaking down in tears and things. It can be quite challenging at times

SLP: That's a lot to take on isn't it?

Stewart: Yes, yeah, really is it's not easy.

SLP: How do you cope?

Stewart: I think I cope quite well as long as I manage not to weep myself. It's like you know something is wrong and you can't nail it down and because of the way I chat to people in a fairly nonjudgemental way, after a couple of interviews they will come out and say that they have experienced mental violence, physical violence or sexual physical violence in the relationship. In fact quite a few of the work coaches, it's supposed to be all that quite a few have done what is called dragonfly training which is the training about domestic violence. They try to run it now that you are not a specialist, you are generalist. It's one between two poles over the years are back again, we seem to be swinging back toward specialisms again which I think is entirely to the good

SLP: So each work coach has a particular specialism you mean?

Stewart: Yes so there's a single point of contact so I am the single point of contact for the homelessness. So I read up about it get a bit knowledge find out what the hell is going on and I attend outreach sessions at the homelessness centre and I'm deputy to specialist lead on domestic violence. There is a leaning towards it again that you are allowed to specialise even though officially no specialism can be brooked as its all done universally, which is bollocks, it's only the ones higher up that don't have any experience of working with people with complex needs.

SLP: So at a local level there is a recognition of the complexities people are facing?

Stewart: Yes there is more of the recognition but it is quite vague. It would be good to be proper specialist but you just don't have the time or the access to the resources you need.

SLP: So because they are these specialisms, albeit not really recognised as such, do you think there is recognition that joblessness is not simply a factor of that there isn't the work out there?

Stewart: There's always been that but in the past it got tracked into ESA [Employment Support Allowance] but now everything has merged into Universal Credit. But the trouble is they've still got that bloody work capability assessment, so you have got people that you know are not fully capable of work but they have been found capable of limited work or capable of work completely by their work assessment. So you end up, you still have to see them weekly or fortnightly but you know darn well they're not going to get a job and, if you are sensible about it, you just have a chat with them and keep them at two weeks rather than trying to do an intensive course with them. And the fact remains that the ones that we do see weekly often end up getting a job just to get away from us. But how long for and what the quality of that job is, who knows. And at the moment we are still told that we're fully staffed but you are lucky really if we get to see people every two weeks let alone every week. We are meant to see people in the first 13 weeks of when they started to claim, you are meant to see them weekly. After that you should see half of them weekly and the rest of them fortnightly, which is bollocks because the caseload is too high.

SLP: So the reality is that even when you are supposed to potentially sanction somebody it would take too long anyway?

Stewart: Yes it would take far too long to be honest the sanctions we are meant to take and I just don't bother. It's probably a disciplinary offence but nobody is checking because the managers just have too many meetings all the time, they barely have time to do a quality check which they should be once a month.

SLP: What would you like to see change?

Stewart: All the management. I think Universal Credit needs to be scrapped some of the elements can be checked that I think the actual benefit should be scrapped. The formal five-week wait should go straightaway because it introduces people into being in debt they may have never been before, so basically you get used to being in debt. This stupid thing we've introduced when you are trying to get people into work and the amount people get is far too low, it needs reevaluating. I am glad that there is that there is no signing on any more, that was a complete pain in the arse but we need more discretion as Work Coaches, who we see. When some people, you set them on the path, you know that they will be gone within six months, they know what they're doing. I feel like we should be able to take you on a case-by-case basis because there others that just need so much more help, and having the specialisms, the single point of contact. In the old days we had special case officers and we should respect that. That's my feeling anyway.

SLP: Are you hopeful that things will change?

Stewart: No, under this government no chance

Interview with I was a JSA claimant

Having been in an employed person for over twenty years he was made redundant. He moved back to his home town, worked for a while through an agency but when that work dried up he found himself needing to sign on for work at the Job Centre and claim Job Seekers Allowance. He was assigned an advisor and as he tells me; "I very quickly realised there was an issue She was very keen for me to keep my hand in with work so she said "can you do some volunteering?" and, just by chance, the housing association that I'm a part of was looking for people to do a review. They'd created this Help to Work department and they were offering all sorts of training, resources, support and job clubs and all sorts of things and they wanted people who were unemployed to actually review the service to see whether it could be improved, you know, just to get feedback basically and the idea was that, from that, maybe there would be other opportunities but, initially, it was just a couple of days that they wanted people to be involved so I was invited to do that. I gave my feedback and listened to everything they had to say and then I went back to the woman at the job centre and I explained what I had done volunteering and she made me fill out a form and she was very positive about it she said "that's great" and I was happy to do it. I enjoy doing volunteering I do an awful lot anyway so I did not think there was any sort of issue. So this is the Monday I went for the appointment and on the Thursday there was no money in the account and I'm thinking oh, so I rang them up and they said you had better go and speak to, they didn't call them work coaches, they were calling them advisor I think, job centre advisors". When he rang the advisor he was informed that he had been sanctioned, this means that he had been penalized for not meeting the criteria for clamming Job seekers allowance. The reason for this sanction, the advisor informed him, was that the volunteering he had done too closely matched his previous employment skills so really he should have been in paid work. At this point my interviewee says that he was unaware that sanctions could be imposed. He continued "and on that day the woman was too busy to explain it to me. But the problem with that was, so they have stopped my money and I have not been given a time frame of how long they stop it for and the woman said well you know you still have to continue doing your job search and all this or you will be sanctioned again. So I'm like oh right ok. It left me in a lot of confusion and quite upset and stressed." During this sanction period I was a JSA Claimant found himself accruing debt as he was unable to cover the regular direct debits leaving his account. In the end the decision was not to uphold the sanction but it took him around 6-8 weeks to catch up with his bills and debts.

A new opportunity is then offered, the DWP are keen to help people set up their own small business, job seekers can gain training and advice and there is the potential to be supported with a financial grant to get themselves set up. My interviewee was keen, he recalls a fond childhood experience of making Welsh cakes with his grandfather. This inspired him to want to set up a market stall making and selling a whole variety of artisan Welsh cakes. He embarks on a two week training course in a collage in a nearby town. Upon completion however, and despite finding the course very helpful, he returns to the job centre only to discover that there is s problem "So I go back to the job centre after the course has finished and I was told that I had a new job centre advisor so I had been moved. I sat down and the woman's demeanour from the off set was very different to the woman that I had had before and I knew that there was a problem. You know how you can just feel it. She didn't even have to speak". He explains "I gave her the forms and they said training, which I had been directed to write by the previous advisor. And this lady immediately asked me why I hadn't done any work search. So I said well I was doing training and you know, I was told that I did not have to do the 35 hours a week work search whilst I was doing the training course. I just had to write training on the form and that would be it. So she looked at the form and she then she looked at me and then she went off and spoke to my old advisor and other people and she came back and she said well this is not a DWP course so that means that you should have done work search on top of the course, 35 hours. I was like, how can I? I was told by this woman something completely different". He was then told that he should be applying for jobs within a certain criteria, coded to show which one's were deemed suitable to his skills set. He had been an administrator so the codes assigned to him included one for SAGE accounting. The problem was that he had never used this before. "And she gave me these jobs and I said I can't do them I don't have the sufficient skills on SAGE, you know, it is quite a sophisticated piece of software. You have to have specific knowledge, she said well you know it is on your code so you should apply for it. This conversation carried on and at this point it is becoming quite a difficult conversation and she said I am surprised that you have not seen these jobs before and I said well I don't normally look over the weekend, I try to keep the weekends for myself so I can spend them with friends and family, you need that separation and switch your brain off. She said no, no no, job seekers should be looking every day for 5 hours a day. If you are not looking over the weekend then I can refer you for a benefits sanction so anyway, that was the end of that appointment. I go home and I am terrified about what is going on over the next few days". In the lead up to the Christmas period that year, I was a JSA Claimant finds himself sanctioned again. "So on the Thursday again no money in the

account. I ring up the person and they said it looks like your account has been suspended. They have referred you for a sanction. You need to speak to them at the job centre, to find out what. So I went to the job centre and they said oh no you need to phone the benefit hotline or whatever it is called. So the people on the phone were telling me to go to the job centre and the job centre were telling me to phone up the number. And the woman who referred me was never available. So I am going through this process of trying to sort something out and not getting any help at all". His money is rapidly running out and then his electricity is turned off because he does not have enough money to top up his key meter. He cannot heat his flat and the food in his freezer, which he had been topping up a little week by week for the Christmas period, is now rapidly defrosting. The Citizens Advice suggest that he apply for a hardship payment, "so I went to the job centre and I said I have been told that I can claim hardship payment. And they said oh no, no, no you can't apply for hardship at this stage you have to wait for a decision, and at this point they had not made a decision". As I listened to him I had the very real sense that he felt at the mercy of the job centre.

"Absolutely. And this is the thing that I hear again and again. You are absolutely at their mercy. And if you see people on social media saying that they have lost control, they feel isolated as a result and stressed". He goes in again to see his advisor, she does not really make eye contact with him, keeps her head down and looks mainly at her computer screen. I wonder at how she is feeling too at this point although it is not appropriate to speculate, but one wonders how the job centre staff cope on a daily basis with people who are probably feeling desperate and even angry. My interviewee is running out of food, the local food bank at this time is relatively new and only open for a short window of time one morning a week, he is resourceful though and attends a work placement scheme or job club each day. He used to go once a week, it is a requirement for receiving JSA and a chance to undertake job searches. He goes every day now so that at least he can get a hot drink and some fruit from their fruit bowl. It is close to Christmas now and these facilities will be closing down for the festive period. By the end of the week he has completely run out of food. He experiences health problems that he had not imagined, lack of food has caused him to have diarrhoea, he soon runs out of toilet paper and resorts to cutting up teal towels and then washing them in the bath to re-use. There is such a sense of a loss of dignity and he feels unable to tell friends and family what he is going through. He has no money on his phone and feels unable to contact his family, he does not have a particularly close relationship with them, although at this time of year he would usually see them, but he cannot afford to travel to them. The Christmas period brings him very low indeed as he watches out of his window and sees

happy people walk by, he wishes for nighttime to come so that he can just go to bed and sleep. Recalling this is clearly very emotional for my interviewee, I ask if he wants to stop or take a break, he says he wants to continue. In the days that follow he receives £20, a gift from his aunt who lives some distance away. At last he can put some money in the electricity meter, buy some food and cleaning products, a little dignity and comfort restored. When the Christmas break is over he returns to the job centre to see his advisor, thinking his situation cannot get any worse. "In the new year then I have to see this woman again. I did not think that she could make it any worse, but she actually did. She said that the sanction to her was an indication that I lacked a work ethic. The fact that I had been in work for twenty odd years and you know also include the years I went to university. Two jobs at some times. But she is telling me that I have no work ethic". My interviewee tells me that this is his breaking point. He returns to his flat and tries to take his own life, found by his neighbour he is taken to hospital. It is truly shocking to hear how low he has become by this point and impossible not to be affected by his story as an interviewer. An indication of how the negative narrative around benefits, mental health and disability have impacted, the social worker who comes to see him in hospital tells him how much his suicide attempt has cost the NHS. This is when he first uses a twitter account to tell his story, using a protected identity gives him a certain freedom to speak out, even though at this stage he only has a few followers. One of his first tweets is about how a mental health professional visiting at home asks him how he is able to have a computer, he reminds her that he has not always been an unemployed person. This tweet strikes a chord with many of his followers. After some considerable time I was a JSA Claimant is referred for Counselling, he is also recognized as being unwell and is transferred on to Employment Support Allowance.

I asked him to tell me more about why he wanted to tell his story on social media. "Well I didn't want to use Facebook then because I didn't want to share what was going on with family and friends, so I thought I would try this thing called Twitter. I didn't know what Twitter was, just another form of social media. So although I had an account I had not really used it. So I started tweeting on there and started telling people about my story and very quickly I started getting a bit of a following. Not a huge number at this stage we are talking about 500 although 500 from zero that's quite good. It quickly moves up to a couple of thousand and at this stage I am mostly talking about myself and the people I come across. I stared doing a couple of blogs as well. on one occasion I went on the work programme and we were expected to do this group activity, it was something really basic like what does confidence mean and you have to get into two groups and discuss this. You have only got

about 3/4 of an hour so all you end up doing is discussing the definition of confidence, put that on a piece of paper and that is it for the session. There was one guy that attended, he obviously had some sort of leaning difficulty, and it's not to say that he should not have been there or excluded, but it was clear he needed much more support than was on offer, and the trainers could not give that and it was sort of left up to the group to do. I blogged about that. I was also noticing other people. A particular concern of mine, women are mostly impacted by the cuts to benefits, but in my experience of the work programme I mostly saw men, because it is mostly men that go to those training programmes. I am seeing these men and they seem to have the same history. They have been in some sort of physical work, on a building site or in a warehouse, in a factory or something like that. They have lost their jobs in their 50s or maybe early 60s and they are pretty much nobody wants them anymore, no employer seems to want them anymore. But what quite quickly happens after that their relationship breaks down and they lose their home, end up in a bed sit. They all seemed to have that same ring to it with their stories. I'm not saying there was huge numbers it's just that I seemed to come across this story over and over again. I was really concerned about this. They are going through the motions of looking for work but they are not really looking for work at all because I imagine that when you have gone through losing your job, losing your partner and losing your home for many people it is all they really wanted out of life, they wanted to get married, have a home and have children, have a job and provide.

SLP: It is very much about identity isn't it?

JSA Claimant: Yes that's right, and it is a working class identity. What many aspire too. If you have lost that then it is like a bereavement.

SLP: Yes.

JSA Claimant: It is not surprising then that these people are not really committed, yes they go to the CV class and they are doing the form. But they don't really expect to get anywhere with it. You can see it in the way that they are. Going through the act. Ticking those boxes. These are the people I started tweeting about. Worrying about these different groups. Other things happen like when a woman comes on and a massive row breaks out and the work programme everyone has to leave and the police are called and I tweet about this and I start getting a following. The sort of person I am I wanted to understand what had happened to me, how had it happened? The politics behind it. Things like that so I started doing some

research. I discovered millions of people had been put forward for sanctions. It is something like 16 million sanctions since it was introduced, I am going back now to 2000 under Blair, it stared then but the sanctions were not so long. Sanctions were a week, you could get through that, but then Ian Duncan Smith comes along and he quadruples that and makes the worst penalty three years. A whole series of reforms that make life an awful lot worse. Reforming the assessments for disability and sickness too. I joined Unite Community and I came across the Derbyshire Unemployed Workers Centre because I had met the guy who is running it and he shared with me his annual report included in this annual report is a whole series of stories from claimants. There was one story of a guy who claimed disability benefit, he failed the assessment and the initial appeal so he has gone to the second appeal but he died before he got to the appeal. He ended up winning the appeal anyway so the money went to his sister. But the story went that the DWP decided that they were going to recover the money from the sister. That was a story in this report so I turned that story into a meme. That was one of the first stories that I shared on line it ended up with hundreds of comments under it, a big response. A lot of people were saying this was a lie. I realized a lot of people did not know that this was going on. I didn't know this was going on until I started looking into it. You are not hearing about it in the national newspapers, all you are hearing about is benefit fraud. Scroungers, about what the Chancellor said about you know, you are going to work and the neighbour has his curtains shut. Hearing all this negative stuff, it is not surprising that fewer and fewer people in society support social security. So I stared doing more digging for people's personal stories and you would find lots of them in local newspapers but they would only get to the local newspaper stage. Local newspapers are often owned by the big national newspaper groups the local newspapers are basically feeder newspapers for the mainstream media although they are not being used. So I thought I would start sharing them. And that is how my account started to grow. More and more people were seeing what I was doing and I was getting a following. I ended up in the top 50 people who blog and tweet and my name was up there with significant TV and news personalities like Alistair Campbell and Guido Fawkes, and I thought there is something going on here. Each day I would go through a routine research like on NewsNow and look up welfare for example and it would bring up all the latest welfare related stories. I was also doing google searches under certain search parameters and getting google alerts. I would restrict it to the last 24 hours and I would go through that routine each day. I would share them on Twitter and that is how I have built up what I have now. Then people would see what I was doing and think that I was some sort of expert and people would write to me and say this is my story can you help me. I would say

well no not really but I can sign post you to where you might get help. But some of the things I was posting did then end up in mainstream media, so a story I posted about a homeless father and son who were having to live in a tent got to the Mirror and these people were able to get some help. It made me realize that I had power with my social media and I could help people by publicizing their situation. I could influence and that is part of what I can do as my social media grows and I realized I had quite a few journalists that were following me and that I could target them with specific stories that I wanted to share. I have gone from a position where I have had all my power stripped from me but through my social media I can sort of start to grow it back if you see what I mean".

As a result of his campaigning on social media, I Was a JSA Claimant now has the opportunity to assist the Unite union on their efforts to raise awareness of the impact of benefit sanctions, the problems with the new universal credit system, and welfare reform. He has also assisted in the development of a working document for the PCS union on welfare policy. What I hear in his story is someone who felt completely disempowered through circumstances not of their own making, who then saw a way of regaining a sense of power telling their own story and tweeting about their experiences. He has then arrived at a point in which he is enabling other people to tell their stories too. Through this he has also met with members of the PCS union who actually work at the DWP, he admits "I was seeing people from the DWP in a different light, they had been the people I was angry with for sanctioning me, but although they can be criticized for not speaking out sooner, I realized that my relationship with them had to change we have to work together of we are going to effect change. I have privilege on social media because I can help to make change. I must be careful not to use it in the wrong way". This last comment interested me, I wondered if he felt that he had has to develop his own social media code of ethics so to speak, as he realized what influence it is possible to have. "Yes I has to start thinking about it. I am aware that if I am really critical and I lose my temper with a particular Twitter account other people will pile on and attack that account so I don't do that. I have done it a couple of times in the early stages, now that I have a bigger following I have to be more careful. I will put out a tweet to enable other people to be angry. Sometimes people will say that I am not strong enough with my comments. That I am not calling someone an effing so and so. I have been accused of being naive. They say I have been doing it long enough to know what is going on. I do know what is going on but that is not the point, I am tweeting in a fashion to get you riled up, if you see what I mean You learn these things, you learn to do things in a certain way. I just want to help people understand what sick people, disabled people, unemployed people are going

through. People know I am a Labour supporter but I can still get support from people on the right, you know over food banks and things like that, or telling stories about homelessness. People want to know this. They want to know what is going on because the main stream media still does not cover those although it has got better, but they are still not saying it in many quarters. On a good week I am getting a post reach of 2-3 million. Some days I don't do any at all, you have to think about your own wellbeing. Some stories just leave me in tears". I wondered how he coped with this and how he also dealt with the negativity and abuse that he could also be subjected to by those who disagreed with him or wanted to troll him. "I have things in place, using quality filters on social media, mute a lot, block a lot and grow another skin. At first I did not have that skin and it affected me quite a lot. Now I have learned to grow a skin, I have been to the police once about Facebook. But also I have real life friends who will see my accounts and give me a call, because if I am seeing them then they are seeing them too quite often. That is how you cope, there are coping mechanisms. I don't see a lot of the stuff people are saying to me now because I have those filters in place. If I choose to open them I am prepared for it".